**STANDARD PROCUREMENT DOCUMENT**

**Request for Proposals Information Systems**

**Design, Supply, and Installation**

**(Single Stage)**



**March 2025**

**Specific Procurement Notice**

**Request for Proposals - Information Systems (Design, Supply, and Installation and Support)**

**(Without Prequalification)**

**PART 1 – REQUEST for PROPOSALS PROCEDURES**

**Section I - Instructions to Proposer (ITP)**

This Section provides relevant information to help Proposers prepare their Proposals. It applies a two-envelope procurement process with application of Rated Criteria. It is based on a one-envelope procurement process. Information is also provided on the submission, opening, and evaluation of Proposals and on the award of Contracts. **Section I contains provisions that are to be used without modification.**

**Section II - Proposal Data Sheet (PDS)**

This Section consists of provisions that are specific to each procurement and that supplement the information or requirements included in Section I, Instructions to Proposers.

**Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria**

This Section specifies which methodology will be used to determine the Most Advantageous Proposal.

Two alternative Sections III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria are provided to address the possibility of having or not having prequalification of Proposers.

**Section IV - Proposal Forms**

This Section contains the forms to be completed by the Proposer and submitted as part of the Proposal.

**Section V - Eligible Countries**

This Section contains information regarding eligible countries.

**Section VI - Fraud and Corruption**

This section includes the Fraud and Corruption provisions that apply to this procurement process.

**PART 2 – PURCHASER’S REQUIREMENTS**

**Section VII - Requirements for the Information System**

This Section contains Technical Requirements, Implementation Schedule, and System Inventory Tables, as well as Background and Informational Materials

**PART 3 – CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT AND CONTRACT FORMS**

**Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract (GCC)**

This Section contains the general clauses to be applied in all contracts. **The text of the clauses in this Section shall not be modified.**

**Section IX - Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)**

This Section contains the Special Conditions of Contract (SCC). The contents of this Section modify or supplement the General Conditions and shall be prepared by the Purchaser.

**Section X - Contractual Forms**

This Section contains the Letter of Acceptance, Contract Agreement and other relevant forms.

**Specific Procurement Notice**

**Request for Proposal**

**Information Systems**

**(Design, Supply, Installation and Support)**

**(Without Prequalification)**

Purchaser**:** The Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation (MoPIC) of Jordan

Project**:** Strengthening Reform Management in Jordan

Contract title**:** Integrated Risk Management System (IRMS) for Jordan Customs Department

Country**:** The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan

Grant No.: P171965

RFP No:C2-GO-118

Issued on: August 2025

1. The Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation (MoPIC) of Jordan has received financing from the Multi Donor Trust Fund (MDTF) toward the cost of the Strengthening Reform Management in Jordan and intends to apply part of the proceeds toward payments under the contract [[1]](#footnote-2)for Integrated Risk Management System (IRMS) for Jordan Customs Department and the key border agencies[[2]](#footnote-3).

2. The Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation (MoPIC) now invites sealed Proposals from eligible Proposers to provide a customized risk management application software product and consulting services to satisfy JCD’s ambition for a modern, effective, and integrated risk management processes and systems the systems will be installed at the Risk Management Directorate.

3. The procurement process will be conducted through international competitive procurement using Request for Proposals (RFP) as specified in the World Bank’s [Procurement](http://www.worldbank.org/html/opr/procure/guidelin.html) Regulations for IPF Borrowers February 2025 (“Procurement Regulations”), and is open to all eligible Proposers as defined in the Procurement Regulations.

4. Proposal will be evaluated in accordance with the evaluation process set out in the Request for proposal documents. The following weightings shall apply for Rated Criteria (including technical and non-price factors) **70%** and for Financial Proposal cost: **30%.**

5. Interested eligible Proposer may obtain further information from **Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation (MoPIC)**, **Mrs. Sawsan Abu Alganam**; e-mail:Sawsan\_abualganam@reformjo.org; and inspect the proposal document during office hours **8:00 to 16:00 hours** at the address given below at the address given below.

6. The request for proposal document in **English language may be** downloaded by eligible proposers, in PDF Format, from the following websites:

<https://shorturl.at/hJ8dr>

proposal documents can also be purchased in **hardcopy** by interested eligible proposers upon the submission of a written application to the address below and upon payment of a nonrefundable fee of **USD (200)**. The method of payment will be **direct payment to MOPIC against cash receipts**. The document will be sent by **official courier**.

7.. Proposals must be delivered to the address below on or **before** **2nd October 2025 at 13:00 Local time**. Electronic procurement **will not be** permitted. Late Proposals will be rejected. The outer Proposal envelopes marked “ORIGINAL PROPOSAL”, and the inner envelopes marked “TECHNICAL PART” will be publicly opened in the presence of the Proposers’ designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend, at the address below on:

**Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation**

**3rd circle, Zahran Street, Bidding meeting room-Forth floor**

**On 2nd October 2025 at 14:00 Local time**

All envelopes marked “FINANCIAL PART” shall remain unopened and will be held in safe custody of the Purchaser until the second public Proposals opening.

8. All Proposal must be accompanied by a **Proposal Security of US$ (30,000.00).**

9. Attention is drawn to the Procurement Regulations requiring the Borrower to disclose information on the successful Proposer’s beneficial ownership, as part of theContract Award Notice, using the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form as included in the request for proposal document.

10. The address referred to above is:

**Mrs. Sawsan Abu Alganam**

**Procurement and Contracting Manager**

**Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation**

**3rd circle, Zahran Street**

**P.O Box 555, Amman – 11118, JORDAN**

**Tel: +962 6 4644466, Fax + 962 6 4649341**

**Email:** [**Sawsan\_AbuAlganam@reformjo.org**](mailto:Sawsan_AbuAlganam@reformjo.org)

**Request for Proposals**

**Information Systems**

**Design, Supply, Installation and Support**

**(One-Envelope Procurement Process)**

**Procurement of:**

***Integrated Risk Management System (IRMS) for Jordan Customs Department* \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

Purchaser**:** The Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation (MoPIC) of Jordan

Project**:** Strengthening Reform Management in Jordan

Contract title**:** Integrated Risk Management System (IRMS) for Jordan Customs Department

Country**:** The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan

Grant No.: P171965

RFP No:C2-GO-118

Issued on:August/2025

**Table of Contents**

[Section I - Instructions to Proposers (ITP) 3](#_Toc135823915)

[Section II - Proposal Data Sheet (PDS) 44](#_Toc135823916)

[Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria (Without Prequalification) 55](#_Toc135823918)

[Section IV - Proposal Forms 70](#_Toc135823919)

[Section V - Eligible Countries 123](#_Toc135823920)

[Section VI - Fraud and Corruption 125](#_Toc135823921)

[Section VII - Requirements of the Information System 127](#_Toc135823922)

[Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract 168](https://reformjordan.sharepoint.com/sites/reform/Shared%20Documents/Finance%20and%20Procurement/Procurement/Procurement%20Docs-6-11-2023/Tenders/Supplies-Open/2025/2-%20IRMS-%20JCD/RFP-Drafts/Revise_RFP_dated_29_July_2025.docx)

[Section IX - Special Conditions of Contract 257](#_Toc135823924)

[**Section X - Contract Forms 266**](#_Toc135823925)

PART 1 – Request for Proposals Procedures

Section I - Instructions to Proposers (ITP)

## Contents

[A. General 5](#_Toc135823929)

[1. Scope of Proposal 5](#_Toc135823930)

[2. Source of Funds 6](#_Toc135823931)

[3. Fraud and Corruption 6](#_Toc135823932)

[4. Eligible Proposers 7](#_Toc135823933)

[5. Eligible Goods and Services 10](#_Toc135823934)

[B. Contents of the Request for Proposals Document 10](#_Toc135823935)

[6. Sections of the Request for Proposals Document 10](#_Toc135823936)

[7. Clarification of Request for Proposals Document, Site Visit, Pre-Proposal Meeting 12](#_Toc135823937)

[8. Amendment of Request for Proposals Document 13](#_Toc135823938)

[C. Preparation of Proposals 13](#_Toc135823939)

[9. Cost of Proposals 13](#_Toc135823940)

[10. Language of Proposal 13](#_Toc135823941)

[11. Documents Comprising the Proposal 13](#_Toc135823942)

[12. Letters of Proposal and Price Schedules 15](#_Toc135823943)

[13. Alternative Proposals 16](#_Toc135823944)

[14. Documents Establishing the Eligibility of the Information System 16](#_Toc135823945)

[15. Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Proposer 16](#_Toc135823946)

[16. Documents Establishing Conformity of the Information System 17](#_Toc135823947)

[17. Proposal Prices 19](#_Toc135823948)

[18. Currencies of Proposal and Payment 21](#_Toc135823949)

[19. Period of Validity of Proposals 21](#_Toc135823950)

[20. Proposal Security 22](#_Toc135823951)

[21. Format and Signing of Proposal 24](#_Toc135823952)

[D. Submission of Proposals 25](#_Toc135823953)

[22. Submission, Sealing and Marking of Proposals 25](#_Toc135823954)

[23. Deadline for Submission of Proposals 26](#_Toc135823955)

[24. Late Proposals 26](#_Toc135823956)

[25. Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Proposals 26](#_Toc135823957)

[E. Public Opening of Technical Parts of Proposals 27](#_Toc135823958)

[26. Public Opening of Technical Parts of Proposals 27](#_Toc135823959)

[F. Evaluation of Proposals- General Provisions 28](#_Toc135823960)

[27. Confidentiality 28](#_Toc135823961)

[28. Clarification of Proposals 29](#_Toc135823962)

[29. Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions 29](#_Toc135823963)

[G. Evaluation of Technical Part of Proposals 30](#_Toc135823964)

[30. Determination of Responsiveness 30](#_Toc135823965)

[31. Eligibility and Qualifications of the Proposer 30](#_Toc135823966)

[32. Detailed Evaluation of Technical Part 31](#_Toc135823967)

[H. Notification of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts 31](#_Toc135823968)

[33. Notification of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts 31](#_Toc135823969)

[I. Evaluation of Financial Part of Proposals 34](#_Toc135823970)

[34. Adjustments for Non-material Noconformities 34](#_Toc135823971)

[35. Correction of Arithmetic Errors 34](#_Toc135823972)

[36. Evaluation of Proposals Financial Part 35](#_Toc135823973)

[37. Abnormally Low Proposals 36](#_Toc135823974)

[38. Unbalanced or Front Loaded Proposals 36](#_Toc135823975)

[J. Evaluation of Combined Technical and Financial Parts, Most Advantageous Proposal And Notification of Intention To Award 37](#_Toc135823976)

[39. Evaluation of combined Technical and Financial Parts, Most Advantageous Proposal 37](#_Toc135823977)

[40. Purchaser’s Right to Accept Any Proposal, and to Reject Any or All Proposals 38](#_Toc135823978)

[41. Standstill Period 39](#_Toc135823979)

[42. Notification of Intention to Award 39](#_Toc135823980)

[K. Award of Contract 39](#_Toc135823981)

[43. Award Criteria 39](#_Toc135823982)

[44. Purchaser’s Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award 39](#_Toc135823983)

[45. Notification of Award 40](#_Toc135823984)

[46. Debriefing by the Purchaser 40](#_Toc135823985)

[47. Signing of Contract 41](#_Toc135823986)

[48. Performance Security 42](#_Toc135823987)

[49. Adjudicator 42](#_Toc135823988)

[50. Procurement Related Complaint 43](#_Toc135823989)

**Section I - Instructions to Proposers**

A. General

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 1. Scope of Proposal | * 1. The Purchaser, as indicated in the PDS, or its duly authorized Purchasing Agent if so specified in the PDS (interchangeably referred to as “the Purchaser” issues this request for proposals document for the supply and installation of the Information System as specified in Section VII, Purchaser’s Requirements. The name, identification and number of lots (contracts) of this RFP are specified in the PDS. |
|  | * 1. Unless otherwise stated, throughout this request for proposals document definitions and interpretations shall be as prescribed in the Section VIII, General Conditions of Contract. |
|  | Throughout this request for proposals document: the term “in writing” means communicated in written form (e.g. by mail, e-mail, fax, including if specified in the PDS, distributed or received through the electronic-procurement system used by the Purchaser) with proof of receipt;if the context so requires, “singular” means “plural” and vice versa; and  1. “Day” means calendar day, unless otherwise specified as “Business Day”. A Business Day is any day that is an official working day of the Borrower. It excludes the Borrower’s official public holidays.  “ES” means environmental and social (including Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA), and Sexual Harassment (SH));“Sexual Exploitation and Abuse” “(SEA)” means the following:Sexual Exploitation is defined as any actual or attempted abuse of position of vulnerability, differential power or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of another;Sexual Abuse is defined as the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions.“Sexual Harassment” “(SH)” is defined as unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature by the Supplier’s Personnel with other Supplier’s Personnel or Purchaser’s Personnel.“Supplier’s Personnel” is as defined in GCC Clause 1.1; and“Purchaser’s Personnel” is as defined in GCC Clause 1.1. A non-exhaustive list of (i) behaviors which constitute SEA and (ii) behaviors which constitute SH is attached to the Code of Conduct form in Section IV |
| 1. Source of Funds | * 1. The Borrower or Recipient (hereinafter called “Borrower”) indicated in the PDS has applied for or received financing (hereinafter called “funds”) from the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development or the International Development Association (hereinafter called “the Bank”) in an amount specified in the PDS toward the project named in the PDS. The Borrower intends to apply a portion of the funds to eligible payments under the contract(s) for which this request for proposals document is issued.   2. Payments by the Bank will be made only at the request of the Borrower and upon approval by the Bank in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Loan (or other financing) Agreement between the Borrower and the Bank (hereinafter called the Loan Agreement), and will be subject in all respects to the terms and conditions of that Loan (or other financing) Agreement. The Loan (or other financing) Agreement prohibits a withdrawal from the loan account for the purpose of any payment to persons or entities, or for any import of equipment, materials or any other goods, if such payment or import is prohibited by a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations. No party other than the Borrower shall derive any rights from the Loan (or other financing) Agreement or have any claim to the funds. |
| 1. Fraud and Corruption | * 1. The Bank requires compliance with the Bank’s Anti-Corruption Guidelines and its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG’s Sanctions Framework, as set forth in Section VI. |
|  | * 1. In further pursuance of this policy, Proposers shall permit and shall cause their agents (where declared or not), subcontractors, subconsultants, service providers, suppliers, and personnel, to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records and other documents relating to any initial selection process, prequalification process, bid submission, proposal submission and contract performance (in the case of award), and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank. |
| 1. Eligible Proposers | * 1. A Proposer may be a firm that is a private entity, a state-owned enterprise or institution subject to ITP 4.6, or any combination of such entities in the form of a joint venture (JV) under an existing agreement or with the intent to enter into such an agreement supported by a letter of intent. In the case of a joint venture, all members shall be jointly and severally liable for the execution of the Contract in accordance with the Contract terms. The JV shall nominate a Representative who shall have the authority to conduct all business for and on behalf of any and all the members of the JV during the procurement process and, in the event the JV is awarded the Contract, during contract execution. Unless specified in the PDS, there is no limit on the number of members in a JV. |
|  | * 1. A Proposer shall not have a conflict of interest. Any Proposer found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A Proposer may be considered to have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this procurement process, if the Proposer:  directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another Proposer; orreceives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another Proposer; orhas the same legal representative as another Proposer; orhas a relationship with another Proposer, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the Proposal of another Proposer, or influence the decisions of the Purchaser regarding this procurement process; orany of its affiliates participates as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the Information System that are the subject of the Proposal; oror any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Purchaser or Borrower as Project Manager for the Contract implementation; orwould be providing goods, works, or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to consulting services for the preparation or implementation of the project specified in the PDS ITP 2.1 that it provided or were provided by any affiliate that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with that firm; orhas a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Borrower (or of the project implementing agency, or of a recipient of a part of the loan) who: (i) are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the request for proposals document or specifications of the Contract, and/or the Proposal evaluation process of such Contract; or (ii) would be involved in the implementation or supervision of such Contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Bank throughout the procurement process and execution of the Contract. |
|  | * 1. A firm that is a Proposer (either individually or as a JV member) shall not participate as a Proposer or as JV member in more than one Proposal except for permitted alternative Proposals. Such participation shall result in the disqualification of all Proposals in which the firm is involved. However, this does not limit the participation of a Proposer as subcontractor in another Proposal or of a firm as a subcontractor in more than one Proposal. |
|  | * 1. A Proposer may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions pursuant to ITP 4.8. A Proposer shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Proposer is constituted, incorporated or registered in and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country, as evidenced by its articles of incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association) and its registration documents, as the case may be. This criterion also shall apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed sub-contractors or sub-consultants for any part of the Contract including related Services. |
|  | * 1. A Proposer that has been sanctioned by the Bank, pursuant to the Bank’s Anti-Corruption Guidelines, and in accordance with its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG’s Sanctions Framework as described in Section VI paragraph 2.2 d., shall be ineligible to be initially selected for, prequalified for, bid for, propose for, or be awarded a Bank-financed contract or benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or otherwise, during such period of time as the Bank shall have determined. The list of debarred firms and individuals is available at the electronic address specified in the PDS. |
|  | * 1. Proposers that are state-owned enterprises or institutions in the Purchaser’s Country may be eligible to compete and be awarded a Contract(s) only if they can establish, in a manner acceptable to the Bank, that they (i) are legally and financially autonomous (ii) operate under commercial law, and (iii) are not under supervision of the Purchaser. |
|  | * 1. A Proposer shall not be under suspension from bidding or submitting proposals by the Purchaser as the result of the operation of a Bid–Securing Declaration or Proposal-Securing Declaration. |
|  | * 1. Firms and individuals may be ineligible if so indicated in Section V and (a) as a matter of law or official regulations, the Borrower’s country prohibits commercial relations with that country, provided that the Bank is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or the contracting of works or services required; or (b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Borrower’s country prohibits any import of goods or contracting of works or services from that country, or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country. |
|  | * 1. This request for proposal process is open for all eligible Proposers, unless otherwise specified in ITP 15.2.   2. A Proposer shall provide such documentary evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Purchaser, as the Purchaser shall reasonably request. |
|  | * 1. A firm that is under a sanction of debarment by the Borrower from being awarded a contract is eligible to participate in this procurement, unless the Bank, at the Borrower’s request, is satisfied that the debarment; (a) relates to fraud or corruption, and (b) followed a judicial or administrative proceeding that afforded the firm adequate due process. |
| 1. Eligible Goods and Services | * 1. The Information Systems to be supplied under the Contract and financed by the Bank may have their origin in any country in accordance with Section V, Eligible Countries. |
|  | * 1. For the purposes of this request for proposals document, the term “Information System” means all:  the required information technologies, including all information processing and communications-related hardware, software, supplies, and consumable items that the Supplier is required to design, supply and install under the Contract, plus all associated documentation, and all other materials and goods to be designed, supplied, installed, integrated, and made operational; andthe related software development, transportation, insurance, installation, customization, integration, commissioning, training, technical support, maintenance, repair, and other services necessary for proper operation of the Information System to be provided by the selected Proposer and as specified in the Contract. |
|  | * 1. For purposes of ITP 5.1 above, “origin” means the place where the goods and services making the Information System are produced in or supplied from. An Information System is deemed to be produced in a certain country when, in the territory of that country, through software development, manufacturing, or substantial and major assembly or integration of components, a commercially recognized product results that is substantially different in basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components. |

B. Contents of the Request for Proposals Document

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 1. Sections of the Request for Proposals Document | * 1. The request for proposals document consists of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which include all the sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addenda issued in accordance with ITP 8: |
|  | **PART 1 - Request for Proposals Procedures**  Section I - Instructions to Proposers (ITP)  Section II - Proposal Data Sheet (PDS)  Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria  Section IV - Proposal Forms  Section V - Eligible Countries  Section VI - Fraud and Corruption  **PART 2 - Purchaser’s Requirements**  Section VII - Requirements of the IS, including:   * Technical Requirements * Implementation Schedule * System Inventory Tables * Background and Informational Materials   **PART 3 - Contract**  Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract  Section IX -Special Conditions of Contract  Section X - Contract Forms   * 1. The Specific Procurement Notice – Request for Proposals (RFP) issued by the Purchaser is not part of this request for proposals document.   2. Unless obtained directly from the Purchaser, the Purchaser is not responsible for the completeness of the document, responses to requests for clarification, the Minutes of the pre-Proposal meeting (if any), or Addenda to the request for proposals document in accordance with ITP 8. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Purchaser shall prevail.   3. The Proposer is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the request for proposals document and to furnish with its Proposal all information or documentation as is required by the request for proposals document. |
| 1. Clarification of Request for Proposals Document, Site Visit, Pre-Proposal Meeting | * 1. A Proposer requiring any clarification of the request for proposals document shall contact the Purchaser in writing at the Purchaser’s address specified in the PDS or raise its enquiries during the pre-Proposal meeting if provided for in accordance with ITP 7.4. The Purchaser will respond in writing to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received prior to the deadline for submission of Proposals within a period specified in the PDS. The Purchaser’s shall forward copies of its response to all Proposers who have acquired the request for proposals document in accordance with ITP 6.3, including a description of the inquiry but without identifying its source. If so specified in the PDS, the Purchaser shall also promptly publish its response at the web page identified in the PDS. Should the Purchaser deem it necessary to amend the request for proposals document as a result of a request for clarification, it shall do so following the procedure under ITP 8 and ITP 23.2. |
|  | * 1. The Proposer may wish to visit and examine the site where the Information System is to be installed and its surroundings and obtain for itself on its own responsibility all information that may be necessary for preparing the Proposal and entering into a contract. The costs of visiting the site shall be at the Proposer’s own expense.   2. The Proposer and any of its personnel or agents will be granted permission by the Purchaser to enter upon its premises and lands for the purpose of such visit, but only upon the express condition that the Proposer, its personnel, and agents will release and indemnify the Purchaser and its personnel and agents from and against all liability in respect thereof, and will be responsible for death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property, and any other loss, damage, costs, and expenses incurred as a result of the inspection.   3. The Proposer’s designated representative is invited to attend a pre-Proposal meeting and/or a site visit, if provided for in the PDS. The purpose of the meeting will be to clarify issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at that stage.   4. The Proposer is requested, as far as possible, to submit any questions in writing, to reach the Purchaser not later than one week before the meeting.   5. Minutes of the pre-Proposal meeting, including the text of the questions raised without identifying the source, and the responses given, together with any responses prepared after the meeting, will be transmitted promptly to all Proposers who have acquired the request for proposals document in accordance with ITP 6.3. Any modification to the request for proposals document that may become necessary as a result of the pre-Proposal meeting shall be made by the Purchaser exclusively through the issue of an Addendum pursuant to ITP 8 and not through the minutes of the pre-Proposal meeting.   6. Nonattendance at the pre-Proposal meeting will not be a cause for disqualification of a Proposer. |
| 1. Amendment of Request for Proposals Document | * 1. At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Proposals, the Purchaser may amend the request for proposals document by issuing addenda.   2. Any addendum issued shall be part of the request for proposals document and shall be communicated in writing to all who have obtained the request for proposals document from the Purchaser in accordance with ITP 6.3. The Purchaser shall also promptly publish the addendum on the Purchaser’s web page in accordance with ITP 7.1.   3. To give prospective Proposers reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their Proposals, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of Proposals, pursuant to ITP 23.2. |

C. Preparation of Proposals

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 1. Cost of Proposals | * 1. The Proposer shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Proposal, and the Purchaser shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Request for Proposals process. |
| 1. Language of Proposal | * 1. The Proposal, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Proposal exchanged by the Proposer and the Purchaser, shall be written in the language specified in the PDS. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Proposal may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in the language specified in the PDS, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Proposal, such translation shall govern. |
| 1. Documents Comprising the Proposal | * 1. The Proposal shall comprise two Parts, namely the Technical Part and the Financial Part. These two Parts shall be submitted simultaneously in two separate sealed envelopes (two-envelope procurement process). One envelope shall contain only information relating to the Technical Part and the other, only information relating to the Financial Part. These two envelopes shall be enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope marked “Original Proposal’.   2. The Technical Part shall contain the following: |
|  | 1. **Letter of Proposal**-Technical Part, prepared in accordance with ITP 12; |
|  | 1. **Proposal Security or Proposal-Securing Declaration** in accordance with ITP 20; |
|  | 1. **Alternative Proposal**- Technical Part**:** if permissible, in accordance with ITP 13, the Technical Part of any Alternative Proposal; |
|  | 1. **Authorization:** written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Proposal to commit the Proposer, in accordance with ITP 21.3; |
|  | 1. **Eligibility of Information System:** documentary evidence established in accordance with ITP 14.1 that the Information System offered by the Proposer in its Proposal or in any alternative Proposal, if permitted, are eligible; |
|  | 1. **Proposer’s Eligibility and qualifications:** documentary evidence in accordance with ITP 15 establishing the Proposer’s eligibility and qualifications to perform the contract if its Proposal is accepted; |
|  | 1. **Conformity:** documentary evidence established in accordance with ITP 16 that the Information System offered by the Proposer conform to the **request for proposals** document; |
|  | 1. **Subcontractors:** list of subcontractors, in accordance with ITP 16.4; |
|  | 1. **Intellectual Property**: a list of: Intellectual Property as defined in GCC Clause 15; 2. all Software included in the Proposal, assigning each item to one of the software categories defined in GCC Clause 1.1 (c):    1. System, General Purpose, and Application Software; or    2. Standard and Custom Software; 3. all Custom Materials, as defined in GCC Clause 1.1 (c), included in the Proposal; |
|  | All Materials not identified as Custom Materials shall be deemed Standard Materials, as defined in GCC Clause 1.1 (c);  Re-assignments among the Software and Materials categories, if necessary, will be made during the implementation of the Contract according to GCC Clause 39 (Changes to the Information System); and   1. any other document required **in the PDS.** |
|  | * 1. The Financial Part shall contain the following:      1. Letter of Proposal – Financial Part: prepared in accordance with ITP 12 and ITP 17;      2. Schedule: Price Schedules completed in accordance with ITP 12 and ITP 17;      3. Alternative Proposal - Financial Part: if permissible in accordance with ITP 13, the Financial Part of any Alternative Proposal; and      4. any other document required in the PDS.   2. The Technical Part shall not include any information related to the Proposal price. Where material financial information related to the Proposal price is contained in the Technical Part the Proposal shall be declared non-responsive.   3. In addition to the requirements under ITP 11.2, Proposals submitted by a JV shall include in the Technical Part a copy of the Joint Venture Agreement entered into by all members indicating at least the parts of the Information System to be executed by the respective members. Alternatively, a letter of intent to execute a Joint Venture Agreement in the event of a successful Proposal shall be signed by all members and submitted with the Proposal, together with a copy of the proposed Agreement indicating at least the parts of the Information System to be executed by the respective members. |
|  | * 1. The Proposer shall furnish in the Letter of Proposal - Financial Part information on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents or any other party relating to this procurement process. |
| 1. Letters of Proposal and Price Schedules | * 1. The Letter of Proposal - Technical Part, Letter of Proposal- Financial Part and Price Schedules shall be prepared using the relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Proposal Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITP 21.3. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested. |
| 1. Alternative Proposals | * 1. The PDS indicates whether alternative Proposals are allowed. If they are allowed, the PDS will also indicate whether they are permitted in accordance with ITP 13.3, or invited in accordance with ITP 13.2 and/or ITP 13.4.   2. When alternatives to the Time Schedule are explicitly invited, a statement to that effect will be included in the PDS, and the method of evaluating different time schedules will be described in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.   3. Except as provided under ITP 13.4 below, Proposers wishing to offer technical alternatives to the Purchaser’s requirements as described in the request for proposals document must also provide: (i) a price at which they are prepared to offer an Information System meeting the Purchaser’s requirements; and (ii) all information necessary for a complete evaluation of the alternatives by the Purchaser, including drawings, design calculations, technical specifications, breakdown of prices, and proposed installation methodology and other relevant details. Only the technical alternatives, if any, of the Proposer with the Most Advantageous Proposal conforming to the basic technical requirements shall be considered by the Purchaser.   4. When Proposers are invited in the PDS to submit alternative technical solutions for specified parts of the system, such parts shall be described in Section VII, Purchaser’s Requirements. Technical alternatives that comply with the performance and technical criteria specified for the Information System shall be considered by the Purchaser on their own merits, pursuant to ITP 32. |
| 1. Documents Establishing the Eligibility of the Information System | * 1. To establish the eligibility of the Information System in accordance with ITP 5, Proposers shall complete the country of origin declarations in the Price Schedule Forms, included in Section IV, Proposal Forms. |
| 1. Documents Establishing the Eligibility and Qualifications of the Proposer | * 1. To establish its eligibility and qualifications to perform the Contract in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, the Proposer shall provide the information requested in the corresponding information sheets included in Section IV, Proposal Forms.   2. In the event that prequalification of potential Proposers has been undertaken as stated in the PDS, only Proposals from prequalified Proposers shall be considered for award of Contract. These qualified Proposers should submit with their Proposals any information updating their original prequalification applications or, alternatively, confirm in their Proposals that the originally submitted prequalification information remains essentially correct as of the date of Proposal submission.   3. Any change in the structure or formation of a Proposer after being prequalified and invited to submit Proposals, if applicable, (including, in the case of a JV, any change in the structure or formation of any member and also including any change in any specialized subcontractor whose qualifications were considered to prequalify the Applicant) shall be subject to the written approval of the Purchaser prior to the deadline for submission of Proposals. Such approval shall be denied if (i) a Proposer proposes to associate with a disqualified Proposer or in case of a disqualified joint venture, any of its members; (ii) as a consequence of the change, the Proposer no longer substantially meets the qualification criteria; or (iii) in the opinion of the Purchaser, the change may result in a substantial reduction in competition. Any such change should be submitted to the Purchaser not later than fourteen (14) days after the date of the notice for RFP sent to the prequalified Proposers. |
| 1. Documents Establishing Conformity of the Information System | * 1. Pursuant to ITP 11.2 (g), the Proposer shall furnish, as part of its Proposal, documents establishing the conformity to the request for proposals documents of the Information System that the Proposer proposes to design, supply and install under the Contract.   2. The documentary evidence of conformity of the Information System to the request for proposals documents including:   3. Preliminary Project Plan describing, among other things, the methods by which the Proposer will carry out its overall management and coordination responsibilities if awarded the Contract, and the human and other resources the Proposer proposes to use. The Preliminary Project Plan must also address any other topics specified in the PDS. In addition, the Preliminary Project Plan should state the Proposer’s assessment of what it expects the Purchaser and any other party involved in the implementation of the Information System to provide during implementation and how the Proposer proposes to coordinate the activities of all involved parties;   4. written confirmation that the Proposer accepts responsibility for the successful integration and inter-operability of all components of the Information System as required by the request for proposals documents;   5. an item-by-item commentary on the Purchaser’s Technical Requirements, demonstrating the substantial responsiveness of the Information System offered to those requirements. In demonstrating responsiveness, the Proposer should use the Technical Responsiveness Checklist (or Checklist Format) in the Sample Proposal Forms (Section IV). The commentary shall include explicit cross-references to the relevant pages in the supporting materials included in the Proposal. Whenever a discrepancy arises between the item-by-item commentary and any catalogs, technical specifications, or other preprinted materials submitted with the Proposal, the item-by-item commentary shall prevail;   6. support material (e.g., product literature, white papers, narrative descriptions of technologies and/or technical approaches), as required and appropriate; and   7. any separate and enforceable contract(s) for Recurrent Cost items which the PDS ITP 17.2 requires Proposers to propose.   8. References to brand names or model numbers or national or proprietary standards designated by the Purchaser in the request for proposals documents are intended to be descriptive and not restrictive. Except as specified in the PDS for specific items or standards, the Proposer may substitute alternative brand/model names or standards in its Proposal, provided that it demonstrates to the Purchaser’s satisfaction that the use of the substitute(s) will result in the Information System being able to perform substantially equivalent to or better than that specified in the Technical Requirements.   9. For major items of the Information System as listed by the Purchaser in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, which the Proposer intends to purchase or subcontract, the Proposer shall give details of the name and nationality of the proposed subcontractors, including manufacturers, for each of those items. In addition, the Proposer shall include in its Proposal information establishing compliance with the requirements specified by the Purchaser for these items. Quoted rates and prices will be deemed to apply to whichever subcontractor is appointed, and no adjustment of the rates and prices will be permitted.   10. The Proposer shall be responsible for ensuring that any subcontractor proposed complies with the requirements of ITP 4, and that any goods or services to be provided by the subcontractor comply with the requirements of ITP 5 and ITP 16.1. |
| 1. Proposal Prices | * 1. All Goods and Services identified in the Supply and Installation Cost Sub-Tables in System Inventory Tables in Section VII, and all other Goods and Services proposed by the Proposer to fulfill the requirements of the Information System, must be priced separately and summarized in the corresponding cost tables in the Sample Proposal Forms (Section IV), in accordance with the instructions provided in the tables and in the manner specified below. |
|  | * 1. Unless otherwise specified in the PDS, the Proposer must also propose Recurrent Cost Items specified in the Technical Requirements, Recurrent Cost Sub-Table of the System Inventory Tables in Section VII (if any). These must be priced separately and summarized in the corresponding cost tables in the Sample Proposal Forms (Section IV), in accordance with the instructions provided in the tables and in the manner specified below:  1. if specified **in the PDS,** the Proposer must also propose separate enforceable contracts for the Recurrent Cost Items not included in the main Contract; 2. prices for Recurrent Costs are all-inclusive of the costs of necessary Goods such as spare parts, software license renewals, labor, etc., needed for the continued and proper operation of the Information System and, if appropriate, of the Proposer’s own allowance for price increases; 3. prices for Recurrent Costs beyond the scope of warranty services to be incurred during the Warranty Period, defined in GCC Clause 29.4 and prices for Recurrent Costs to be incurred during the Post-Warranty Period, defined in SCC Clause 1.1. (e) (xiii), shall be quoted as Service prices on the Recurrent Cost Sub-Table in detail, and on the Recurrent Cost Summary Table in currency totals. |
|  | * 1. Unit prices must be quoted at a level of detail appropriate for calculation of any partial deliveries or partial payments under the contract, in accordance with the Implementation Schedule in Section VII), and with GCC and SCC Clause 12 – Terms of Payment. Proposers may be required to provide a breakdown of any composite or lump-sum items included in the Cost Tables |
|  | * 1. The price of items that the Proposer has left blank in the cost tables provided in the Sample Proposal Forms (Section IV) shall be assumed to be included in the price of other items. Items omitted altogether from the cost tables shall be assumed to be omitted from the Proposal and, provided that the Proposal is substantially responsive, an adjustment to the Proposal price will be made during Proposal evaluation in accordance with ITP 34.1. |
|  | * 1. The prices for Goods components of the Information System are to be expressed and shall be defined and governed in accordance with the rules prescribed in the edition of Incoterms specified in the PDS, as follows:  1. Goods supplied from outside the Purchaser’s country:   Unless otherwise specified **in the PDS**, the prices shall be quoted on a CIP (named place of destination) basis, exclusive of all taxes, stamps, duties, levies, and fees imposed in the Purchaser’s country. The named place of destination and special instructions for the contract of carriage are as specified in the SCC for GCC 1.1 (e) (iii)**.** In quoting the price, the Proposer shall be free to use transportation through carriers registered in any eligible countries. Similarly, the Proposer may obtain insurance services from any eligible source country;  (b) Locally supplied Goods:  Unit prices of Goods offered from within the Purchaser’s Country, shall be quoted on an EXW (ex factory, ex works, ex warehouse or off-the-shelf, as applicable) basis, including all customs duties, levies, fees, sales and other taxes incurred until delivery of the Goods, but excluding all VAT or sales and other taxes and duties/fees incurred for the Goods at the time of invoicing or sales transaction, if the Contract is awarded;  (c) Inland transportation.   * 1. Unless otherwise stated in the PDS, inland transportation, insurance and related local costs incidental to the delivery of the Goods to the designated Project Sites must be quoted separately as a Service item in accordance with ITP 17.5, whether the Goods are to be supplied locally or from outside the Purchaser’s country, except when these costs are already included in the price of the Goods, as is, e.g., the case, when ITP 17.5 (a) specifies CIP, and the named places of destination are the Project Sites. |
|  | * 1. The price of Services shall be separated into their local and foreign currency components and where appropriate, broken down into unit prices. Prices must include all taxes, duties, levies and fees whatsoever, except only VAT or other indirect taxes, or stamp duties, that may be assessed and/or apply in the Purchaser’s country on/to the price of the Services invoiced to the Purchaser, if the Contract is awarded.   2. Unless otherwise specified in the PDS, the prices must include all costs incidental to the performance of the Services, as incurred by the Supplier, such as travel, subsistence, office support, communications, translation, printing of materials, etc. Costs incidental to the delivery of the Services but incurred by the Purchaser or its staff, or by third parties, must be included in the price only to the extent such obligations are made explicit in these request for proposals documents (as, e.g., a requirement for the Proposer to include the travel and subsistence costs of trainees). |
|  | * 1. Unless otherwise specified in the PDS, prices quoted by the Proposer shall be fixed during the Proposer’s performance of the Contract and not subject to increases on any account. Proposals submitted that are subject to price adjustment will be rejected. |
| 1. Currencies of Proposal and Payment | * 1. The currency(ies) of the Proposal and currencies of payment shall be the same. The Proposer shall quote in the currency of the Purchaser’s Country the portion of the Proposal price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in the currency of the Purchaser’s Country, unless otherwise specified in the PDS.   2. The Proposer may express the Proposal price in any currency. If the Proposer wishes to be paid in a combination of amounts in different currencies, it may quote its price accordingly but shall use no more than three foreign currencies in addition to the currency of the Purchaser’s Country. |
| 1. Period of Validity of Proposals | * 1. Proposals shall remain valid until the date specified in the PDS or any extended date if amended by the Purchaser in accordance with ITP 8. A Proposal that is not valid until the date specified in the PDS, or any extended date if amended by the Purchaser in accordance with ITP 8, shall be rejected by the Purchaser as nonresponsive. |
|  | * 1. In exceptional circumstances, prior to the date of expiry of the Proposal validity, the Purchaser may request Proposers to extend the date of validity until a specified date. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Proposal Security is requested in accordance with ITP 20, it shall also be extended for twenty-eight days (28) beyond the deadline of the extended validity period. A Proposer may refuse the request without forfeiting its Proposal Security. A Proposer granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its Proposal, except as provided in ITP 19.3. |
|  | * 1. If the award is delayed by a period exceeding fifty-six (56) days beyond the expiry of the initial Proposal validity specified in accordance with ITP 19.1, the Contract price shall be determined as follows:   (a) in case of fixed price contracts, the contract price shall be the Proposal price adjusted by a factor or factors specified **in the PDS**;  (b) in the case of an adjustable price contracts, no adjustments shall be made;  (c) in any case, Proposal evaluation shall be based on the Proposal Price without taking into consideration the applicable correction from those indicated above. |
| 1. Proposal Security | * 1. The Proposer shall furnish as part of the Technical Part of its Proposal, either a Proposal-Securing Declaration or a Proposal Security as specified in the PDS, in original form and, in the case of a Proposal Security, in the amount and currency specified in the PDS. |
|  | * 1. A Proposal-Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Proposal Forms. |
|  | * 1. If a Proposal Security is specified pursuant to ITP 20.1, the Proposal security shall be a demand guarantee in any of the following forms at the Proposer’s option: |
|  | * + 1. an unconditional guarantee issued by a non-bank financial institution (such as an insurance, bonding or surety company); |
|  | * + 1. an irrevocable letter of credit; |
|  | * + 1. a cashier’s or certified check; or |
|  | * + 1. another security indicated in the PDS, |
|  | from a reputable source from an eligible country. If an unconditional guarantee is issued by a non-bank financial institution located outside the Purchaser’s Country the issuing non-bank financial institution shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Purchaser’s Country to make it enforceable unless the Purchaser has agreed in writing, prior to Proposal submission, that a correspondent financial institution is not required. In the case of a bank guarantee, the Proposal Security shall be submitted either using the Proposal Security Form included in Section IV, Proposal Forms or in another substantially similar format approved by the Purchaser prior to Proposal submission. In either case, the form must include the complete name of the Proposer. The Proposal Security shall be valid for twenty-eight (28) days beyond the original date of expiry of the Proposal validity, or beyond any extended date if requested under ITP 19.2. |
|  | * 1. If a Proposal Security or a Proposal-Securing Declaration is specified pursuant to ITP 20.1, any Proposal not accompanied by a substantially responsive Proposal Security or Proposal-Securing Declaration shall be rejected by the Purchaser as non-responsive. |
|  | * 1. If a Proposal Security is specified pursuant to ITP 20.1, the Proposal Security of unsuccessful Proposers shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Proposer’s furnishing of the Performance Security pursuant to ITP 48. |
|  | * 1. The Proposal Security of the successful Proposer shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Proposer has signed the Contract and furnished the required Performance Security. |
|  | * 1. The Proposal Security may be forfeited:  1. if a Proposer withdraws its Proposal prior to the expiry date of Proposal validity specified by the Proposer on the Letter of Proposal or any extended date provided by the Proposer; or 2. if the successful Proposer fails to:  sign the Contract in accordance with ITP 47; or  * 1. furnish a performance security in accordance with ITP 48. |
|  | * 1. The Proposal Security or the Proposal-Securing Declaration of a JV shall be in the name of the JV that submits the Proposal. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of submission of Proposals, the Proposal Security or the Proposal-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITP 4.1 and ITP 11.5. |
|  | * 1. If a Proposal Security is not required in the PDS, and;   (a) if a Proposer withdraws its Proposal prior to the expiry date of the Proposal validity specified by the Proposer on the Letter of Proposal, or any extended date provided by the Proposer; or  (b) if the successful Proposer fails to: sign the Contract in accordance with ITP 47; or furnish a Performance Security in accordance with ITP 48;  the Purchaser may, if provided for in the PDS, declare the Proposer disqualified to be awarded a contract by the Purchaser for a period of time as stated in the PDS. |
| 1. Format and Signing of Proposal | * 1. The Proposer shall prepare one original and copies/sets of the documents comprising the Proposal as described in ITP 11 and Proposer22.   2. Proposers shall mark as “CONFIDENTIAL” information in their Proposals which is confidential to their business. This may include proprietary information, trade secrets, or commercial or financially sensitive information. |
|  | * 1. The original and all copies of the Proposal shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Proposer. This authorization shall consist of a written confirmation as specified in the PDS and shall be attached to the Proposal. The name and position held by each person signing the authorization must be typed or printed below the signature. All pages of the Proposal where entries or amendments have been made shall be signed or initialed by the person signing the Proposal. |
|  | * 1. In case the Proposer is a JV, the Proposal shall be signed by an authorized representative of the JV on behalf of the JV, and so as to be legally binding on all the members as evidenced by a power of attorney signed by their legally authorized representatives.   2. Any interlineations, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are signed or initialed by the person signing the Proposal. |

D. Submission of Proposals

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1. Submission, Sealing and Marking of Proposals | * 1. The Proposer shall deliver the Proposal in two separate, sealed envelopes (the Technical Part and the Financial Part). These two envelopes shall be enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope marked “Original Proposal”. In addition, the Proposer shall submit copies of the Proposal in the number specified in the PDS. Copies of the Technical Part shall be placed in a separate sealed envelope marked “Copies: Technical Part”. Copies of the Financial Part shall be placed in a separate sealed envelope marked “Copies: Financial Part”. The Proposer shall place both of these envelopes in a separate, sealed outer envelope marked “Proposal Copies”. In the event of any discrepancy between the original and the copies, the original shall prevail.   2. If alternative Proposals are permitted in accordance with ITP 14, the alternative Proposals shall be submitted as follows: the original of the alternative Proposal Technical Part shall be placed in a sealed envelope marked “Alternative Proposal – Technical Part” and the Financial Part shall be placed in a sealed envelope marked “Alternative Proposal – Financial Part” and these two separate sealed envelopes then enclosed within a sealed outer envelope marked “Alternative Proposal – Original”, the copies of the alternative Proposal will be placed in separate sealed envelopes marked “Alternative Proposal – Copies Of Technical Part”, and “Alternative Proposal – Copies Of Financial Part” and enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope marked “Alternative Proposal - Copies.   3. The envelopes marked “Original Proposal” and “Proposal Copies” (and, if appropriate, a third envelope marked “Alternative Proposal”) shall be enclosed in a separate sealed outer envelope for submission to the Purchaser. | | |
|  | * 1. The inner and outer envelopes shall:      1. bear the name and address of the Proposer;      2. be addressed to the Purchaser in accordance with ITP 23.1;   (c) bear the specific identification of this request for proposals process indicated in accordance with ITP 1.1; and  (d) bear a warning not to open before the time and date for Proposal opening.   * 1. If all envelopes are not sealed and marked as required, the Purchaser will assume no responsibility for the misplacement or premature opening of the Proposal. | | |
| 1. Deadline for Submission of Proposals | * 1. Proposals must be received by the Purchaser at the address and no later than the date and time indicated in the PDS. When so specified in the PDS, Proposers shall have the option of submitting their Proposals electronically. Proposers submitting Proposals electronically shall follow the electronic Proposal submission procedures specified in the PDS. | | |
|  | * 1. The Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend this deadline for submission of Proposals by amending the request for proposals documents in accordance with ITP 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Purchaser and Proposers will thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended. | | |
| 1. Late Proposals | * 1. The Purchaser shall not consider any Proposal that arrives after the deadline for submission of Proposals, in accordance with ITP 23. Any Proposal received by the Purchaser after the deadline for submission of Proposals shall be declared late, rejected, and returned unopened to the Proposer. | | |
| 1. Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Proposals | * 1. A Proposer may withdraw, substitute, or modify its Proposal after it has been submitted by sending a written notice, duly signed by an authorized representative, and shall include a copy of the authorization in accordance with ITP 21.3, (except that withdrawal notices do not require copies). The corresponding substitution or modification of the Proposal must accompany the respective written notice. All notices must be:   (a) prepared and submitted in accordance with ITP 21 and ITP 22 (except that withdrawals notices do not require copies), and in addition, the respective envelopes shall be clearly marked “WITHDRAWAL,” “SUBSTITUTION,” “MODIFICATION;” and  (b) received by the Purchaser prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of Proposals, in accordance with ITP 23. | | |
|  | * 1. Proposals requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITP 25.1 shall be returned unopened to the Proposers.   No Proposal may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of Proposals and the date of expiry of the Proposal validity specified by the Proposer on the Letter of Proposal or any extended date thereof. | | |
| E. Public Opening of Technical Parts of Proposals | | |
| 1. Public Opening of Technical Parts of Proposals | * 1. Except as in the cases specified in ITP 24 and ITP 25.2, the Purchaser shall conduct the Proposal opening in public, in the presence of Proposers` designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend, and at the address, date and time specified in the PDS. Any specific electronic Proposal opening procedures required if electronic submission of proposals is permitted in accordance with ITP 23.1, shall be as specified in the PDS. | |
|  | * 1. First, envelopes marked “Withdrawal” shall be opened and read out and the envelope with the corresponding Proposal shall not be opened but returned to the Proposer. No Proposal withdrawal shall be permitted unless the corresponding withdrawal notice contains a valid authorization to request the withdrawal and is read out at Proposal opening.   2. Next, envelopes marked “Substitution” shall be opened and read out and exchanged with the corresponding Proposal being substituted, and the substituted Proposal shall not be opened, but returned to the Proposer. No Proposal substitution shall be permitted unless the corresponding substitution notice contains a valid authorization to request the substitution and is read out at Proposal opening.   3. Envelopes marked “Modification” shall be opened and read out with the corresponding Proposal. No Proposal modification shall be permitted unless the corresponding modification notice contains a valid authorization to request the modification and is read out at Proposal opening. Only Proposals that are opened and read out at Proposal opening shall be considered further.   4. Next, all other envelopes marked “Technical Part” shall be opened one at a time. All envelopes marked “Second Envelope: Financial Part” shall remain sealed and kept by the Purchaser in safe custody until they are opened at a later public opening, following the evaluation of the Technical Part parts of the Proposals. On opening the envelopes marked “Technical Part” the Purchaser shall read out: the name of the Proposer, the presence or the absence of a Proposal Security, or Proposal-Securing Declaration, if required, and whether there is a modification; and Alternative Proposal - Technical Part; and any other details as the Purchaser may consider appropriate.   5. Only Technical Parts of Proposals and Alternative Proposal - Technical Parts that are read out at Proposal opening shall be considered further for evaluation. The Letter of Proposal- Technical Part and the separate sealed envelope marked “Second Envelope: Financial Part” are to be initialed by representatives of the Purchaser attending Proposal opening in the manner specified in the PDS.   6. The Purchaser shall neither discuss the merits of any Proposal nor reject any Proposal (except for late Proposals, in accordance with ITP 24.1).   7. The Purchaser shall prepare a record of the Proposal opening that shall include, as a minimum:  1. the name of the Proposer and whether there is a withdrawal, substitution, or modification; 2. any alternative Proposals; and 3. the presence or absence of a Proposal Security or a Proposal-Securing Declaration.    1. The Proposers’ representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Proposer’s signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be distributed to all Proposers. | |
| F. Evaluation of Proposals- General Provisions | | |
| 1. Confidentiality | * 1. Information relating to the evaluation of the Technical Part shall not be disclosed to Proposers or any other persons not officially concerned with the procurement process until the notification of evaluation of the Technical Part in accordance with ITP 33. Information relating to the evaluation of Financial Part, the evaluation of combined Technical Part and Financial Part, and recommendation of contract award shall not be disclosed to Proposers or any other persons not officially concerned with the RFP process until the Notification of Intention to Award the Contract is transmitted to Proposers in accordance with ITP 42ProposerProposer. | |
|  | * 1. Any effort by a Proposer to influence the Purchaser in the evaluation of the Proposals or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Proposal. | |
|  | * 1. Notwithstanding ITP 27.2, from the time of Proposal opening to the time of Contract award, if any Proposer wishes to contact the Purchaser on any matter related to the procurement process, it should do so in writing. | |
| 1. Clarification of Proposals | * 1. To assist in the examination, evaluation, and comparison of the Proposals, and qualification of the Proposers, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, ask any Proposer for a clarification of its Proposal. Any clarification submitted by a Proposer that is not in response to a request by the Purchaser shall not be considered. The Purchaser’s request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change in the prices or substance of the Proposal shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Purchaser in the evaluation of the Proposals, in accordance with ITP 35. | |
|  | * 1. If a Proposer does not provide clarifications of its Proposal by the date and time set in the Purchaser’s request for clarification, its Proposal may be rejected. | |
| 1. Deviations, Reservations, and Omissions | * 1. During the evaluation of Proposals, the following definitions apply:   (a) “Deviation” is a departure from the requirements specified in the request for proposals document;  (b) “Reservation” is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the request for proposals document; and  (c) “Omission” is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the request for proposals document.   * 1. Provided that a Proposal is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may waive any nonmaterial nonconformities in the Proposal.   Provided that a Proposal is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may request that the Proposer submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities in the Proposal related to documentation requirements. Requesting information or documentation on such nonconformities shall not be related to any aspect of the price of the Proposal. Failure of the Proposer to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Proposal. | |
| G. Evaluation of Technical Part of Proposals | | |
| 1. Determination of Responsiveness | * 1. The Purchaser’s determination of the Technical Part’s responsiveness shall be based on the contents of the Proposal, as specified in ITP 11.   2. Preliminary examination of the Technical Part shall be carried out to identify proposals that are incomplete, invalid or substantially nonresponsive to the requirements of the request for proposals documents. A substantially responsive Proposal is one that materially confirms to the requirements of the request for proposals document without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that,  1. if accepted, would: 2. affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Works specified in the Contract; or 3. limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the request for proposals document, the Purchaser’s rights or the Proposer’s obligations under the proposed Contract; or 4. limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the request for proposals document, the Purchaser’s rights or the Proposer’s obligations under the proposed Contract; or 5. if rectified, would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Proposers presenting substantially responsive Proposals.    1. If the Technical Part is not substantially responsive to the requirements of the request for proposals document, it shall be rejected by the Purchaser and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission. | |
| 1. Eligibility and Qualifications of the Proposer | * 1. The Purchaser shall determine to its satisfaction whether the Proposers that have been assessed to have submitted substantially responsive Proposals are eligible, and either continue to meet (if prequalification applies) or meet (if prequalification has not been carried out), the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.   2. The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Proposer’s eligibility and qualifications submitted by the Proposer, pursuant to ITP 15. The determination shall not take into consideration the qualifications of other firms such as the Proposer’s subsidiaries, parent entities, affiliates, subcontractors (other than Specialized Subcontractors if permitted in the request for proposals document), or any other firm.   3. Prior to Contract award, the Purchaser will verify that the successful Proposer (including each member of a JV) is not disqualified by the Bank due to noncompliance with contractual SEA/SH prevention and response obligations. The Purchaser will conduct the same verification for each subcontractor proposed by the successful Proposer. If any proposed subcontractor does not meet the requirement, the Purchaser will require the Proposer to propose a replacement subcontractor.   4. Only substantially responsive Proposals submitted by eligible and qualified Proposers shall proceed to the detailed technical evaluation specified in ITP 32.   5. The Purchaser’s evaluation of Technical Part will be carried out as specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. | |
| 1. Detailed Evaluation of Technical Part | * 1. The scores and weightings to be given to Rated Criteria (including technical and non-price factors and sub factors) are specified in the PDS. | | |
| H. Notification of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts | |
| 1. Notification of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts | * 1. Following the completion of the evaluation of the Technical Parts of the Proposals, the Purchaser shall notify in writing those Proposers whose Proposals were considered substantially non-responsive to the request for proposals document or failed to meet the eligibility and qualification requirements, advising them of the following information:  1. the grounds on which their Technical Part of Proposal failed to meet the requirements of the request for proposals document; 2. their envelopes marked “Second Envelope: Financial Part” will be returned to them unopened after the completion of the selection process and the signing of the Contract; and 3. Option 1: when BAFO or negotiations is not to be applied notify them of the date, time and location of the public opening of the envelopes marked ‘Financial Part”, or;   Option 2: **when BAFO or negotiations apply** **as specified in the PDS,** notify them that: (i) the envelopes marked ‘Financial Part’ will not be opened in public, but in the presence of a probity auditor appointed by the Purchaser, and that (ii) the announcement of the names of the Proposers whose Financial Parts will be opened and the total Proposal prices will be deferred to the time that the Notification of Intention to Award the contract is issued. | |
|  | * 1. The Purchaser shall, simultaneously, notify in writing those Proposers whose Technical Part have been evaluated as substantially responsive to the request for proposals document and met the eligibility and qualification requirements, advising them of the following information:   2. their Proposal has been evaluated as substantially responsive to the request for proposals document and met the eligibility and qualification requirements;   3. Option 1: when BAFO or negotiations is not to be applied notify them of the date, time and location of the public opening of the envelopes marked ‘Financial Part”, or;   Option 2: when BAFO or negotiations apply as specified in the PDS, notify them that: (i) the envelopes marked ‘Financial Part’ will not be opened in public, but in the presence of a probity auditor appointed by the Purchaser, and that (ii) the announcement of the names of the Proposers whose Financial Parts will be opened and the total Proposal prices will be deferred to the time that the Notification of Intention to Award the contract is issued**.**   * 1. When BAFO or negotiations do not apply as specified in the PDS, the Financial Part of the Proposal shall be opened publicly in the presence of Proposers’ designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend.   2. The opening date shall be not less than ten (10) Business Days from the date of notification of the results of the technical evaluation, specified in ITP 33.1 and 33.2. However, if the Purchaser receives a complaint on the results of the technical evaluation within the ten (10) Business Days, the opening date shall be subject to ITP 50.1.   3. At this public opening, the Financial Parts will be opened by the Purchaser in the presence of Proposers, or their designated representatives and anyone else who chooses to attend. Proposers who met the eligibility and qualification requirements and whose Proposals were evaluated as substantially responsive will have their envelopes marked “Second Envelope: Financial Part” opened at the second public opening. Each of these envelopes marked “Second Envelope: Financial Part” shall be inspected to confirm that they have remained sealed and unopened. These envelopes shall then be opened by the Purchaser. The Purchaser shall read out the names of each Proposer, the technical score and the total Proposal prices, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts and Alternative Proposal - Financial Part, and any other details as the Purchaser may consider appropriate.   4. Only envelopes of Financial Part of Proposals, Financial Parts of Alternative Proposals and discounts that are opened and read out at Proposal opening shall be considered further for evaluation. The Letter of Proposal – Financial Part and the Price Schedules are to be initialed by a representative of the Purchaser attending the Proposal opening in the manner specified in the PDS.   5. The Purchaser shall neither discuss the merits of any Proposal nor reject any envelopes marked “Second Envelope: Financial Part” at this public opening.   6. The Purchaser shall prepare a record of the Financial Part of the Proposal opening that shall include, as a minimum: (a) the name of the Proposer whose Financial Part was opened; (b) the Proposal price, per lot (contract) if applicable, including any discounts; and (c) if applicable, any Alternative Proposal – Financial Part.   7. The Proposers whose envelopes marked “Second Envelope: Financial Part” have been opened or their representatives who are present shall be requested to sign the record. The omission of a Proposer’s signature on the record shall not invalidate the contents and effect of the record. A copy of the record shall be distributed to all Proposers.   8. When, as specified in the PDS, BAFO or negotiations apply the Financial Parts will not be opened in public and will be opened in the presence of a probity auditor appointed by the Purchaser.   9. At the opening each of the envelopes marked “Financial Part” shall be inspected to confirm that they have remained sealed and unopened. These envelopes shall then be opened by the Purchaser. The Purchaser shall record the names of each Proposer, and the total Proposal prices and any other details as the Purchaser may consider appropriate. The Letter of Proposal - Financial Part and the Price Schedules are to be initialed by a representative of the Purchaser attending the opening and by the probity auditor.   10. The Purchaser shall prepare a record of the opening of the Financial Part envelopes that shall include, as a minimum:   (a) the name of the Proposers whose Financial Part was opened;  (b) the Proposal prices including any discounts. and  (c) The Probity Auditor’s report of the opening of the Financial Part.   * 1. The probity auditor shall sign the record. The contents of the envelopes marked ‘Financial Part’ and the record of the opening shall be kept in safe custody by the Purchaser and not disclosed to anyone until the time of the transmission of the Notification of Intention to Award the contract. | |
| I. Evaluation of Financial Part of Proposals | | |
| 1. Adjustments for Non-material Noconformities | * 1. Provided that a Proposal is substantially responsive, the Purchaser shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities related to the Proposal Price. To this effect, the Proposal Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component by adding the average price of the item or component quoted by substantially responsive Proposers. If the price of the item or component cannot be derived from the price of other substantially responsive Proposers, the Purchaser shall use its best estimate. | |
| 1. Correction of Arithmetic Errors | * 1. In evaluating the Financial Part of each Proposal, the Purchaser shall correct arithmetical errors on the following basis:  1. where there are errors between the total of the amounts given under the column for the price breakdown and the amount given under the Total Price, the former shall prevail and the latter will be corrected accordingly; 2. where there are errors between the total of the amounts of Schedule Nos. 1 to 5 and the amount given in Schedule No. 6 (Grand Summary), the former shall prevail and the latter will be corrected accordingly; and 3. if there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words shall prevail, unless the amount expressed in words is related to an arithmetic error, in which case the amount in figures shall prevail subject to (a) and (b) above.    1. Proposers shall be requested to accept correction of arithmetical errors. Failure to accept the correction in accordance with ITP 35.1, shall result in the rejection of the Proposal. | |
| 1. Evaluation of Proposals Financial Part | * 1. To evaluate the Financial Part, the Purchaser shall consider the following:  1. the Proposal price, excluding provisional sums and the provision, if any, for contingencies in the Price Schedules; 2. price adjustment for correction of arithmetic errors in accordance with ITP 35.1; 3. price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITP 26; 4. price adjustment due to quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities in accordance with ITP 34.1; 5. converting the amount resulting from applying (a) to (c) above, if relevant, to a single currency in accordance with ITP 36.2; and 6. the evaluation factors indicated in the PDS and detailed in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.    1. For evaluation and comparison purposes, the currency(ies) of the Proposal shall be converted into a single currency as specified in the PDS.    2. No margin of domestic preference shall apply.    3. If price adjustment is allowed in accordance with ITP 17.7, the estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be taken into account in Proposal evaluation.    4. If this request for proposals document allows Proposers to quote separate prices for different lots (contracts), each lot will be evaluated separately to determine the Most Advantageous Proposal using the methodology specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. Discounts that are conditional on the award of more than one lotor slice shall not be considered for Proposal evaluation. | |
|  | * 1. The Purchaser will evaluate and compare the Proposals. The evaluation will be performed assuming either that: | |
|  | (a) the Contract will be awarded to the Most Advantageous Proposal for the entire Information System; or  (b) if specified **in the PDS**, Contracts will be awarded to the Proposers for each individual Subsystem, lot, or slice defined in the Technical Requirements whose Proposals result in the Most Advantageous Proposal/Proposals for the entire System.  In the latter case, discounts that are conditional on the award of more than one Subsystem, lot, or slice may be offered in Proposals. Such discounts will be considered in the evaluation of Proposals as specified **in the PDS**. | |
| 1. Abnormally Low Proposals | * 1. An Abnormally Low Proposal is one where the Proposal price in combination with other constituent elements of the Proposal appears unreasonably low to the extent that the Proposal price raises material concerns as to the capability of the Proposer to perform the Contract for the offered Proposal Price. | |
|  | * 1. In the event of identification of a potentially Abnormally Low Proposal, the Purchaser shall seek written clarifications from the Proposer, including detailed price analyses of its Proposal price in relation to the subject matter of the contract, scope, proposed methodology, schedule, allocation of risks and responsibilities and any other requirements of the request for proposals document.   2. After evaluation of the price analyses, in the event that the Purchaser determines that the Proposer has failed to demonstrate its capability to perform the Contract for the offered Proposal Price, the Purchaser shall reject the Proposal. | |
| 1. Unbalanced or Front Loaded Proposals | * 1. If the Proposal that is evaluated as the lowest evaluated cost is, in the Purchaser’s opinion, seriously unbalanced or front loaded the Purchaser may require the Proposer to provide written clarifications. Clarifications may include detailed price analyses to demonstrate the consistency of the Proposal prices with the scope of information systems, installations, proposed methodology, schedule and any other requirements of the request for proposals document. | |
|  | * 1. After the evaluation of the information and detailed price analyses presented by the Proposer, the Purchaser may: | |
|  | * + 1. accept the Proposal; or     2. if appropriate, require that the total amount of the Performance Security be increased, at the expense of the Proposer, to a level not exceeding twenty percent (20%) of the Contract Price; or     3. reject the Proposal. | |
| J. Evaluation of Combined Technical and Financial Parts, Most Advantageous Proposal And Notification of Intention To Award | | |
| 1. Evaluation of combined Technical and Financial Parts, Most Advantageous Proposal | * 1. The Purchaser’s evaluation of responsive Proposals will take into account technical factors, in addition to cost factors in accordance with Section III Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. The weight to be assigned for the Technical factors and cost is specified in the PDS. The Purchaser will rank the Proposals based on the evaluated Proposal score (B). | |
|  | * 1. Best and Final Offer (BAFO): After completion of the combined technical and financial evaluation of proposals, If specified in the PDS, the Purchaser may invite those Proposers to submit their BAFOs. The procedure for submitting BAFOs will be specified in the PDS. BAFO is a final opportunity for Proposers to improve their Proposals without changing the specified business function and performance requirements in accordance with the invitation to Submit Second Stage Combined Technical and Financial Proposals, Proposers are not obliged to submit a BAFO. Where BAFO is used there will be no negotiation after BAFO.   2. BAFO will apply a two envelope procurement process. The submission of BAFOs, opening of the Technical Parts and Financial Parts and the evaluation of Proposals will follow the procedures described for the Technical, Financial and Combined evaluation above, as appropriate.   3. The Purchaser shall determine the Most Advantageous Proposal. The Most Advantageous Proposal is the Proposal of the Proposer that meets the Qualification Criteria and whose Proposal has been determined to be substantially responsive to the request for proposals document and is the Proposal with the highest combined technical and financial score.   4. If specified in the PDS, the Purchaser may conduct negotiations following the evaluation of the proposals and before the final contract award. The procedure of the negotiations will be specified in the PDS.   5. Negotiations shall be held in the presence of probity auditor appointed by the Purchaser.   6. Negotiations may address any aspect of the contract so long as they do not materially change the specified business function and performance requirements.   7. The Purchaser may negotiate first with the Proposer that has the Most Advantageous Proposal. If the negotiations are unsuccessful the Purchaser may negotiate with the Proposer that has the next best Most Advantageous Proposal, and so on down the list until a successful negotiated outcome is achieved.   8. Unless otherwise specified in the PDS, the Purchaser will NOT carry out tests prior to Contract award, to determine that the performance or functionality of the Information System offered meets those stated in the Technical Requirements. However, if so specified in the PDS the Purchaser may carry out such tests as detailed in the PDS.   9. Proposer.   10. Prior to Contract award, the Purchaser may carry out visits or interviews with the Proposer’s clients referenced in its Proposal and site inspections.   11. The capabilities of the manufacturers and subcontractors proposed by the Proposer that is determined to have offered the Most Advantageous Proposal for identified major items of supply or services will also be evaluated for acceptability in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. Their participation should be confirmed with a letter of intent between the parties, as needed. Should a manufacturer or subcontractor be determined to be unacceptable, the Proposal will not be rejected, but the Proposer will be required to substitute an acceptable manufacturer or subcontractor without any change to the Proposal price. Prior to signing the Contract, the corresponding Appendix to the Contract Agreement shall be completed, listing the approved manufacturers or subcontractors for each item concerned. | |
| 1. Purchaser’s Right to Accept Any Proposal, and to Reject Any or All Proposals | * 1. The Purchaser reserves the right to accept or reject any Proposal, and to annul the procurement process and reject all Proposals at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Proposers. In case of annulment, all Proposals submitted and specifically, Proposal securities, shall be promptly returned to the Proposers. | |
| 1. Standstill Period | * 1. The Contract shall not be awarded earlier than the expiry of the Standstill Period. The Standstill Period shall be ten (10) Business Days unless extended in accordance with ITP 46. The Standstill Period commences the day after the date the Purchaser has transmitted to each Proposer the Notification of Intention to Award the Contract. Where only one Proposal is submitted, or if this contract is in response to an emergency situation recognized by the Bank, the Standstill Period shall not apply. | |
| 1. Notification of Intention to Award | * 1. The Purchaser shall send to each Proposer the Notification of Intention to Award the Contract to the successful Proposer. The Notification of Intention to Award shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:  1. the name and address of the Proposer submitting the successful Proposal; 2. the Contract price of the successful Proposal; 3. the total combined score of the successful Proposal; 4. the names of all Proposers who submitted Proposals, and their Proposal prices as readout and as evaluated prices and technical scores; 5. a statement of the reason(s) the Proposal (of the unsuccessful Proposer to whom the notification is addressed) was unsuccessful; 6. the expiry date of the Standstill Period; and 7. instructions on how to request a debriefing or submit a complaint during the standstill period; | |

K. Award of Contract

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1. Award Criteria | | * 1. Subject to ITP 40, the Purchaser shall award the Contract to the successful Proposer. This is the Proposer whose Proposal has been determined to be the Most Advantageous Proposal..   Proposer. |
| 1. Purchaser’s Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award | | * 1. The Purchaser reserves the right at the time of Contract award to increase or decrease, by the percentage(s) for items as indicated in the PDS. |
| 1. Notification of Award | | * 1. Prior to the date of expiry of the Proposal validity and upon expiry of the Standstill Period, specified in ITP 41.1 or any extension thereof, and, upon satisfactorily addressing any complaint that has been filed within the Standstill Period, the Purchaser shall notify the successful Proposer, in writing, that its Proposal has been accepted. The notification letter (hereinafter and in the Contract Forms called the “Letter of Acceptance”) shall specify the sum that the Purchaser will pay the Supplier in consideration of the execution of the Contract (hereinafter and in the Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms called “the Contract Price”). |
|  | | * 1. Within ten (10) Business days after the date of transmission of the Letter of Acceptance, the Purchaser shall publish the Contract Award Notice which shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:      + - 1. name and address of the Purchaser;          2. name and reference number of the contract being awarded, and the selection method used;          3. names of all Proposers that submitted Proposals, and their Proposal prices as read out at Proposal opening, and as evaluated;          4. name of Proposers whose Proposals were rejected and the reasons for their rejection;          5. the name of the successful Proposer, the final total contract price, the contract duration and a summary of its scope; and          6. successful Proposer’s Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form.   2. The Contract Award Notice shall be published on the Purchaser’s website with free access if available, or in at least one newspaper of national circulation in the Purchaser’s Country, or in the official gazette.   3. Until a formal contract is prepared and executed, the Notification of Award shall constitute a binding Contract. |
| 1. Debriefing by the Purchaser | * 1. On receipt of the Purchaser’s Notification of Intention to Award referred to in ITP 42, an unsuccessful Proposer has three (3) Business Days to make a written request to the Purchaser for a debriefing. The Purchaser shall provide a debriefing to all unsuccessful Proposers whose request is received within this deadline.   2. Where a request for debriefing is received within the deadline, the Purchaser shall provide a debriefing within five (5) Business Days, unless the Purchaser decides, for justifiable reasons, to provide the debriefing outside this timeframe. In that case, the standstill period shall automatically be extended until five (5) Business Days after such debriefing is provided. If more than one debriefing is so delayed, the standstill period shall not end earlier than five (5) Business Days after the last debriefing takes place. The Purchaser shall promptly inform, by the quickest means available, all Proposers of the extended standstill period.   3. Where a request for debriefing is received by the Purchaser later than the three (3) Business Day deadline, the Purchaser should provide the debriefing as soon as practicable, and normally no later than fifteen (15) Business Days from the date of publication of Public Notice of Award of contract. Requests for debriefing received outside the three (3)-day deadline shall not lead to extension of the standstill period.   4. Debriefings of unsuccessful Proposers may be done in writing or verbally. The Proposer shall bear their own costs of attending such a debriefing meeting. |
| 1. Signing of Contract | | * 1. The Purchaser shall send to the successful Proposer the Letter of Acceptance including the Contract Agreement, and a request to submit the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form providing additional information on its beneficial ownership. The Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form shall be submitted within eight (8) Business Days of receiving this request. |
|  | | * 1. The successful Proposer shall sign, date and return to the Purchaser, the Contract Agreement within twenty-eight (28) days of its receipt. |
|  | | * 1. Notwithstanding ITP 47.2 above, in case signing of the Contract Agreement is prevented by any export restrictions attributable to the Purchaser, to the country of the Purchaser, or to the use of the Information System to be supplied, where such export restrictions arise from trade regulations from a country supplying those Information System, the Proposer shall not be bound by its Proposal, always provided, however, that the Proposer can demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Purchaser and of the Bank that signing of the Contract Agreement has not been prevented by any lack of diligence on the part of the Proposer in completing any formalities, including applying for permits, authorizations and licenses necessary for the export of the Information System under the terms of the Contract. |
| 1. Performance Security | | * 1. Within twenty-eight (28) days of the receipt of the Letter of Acceptance from the Purchaser, the successful Proposer shall furnish the performance security in accordance with the General Conditions, subject to ITP 38.2 (b), using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in Section X, Contract Forms, or another form acceptable to the Purchaser. If the Performance Security furnished by the successful Proposer is in the form of a bond, it shall be issued by a bonding or insurance company that has been determined by the successful Proposer to be acceptable to the Purchaser. A foreign institution providing a Performance Security shall have a correspondent financial institution located in the Purchaser’s Country. |
|  | | * 1. Failure of the successful Proposer to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Proposal Security. In that event the Purchaser may award the Contract to the Proposer offering the next Most Advantageous Proposal. |
| 1. Adjudicator | | * 1. Unless the PDS states otherwise, the Purchaser proposes that the person named in the PDS be appointed as Adjudicator under the Contract to assume the role of informal Contract dispute mediator, as described in GCC Clause 43.1. In this case, a résumé of the named person is attached to the PDS. The proposed hourly fee for the Adjudicator is specified in the PDS. The expenses that would be considered reimbursable to the Adjudicator are also specified in the PDS. If a Proposer does not accept the Adjudicator proposed by the Purchaser, it should state its non-acceptance in its Proposal Form and make a counterproposal of an Adjudicator and an hourly fee, attaching a résumé of the alternative. If the successful Proposer and the Adjudicator nominated in the PDS happen to be from the same country, and this is not the country of the Purchaser too, the Purchaser reserves the right to cancel the Adjudicator nominated in the PDS and propose a new one. If by the day the Contract is signed, the Purchaser and the successful Proposer have not agreed on the appointment of the Adjudicator, the Adjudicator shall be appointed, at the request of either party, by the Appointing Authority specified in the SCC clause relating to GCC Clause 43.1.4, or if no Appointing Authority is specified there, the Contract will be implemented without an Adjudicator. |
| 1. Procurement Related Complaint | | * 1. The procedures for making a Procurement-related Complaint are as specified in the PDS. |

Section II - Proposal Data Sheet (PDS)

The following specific data for the Information System to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Proposers (ITP). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions in the PDS shall prevail over those in ITP.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **ITP Reference** | **A. General** |
| **ITP 1.1** | The reference number of the Request for Proposals is: **C2-GO-118**  The Purchaser is:The Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation (MoPIC)  The name of the RFP is:Integrated Risk Management System (IRMS) for Jordan Customs Department and the key border agencies*.*  The Purchaser ***shall not*** accept Proposal for multiple lots under this request for proposals document.  The lots are: ***“Not applicable”.*** |
| **ITP 1.3 (a)** | Electronic Procurement **shall not** be applicable to this procurement. |
| **ITP 2.1** | The Recipient of Grant is: **The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan, represented by the Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation (MoPIC)** Financing Agreement amount: **US$** 23,300,000.  The name of the Project is: **Strengthening Reform Management in Jordan** |
| **ITP 4.1** | Maximum number of members in the JV shall be: two Firms |
| ITP 4.5 | A list of debarred firms and individuals is available on the Bank’s external website: <http://www.worldbank.org/debarr.> |
| ITP 5.2 | The definition for this specific information system shall not include the hardware. |
| **B. Request for proposals Document** | |
| **ITP 7.1** | Attention: **Mrs. Sawsan Abu Alganam / Procurement and Contracting Manager**  Address: Ministry **of Planning and International Cooperation, 3rd circle, Zahran Street, P.O.Box 555 Amman**  City:**Amman**ZIP Code:**11118**Country: **Jordan**  Electronic mail address: [**Sawsan\_AbuAlganam@reformjo.org**](mailto:Sawsan_AbuAlganam@reformjo.org)  **Requests for clarification should be received by the Purchaser no later than:** **Twenty (20) days before the submission date.** |
| **ITP 7.1** | **Web page: Please refer to the following website for all procurement-related matters during the bidding period:**  <https://shorturl.at/hJ8dr> |
| **ITP 7.4** | A Pre-Proposal meeting shall take place at the following date, time and place:  **Date: 8 September 2025**  **Time: 9:30 AM Local Time**   * **Address: Jordan Customs Department - Amman** * **Floor/ Room number*:* Petra Conference Room, Jordan Customs Department Main Building, 2nd floor, Jordan - Amman** * **City: Amman**   Country: Jordan A site visit conducted by the Purchaser **shall be**organized. |
| **C. Preparation of Proposals** | |
| **ITP 10.1** | The language of the Proposal is: English.  All correspondence exchange shall be in English language.  Language for translation of supporting documents and printed literature is English. |
| **ITP 11.2 (j)** | The Proposer shall submit with its Proposal the following additional documents the Technical Part of its Proposal:  **Project Management Methodology**  The proposer shall submit the methodology used at its premises to manage projects.  **Quality Assurance process**  The process used to ensure a quality deliverable in both documentation and systems.  **Capacity Development Methodology:**  The proposer must submit the methodology and approach used to conduct the proper capacity building to the JCD team  **Code of Conduct for Supplier’s Personnel (ES)**  The Proposer shall submit its Code of Conduct that will apply to the Supplier’s Personnel (as defined in GCC Clause 1.1) employed in the execution of the Contract at the Project Site/s to ensure compliance with the Supplier’s Environmental and/or Social obligations under the Contract, as applicable. The Proposer shall use for this purpose the Code of Conduct form provided in Section IV. No substantial modifications shall be made to this form, except that the Proposer may introduce additional requirements, including as necessary to take into account specific Contract issues/risks.  **Management Strategies and Implementation Plans (MSIP) to manage the (ES) risks.**  The Proposer shall submitManagement Strategies and Implementation Plans (MSIPs) to manage the following key Environmental and Social (ES) risks:   1. Personal data breaching and insecurity 2. Business discontinuity and disruption of personnel and units’ functions that is affecting the customers’ services’, and health, and safety, either during the processes of installing the new system, integrating it with the existing system, or in case of failure in maintaining the operation of the new system due to technical and technological aspects. 3. Technical errors leading to fraud and threats to social safety and security such as declaring and accepting misclassification. 4. Shall the development of the Integrated Risk Management system require new equipment to be installed at JCD the proposer shall support JDC with e-waste management plan.   The proposer shall take into consideration the personal data protection law.  The proposer shall take into consideration an inclusive design that enables the access of, or the provision of supporting functions and audio tools for, people with visual disabilities to use the system.  The proposer, in the capacity building plan, shall include the training that will be provided to JCD technical staff to introduce the system, how to use it, and malfunction management. Additionally, the proposer shall take into consideration provision of training to customer service and helpdesk service staff to ensure that feedback or complaint of users / customers related to the introduced system is well-received and addressed as per JCD customers service system.  The proposer’s capacity building plan shall include development of users’ guidance manual (in Arabic and English).  The contractor shall support JCD in producing guidance materials to introduce the system to the customers. The guidance material should include introductory (2-3 minutes) documentary video to raise the awareness on how to use the new system, helpdesk service, in addition to the compliant and feedback mechanism.  **Cyber security management strategies and implementation plans :**  The Proposer shall submit method statement, management strategies and implementation plan and innovations to manage cyber security risks.”  The following standards must be guaranteed by the proposers in their proposals:   * Ensure the security of APIs by applying best practices during their development (OWASP API Top 10 Risks). * Control system access by implementing (RBAC and 2FA). * In case of retrieving sensitive data, ensure that this data is encrypted in the system's database. * Ensure the use of secure connections (HTTPS). * Ensure that the system is capable of monitoring and retaining logs (log monitoring). * Perform vulnerability scanning and penetration testing on the system. * The Jordanian Personal Data Protection Law will be referenced, and companies applying for the tender must comply with it. |
| **ITP 11.3(d)** | The Proposer shall submit the following additional documents in the Financial Part of its Proposal: Not Applicable. |
| **ITP 13.1** | **Alternative Proposals are not permitted.** |
| **ITP 13.2** | Alternatives to the Time Schedule **are not**permitted. |
| **ITP 13.4** | Alternative technical solutions shall be permitted for the following parts of the Information System: **not applicable** |
| **ITP 15.2** | Prequalification **has not**been undertaken. |
| **ITP 16.2 (a)** | In addition to the topics described in ITP Clause 16.2 (a), the Preliminary Project Plan must address the following topics:   1. Project Organization and Management Sub-Plan, including management authorities, responsibilities, and contacts, as well as task, time and resource-bound schedules (in GANTT format); 2. Risk assessment methodology creation subplan 3. Implementation Sub-Plan; 4. Training and capacity building Sub-Plan; 5. Testing and Quality Assurance Sub-Plan; 6. Installation Plan 7. Data input and system setup plan 8. Warranty Defect Repair and Technical Support Service Sub-Plan |
| **ITP 16.3** | **The technical infrastructure would be procured separately by JCD and dependent upon characteristics of the selected baseline product.**  A Preliminary assessment hardware and system software needed for the Proposers’ proposed solution.  The proposed assessment must include the following system functions and capabilities.   1. Common good practice system functions and capabilities: Role based Access Control, Data encryption for data at rest and for data in motion, usage audit trails and corresponding, database backup and recovery functions, transactional integrity (all or nothing commitments to databases) 2. Compliance to system preferences of the Client: including:    1. data center hardware – no brand constraints except to the extent that the brand and models are well known and respected with established availability with support and maintenance in Jordan,    2. server operating system: Windows Server or common Unix variant with support available in Jordan,    3. data base management system: Oracle (recent edition),    4. application runtime environment: .Net, Web Objects, Java, open-source application software with perpetual enterprise licensing. |
| **ITP 17.2** | The Proposer **must**propose Recurrent Cost Items. |
| **ITP 17.2** | The Proposer **must**propose for contracts for Recurrent Cost Items not included in the main Contract. |
| **ITP 17.5** | The Incoterms edition is: 2020 Edition. The price shall be quoted on a DDP- Amman bases inclusive of all taxes, stamps, duties, and fees. |
| **ITP 17.5 (a)** | Named place of destinationis: **The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan.** |
| **ITP 17.6** | Named place of final destination is: **Jordan Customs Department Amman, The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan***.* |
| **ITP 17.7** | **The Financial proposal shall include All taxes and governmental fees.**  **Information on the Consultant’s tax obligations in the Client’s country can be found on:** [*http://www.istd.gov.jo/*](http://www.istd.gov.jo/)  Also the contract will be subject to Stamp Fees with an amount of (0,006) of the Contract price after awarding and before signing the contract as per Stamp Law In force. |
| **ITP 17.8** | **There is no modification to ITB 17.8** |
| **ITP 17.9** | The prices quoted by the Proposer**shall not**be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract. |
| **ITP 18.1** | The Proposer **is not** required to quote in the currency of the Purchaser’s Country the portion of the Proposal price that corresponds to expenditures incurred in that currency. |
| **ITP 19.1** | The Proposal shall be valid until 120 days from the date of Proposal submission. |
| **ITP 19.3 (a)** | The Proposal price shall be adjusted by the following factor(s):  **not applicable** |
| **ITP 20.1** | A Proposal Security **shall be** required.  The amount and currency of the Proposal Security shall beThirty thousand (30,000.00) US$. |
| **ITP 20.3 (d)** | Other types of acceptable securities**None** |
| **ITP 20.9** | NA |
| **ITP 21.3** | The written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Proposer shall consist of: **the name and description of the documentation required to demonstrate the authority of the signatory to sign the Proposal.** |
| **D. Submission and Opening of Proposals** | |
| **ITP 22.1** | In addition to the original of the Proposal, the number of copies is: TWO Copies, in addition to editable soft copy of the technical Proposal (MS Word) and financial Proposal (MS Excel) to facilitate evaluation and evaluation report writing. |
| **ITP 23.1** | For Proposal submission purposes only, the Purchaser’s address is:  **The deadline for Proposal submission is:**  **Date: 2nd October 2025**  **Time: 13:00 Local time**  **Mrs. Sawsan Abu Alganam**  **Procurement and Contracting Manager**  **Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation**  **3rd circle, Zahran Street, P.O Box 555, Amman – 11118, JORDAN**  **Floor/ Room number: First floor/ Office#129** |
| **ITP 23.1** | Proposers **shall not** have the option of submitting their Proposals electronically. |
| **E. Public Opening of Technical Parts of Proposals** | |
| **ITP 26.1** | The Proposal opening shall take place at:  **Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation**  **3rd circle, Zahran Street, 4th floor, Bidding meeting room**  **Date: 2nd October 2025**  **Time: 14:00 Local time** |
| **ITP 26.1** | The electronic Proposal opening procedures shall be: **not applicable** |
| **G. Evaluation of Technical Part of Proposals** | |
| **ITP 32.2** | The technical factors (sub-factors) andthe corresponding weight out of 100% are:   |  |  | | --- | --- | | **Technical Factor** | **Weight in percentage *[%]*** | | * + - * **Company background** | 15% | | Number of similar projects in the past 3 years | 15% | | **- Experts CVs are based on RFP requirements** | 15% | | * + - * **Software Evaluation** | 70% | | 1. Risk Engine Risk Analysis: |  | | 1. Risks Classifications |  | | 1. Machine Learning |  | | 1. Risk Management System Administrative Interface |  | | 1. Automatic Detection 2. Case management 3. Integration with Existing Systems 4. Integrated Licensing Hub 5. Accuracy and Reliability 6. Security, Privacy, Laws, and Regulations 7. Data Integration 8. Reporting 9. Data Quality Control 10. System functions |  | |  |  |   The technical proposal scoring methodology is specified in Section III- Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. |
| **H. Notification of Evaluation of Technical Parts and Public Opening of Financial Parts** | |
| **ITP 33.8** | The Letter of Proposal – Financial Part and the Price Schedules shallbe initialed by Special Procurement Committee representatives of the Purchaser conducting Proposal opening*.* |
| **I. Evaluation of Financial Part of Proposals** | |
| **36.1(f)** | The adjustments shall be determined using the following criteria, from amongst those set out in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria: ***[refer to Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria; insert complementary details if necessary]***   1. Deviation in Time for Completion: No 2. Present value of Recurrent Costs: Yes 3. Functional Guarantees of the Facilities: No 4. Work, services, facilities, etc., to be provided by the Purchaser: No |
| **ITP 36.2** | The currency(ies) of the Proposal shall be converted into a single currency as follows: **USD***.*  The currency that shall be used for Proposal evaluation and comparison purposes to convert all Proposal prices expressed in various currencies into a single currency is: **USD**  The source of exchange rate shall be: **Central Bank of Jordan**  The date for the exchange rate shall be: **not earlier than 14 days prior to the deadline for submission of the proposals.** |
| **J. Evaluation of Combined Technical and Financial Parts and Most Advantageous Proposal** | |
| **ITP 39.1** | The weight to be given for cost is: **30%.**  The weight to be given for Technical Evaluation will be: **70%**  The Minimum technical passing score is **70/100.**  Discount Rate (I) for net present value calculations of recurrent costs (if any) is: **NA** |
| **ITP 39.2** | BAFO: does not apply |
| **ITP 39.5** | Negotiation: does not apply |
| **ITP 39.9** | As additional qualification measures, the Information System (or components/parts of it) offered by the Proposer with the Most Advantageous Proposal may be subjected to the following tests and performance benchmarks prior to Contract award*:* **none** |
| K. Award of Contract | |
| **ITP 44** | The maximum percentage by which quantities may be increased is: **ZERO percentage**  The maximum percentage by which quantities may be decreased is: **Zero percentage** |
| **ITP 49** | The proposed Adjudicator is: **There will be no Adjudicator under this Contract**. |
| **ITP 50.1** | The procedures for making a Procurement-related Complaint are detailed in the “[Procurement Regulations for IPF Borrowers](http://www.worldbank.org/en/projects-operations/products-and-services/brief/procurement-new-framework) (Annex III).” A Procurement-related Complaint may challenge any of the following:   1. The terms of the request for proposals document; 2. the Purchaser’s decision to exclude a Proposer from the procurement process prior to the award of contract; and 3. The Purchaser’s decision to award the contract.   If a Proposer wishes to make a Procurement-related Complaint, the Proposer should submit its complaint following these procedures, in writing (by the quickest means available, that is either by email to:  **For the attention**: Ms. Sawsan Abu Alganam  **Title**: Procurement and Contracting Manager  **Client**: *Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation*  **Email address***: Sawsan\_abualganam@reformjo.org* |

|  |
| --- |
| **Section III - Evaluation and Qualification Criteria** **(Without Prequalification)** |

This Section contains all the criteria that the Purchaser shall use to evaluate Proposals and qualify Proposers. No other factors, methods or criteria shall be used. The Proposer shall provide all the information requested in the forms included in Section IV, Proposal Forms.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1. **Qualification**    1. **Qualification Requirements**   The Proposer’s qualification shall be assessed in accordance with the Qualification table included in this section.   * 1. **Financial Resources**   Using the relevant Form, FIN 1.3.3 in Section IV, Proposal Forms, the Proposer must demonstrate access to, or availability of, financial resources such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means, other than any contractual advance payments to meet:  (i) the following cash-flow requirement:  and  (ii) the overall cash flow requirements for this contract and its current supply and services’ commitment.   * 1. **Key Personnel**   The Proposer must demonstrate that it will have suitably qualified key personnel. The Proposer shall complete the relevant Forms in Section IV, Proposal Forms.   * 1. **Subcontractors/vendors/manufacturers**   Subcontractors/vendors/manufacturers for major items of supply or services identified.   |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | | Item No. | Description of Item | Minimum Criteria to be met | | 1 | Work history | At least two similar projects in nature and size within the past 5 years | | 2 | Team provided | Has relevant experience to the project as per TOR requirements (A project Lead, Customs/Risk Management/ Trade Facilitation Expert/ PCA specialist, IT System Architect) | | 3 | Technical solution | Based on the RFP technical requirements with detailed methodology | | 4 | Time Frame | The RMS must be up and running max within 52 weeks after signing the contract | |  | Average annual turnover | $6 M |   This combined with the criteria mentioned in the qualification subsection of this section are considered the minimum criteria.  Failure to comply with this requirement will result in the rejection of the subcontractor.   * 1. **Manufacturer’s authorization**   For all powered (active) hardware and/or software components of the Information System which the Proposer does not itself produce, by submission of documentary evidence in its Proposal, the Proposer must establish to the Purchaser’s satisfaction that it is not prohibited to supply those components in the Purchaser’s country under the Contract(s) that may result from this procurement.  (i) In the case of powered (active) hardware and other powered equipment, this must be documented by including Manufacturer’s Authorizations in the Proposal (based on the sample found in the Sample Proposal Forms in Section IV.);  (ii) In the case of proprietary commercial software (i.e., excluding open source or “freeware” software) that the Proposer does not manufacture itself and for which the Proposer has or will establish an Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) relationship with the manufacture, the Proposer must provide Manufacture’s Authorizations;  (iii) In the case of proprietary commercial software (i.e., excluding open source or “freeware” software) that the Proposer does not manufacture itself and for which the Proposer does not or will not establish an OEM relationship with the manufacturer, the Proposer must document to the Purchaser’s satisfaction that the Proposer is not excluded from sourcing these items from the manufacturer’s distribution channels and proposing offering these items for supply in the Borrower’s Country.  (iv) In the case of open source software, the Proposer must identify the software item as open source and provide copies of the relevant open source license(s).  The Proposer is responsible for ensuring that the manufacturer or producer complies with the requirements of ITP 4 and ITP 5 and meets the minimum criteria listed above for that item.   * 1. **Local Representative**  1. In the case of a Proposer not doing business within the Purchaser’s country, the Proposer shall submit documentary evidence in its Proposal to establish to the Purchaser’s satisfaction that it is or will be (if awarded the Contract) represented by an agent in that country who is equipped and able to carry out / manage the Proposer’s maintenance, technical support, training, and warranty repair obligations specified in the Purchaser’s Requirements (including any response time, problem-resolution norms or other aspects that may be specified in the Contract). **Technical Evaluation**   **2.1 Assessment of adequacy of Technical Proposal with Requirements in accordance with ITP 32.1**  **The proposer is considered technically accepted if it’s technical proposal scored 70% and above.**   |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Factor | *Sub factor* | Absent feature  (0) | Feature is present but showing deficiencies  (1) | Meeting the requirements  (2) | Marginally exceeding the requirements  (3) | Significantly exceeding the requirements.  (5)the evaluation committee will assign | | 1. Functional requirements (70%) 5 scores for each criteria | 1. Risk Engine Risk Analysis: |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Risks Classifications |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Machine Learning |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Risk Management System Administrative Interface |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Automatic Detection |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. *Case management* |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. *Integration with Existing Systems* |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. *Integrated Licensing Hub* |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Accuracy and Reliability |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Security, Privacy, Laws, and Regulations |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Data Integration |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Reporting |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. Data Quality Control |  |  |  |  |  | |  | 1. System functions |  |  |  |  |  | |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | | Maximum Score 70% |  |  |  |  |  |  | | 1. Company background   15% | Number of similar projects in the past 3 years | 0% if no similar projects | | 7.5% if 1 project was performed | | 15% if 2 or more | | 3.Experts CVs are based on RFP requirements  15% |  | 0% if one or more of the experts requried is not provided | | 7.5% if one or more of the CVs of the experts provided do not match the technical requirements (team composition section) Section VII of this RFP | | 15% if CVs match the techincal requirements (team composition section) Section VII of this RFP | | Maximum Score 30% |  |  | |  | |  |  * 1. **Technical Evaluation (ITP 32.2)**   The technical features to be evaluated are generally defined below and specifically identified in the PDS:   1. to which extent that the performance, capacity, or functionality features meet or exceed the levels specified in the performance / functional requirements and/or influence the life-cycle cost and effectiveness of the Information System; 2. usability features, such as ease of use, ease of administration, or ease of expansion, which influence the life-cycle cost and effectiveness of the Information System; 3. quality of the Proposer’s Preliminary Project Plan as evidenced by the thoroughness, reasonableness, and responsiveness of: (a) the task and resource schedules, both general and specific, and (b) the proposed arrangements for management and coordination, training, quality assurance, technical support, logistics, problem resolution, and transfer of knowledge, and other such activities as specified by the Purchaser or proposed by the Proposer based on the Proposer’s experience; 4. Any sustainable procurement requirement if specified in Section VII- Requirements of the Information System.   The total technical points assigned to each Proposal in the Evaluated Proposal Formula will be determined by adding and weighing the scores assigned by an evaluation committee to technical features of the Proposal **in accordance with the PDS** and the scoring methodology below:  **Technical proposal scoring methodology**   * 1. During the evaluation process, the evaluation committee will assign each desirable/preferred feature a whole number score from 0 to 5, where:  |  |  |  |  |  | | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | | Absent feature  (0) | Feature is present but showing deficiencies  (1) | Meeting the requirements  (2) | Marginally exceeding the requirements  (3) | Significantly exceeding the requirements.  (5) |   (b) The score for each feature (i) within a category (j) will be combined with the scores of features in the same category as a weighted sum to form the Category Technical Score using the following formula:    where:  *tji* = the technical score for feature “i” in category “j”  *wji* = the weight of feature “i” in category “j”  *k* = the number of scored features in category “j”  and  (c) The Category Technical Scores will be combined in a weighted sum to form the total Technical Proposal Score using the following formula:    where:  *Sj* = the Category Technical Score of category “j”  *Wj* = the weight of category “j” as specified in the PDS  *n* = the number of categories  and |

1. **Technical alternatives**

If invited in accordance with ITP 13.4, will be evaluated as follows: ***“none”***

1. **Financial Evaluation**

The following factors and methods will apply:

**(a)** **Time Schedule**:

The number of weeks, from the effective date specified in Article 3 of the Contract Agreement, to achieve Operational Acceptance must be no more than: ***52 weeks***.

A Proposal offering to achieve Operational Acceptance earlier than the maximum number of weeks **shall not**be given credit for proposal evaluation purposes.

If awarded the Contract, the Proposer’s accelerated Implementation Schedule would be formally incorporated into the Contract and this schedule shall govern the application of the contract clauses pertaining to Performance Security, liquidated damages as well as other relevant contract clauses.

**(b) Recurrent Costs**

Since the operation and maintenance of the system being procured form a major part of the implementation, the resulting recurrent costs will be evaluated according to the principles given hereafter, including the cost of recurrent cost items for the initial period of operation stated below, based on prices furnished by each Proposer in Price Schedule Nos. 3.3 and 3.5.

Recurrent cost items for post- warranty service period if subject to evaluation shall be included in the main contract or a separate contract signed together with the main contract.

Such costs shall be added to the Proposal price for evaluation: yes

* + 1. **Specific additional criteria**

not applicable

1. **Combined Evaluation**

The Purchaser will evaluate and compare the Proposals that have been determined to be substantially responsive.

An Evaluated Proposal Score (B) will be calculated for each responsive Proposal using the following formula, which permits a comprehensive assessment of the evaluated cost and the technical merits of each Proposal:



where

*C* = Evaluated Proposal Price

*C low* = the lowest of all Evaluated Proposal Prices among responsive Proposals

*T* = the total Technical Score awarded to the Proposal

*Thigh* = the Technical Score achieved by the Proposal that was scored best among all responsive Proposals

*X* = weight for the Cost as specified in the PDS

The Proposal with the best evaluated Proposal Score (B) among responsive Proposals shall be the Most Advantageous Proposal provided the Proposer was prequalified and/or it was found to be qualified to perform the Contract

1. **Qualification**

| **Factor** | **1.1 Eligibility** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Sub-Factor** | Criteria | | | | | **Documentation Required** |
| **Requirement** | **Proposer** | | | |
| **Single Entity** | **Joint Venture (existing or intended)** | | |
| **All members combined** | **Each member** | **At least one member** |
| 1.1 Nationality | Nationality in accordance with ITP 4.4. | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N / A | Form ELI –1.1 and 1.2, with attachments |
| 1.2 Conflict of Interest | No- conflicts of interests as described in ITP 4.2. | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N / A | Letter of Proposal |
| 1.3 Bank Ineligibility | Not having been declared ineligible by the Bank as described in ITP 4.5. | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N / A | Letter of Proposal |
| 1.4 State owned Entity of the Borrower country | Compliance with conditions of ITP 4.6 | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N / A | Form ELI –1.1 and 1.2, with attachments |
| 1.1.5 United Nations resolution or Borrower’s country law | Not having been excluded as a result of prohibition in the Borrower’s country laws or official regulations against commercial relations with the Proposer’s country, or by an act of compliance with UN Security Council resolution, both in accordance with ITP 4.8 | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N / A | Letter of Proposal |

| **Factor** | **1.2 Historical Contract Non-Performance** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Sub-Factor** | Criteria | | | | | **Documentation Required** |
| **Requirement** | **Proposer** | | | |
| **Single Entity** | **Joint Venture (existing or intended)** | | |
| **All members combined** | **Each member** | **At least one member** |



|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1.2.1 History of non-performing contracts | Non-performance of a contract[[3]](#footnote-4) did not occur as a result of Proposer’s default since 1st January *2015* | Must meet requirement by itself or as member to past or existing JV | N / A | Must meet requirement[[4]](#footnote-5) | N / A | Form CON - 2 |
| 1.2.2 Suspension | Not under suspension based on execution of a Proposal Securing Declaration or Proposal Securing Declaration pursuant to ITP 4.7 and ITP 20.10 | Must meet requirement | N / A | Must meet requirement | N / A | Letter of Proposal |
| 1.2.3 Pending Litigation | Proposer’s financial position and prospective long term profitability still sound according to criteria established in 2.3.1 below and assuming that all pending litigation will be resolved against the Proposer. | Must meet requirement by itself or as member to past or existing JV | N / A | Must meet requirement | N / A | Form CON – 2 |
| 1.2.4 Litigation History | No consistent history of court/arbitral award decisions against the Proposer[[5]](#footnote-6)since 1st January *2015* | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N/A | Form CON – 2 |
| 1.2.5 Bank’s SEA and/or SH Disqualification[[6]](#footnote-7) | At the time of Contract Award, not subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations | Must meet requirement  (including each subcontractor proposed by the Proposer) | N/A | Must meet requirement (including each subcontractor proposed by the Proposer) | N/A | Letter of Proposal, Form CON-3 |

| **Factor** | **1.3 Financial Situation** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Sub-Factor** | Criteria | | | | | **Documentation Required** |
| **Requirement** | **Proposer** | | | |
| **Single Entity** | **Joint Venture (existing or intended)** | | |
| **All members combined** | **Each member** | **At least one member** |
| **1.3.1 Historical Financial Performance** | Submission of audited balance sheets or if not required by the law of the Proposer’s country, other financial statements acceptable to the Purchaser, for the last 3 years to demonstrate the current soundness of the Proposers financial position and its prospective long term profitability. | Must meet requirement | N / A | Must meet requirement | N / A | Form FIN – 1.3.1 with attachments |
| **1.3.2 Average Annual Turnover** | Minimum average annual turnover of 6 Million Dollars, calculated as total certified payments received for contracts in progress or completed, within the last3 years. | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N/A | N/A | Form FIN –1.3.2 |
| **1.3.3 Financial Resources** | The Proposer must demonstrate access to, or availability of, financial resources such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means, other than any contractual advance payments to meet the following cash-flow requirement:  current ratio minimum=1 | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirement | N/A | N/A | Form FIN –1.3.3 |

| **Factor** | **1.4 Experience** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Sub-Factor** | Criteria | | | | | **Documentation Required** |
| **Requirement** | **Proposer** | | | |
| **Single Entity** | **Joint Venture (existing or intended)** | | |
| **All members combined** | **Each member** | **At least one member** |
| **1.4.1 General Experience** | Experience under Information System contracts in the role of prime supplier, management contractor, JV member, or subcontractor for at least the last 10 years prior to the applications submission deadline. | Must meet requirement | N / A | Must meet requirement | N / A | Form EXP-1.4.1 |
| **1.4.2 Specific Experience** | Participation as a prime supplier, management contractor, JV[[7]](#footnote-8) member, sub-contractor, in at least 2 contracts within the last 5 years, each with a value of at least 1 million dollars, that have been successfully and substantially completed and that are similar to the proposed Information System.  *Customs Risk management system, ,*  The successfully completed similar contracts shall be documented by a copy of an Operational acceptance certificate (or equivalent documentation satisfactory to the Purchaser) issued by the purchaser(s). | Must meet requirement | Must meet requirements | N / A | Must meet the following requirement *[specify any key requirement to be met by one member]* | Form EXP 1.4.2 |

|  |
| --- |
| Section IV - Proposal Forms |

Table of Forms

[Letter of Proposal- Technical Part 81](#_Toc135823884)

[Form ELI 1.1.1- Proposer Information Form 84](#_Toc135823885)

[Form ELI 1.1.2- Proposer’s JV Members Information Form 86](#_Toc135823886)

[Form CON – 2- Historical Contract Non-Performance, Pending Litigation and Litigation History 88](#_Toc135823887)

[Form CON – 3 90](#_Toc135823888)

[Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment Performance Declaration 90](#_Toc135823889)

[Form EXP 1.4.1- General Experience 91](#_Toc135823890)

[Form EXP 1.4.2- Specific Experience 92](#_Toc135823891)

[Form EXP 1.4.2 (cont.)- Specific Experience (cont.) 93](#_Toc135823892)

[Form CCC- Summary Sheet: Current Contract Commitments / Work in Progress 94](#_Toc135823893)

[Form FIN 1.3.1- Financial Situation: Historical Financial Performance 95](#_Toc135823894)

[Form FIN 1.3.2- Average Annual Turnover 97](#_Toc135823895)

[Form FIN 1.3.3- Financial Resources 98](#_Toc135823896)

[Personnel Capabilities- Key Personnel 99](#_Toc135823897)

[Code of Conduct for Supplier’s Personnel Form 102](#_Toc135823898)

[Technical Capabilities 106](#_Toc135823899)

[Manufacturer’s Authorization 107](#_Toc135823900)

[Subcontractor’s Agreement 108](#_Toc135823901)

[Intellectual Property Forms 110](#_Toc135823902)

[Conformance of Information System Materials 113](#_Toc135823903)

[Form of Proposal Security (Bank Guarantee) 117](#_Toc135823904)

[Form of Proposal Security (Proposal Bond) 119](#_Toc135823905)

[Form of Proposal-Securing Declaration 121](#_Toc135823906)

[Price Schedule Forms 125](#_Toc135823907)

Letter of Proposal- Technical Part

|  |
| --- |
| *INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE DOCUMENT*  *The Proposer must prepare this Letter of Proposal on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Proposer’s complete name and business address.*  *Note: All italicized text is to help Proposers in preparing this form.* |

Date of this Proposal submission: *[insert* ***date (as day, month and year) of Proposal submission****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***number of RFP process****]*

Alternative No.: *[insert* ***identification No if this is a Proposal for an alternative,*** *otherwise state* ***“not applicable”****]*

We, the undersigned, declare that:

To: *[insert* ***complete name of Purchaser****]*

1. **No reservations:** We have examined and have no reservations to the request for proposals document, including Addenda issued in accordance with Instructions to Proposers (ITP 8);
2. **Eligibility**: We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITP 4;
3. **Proposal-Securing Declaration:** We have not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Purchaser based on execution of a Proposal-Securing Declaration or Proposal-Securing Declaration in the Purchaser’s Country in accordance with ITP 4.7;
4. **Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment (SH):** [*select the appropriate option from (i) to (v) below and delete the others. In case of JV members and/or subcontractors, indicate the* *status of disqualification by the Bank of each JV member and/or subcontractor]*.

We, including any of our subcontractors:

1. [have not been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations.]
2. [are subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations.]
3. [had been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations, and were removed from the disqualification list. An arbitral award on the disqualification case has been made in our favor.]
4. **Conformity:** We offer to provide design, supply and installation services in conformity with the request for proposals document of the following: [*insert a brief description of the IS Design, Supply and Installation Services*];
5. **Proposal Validity:** Our Proposal shall be valid until *[insert day, month and year in accordance with ITP 19.1],* and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
6. **Performance Security:** If our Proposal is accepted, we commit to obtain a Performance Security in accordance with the request for proposals document;
7. **One Proposal Per Proposer:** We are not submitting any other Proposal(s) as an individual Proposer, and we are not participating in any other Proposal(s) as a Joint Venture member, and meet the requirements of ITP 4.3, other than alternative Proposals submitted in accordance with ITP 13;
8. **Suspension and Debarment**: We, along with any of our subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, manufacturers, or service providers for any part of the contract, are not subject to, and not controlled by any entity or individual that is subject to, a temporary suspension or a debarment imposed by the World Bank Group or a debarment imposed by the World Bank Group in accordance with the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions between the World Bank and other development banks. Further, we are not ineligible under the Purchaser’s Country laws or official regulations or pursuant to a decision of the United Nations Security Council;
9. **State-owned enterprise or institution**: [*select the appropriate option and delete the other*: ***We are not a state-owned enterprise or institution*** / ***We are a state-owned enterprise or institution but meet the requirements of ITP 4.6***];
10. **Commissions, gratuities and fees**: We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the procurement process or execution of the Contract: *[insert* ***complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity****]*

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name of Recipient | Address | Reason | Amount |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |

*[If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate “****none****.”]*

1. **Binding Contract**: We understand that this Proposal, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your Letter of Acceptance, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
2. **Not Bound to Accept:** We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated cost Proposal, the Most Advantageous Proposal or any other Proposal that you may receive; and
3. **Fraud and Corruption:** We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf engages in any type of Fraud and Corruption.

Name of the Proposer: \**[insert* ***complete name of the Proposer****]*

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Proposal on behalf of the Proposer: \*\**[insert* ***complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Proposal****]*

Title of the person signing the Proposal: *[insert* ***complete title of the person signing the Proposal****]*

Signature of the person named above: *[insert* ***signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above****]*

Date signed *[insert* ***number****]* day of *[insert* ***month****]*, *[insert* ***year****]*

**\***: In the case of the Proposal submitted by joint venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Proposer

\*\*: Person signing the Proposal shall have the power of attorney given by the Proposer to be attached with the Proposal

Form ELI 1.1.1- Proposer Information Form

*[****Note****: The Proposer shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.]*

Date: *[insert* ***date (as day, month and year) of Proposal submission***]

RFP No.: *[insert* ***number of Request for Proposals process****]*

Alternative No.: *[insert* ***identification No if this is a Proposal for an alternative]*** *otherwise state* ***“not applicable”***

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |
| --- |
| 1. Proposer’s Name *[insert* ***Proposer’s legal name****]* |
| 2. In case of JV, legal name of each member : *[insert* ***legal name of each member in JV****]* |
| 3. Proposer’s actual or intended country of registration: *[insert* ***actual or intended country of registration****]* |
| 4. Proposer’s year of registration: *[insert* ***Proposer’s year of registration****]* |
| 5. Proposer’s Address in country of registration: *[insert* ***Proposer’s legal address in country of registration****]* |
| 6. Proposer’s Authorized Representative Information  Name: *[insert* ***Authorized Representative’s name****]*  Address: *[insert* ***Authorized Representative’s Address****]*  Telephone/Fax numbers: *[insert* ***Authorized Representative’s telephone/fax numbers****]*  Email Address: *[insert* ***Authorized Representative’s email address****]* |
| 7. Attached are copies of original documents of *[check the box(es) of the attached original documents]*  🞎 Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association), and/or documents of registration of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITP 4.4.  🞎 In case of JV, letter of intent to form JV or JV agreement, in accordance with ITP 4.1.  🞎 In case of state-owned enterprise or institution, in accordance with ITP 4.6 documents establishing:   * Legal and financial autonomy * Operation under commercial law * Establishing that the Proposer is not under the supervision of the Purchaser   8. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial ownership. *[The successful Proposer shall provide additional information on beneficial ownership, using the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form.]* |

Form ELI 1.1.2- Proposer’s JV Members Information Form

*[The Proposer shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. The following table shall be filled in for the Proposer and for each member of a Joint Venture].*

Date: *[insert* ***date (as day, month and year) of Proposal submission***]

RFP No.: *[insert* ***number of Request for Proposals process****]*

Alternative No.: *[insert* ***identification No if this is a Proposal for an alternative,*** *otherwise state* ***“not applicable”****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |
| --- |
| 1. Proposer’s Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s legal name****]* |
| 2. Proposer’s JV Member’s name: *[insert* ***JV’s Member legal name****]* |
| 3. Proposer’s JV Member’s country of registration: *[insert* ***JV’s Member country of registration****]* |
| 4. Proposer’s JV Member’s year of registration: *[insert* ***JV’s Member year of registration****]* |
| 5. Proposer’s JV Member’s legal address in country of registration: *[insert* ***JV’s Member legal address in country of registration****]* |
| 6. Proposer’s JV Member’s authorized representative information  Name: *[insert* ***name of JV’s Member authorized representative****]*  Address: *[insert* ***address of JV’s Member authorized representative****]*  Telephone/Fax numbers: *[insert* ***telephone/fax numbers of JV’s Member authorized representative****]*  Email Address: *[insert* ***email address of JV’s Member authorized representative****]* |
| 7. Attached are copies of original documents of *[check the box(es) of the attached original documents]*  🞎 Articles of Incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association), and/or registration documents of the legal entity named above, in accordance with ITP 4.4.  🞎 In case of a state-owned enterprise or institution, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy, operation in accordance with commercial law, and they are not under the supervision of the Purchaser in accordance with ITP 4.6.  8. Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial ownership. *[The successful Proposer shall provide additional information on beneficial ownership for each JV member using the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form.]* |

Form CON – 2- Historical Contract Non-Performance, Pending Litigation and Litigation History

In case a prequalification process was conducted this form should be used only if the information submitted at the time of prequalification requires updating

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***date****]*

JV member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Non-Performed Contracts in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria | | | |
|  Contract non-performance did not occur since 1st January *[insert year]* specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 1.2.1.   Contract(s) not performed since 1st January *[insert year]* specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, requirement 1.2.1 | | | |
| **Year** | **Non- performed portion of contract** | **Contract Identification** | **Total Contract Amount (current value, currency, exchange rate and US$ equivalent)** |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***amount and percentage****]* | Contract Identification: *[indicate* ***complete contract name/ number, and any other identification****]*  Name of Employer: *[insert* ***full name****]*  Address of Employer: *[insert* ***street/city/country****]*  Reason(s) for nonperformance: *[indicate* ***main reason(s****)]* | *[insert* ***amount****]* |
| Pending Litigation, in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria | | | |
|  No pending litigation in accordance with Sub-Factor 1.2.3. | | | |
|  Pending litigation in accordance with Sub-Factor 1.2.3 as indicated below. | | | |

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Year of dispute** | **Amount in dispute (currency)** | **Contract Identification** | **Total Contract Amount (currency), USD Equivalent (exchange rate)** |
| *[specify* ***year****]* | *[specify* ***amount and currency****]* | Contract Identification: *[insert* ***Contract ID****]*  Name of Employer: *[insert* ***Name of Employer****]*  Address of Employer: *[insert* ***Address of Employer****]*  Matter in dispute: *[describe* ***Matter of dispute****]*  Party who initiated the dispute: *[specify* ***Initiator of dispute****]*  Status of dispute: *[specify* ***Status of dispute****]* | *[specify* ***total contract amount and currency, USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| *[specify* ***year****]* | *[specify* ***amount and currency****]* | Contract Identification: *[insert* ***Contract ID****]*  Name of Employer: *[insert* ***Name of Employer****]*  Address of Employer: *[insert* ***Address of Employer****]*  Matter in dispute: *[describe* ***Matter of dispute****]*  Party who initiated the dispute: *[specify* ***Initiator of dispute****]*  Status of dispute: *[specify* ***Status of dispute****]* | *[specify* ***total contract amount and currency, USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| Litigation History in accordance with Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria | | | |
|  No Litigation History in accordance with Sub-Factor 1.2.4.   Litigation History in accordance with Sub-Factor 1.2.4 as indicated below. | | | |
| **Year of award** | **Outcome as percentage of Net Worth** | **Contract Identification** | **Total Contract Amount (currency), USD Equivalent (exchange rate)** |
| *[specify* ***year****]* | *[specify* ***percentage of net worth****]* | Contract Identification: *[insert* ***Contract ID****]*  Name of Employer: *[insert* ***Name of Employer****]*  Address of Employer: *[insert* ***Address of Employer****]* | *[specify* ***total contract amount and currency, USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |

Form CON – 3

Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment Performance Declaration

*[The following table shall be filled in by the Proposer, each member of a Joint Venture and each subcontractor proposed by the Proposer]*

Proposer’s Name: *[insert full name]*Date: *[insert day, month, year]*Joint Venture Member’s or Subcontractor’s Name: *[insert* *full name]*RFP No. and title: *[insert RFP number and title]*Page *[insert page number]* of *[insert total number]* pages

|  |
| --- |
| **SEA and/or SH Declaration**  **in accordance with Section III, Qualification Criteria, and Requirements** |
| We:  🞎 (a) have not been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations  🞎 (b) are subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations  🞎 (c) had been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations, and were removed from the disqualification list. An arbitral award on the disqualification case has been made in our favor. |
| **[*If (c) above is applicable*, *attach evidence of an arbitral award reversing the findings on the issues underlying the disqualification.]*** |
|  |
|  |
|  |
|  |

Form EXP 1.4.1- General Experience

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

| **Starting Month / Year** | **Ending Month / Year** | **Years\*** | **Contract Identification** | **Role of Proposer** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| *[insert* ***month / year****]* | *[insert* ***month / year****]* | *[insert* ***number of years****]* | Contract name: *[insert* ***Name of Contract*** *]*  Brief Description of the Information System performed by the Proposer: *[describe* ***Information System****]*  Name of Purchaser: *[insert* ***Name of Purchaser*** *]*  Address: *[insert* ***Address of Purchaser*** *]* | *[describe* ***role of Proposer under the contract****]* |
| *[insert* ***month / year****]* | *[insert* ***month / year****]* | *[insert* ***number of years****]* | Contract name: *[insert* ***Name of Contract*** *]*  Brief Description of the Information System performed by the Proposer: *[describe* ***Information System****]*  Name of Purchaser: *[insert* ***Name of Purchaser*** *]*  Address: *[insert* ***Address of Purchaser*** *]* | *[describe* ***role of Proposer under the contract****]* |
| *[insert* ***month / year****]* | *[insert* ***month / year****]* | *[insert* ***number of years****]* | Contract name: *[insert* ***Name of Contract*** *]*  Brief Description of the Information System performed by the Proposer: *[describe* ***Information System****]*  Name of Purchaser: *[insert* ***Name of Purchaser*** *]*  Address: *[insert* ***Address of Purchaser*** *]* | *[describe* ***role of Proposer under the contract****]* |
| *[insert* ***month / year****]* | *[insert* ***month / year****]* | *[insert* ***number of years****]* | Contract name: *[insert* ***Name of Contract*** *]*  Brief Description of the Information System performed by the Proposer: *[describe* ***Information System****]*  Name of Purchaser: *[insert* ***Name of Purchaser*** *]*  Address: *[insert* ***Address of Purchaser*** *]* | *[describe* ***role of Proposer under the contract****]* |

\*List calendar year for years with contracts with at least nine (9) months activity per year starting with the earliest year

Form EXP 1.4.2- Specific Experience

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

| **Similar Contract Number: \_\_\_ of \_\_\_ required.** | **Information** | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Contract Identification | *[insert* ***Contract ID****]* | | |
| Award date  Completion date | *[insert* ***Date of******Award***  *[insert* ***Date of******Completion*** | | |
|  |  | | |
| Role in Contract | Prime Supplier | Management Contractor | Subcontractor |
| Total contract amount |  | |  |
| If member in a JV or subcontractor, specify participation of total contract amount |  |  |  |
| Purchaser’s Name: | *­­­­­­­­­­­­­\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* | | |
| Address:  Telephone/fax number:  E-mail: | *­­­­­­­­­­­­­\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*  *\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_* | | |

Form EXP 1.4.2 (cont.)- Specific Experience (cont.)

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

| **Similar Contract No.** *[insert* ***specific number****]* **of** *[****insert total number of contracts****]* **required** | **Information** |
| --- | --- |
| Description of the similarity in accordance with Sub-Factor 1.4.2 of Section III: |  |
| Amount | *[insert* ***contract******amount and currency and USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| Geographical Scope | *[describe* ***geographic scope of the users of the information system****]* |
| Functional Scope | *[describe* ***the functionalities provided by the information system****]* |
| Methods/Technology | *[describe* ***methodologies and technologies used to implement the information system****]* |
| Key Activities | *[describe* ***the key activities of the Proposer under the contract****]* |

Form CCC- Summary Sheet: Current Contract Commitments / Work in Progress

*[Proposers and each partner to a Joint Venture should provide information on their current commitments on all contracts that have been awarded, or for which a letter of intent or acceptance has been received, or for contracts approaching completion, but for which an unqualified, full completion certificate has yet to be issued.]*

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name of contract | Purchaser, contact address/tel./fax | Value of outstanding Information System (current US$ equivalent) | Estimated completion date | Average monthly invoicing over last six months (US$ equivalent/month) |
| 1. *[insert* ***Name of Contract****]* | *[insert* ***Name of Purchaser, contact address, telephone / fax number****]* | *[insert* ***Total Outstanding Contract Value of the information system in USD equivalent and exchange rate]*** | *[insert* ***Estimated completion date****]* | *[insert* ***Average monthly invoices in USD equivalent and exchange rate]*** |
| 2. *[insert* ***Name of Contract****]* | *[insert* ***Name of Purchaser, contact address, telephone / fax number****]* | *[insert* ***Total Outstanding Contract Value of the information system in USD equivalent and exchange rate]*** | *[insert* ***Estimated completion date****]* | *[insert* ***Average monthly invoices in USD equivalent and exchange rate]*** |
| 3. *[insert* ***Name of Contract****]* | *[insert* ***Name of Purchaser, contact address, telephone / fax number****]* | *[insert* ***Total Outstanding Contract Value of the information system in USD equivalent and exchange rate]*** | *[insert* ***Estimated completion date****]* | *[insert* ***Average monthly invoices in USD equivalent and exchange rate]*** |
| ... |  |  |  |  |

Form FIN 1.3.1- Financial Situation: Historical Financial Performance

To be completed by the Proposer and, if JV, by each member

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Financial information in US$ equivalent** | **Historic information for previous** *[insert* ***number****]* **years**  *(US$ equivalent in 000s)* | | | | | | |
|  | Year 1 | Year 2 | Year 3 | Year … | Year n | Avg. | Avg. Ratio |
| Information from Balance Sheet | | | | | | | |
| Total Assets (TA) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Total Liabilities (TL) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net Worth (NW) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Current Assets (CA) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Current Liabilities (CL) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Information from Income Statement | | | | | | | |
| Total Revenue (TR) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Profits Before Taxes (PBT) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | | | | | | | |

Attached are copies of financial statements (balance sheets, including all related notes, and income statements) for the years required above complying with the following conditions:

1. Must reflect the financial situation of the Proposer or member to a JV, and not sister or parent companies
2. Historic financial statements must be audited by a certified accountant
3. Historic financial statements must be complete, including all notes to the financial statements
4. Historic financial statements must correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited (no statements for partial periods shall be requested or accepted)

Form FIN 1.3.2- Average Annual Turnover

***[To be completed by the Proposer and, if JV, by each member]***

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Annual turnover data (applicable activities only)** | | |
| Year | Amount and Currency | US$ equivalent |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***amount and currency****]* | *[insert* ***amount in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***amount and currency****]* | *[insert* ***amount in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***amount and currency****]* | *[insert* ***amount in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***amount and currency****]* | *[insert* ***amount in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***amount and currency****]* | *[insert* ***amount in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***amount and currency****]* | *[insert* ***amount in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| \*Average Annual Turnover | *[insert* ***amount and currency****]* | *[insert* ***amount in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |

\*Average annual turnover calculated as total certified payments received for work in progress or completed, divided by the number of years specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, Sub-Factor 1.3.2.

Form FIN 1.3.3- Financial Resources

*To be completed by the Proposer and, if JV, by each member*

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

Specify proposed sources of financing, such as liquid assets, unencumbered real assets, lines of credit, and other financial means, net of current commitments, available to meet the total cash flow demands of the subject contract or contracts as indicated in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Source of financing** | **Amount (US$ equivalent)** |
| 1. *[describe* ***type and source of available financing****]* | *[insert* ***amount of available financing in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| 2. *[describe* ***type and source of available financing****]* | *[insert* ***amount of available financing in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| 3. *[describe* ***type and source of available financing****]* | *[insert* ***amount of available financing in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |
| 4. *[describe* ***type and source of available financing****]* | *[insert* ***amount of available financing in USD equivalent and exchange rate****]* |

Personnel Capabilities- Key Personnel

*To be completed by the Proposer and, if JV, by each member*

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

Proposers should provide the names and details of the suitably qualified Personnel to perform the Contract. The data on their experience should be supplied using the Form PER-2 below for each candidate.

**Key Personnel**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1. | Title of position: *[insert* ***Title of position / role in team****]* | |
|  | Name of candidate:*[insert* ***Name of Candidate****]* | |
|  | Duration of appointment: | [*insert* ***the whole period (start and end dates) for which this position will be engaged***] |
|  | Time commitment: for this position: | [*insert* ***the number of days/week/months/ that has been scheduled for this position***] |
|  | Expected time schedule for this position: | [*insert* ***the expected time schedule for this position (e.g. attach high level Gantt chart***] |
| 2. | Title of position: *[insert* ***Title of position / role in team****]* | |
|  | Name of candidate:*[insert* ***Name of Candidate****]* | |
|  | Duration of appointment: | [*insert* ***the whole period (start and end dates) for which this position will be engaged***] |
|  | Time commitment: for this position: | [*insert* ***the number of days/week/months/ that has been scheduled for this position***] |
|  | Expected time schedule for this position: | [*insert* ***the expected time schedule for this position (e.g. attach high level Gantt chart***] |
| 3. | Title of position:**Cyber security Expert/s**  ***[Include as required]*** | |
|  | Name of candidate:*[insert* ***Name of Candidate****]* | |
|  | Duration of appointment: | [*insert* ***the whole period (start and end dates) for which this position will be engaged***] |
|  | Time commitment: for this position: | [*insert* ***the number of days/week/months/ that has been scheduled for this position***] |
|  | Expected time schedule for this position: | [*insert* ***the expected time schedule for this position (e.g. attach high level Gantt chart***] |

Candidate Summary

*To be completed by the Proposer and, if JV, by each member*

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Position; *[insert* ***Title of Position****]* | | Prime Alternate |
| Candidate information | Name of candidate *[insert* ***Name of Candidate****]* | Date of birth *[insert* ***Date of Birth****]* |
|  | Professional qualifications *[describe* ***Professional qualifications****]* | |
|  |  | |
| Present employment | Name of Employer *[insert* ***Name of Present Employer****]* | |
|  | Address of Employer *[insert* ***Address of Present Employer****]* | |
|  | Telephone *[insert* ***Telephone*** *of* ***Contact****]* | Contact (manager / personnel officer) *[insert* ***Name****]* |
|  | Fax *[insert* ***fax of Contact****]* | email *[insert* ***email*** *of* ***Contact****]* |
|  | Job title of candidate *[insert* ***Job Title of Candidate****]* | Years with present Employer *[insert* ***Job Number of years****]* |

Summarize professional experience over the last twenty years, in reverse chronological order. Indicate particular technical and managerial experience relevant to the project.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| From | To | Company/Project/ Position/Relevant technical and management experience |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***year****]* | *[describe* ***experience relevant to the proposed Contract under the is RFP****]* |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***year****]* | *[describe* ***experience relevant to the proposed Contract under the is RFP****]* |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***year****]* | *[describe* ***experience relevant to the proposed Contract under the is RFP****]* |
| *[insert* ***year****]* | *[insert* ***year****]* | *[describe* ***experience relevant to the proposed Contract under the is RFP****]* |

Code of Conduct for Supplier’s Personnel Form

***Note to the Purchaser****:*

***The following minimum requirements shall not be modified****. The Purchaser may add additional requirements to address identified issues, informed by relevant environmental and social assessment.*

***Delete this Box prior to issuance of the Request for Proposals document.***

**Note to the Proposer**:

**The minimum content of the Code of Conduct form as set out by the Purchaser shall not be substantially modified**. However, the Proposer may add requirements as appropriate, including to take into account Contract-specific issues/risks.

The Proposer shall initial and submit the Code of Conduct form as part of its proposal.

**CODE OF CONDUCT FOR SUPPLIER’S PERSONNEL**

We are the Supplier, [*enter name of Supplier*]. We have signed a contract with [*enter name of Purchaser*] for [*enter description of the Information System*]. The Information System will be supplied to and installed at [*enter the Project Site/s]*. Our contract requires us to implement measures to address environmental and social risks.

This Code of Conduct identifies the behavior that we require from Supplier’s Personnel employed in the execution of the Contract at the Project Site/s.

Our workplace is an environment where unsafe, offensive, abusive or violent behavior will not be tolerated and where all persons should feel comfortable raising issues or concerns without fear of retaliation.

**REQUIRED CONDUCT**

Supplier’s Personnel employed in the execution of the Contract at the Project Site/s shall:

1. carry out his/her duties competently and diligently;
2. comply with this Code of Conduct and all applicable laws, regulations and other requirements, including requirements to protect the health, safety and well-being of other Supplier’s Personnel and any other person;
3. maintain a safe working environment including by:
   1. ensuring that workplaces, machinery, equipment and processes under each person’s control are safe and without risk to health;
   2. wearing required personal protective equipment;
   3. using appropriate measures relating to chemical, physical and biological substances and agents; and
   4. following applicable emergency operating procedures.
4. report work situations that he/she believes are not safe or healthy and remove himself/herself from a work situation which he/she reasonably believes presents an imminent and serious danger to his/her life or health;
5. treat other people with respect, and not discriminate against specific groups such as women, people with disabilities, migrant workers or children;
6. not engage in any form of sexual harassment including unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature with other Supplier’s or Purchaser’s Personnel;
7. not engage in Sexual Exploitation, which means any actual or attempted abuse of position of vulnerability, differential power or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of another;
8. not engage in in Sexual Abuse, which means the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions;
9. not engage in any form of sexual activity with individuals under the age of 18, except in case of pre-existing marriage;
10. complete relevant training courses that will be provided related to the environmental and social aspects of the Contract, including on health and safety matters, and Sexual Exploitation and Abuse, and Sexual Harassment (SH);
11. report violations of this Code of Conduct; and
12. not retaliate against any person who reports violations of this Code of Conduct, whether to us or the Purchaser, or who makes use of the grievance mechanism for Supplier’s Personnel or the project’s Grievance Redress Mechanism.

**RAISING CONCERNS**

If any person observes behavior that he/she believes may represent a violation of this Code of Conduct, or that otherwise concerns him/her, he/she should raise the issue promptly. This can be done in either of the following ways:

1. Contact [*enter name of the Supplier’s Social Expert with relevant experience in handling* *sexual exploitation, sexual abuse and sexual harassment cases, or if such person is not required under the Contract, another individual designated by the Supplier to handle these matters*] in writing at this address [ ] or by telephone at [ ] or in person at [ ]; or
2. Call [ ] to reach the Supplier’s hotline *(if any)* and leave a message.

The person’s identity will be kept confidential, unless reporting of allegations is mandated by the country law. Anonymous complaints or allegations may also be submitted and will be given all due and appropriate consideration. We take seriously all reports of possible misconduct and will investigate and take appropriate action. We will provide warm referrals to service providers that may help support the person who experienced the alleged incident, as appropriate.

There will be no retaliation against any person who raises a concern in good faith about any behavior prohibited by this Code of Conduct. Such retaliation would be a violation of this Code of Conduct.

**CONSEQUENCES OF VIOLATING THE CODE OF CONDUCT**

Any violation of this Code of Conduct by the Supplier’s Personnel may result in serious consequences, up to and including termination and possible referral to legal authorities.

FOR SUPPLIER’s PERSONNEL:

I have received a copy of this Code of Conduct written in a language that I comprehend. I understand that if I have any questions about this Code of Conduct, I can contact [*enter name of Supplier’s contact person(s) with relevant experience*] requesting an explanation.

Name of Supplier’s Personnel: *[insert* ***name****]*

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date: (day month year): *[insert* ***date****]*

Countersignature of authorized representative of the Supplier:

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date: (day month year): *[insert* ***date****]*

**ATTACHMENT 1:** Behaviors constituting SEA and behaviors constituting SH

**ATTACHMENT 1 TO THE CODE OF CONDUCT FORM**

**BEHAVIORS CONSTITUTING SEXUAL EXPLOITATION AND ABUSE (SEA) AND BEHAVIORS CONSTITUTING SEXUAL HARASSMENT (SH)**

The following non-exhaustive list is intended to illustrate types of prohibited behaviors.

1. **Examples of sexual exploitation and abuse** include, but are not limited to:

* A Supplier’s Personnel tells a member of the community that he/she can get them jobs related to the project site in exchange for sex.
* A Supplier’s Personnel rapes, or otherwise sexually assaults a member of the community.
* A Supplier’s Personnel denies a person access to the Project Site/s unless he/she performs a sexual favor.
* A Supplier’s Personnel tells a person applying for employment under the Contract that he/she will only hire him/her if he/she has sex with him/her.

1. **Examples of sexual harassment** **in a work context**

* A Supplier’s Personnel comment on the appearance of another Supplier’s Personnel (either positive or negative) and sexual desirability.
* When a Supplier’s Personnel complains about comments made by another Supplier’s Personnel on his/her appearance, the other Supplier’s Personnel comment that he/she is “asking for it” because of how he/she dresses.
* Unwelcome touching of a Supplier’s Personnel or Purchaser’s Personnel by another Supplier’s Personnel.
* A Supplier’s Personnel tells another Supplier’s Personnel that he/she will get him/her a salary raise, or promotion if he/she sends him/her naked photographs of himself/herself.

Technical Capabilities

*[****Note****: To be completed by the Proposer and, if JV, by each member]*

Proposer’s Legal Name: *[insert* ***Proposer’s Legal Name****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

JV Member Legal Name: *[insert* ***JV Member Legal Name****]*

RFP No.: *[insert* ***RFP number****]*

Page \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ pages

The Proposer shall provide adequate information to demonstrate clearly that it has the technical capability to meet the requirements for the Information System. The Proposer should summarize important certifications, proprietary methodologies, and/or specialized technologies that the Proposer proposes to utilize in the execution of the Contract or Contracts.

Manufacturer’s Authorization

***[Note****: This authorization should be written on the letterhead of the Manufacturer and be signed by a person with the proper authority to sign documents that are binding on the Manufacturer.]*

Invitation for Proposals Title and No.: *[Purchaser insert:* ***RFP Title and Number****]*

To: *[Purchaser insert:* ***Purchaser’s Officer to receive the Manufacture’s Authorization****]*

WHEREAS *[ insert:* ***Name of Manufacturer*** *]* who are official producers of *[ insert:* ***items of supply by Manufacturer*** *]* and having production facilities at *[ insert:* ***address of Manufacturer*** *]* do hereby authorize *[ insert:* ***name of Proposer or Joint Venture*** *]* located at *[ insert:* ***address of Proposer or Joint Venture*** *]* (hereinafter, the “Proposer”) to submit a proposal and subsequently negotiate and sign a Contract with you for resale of the following Products produced by us:

We hereby confirm that, in case the request for proposals process results in a Contract between you and the Proposer, the above-listed products will come with our full standard warranty.

Name *[insert:* ***Name of Officer****]* in the capacity of *[insert:* ***Title of Officer]***

Signed \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Duly authorized to sign the authorization for and on behalf of: *[ insert:* ***Name of Manufacturer*** *]*

Dated this *[ insert:* ***ordinal****]* day of *[ insert:* ***month****]*, *[ insert:* ***year****]*.

*[add Corporate Seal (where appropriate)]*

Subcontractor’s Agreement

***Note****: This agreement should be written on the letterhead of the Subcontractor and be signed by a person with the proper authority to sign documents that are binding on the Subcontractor.*

Invitation for Proposals Title and No.: *[Purchaser insert:* ***RFP Title and Number****]*

To: *[Purchaser insert:* ***Purchaser’s Officer to receive the Subcontractor’s Agreement]***

WHEREAS *[ insert:* ***Name of Subcontractor*** *],* having head offices at *[ insert:* ***address of Subcontractor*** *],* have been informed by *[ insert:* ***name of Proposer or Joint Venture*** *]* located at *[ insert:* ***address of Proposer or Joint Venture*** *]* (hereinafter, the “Proposer”) that it will submit a proposal in which *[ insert:* ***Name of Subcontractor*** *]* will provide *[ insert:* ***items of supply or services provided by the Subcontractor*** *].*  We hereby commit to provide the above named items, in the instance that the Proposal is awarded the Contract.

Name *[insert:* ***Name of Officer****]* in the capacity of *[insert:* ***Title of Officer]***

Signed \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Duly authorized to sign the authorization for and on behalf of: *[insert:* ***Name of Subcontractor****]*

Dated this *[ insert:* ***ordinal****]* day of  *[ insert:* ***month****]*, *[ insert:* ***year****]*.

[add Corporate Seal (where appropriate)]

List of Proposed Subcontractors

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | Item | Proposed Subcontractor | Place of Registration & Qualifications |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |

Intellectual Property Forms

## Notes to Proposers on working with the Intellectual Property Forms

In accordance with ITP 11.1(j), Proposers must submit, as part of their proposals, lists of all the Software included in the proposal assigned to one of the following categories: (a) System, General-Purpose, or Application Software; (b) Standard or Custom Software; (c) Proprietary or Open Source. Proposers must also submit a list of all Custom Materials. These categorizations are needed to support the Intellectual Property in the GCC and SCC. The Proposer must also include the text of the software licenses for the software titles proposed.

Software List

|  | (select one per title) | | | (select one per title) | | (select one per title) | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Title | System | General-Purpose | Application | Standard | Custom | Proprietary | Open Source |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

**Attachments**: Proposed Software Licenses

List of Custom Materials

|  |
| --- |
| Custom Materials |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
|  |

Conformance of Information System Materials

Format of the Technical Proposal

In accordance with ITP 16.2, the documentary evidence of conformity of the Information System to the request for proposals documents includes (but is not restricted to):

(a). The Proposer’s Preliminary Project Plan, including, but not restricted, to the topics specified in the PDS ITP 16.2. The Preliminary Project Plan should also state the Proposer’s assessment of the major responsibilities of the Purchaser and any other involved third parties in System supply and installation, as well as the Proposer’s proposed means for coordinating activities by each of the involved parties to avoid delays or interference.

(b). A written confirmation by the Proposer that, if awarded the Contract, it shall accept responsibility for successful integration and interoperability of all the proposed Information Technologies included in the System, as further specified in the Technical Requirements.

(c). Item-by-Item Commentary on the Technical Requirements demonstrating the substantial responsiveness of the overall design of the System and the individual Information Technologies, Goods, and Services offered to those Technical Requirements.

In demonstrating the responsiveness of its proposal, the Proposer must use the Technical Responsiveness Checklist (Format). Failure to do so increases significantly the risk that the Proposer’s Technical Proposal will be declared technically non-responsive. Among other things, the checklist should contain explicit cross-references to the relevant pages in supporting materials included the Proposer’s Technical Proposal.

**Note**: The Technical Requirements are voiced as requirements of the *Supplier* and/or the *System*. The Proposer’s response must provide clear evidence for the evaluation team to assess the credibility of the response. A response of “yes” or “will do” is unlikely to convey the credibility of the response. The Proposer should indicate *that* – and to the greatest extent practical – *how* the Proposer would comply with the requirements if awarded the contract. Whenever the technical requirements relate to feature(s) of existing products (e.g., hardware or software), the features should be described and the relevant product literature referenced. When the technical requirements relate to professional services (e.g., analysis, configuration, integration, training, etc.) some effort should be expended to describe how they would be rendered – not just a commitment to perform the [cut-and-paste] requirement. Whenever a technical requirement is for the Supplier to provide certifications (e.g., ISO 9001), copies of these certifications must be included in the Technical Proposal.

**Note**: As required in PDS 11.2 (j), include method statement, management strategies and implementation plans and innovations, to manage cyber security risks.

**Note:** The Manufacture’s Authorizations (and any Subcontractor Agreements) are to be included in Attachment 2 (Proposer Qualifications), in accordance with and ITP 15.

**Note**: As a matter of practice, the contract cannot be awarded to a Proposer whose Technical Proposal deviates (materially) from the Technical Requirements – *on any Technical Requirement*. Such deviations include omissions (e.g., non-responses) and responses that do not meet or exceed the requirement. Extreme care must be exercised in the preparation and presentation of the responses to all the Technical Requirements.

(d). Supporting materials to underpin the Item-by-item Commentary on the Technical Requirements (e.g., product literature, white-papers, narrative descriptions of technical approaches to be employed, etc.). In the interest of timely proposal evaluation and contract award, Proposers are encouraged not to overload the supporting materials with documents that do not directly address the Purchaser’s requirements.

(e). Any separate and enforceable contract(s) for Recurrent Cost items which the PDS ITP 17.2 required Proposers to propose.

**Note**: To facilitate proposal evaluation and contract award, Proposers encouraged to provide electronic copies of their Technical Proposal – preferably in a format that the evaluation team can extract text from to facilitate the proposal clarification process and to facilitate the preparation of the Proposal Evaluation Report.

Technical Responsiveness Checklist (Format)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Tech.  Require.  No. \_ | Technical Requirement:  *[ insert:* ***abbreviated description of Requirement****]* |
| Proposer’s technical reasons supporting compliance: | |
| Proposer’s cross references to supporting information in Technical Proposal: | |

*[****Note to the Purchaser****: The Technical Responsiveness tables submitted by each Proposer can help structure the Purchaser’s technical evaluation. In particular, the Purchaser can append rows to each of the Proposer’s submitted responsiveness tables to record the Purchaser’s assessment of the compliance, partial compliance, and non-compliance of the Proposer’s response to the specific Technical Requirement – including the Purchaser’s rationale for its conclusion (including, as appropriate, clear indications of the gaps in the Proposer’s response/supporting documentation). These assessments can provide a standardized presentation of the detailed underlying logic of the Purchaser’s final assessment of the responsiveness / non-responsiveness of the Proposer’s technical proposal. Typically, the detailed response/assessment tables would appear as an attachment to the Proposal Evaluation Report].*

Form of Proposal Security (Bank Guarantee)

*[The bank shall fill in this Bank Guarantee Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]*

*[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]*

Beneficiary:*[Purchaser to insert its* ***name and address****]*

RFP No.: *[Purchaser to insert reference* ***number for the RFP****]*

Alternative No*.: [Insert identification No if this is a Proposal for an alternative]*

**Date:** *[Insert* ***date of issue****]*

**PROPOSAL GUARANTEE No.:** *[Insert* ***guarantee reference number****]*

We have been informed that *[insert* ***name of the Proposer****, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture (whether legally constituted or prospective) or the names of all members thereof]* (hereinafter called “the Applicant”) has submitted or will submit the Beneficiary its proposal (hereinafter called “the Proposal”) for the execution of *[insert* ***Name of Contract****]* under Request for Proposals No. [*insert* ***number****]* (“the RFP”).

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the Beneficiary’s, Proposals must be supported by a Proposal guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[insert* ***amount in figures*** *([insert* ***amount in words****)]* upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary’s complying demand supported by the Beneficiary’s statement, whether in the demand itself or a separate signed document accompanying the demand, stating that either the Applicant:

(a) has withdrawn its Proposal prior to the Proposal validity expiry date set forth in the Applicant’s Letter of Proposal, or any extended date provided by the Applicant; or

(b) having been notified of the acceptance of its Proposal by the Beneficiary prior to the expiry date of the Proposal validity or any extension thereof provided by the Applicant has failed to: (i) execute the Contract Agreement, if required, or (ii) furnish the performance security, in accordance with the Instructions to Proposers (“ITP”) of the Beneficiary’s request for proposals document.

This guarantee will expire: (a) if the Applicant is the successful Proposer, upon our receipt of copies of the contract agreement signed by the Applicant and the Performance Security issued to the Beneficiary in relation to such Contract Agreement; or (b) if the Applicant is not the successful Proposer, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of a copy of the Beneficiary’s notification to the Applicant of the results of the request for proposals process; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the expiry date of the Proposal validity.

Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at the office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758.

**\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_**

*[signature(s)]*

Form of Proposal Security (Proposal Bond) (NA)

BOND NO. *[insert* ***number****]*

BY THIS BOND *[insert* ***Name****]* as Principal (hereinafter called “the Principal”), and *[insert* ***Name****],* **authorized to transact business in** *[insert* ***Jurisdiction****],* as Surety (hereinafter called “the Surety”), are held and firmly bound unto *[insert* ***Purchaser******Name****]* as Obligee (hereinafter called “the Purchaser”) in the sum of *[insert* ***amount in figures****]* [[8]](#footnote-9) (*[insert* ***amount in words]***), for the payment of which sum, well and truly to be made, we, the said Principal and Surety, bind ourselves, our successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.

WHEREAS the Principal has submitted or will submit a written Proposal to the Purchaser dated the *[insert* ***ordinal******number*** day of *[insert* ***month****] [****insert year****],* for *[insert* ***name of Contract****]* (hereinafter called the “Proposal”).

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that if the Principal:

1. withdraws its Proposal prior to the Proposal validity expiry date set forth in the Principal’s Letter of Proposal, or any extended date provided by the Principal; or
2. having been notified of the acceptance of its Proposal by the Purchaser prior to the expiry date of the Proposal validity or any extension thereto provided by the Applicant has failed to; (i) execute the Contract Agreement, or (ii) furnish the Performance Security in accordance with the Instructions to Proposers (“ITP”) of the Purchaser’s request for proposals document.

then the Surety undertakes to immediately pay to the Purchaser up to the above amount upon receipt of the Purchaser’s first written demand, without the Purchaser having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Purchaser shall state that the demand arises from the occurrence of any of the above events, specifying which event(s) has occurred.

The Surety hereby agrees that its obligation will remain in full force and effect up to and including the date 28 days after the date of expiry of the Proposal validity set forth in the Principal’s Letter of Proposal or extended thereto provided by the Principal.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have caused these presents to be executed in their respective names this *[insert* ***number*** day of *[insert* ***month****] [insert* ***year****]*.

Principal: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ Surety: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  
 Corporate Seal (where appropriate)

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_  
*(Signature) (Signature)*

*(Printed name and title) (Printed name and title)*

Letter of Proposal - Financial Part

*INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE DOCUMENT*

*The Proposer must prepare this Letter of Proposal on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Proposer’s complete name and business address.*

*Note: All italicized text is to help Proposers in preparing this form.*

**Date of this Proposal submission**: [*insert date (as day, month and year) of Proposal submission*]

**Request for Proposal No**.: [*insert identification*]

**Alternative No.**:[*insert identification No if this is a Proposal for an alternative*]

To: **[*insert complete name of Purchaser*]**

We, the undersigned, hereby submit the second part of our Proposal, the Proposal Price and Priced Activity Schedule. This accompanies the Letter of Proposal- Technical Part.

In submitting our Proposal, we make the following additional declarations:

1. **Proposal Validity**: Our Proposal shall be valid until *[insert day, month and year in accordance with ITP 19.1]*, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time on or before this date;
2. **Total Price**: The total price of our Proposal, excluding any discounts offered in item (c) below is: [Insert one of the options below as appropriate]

*[Option 1, in case of one lot:]* Total price is: [*insert the total price of the Proposal in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies*];

Or

*[Option 2, in case of multiple lots:]* (a) Total price of each lot [*insert the total price of each lot in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies*]; and (b) Total price of all lots (sum of all lots) [*insert the total price of all lots in words and figures, indicating the various amounts and the respective currencies*];

1. **Discounts:** The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:

(i) The discounts offered are: [*Specify in detail each discount offered*]

(ii) The exact method of calculations to determine the net price after application of discounts is shown below: [*Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discounts*];

1. **Commissions,** gratuities **and fees:** We have paid, or will pay the following commissions, gratuities, or fees with respect to the procurement process or execution of the Contract: [*insert complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity*].

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name of Recipient | Address | Reason | Amount |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |

(If none has been paid or is to be paid, indicate “none.”)

**Name of the Proposer**:\*[*insert complete name of the Proposer*]

**Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Proposal on behalf of the Proposer**: \*\* [*insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Proposal*]

**Title of the person signing the Proposal**: [*insert complete title of the person signing the Proposal*]

**Signature of the person named above**: [*insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above*]

**Date signed** [*insert date of signing*] **day of** [*insert month*], [*insert year*]

**\***: In the case of the Proposal submitted by a Joint Venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Proposer.

\*\*: Person signing the Proposal shall have the power of attorney given by the Proposer. The power of attorney shall be attached with the Proposal Schedules

Price Schedule Forms

## Notes to Proposers on working with the Price Schedules

**General**

1. The Price Schedules are divided into separate Schedules as follows:

3.1 Grand Summary Cost Table

3.2 Supply and Installation Cost Summary Table

3.3 Recurrent Cost Summary Table

3.4 Supply and Installation Cost Sub-Table(s)

3.5 Recurrent Cost Sub-Tables(s)

3.6 Country of Origin Code Table

*[insert:* ***any other Schedules as appropriate*** *]*

2. The Schedules do not generally give a full description of the information technologies to be supplied, installed, and operationally accepted, or the Services to be performed under each item. However, it is assumed that Proposers shall have read the Technical Requirements and other sections of these request for proposals documents to ascertain the full scope of the requirements associated with each item prior to filling in the rates and prices. The quoted rates and prices shall be deemed to cover the full scope of these Technical Requirements, as well as overhead and profit.

3. If Proposers are unclear or uncertain as to the scope of any item, they shall seek clarification in accordance with the Instructions to Proposers in the request for proposals documents prior to submitting their proposal.

**Pricing**

4. Prices shall be filled in indelible ink, and any alterations necessary due to errors, etc., shall be initialed by the Proposer. As specified in the Proposal Data Sheet, prices shall be fixed and firm for the duration of the Contract.

5. Proposal prices shall be quoted in the manner indicated and in the currencies specified in ITP 18.1 and ITP 18.2. Prices must correspond to items of the scope and quality defined in the Technical Requirements or elsewhere in these request for proposals documents.

6. The Proposer must exercise great care in preparing its calculations, since there is no opportunity to correct errors once the deadline for submission of proposals has passed. A single error in specifying a unit price can therefore change a Proposer’s overall total proposal price substantially, make the proposal noncompetitive, or subject the Proposer to possible loss. The Purchaser will correct any arithmetic error in accordance with the provisions of ITP 32.

7. Payments will be made to the Supplier in the currency or currencies indicated under each respective item. As specified in ITP 18.2, no more than three foreign currencies may be used.

3.1 Grand Summary Cost Table

|  |  | *[ insert****: Local Currency****]* ***Price*** | *[**insert****: Foreign Currency A****]* ***Price*** | *[**insert****: Foreign Currency B******]  Price*** | *[ insert****: Foreign Currency C******]  Price*** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 1. | Supply and Installation Costs (from Supply and Installation Cost Summary Table) |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2. | Recurrent Costs (from Recurrent Cost Summary Table) |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 4. | Grand Totals (to Proposal Submission Form) |  |  |  |  |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |
| Name of Proposer: |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| Authorized Signature of Proposer: |  |  |

3.2 Supply and Installation Cost Summary Table

Costs MUST reflect prices and rates quoted in accordance with ITP 17 and 18.

|  |  |  | **Supply & Installation Prices** | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  | **Locally supplied items** | **Items supplied from outside the Purchaser’s Country** | | | |
| **Line Item No.** | **Subsystem / Item** | **Supply and Installation Cost Sub-Table No.** | *[**insert****: Local Currency****]*Price | *[ insert****: Local Currency****]*Price | *[**insert****: Foreign Currency A****]*Price | *[ insert****: Foreign Currency B****]*Price | *[ insert****: Foreign Currency C****]*Price |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 0 | Project Plan | - - | - - | - - | - - | - - | - - |
| 1 | Subsystem 1 | 1 |  |  |  |  |  |
| SUBTOTALS | | | |  |  |  |  |
| TOTAL (To Grand Summary Table) | | | |  |  |  |  |

**Note:** - - indicates not applicable. “Indicates repetition of table entry above. Refer to the relevant Supply and Installation Cost Sub-Table for the specific components that constitute each Subsystem or line item in this summary table

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |
| Name of Proposer: |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| Authorized Signature of Proposer: |  |  |
|  |  |  |

3.3 Recurrent Cost Summary Table

Costs MUST reflect prices and rates quoted in accordance with ITP 17 and ITP 18.

| **Line Item No.** | **Subsystem / Item** | **Recurrent Cost Sub-Table No.** | *[**insert****: Local Currency****]* ***Price*** | *[**insert****: Foreign Currency A****]* ***Price*** | *[**insert****: Foreign Currency B****]* ***Price*** | *[**insert****: Foreign Currency C******] Price*** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| y | Recurrent Cost Items |  |  |  |  |  |
| y.1 | \_\_\_\_ | y.5 |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  | Subtotals (to Grand Summary Table) | |  |  |  |  |

**Note:** Refer to the relevant Recurrent Cost Sub-Tables for the specific components that constitute the Subsystem or line item in this summary table.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |
| Name of Proposer: |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| Authorized Signature of Proposer: |  |  |

3.4 Supply and Installation Cost Sub-Table *[insert: identifying number]*

Line item number: *[specify:* ***relevant line item number from the Supply and Installation Cost Summary Table*** *(e.g., 1.1)]*

Prices, rates, and subtotals MUST be quoted in accordance with ITP 17 and ITP 18.

|  |  |  |  | **Unit Prices / Rates** | | | | | **Total Prices** | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  | **Supplied Locally** | **Supplied from outside the Purchaser’s Country** | | | | **Supplied Locally** | **Supplied from outside the Purchaser’s Country** | | | |
| **Compo­nent  No.** | **Component Description** | **Country of Origin Code** | **Quan­tity** | *[**insert:* ***local currency****]* | *[ insert:* ***local currency****]* | *[**insert:* ***foreign currency A****]* | *[ insert* ***foreign currency B****]* | *[ insert:* ***foreign currency C****]* | *[ insert:* ***local currency****]* | *[ insert:* ***local currency****]* | *[ insert:* ***foreign currency A****]* | *[ insert:* ***foreign currency B****]* | *[**insert:* ***foreign currency C****]* |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| X.1 | \_\_\_\_ | - - | - - | - - | - - | - - | - - | - - |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Subtotals (to *[ insert:* ***line item***] of Supply and Installation Cost Summary Table) | | | | | | | | |  |  |  |  |  |

**Note:** - - indicates not applicable.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |
| Name of Proposer: |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| Authorized Signature of Proposer: |  |  |

3.5 Recurrent Cost Sub-Table *[insert: identifying number] -- Warranty Period*

Lot number: [if a multi-lot procurement, insert: lot number, otherwise state “single lot procurement”]

Line item number**:** *[specify:* ***relevant line item number from the Recurrent Cost Summary Table******–*** *(e.g., y.1)]*

Currency: *[specify:* ***the currency of the Recurrent Costs in which the costs expressed in this Sub-Table are expressed****]*

[As necessary for operation of the System, specify: the detailed components and quantities in the Sub-Table below for the line item specified above, modifying the sample components and sample table entries as needed. Repeat the Sub-Table as needed to cover each and every line item in the Recurrent Cost Summary Table that requires elaboration. ]

Costs MUST reflect prices and rates quoted in accordance with ITP 17 and ITP 18.

|  |  | Maximum all-inclusive costs (for costs in *[ insert:* ***currency****]*) | | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Component  No. | Component | Y1 | Y2 | Y3 | Y4 | ... | Yn | Sub-total for *[ insert:* ***currency****]* |
| 1. | Software Licenses & Updates | Incl. in Warranty | yes | yes | yes |  |  |  |
| 1.1 | System and General-Purpose Software | Incl. in Warranty | yes | yes | yes |  |  |  |
| 1.2 | Application, Standard and Custom Software | Incl. in Warranty | yes | yes | yes |  |  |  |
| 2. | Technical Services |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| 2.1 | Sr. Systems Analyst | Incl. in Warranty | yes | yes | yes |  |  |  |
| 2.2 | Sr. Programmer | Incl. in Warranty | yes | yes | yes | yes |  |  |
| 2.3 | Sr. Network Specialist, ….. etc. | Incl. in Warranty | yes | yes | yes | yes |  |  |
| 3. | Telecommunications costs [to be detailed] | Incl. in Warranty | yes | yes | yes | yes |  |  |
| 4. | [Identify other recurrent costs as may apply] | Incl. in Warranty | yes | yes | yes | yes |  |  |
|  | Annual Subtotals: |  |  |  |  |  |  | - - |
| Cumulative Subtotal (to *[ insert:* ***currency***] entry for *[ insert:* ***line item*** *]* in the Recurrent Cost Summary Table) | | | | | | | |  |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Name of Proposer: |  |  |
|  |  |  |
| Authorized Signature of Proposer: |  |  |
|  |  |  |

3.6 Country of Origin Code Table

| Country of Origin | Country Code |  | Country of Origin | Country Code |  | Country of Origin | Country Code |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Section V - Eligible Countries

**Eligibility for the Provision of Information System**

In reference to ITP 4.8 and ITP 5.1, for the information of the Proposers, at the present time firms and information systems from the following countries are excluded from this procurement process:

Under ITP 4.8(a) and ITP 5.1:  *[insert a list of the countries following approval by the Bank to apply the restriction or state “none”].*

Under ITP 4.8(b) and ITP 5.1:  *[insert a list of the countries following approval by the Bank to apply the restriction or state “none”]*

Section VI - Fraud and Corruption

**(Section VI shall not be modified)**

1. **Purpose**
   1. The Bank’s Anti-Corruption Guidelines and this annex apply with respect to procurement under Bank Investment Project Financing operations.
2. **Requirements**
3. The Bank requires that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank financing); bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors and suppliers; any sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers; any agents (whether declared or not); and any of their personnel, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of Bank-financed contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption.
4. To this end, the Bank:
5. Defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
6. “corrupt practice” is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
7. “fraudulent practice” is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
8. “collusive practice” is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
9. “coercive practice” is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
10. “obstructive practice” is:
11. deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
12. acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank’s inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.2 e. below.
13. Rejects a proposal for award if the Bank determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
14. In addition to the legal remedies set out in the relevant Legal Agreement, may take other appropriate actions, including declaring misprocurement, if the Bank determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement process, selection and/or execution of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;
15. Pursuant to the Bank’s Anti-Corruption Guidelines, and in accordance with the Bank’s prevailing sanctions policies and procedures, may sanction a firm or individual, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible (i) to be awarded or otherwise benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or in any other manner;[[9]](#footnote-10) (ii) to be a nominated[[10]](#footnote-11) sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (iii) to receive the proceeds of any loan made by the Bank or otherwise to participate further in the preparation or implementation of any Bank-financed project;
16. Requires that a clause be included in bidding/request for proposals documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring (i) bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors, and suppliers, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents, personnel, permit the Bank to inspect[[11]](#footnote-12) all accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

PART 2 – Purchaser’s Requirements

**Section VII - Requirements of the Information System**

**Foreword**

These Technical Requirements are prepared by the Jordan Customs Department for the procurement of consulting services for the detailed design, supply, installation and support of a risk management solution including a risk management software product.

The last subsection of these Technical Requirements (i.e., Section 9) describes the minimum content required in the technical responses of bidders.

**Acronyms**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| AEO | Authorized Economic Operator |
| AO | Authorized Operator (as described in the WTO Trade Facilitation Agreement) | |
| AW | ASYCUDA World |
| BI | Business Intelligence |
| CSM | Container Status Message |
| GA | Government Agency |
| GDP | Gross domestic product |
| GUI | Graphical User Interface |
| HTS | Harmonized Tariff System |
| ICT | Information and Communication Technology |
| IM | Import |
| IRMS | Integrated Risk Management System |
| IT | Information technology |
| IPCC | International Plant Protection Convention |
| JCD | Jordan Customs Department |
| LH | Licensing Hub |
| LPC | License, Permit, Certificate |
| MOF | Ministry of Finance |
| MOPIC | Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation |
| MITS | Ministry of Industry, Trade, and Supply |
| OGBA | Other Government Border Agency |
| PCA | Post clearance audit |
| RAM | Risk Assessment Module |
| RM | Risk Management |
| SAD | Single Administrative Document |
| SOP | Standard Operating Procedures |
| TFA | Trade Facilitation Agreement |
| TR | Transit |
| WOAH | World Organization for Animal Health |
| WCO | World Customs Organization |
| WHO | World Health Organization |
| WTO | World Trade Organization |

1. **Background**

Jordan is a country in the Middle East, bordered by Saudi Arabia to the south, Iraq to the north-east, Syria to the north, and Israel and Palestine to the west. The country has a population of around 10 million people, with the capital city of Amman serving as the cultural, political, and economic center of the country.

The economic landscape of Jordan has undergone significant transformations over the years, driven by its strategic location, openness to international trade, and proactive government policies. Jordan's economy has evolved into a diversified and dynamic market, attracting investments, and fostering trade relationships with both regional and global partners. The Government of Jordan, in collaboration with international organizations such as the World Bank, has recognized the importance of trade facilitation in promoting economic growth and improving the business environment. These efforts have resulted in improved economic indicators, including a rise in gross domestic product (GDP) and an increase in international trade. (WB Open Data)

Jordan is dependent on trade, with manufactured goodsrepresenting a large portion of imports. Exports represent less than half the value of imports year over year with apparel and clothing accessories, fertilizers, and chemicals representing the highest values for exported goods. The country has a short coastline on the Gulf of Aqaba with a seaport of national and regional significance in Aqaba. Jordan is an important transit corridor for goods entering the MENA region due to its geopolitical stability and peaceful relationships with its neighbors. To be an effective trading nation, Jordan requires its Customs Department to protect society from harmful goods, to collect the appropriate amount of revenue that is owed, to facilitate trade and improve the business environment for compliant importers and exporters.

Jordan has achieved significant progress on the implementation of the WTO TFA provisions, a fact that puts it ahead of the average progress achieved regionally and globally (https://www.tfafacility.org/). Serious steps towards the implementation of trade facilitation measures have been achieved via the implementation of reforms, including the recently established Golden and Silver Lists in its journey towards a full Authorized Economic Operator (AEO) program. Jordan’s strategic role for regional trade, combined with relative political stability and its desire to become a border management regional leader in customs and border management, support efforts to expand trade facilitation measures and procedural change, especially those enabled by improved risk management (RM). Measures to reduce dwell time at the ports of entry and exit would serve Jordan well. Key to using any trade facilitation measures is ensuring that care and attention is paid to protect the revenue derived from cross-border trade and reduce revenue leakage through better risk management via identification, targeting, verifying, and auditing activities. While trade facilitation is primarily focused on legitimate and law-abiding traders, RM measures should also be used to identify and interdict non-revenue threats as necessary (e.g., health and safety concerns).

In the JCD 2023-2025 strategic plan[[12]](#footnote-13), their responsibilities were broadened to include more active contribution toward national economic support, investment promotion, trade facilitation, combating smuggling and protecting the local community and environment from hazardous materials, as well as controlling cross-border movements of passengers, goods and transportations passing through the kingdom. With this clear direction, JCD has been adopting up-to-date technologies. In addition, the strategic plans direct the JCD to leverage the WCO's SAFE Framework to develop the criteria of partnership between Jordan Customs, business sector and government institutions. This renewed call for key partnership with OGBA’s is well illustrated by the directive for the JCD to move toward the acquisition and implementation of an Integrated Risk Management System that will efficiently triage trade data to identify shipments of potential risk for Customs as well as at least six OGAs with cross-border regulatory responsibilities. Based on this official directive, the JCD will establish this enhanced risk assessment posture on behalf of the OGAs and will take a lead role in the interdiction of those targeted shipments.

**Risk Management at JCD currently**

Appendix A contains a selective, brief overview of aspects of JCD relevant to this assignment.

JCD has a Risk Management Directorate, that is headed by a Director, assisted by a Deputy Director. The Directorate is responsible for

* Assessing and targeting non-compliant companies
* Targeting dangerous shipments
* Increasing the general level of compliance in the trading environment
* Reducing the incidence of fraud in the trading environment
* Approving traders and privileges for the golden and silver trusted trader lists
* Post-clearance auditing of trade

The Directorate has 51 staff and is divided into five sections:

* Facilitations section – determines and approves the companies as trusted traders (Golden List – currently 131 companies, and Silver List – about 757 companies).
* Selectivity and Analysis Section – analyses the results of examinations and updates the risk criteria used in the ASYCUDA World (AW) selectivity module accordingly.
* Investigation and Control Section – eight personnel used for post-clearance audit of declarations. These officers conduct visits to traders suspected of having committed customs offenses.
* Post Clearance Audit Section: newly established
* Information evaluation Section: newly established.

JCD has an ambitious vision to promote Jordan among the best twenty countries for security and facilitation of cross-border trade (ITC 2022 RM report, page 29)

In order to achieve this vision, JCD has set the following strategic objectives for 2020-2022:

* Protect and enhance the customs revenues.
* Promote environmental sustainability.
* Increase the efficiency of performance and institutional capacity.
* Increase the satisfaction of service recipients and stakeholders and society.
* Strengthen customs control operations.
* Increase the efficiency of customs clearance procedures.
* Lead the recently inherited function of import inspections on behalf of other border government agencies (OBGA).

JCD regularly publishes Annual Reports. Among the targets of the strategic plan, the Risk Management Directorate is set to achieve a detection rate of 28% of customs irregularities for all red lane declarations and 10.5% for all yellow lane declarations. The JCD and the successful firm will be required further define detection definitions, rates, and targets.

JCD has been using AW since 2007. The AW is supplemented by several modules recently developed in-house. JCD has also developed bespoke external modules, not constrained by AW technical architecture, which are not fully integrated. They include new functions related to payment confirmation checks, valuation control, licensing control, recording of the results of checks and examinations and the exit pass.

The Risk Management approach was introduced to the country in the early 1990’s. Customs RM teams have programmed approximately 200 selectivity criteria rules into AW selectivity module, which routes declarations to selected treatment paths (i.e., green, yellow, red, or blue).

The Selection and Analysis section undertakes analyses by officers studying a small number of data sources to determine circumstances that warrant selectivity. The data sources are (1) for the most part MS Excel summaries drawn from AW and from litigation cases, (2) direct use of historic records in AW, (3) intelligence received from other sources, and (4) from visits to Customs border offices to ascertain local office feedback. When a study indicates criteria for selection of a declaration workflow, the Section programs the selectivity criteria into AW. The selectivity criteria are simulated, in a testing environment, on historic data for efficacy before being put into production.

JCD has adopted four lanes for goods: green, yellow, red, and blue for its own procedures. Furthermore, since May 2023, JCD has modified AW further for selectivity and declaration processing for national single window purposes. Regulatory oversight steps in the AW declaration processing workflows for products under regulation of participating Border Regulatory Agencies (OGBAs, currently four) are also assigned a risk assigned color per BRA (green, yellow, red). That is, a particular declaration might be risked selected as green for JCD, but, for example, yellow for Ministry of Agriculture, and red for Ministry of Health.

The declaration processing for Customs-related workflows, and for OGBA-related workflows relevant to the harmonized tariff system (HTS) commodity code, is performed in parallel. Ultimately these workflows lead to a single point of release by JCD. Under an organizational arrangement, OGBA inspection officers have been incorporated under JCD for document processing and use their AW workflow sub-modules of the enhanced AW. OGBA officers performing inspections at borders, generally as a joint action coordinated by JCD, remain under the establishment of their ‘home’ OGBA, but have access to AW to record inspection and sampling actions and results as their part of the enhanced AW declaration workflow.

It is not uncommon for JCD and OGBAs to have different understanding of some lanes, for instance, the scope of the yellow channel for OGBRAs may encompass actions beyond just documentary review. . In effect, for OGBAs all declarations with commodities under their regulation, will be rated yellow or red, with red being either product physical inspection or inspection at the Customs control area plus the taking of samples for extended physical inspection. It has also been shared that there are incidents where goods that have been selected for further review by OGBA have not been held for inspection by JCD.

While the initiatives have improved dwell times, JCD, and in fact the Government of Jordan, aspire to greater efficiencies, improved inter-agency coordination and shorter clearance times through improved facilities for an integrated risk management system.

1. **Objectives of the Assignment**

The objective of this procurement is to engage an experienced firm to provide a customized risk management application software product and consulting services to satisfy JCD’s ambition for a modern, effective, and integrated risk management processes and systems.

By integrated, JCD primarily means integration of risk analyses and consequential selectivity and targeting across all participating OGBAs with an initial prioritization with the top six OGBA partners based on volume of customs entries.

The processes and systems will also integrate expanded sets of data sources aided by modern RM techniques for data analyses across the data sources, drawing predictive indicators, and incorporating automated learning. Furthermore, the processes will be integrated with the core declaration processing software, AW, and potentially other business systems such as the Licensing Hub.

JCD and OGBAs seek to enable their officers and analysts to make effective risk-based decisions in the day-to-day border operation, using an advanced automated integrated risk management system (IRMS). This way, customs and the other government border organizations are always enabled to focus on the highest risk cargo, while simultaneously facilitating pre-approved and/or low risk shipments. These twinned goals are the objectives of modern customs and border management organizations. As risk management is the objective, technology becomes the enabler. This strategy aims to enhance revenue collection and enforcement actions, improve the identification of unsafe goods, increase compliance among traders, recover lost revenue, diminish opportunities for corruption , thereby strengthening organizational integrity and improving the administration’s efficiency in addressing national economic and security obligation.

The most advanced automated targeting risk management systems can process electronic pre-arrival, manifest and declaration data in an analytical workflow to identify the shipments of greatest interest. Low risk shipments are facilitated, and high-risk cargo can be set aside for additional scrutiny, up to and including physical inspections or directives to withhold loading. When combined with random inspections, triaging data can significantly augment threat identification and interdiction, thus improving an administration’s effectiveness in meeting national economic and security mandates.

Modern risk assessment systems need to enable personnel in risk management unit to access various sources of information for coordinated border analysis and development of comprehensive profiling and targeting criteria applicable to electronically submitted border regulatory data. Many customs administrations and other government border management agencies use pre-arrival data for a variety of purposes, including:

* Increasing cargo control
* Recouping lost or evaded revenue
* Gathering intelligence
* Profiling risks
* Setting lookouts
* Identifying potential security threats
* Enhancing end-to-end supply chain or travel visibility to identify anomalous behavior in relation to people, entities, commodities, and routings.

In addition to pre-arrival data that is mandated by a Customs organization as a Trader requirement, there is also pre-arrival data that is collected from other trade entities, such as freight forwarders, shipping lines, logistics, and other service providers, for cross–border shipments. Although pre-arrival data is very important for some risk assessment purposes, it is augmented by data provided by the Trader upon arrival. This on-arrival data is lodged as a declaration (e.g., Single Administrative Document (SAD)). As the pre-arrival data can allow for some risk assessment and risk-based selectivity to occur much earlier in the trade continuum, the more comprehensive and structured data set provided in the SAD allows for more comprehensive risk-based selectivity to be applied to all shipments at arrival at a port of import / export – or for PCA activities.

A robust IRM system effectively identifies and selects high risk cargo for closer scrutiny or inspection on arrival. A system that automates this targeting and selectivity should process all manifest and import data filed by the trading community with the JCD.

In principle, the Integrated Risk Management system (IRMS) should automatically and comprehensively risk assess all manifest and importer data when filed by the relevant trade chain partner and present the associated shipments in order of risk for further intervention when determined necessary. In addition to the profiles established through the analysis of post-clearance historical data, the system should be augmented with WCO Standardized Risk Assessments (SRAs). These SRAs have been developed and based on the WCO SAFE Framework, Standardized Risk Assessments (SRAs) and the Global High Risk Indicator Document (GHRI) and designed to identify and trigger risks associated with the WCO SRAs. The system must use advanced methodologies to tier the manifest and declaration data in order of high, medium, and low risk scores. This will facilitate the triage of the data by an analyst or customs officer - manually or through an automated threshold score established by Customs and the OGBAs. Presenting the data in this manner allows Customs to ensure its officers are focused on the highest risk trade, informed on what the risk concern is (why it is being selected for physical inspection) while pre-approved and / or low risk trade can be facilitated.

The IRMS should also incorporate predictive modeling that allows for the dynamic calibrating of certain risk areas such as valuation. origin and classification for example. It should incorporate machine learning methodologies to allow for dynamic improvement to predictive models and to the risk profiles and SRA’s based on treatment feedback. Essentially, results of treatments should be used to validate the reasons for selectivity. This ensures that the system is always updated with the latest smuggling trends.

In summary, RM systems focus attention on specific high-risk shipments which may present threats to a country’s health, safety, security, or economy. Without de-emphasizing control, tax revenues nevertheless increase along the entire import chain by virtue of an increased velocity of trade while the administration still addresses risks such as pandemics, commercial fraud, misclassification, trafficking, and terrorism. Since fewer shipments require manual human intervention, the same workforce can be more productive, processing greater volumes in less time. It is a process used and endorsed by modernized countries with significant results. It is a process that uses the principles of intelligence and risk management to guide decisions to be applied to international trade before, at and after the border.

1. **Strategic Objectives for Risk Management**

JCD seeks an Automated IRMS that offers a comprehensive risk management and inspection system in an easy-to-use graphical user interface (GUI). The foundation should be based on deductive, inductive, and predictive reasoning and use a logical workflow that clearly outlines roles and responsibilities to ensure that every agency and work unit has access to the right information when needed, helping safe guard against vulnerabilities and security threats. The IRMS should be easily integrated with other systems, including legacy solutions, including ASYCUDA World, and have the capability to extend its core functionality via interfaces with other applications and tools. Inherent to its core structure, the solution should have the following components to meet the requirements.

* Software and tools: Tools suitable for analyzing multiple data sets to assist in identifying anomalies, gathering insights into trade trends and transactions, identifying emerging risks and risk trends, and reviewing results of border agency interventions.
* Data Extraction and Management - Methods that integrate customs and OGBRAs transactions and other historical data objects, both current and historical, into the RMS.
* Risk Assessment Framework - A configurable set of parameters designed to facilitate the participating border agencies’ risk assessment process and . provides the foundation for the Selectivity and Inspection processes and serve as the basis for the integrated identification of risk, targeting and profiling, risk-based responses, and risk reporting
* Pre-Clearance Risk Assessment - Tools that provide end-to-end transparency of the Risk Assessment and Inspection processes via pre-clearance risk analysis profiles.
* Post-Clearance Risk Analysis - Audit-based analysis functionality utilized to determine candidates for new Risk Profiles and Selectivity Profiles that will target future transactions.
* Control and Case Management serves as a tool for overseeing an electronic portfolio of tasks, case files, activities, and findings connected to both pre- and post-clearance controls.
* Case Management may be supplied as a separate COTS[[13]](#footnote-14) product which should seamlessly integrate with the IRMS solution proposed.Selectivity and targeting - A mechanism that allows for the selection of targeted transactions (import, export, and transit) received by Asycuda based on pre-defined Selectivity Criteria
* The Selectivity function will be performed by the IRMS on data submitted to Asycuda. The supplier may determine the most appropriate way of accessing this data. Processing of the transaction in Asycuda is subject to the IRMS outcome after performing the Selectivity function[[14]](#footnote-15). IRMS will first evaluate each transaction against the Selectivity Criteria. Any transactions that have not been selected will be subjected to a Random Selection algorithm. Once the final outcome is determined, IRMS will send the result (i.e. Red, Yellow, Blue or Green Channel) to Asycuda so that it can resume normal processing.
* Machine Learning Capabilities– In the context of Risk Management Machine Learning Capabilities should be aimed at leveraging large data sets to enhance the ability to make predictions, detect patterns and enable systems to make more accurate predictions.

1. **Functional Requirements for Jordan IRMS**

Risk management allows Customs and the OGBAs to use data, information, and intelligence to inform Customs / OGBA decisions and efficiently allocate resources to areas where they are needed most. Following WCO and other international organizational guidelines for risk management guarantees the highest standards are adopted. This is a crucial step toward establishing a safe, secure, and consistent approach to identifying and mitigating risks associated with cargo consignments. The essential system functions required by Jordan Customs include:

1. **Risk Engine – Risk Analysis:**

The system should have a strong analytical capability to analyze and assess possible cross-border risks. The system should be able to predict possible risks based on the historical data and current information.  **The system must have a visualization toolset with strong analysis capabilities to derive patterns, and data trends. The visualization toolset is considered to be an amalgamation of data analytics, data infrastructure and visualization methodologies to support data-driven decisions.** Advanced analytical tools and techniques should be made available, such as: explorative analysis, detailed analysis, predictive analysis, anomaly detection techniques, and strategic analysis. The system should be able to effectively utilize the AI tools and technologies, provide accurate analysis and predictions based on the available data. The system should have machine learning, and big data and natural language text analysis.

The system is expected to:

1. Facilitate the straightforward analysis of selectable historical data to assist multi-agency risk management unit staff with risk assessments, data analytics, pattern identification, and emerging trend recognition.
2. Provide for a robust and highly configurable risk screening and targeting process for all cargo pathways, including sea, air, road, rail, postal, and express, to identify transactions for inspection, referral for the technical agency's compliance process, or release.  
   This should include analysis based on information that may be available from the ASYHUB Marine and Express modules, and the advisories that may be provided from courier service and parcel postal service providers.
3. Real-time, batch, and supporting data should be leveraged to develop a comprehensive risk infrastructure that supports selectivity profiles used specifically to target data objects of interest.
4. The risk framework should use the WCO Global High-Risk Indicator (GHRI) document and the WCO Standardized Risk Assessments (SRAs) as a benchmark. Other policies and procedures should be leveraged to align Customs with industry best practices.
5. The IRMS should employ a configurable risk scoring logic that ranks all transactions from highest to lowest risk and identify three to four categories: Red (high risk), Yellow (medium risk), Green (low risk) and Blue (For configurable use such as audit - to be determined).
6. Scoring must be summarized by specific cross-border threat.
7. Include a suite of configurable rules to define risk indicators and risk profiles, and filters for selection of cargo and goods declaration for JCD / OGBA interventions.
8. Evaluation of transactions using a risk score that can be configured to accommodate different risk areas such as: revenue, chemical, biological, radiological, nuclear, and explosive (CBRNE) and others as deemed appropriate, etc.
9. Evaluation of transactions using a risk score that can be configured to accommodate different risk areas for other government agencies with an interest at the border such as: agriculture, sanitary and phytosanitary, international safety standards, etc.
10. Automatically determine a risk score once a transaction is either loaded into the IRMS, or revised or updated .
11. Application of risk assessment rules across multiple data sources such as cargo declarations, valuation databases, watch-for lists and other external data sources, trader registration information and trader compliance history and other sources as available.
12. Ability for the IRMS to perform simulation to identify risk indicators and parameters that could be used and configured for the IRMS engine rules and risk assessment framework.
13. Once a solid risk framework is in place, IRMS should assist JCD and OGBRAs to more readily identify and target unusual trade patterns or trader behaviours, including not limited to the following indicative examples:
    1. ENTITY RELATIONSHIPS i. First time relationships between Shipper and Consignee / Importer ii. New or Low Volume Importers and Carriers.
    2. COMMODITIES - i. High risk cover loads (i.e., commodities that are known to be used to surreptitiously hide illicit materials), ii. First time importer has imported a commodity iii. Valuation that is inconsistent with the commodity type (e.g., by Harmonized Tariff System (HTS) Code or Description) iv. Origin inconsistent with the commodity type (e.g., by HTS Code and Country or Region)
    3. GEOGRAPHY – i. Cargo routing is inconsistent based on historical ports stops and transits ii. Goods have been exported from a high-risk country. , e.g. Goods sourced from an area where an outbreak of an unwanted pest or disease has occurred
    4. MODE OF TRANSPORT – i. First time an importer has used an air or marine port of entry to import goods ii. Maximum payload weight is inconsistent with the commodity type.
14. Support for entering valuation rules and rates as defined criteria, including international incoterms.

Selection of configurable percentage of transactions using random sampling methods for trade compliance assessment.

1. Assist technical agencies to enhance traceability
2. *Risks Classifications:*

The system should be able to classify risks as to their priorities and risk level. The system is expected to:

1. Use of a combination of transactional information, risk profiles, rules, and reference tables to execute the real-time risk assessment and targeting of import and export transactions, creating automated transaction profiles that recommend whether the transaction should be rejected, released, or inspected.
2. Support frontline officers by recommending a Customs or OGBRA treatment (e.g., Inspection, sampling or Post Clearance Audit (PCA)) and provide instruction to Inspectors based on identified risk type.
3. *Machine Learning:*

The system should be capable of learning with repetitive application. The system should learn from performance achieved and dynamically improve its ability to recognize suspected risks patterns.

1. System function required to automatically adjust risk assessment engine (i.e., risk indicators / risk profiles) based on the IRMS performance, using a feedback mechanism involving approved reports.
2. System must possess a traceable improvement in the efficiency of JCD and OGBA risk indicator, risk profile, anomaly detection techniques and predictive model performance as measured through a reduction in the number of inspections / audits, with an increase percentage resultant Customs and OGA interactions.
3. Two years of historical data across key data sources will be made available for model training and rule calibration.

**AI Governance Framework for Jordan Customs IRMS**

This RFP section outlines requirements for a comprehensive **AI Rules, Ethics, and Governance Framework** within the Jordan Customs Department's (JCD) Integrated Risk Management System (IRMS). The framework will define and enforce strict rules for AI behavior, ethics, and operational management. This ensures AI functionalities, including predictive analytics and anomaly detection, meet high standards of **transparency, fairness, accountability, and interpretability**, aligned with national regulations and international best practices. Built on **Machine Learning Operations (MLOps)** principles, it ensures ethical and responsible AI evolution.

**2. Functional Requirements for AI Governance**

This section details rules governing AI behavior, ethics, and operational management within the IRMS.

**2.1. AI-Powered Predictive Risk Analysis & Rule Application**

**Objective:** Govern AI model application for predictive risk analysis and anomaly detection, ensuring accountable rule derivation, application, and adaptation leveraging JCD's internal and existing external data.

**Key Conditions & AI Rules:**

* **Intelligent Risk Scoring & Classification Rules:** Implement configurable AI-driven risk scoring algorithms with transparent rules for dynamic ranking (Red, Yellow, Green, Blue channels). Rules for automated, real-time risk score determination must use JCD's current existing datasets upon transaction load/revision, adhering to **WCO Global High-Risk Indicator (GHRI)** and **WCO Standardized Risk Assessments (SRAs)**. AI models for diverse risk domains (e.g., smuggling, revenue evasion, CBRNE) must operate under predefined rules for consistent application and decision logic, informed by internal data. Rules for incorporating **valuation criteria (Incoterms)** must be explicit and auditable.
* **AI Model Rule Generation & Adaptation (ML Rules):** Govern ML model deployment with rules for forecasting risks and detecting anomalies, dictating how models learn and identify deviations. **Natural Language Processing (NLP)** utilization rules must specify textual analysis for risk indicator extraction. AI simulation rules must define methodologies for pre-assessing AI risk rule changes, minimizing unintended consequences based on historical data.
* **AI Use Cases & Associated Rules (Prioritizing JCD Internal & Existing External Data):** Proposers must define **five (5) specific AI use cases**, to be refined collaboratively with JCD. Illustrative high-priority examples for JCD:
  + **Predictive Revenue Fraud Detection:** AI analyzes JCD internal historical transaction data, ASYCUDA World data, and relevant existing external data (e.g., ASYHUB Marine/Express valuation, WCO benchmarks). Rules specify statistical deviations triggering alerts.
    - **Metrics:** AI Performance (Precision, Recall, F1-score; Accuracy of valuation prediction); Business Impact (% revenue leakage reduction; Monetary value of detected fraud; FPR; Cost savings).
  + **Proactive Illicit Goods Identification:** AI correlates internal declaration details (ASYCUDA World) with JCD intelligence/seizure data and existing external advisories (WCO, WHO). Rules define patterns for concealed illicit material identification.
    - **Metrics:** AI Performance (Precision, Recall, F1-score); Business Impact (Contraband seizure rate; Reduction in average time-to-detection; Success rate of targeted inspections).
  + **Automated Trade Compliance Risk Scoring for AEO Programs:** AI assesses compliance by analyzing traders' historical behavior/audit outcomes (JCD systems, ASYCUDA World, PCA results) and existing external data (trade violations, sanctions lists). Rules govern data contribution to clearance/scrutiny.
    - **Metrics:** AI Performance (Accuracy of compliance risk predictions; Specificity/Sensitivity); Business Impact (% AEO applications processed automatically; Reduction in AEO approval time; Compliance violations post-AEO approval).
  + **Trader Behavioral Anomaly Detection:** AI models analyze JCD's trader registration data, historical declarations (ASYCUDA World), audit findings, compliance records, augmented by existing external data (company blacklists, international enforcement actions). Rules define "sudden or unusual change" patterns signaling risk.
    - **Metrics:** AI Performance (Anomaly detection rate; FPR for behavioral anomalies; Novelty detection rate); Business Impact (% suspicious trader behaviors leading to confirmed enforcement; Reduction in successful illicit trade; Investigation efficiency improvement).
  + **Dynamic Anomalous Route Detection:** AI identifies suspicious routing by analyzing internal manifest/declaration data (ASYCUDA World) and historical patterns (JCD systems), cross-referenced with existing external data (ASYHUB Marine/Express, general geographic data). Rules specify thresholds for unusual routes.
    - **Metrics:** AI Performance (Accuracy of anomalous route flagging; Precision/Recall); Business Impact (Number of detected illicit route attempts; Reduction in high-risk transit violations; Contribution to overall risk score).

**2.2. MLOps for Adaptive Learning & Continuous Model Optimization (Rule Enforcement)**

**Objective:** Establish a robust MLOps framework defining and enforcing rules for continuous learning, adaptation, and high performance of IRMS AI models, ensuring agile, responsible deployment.

**Key Conditions & AI Rules:**

* **Automated Model Lifecycle Management Rules:** The MLOps pipeline must be governed by rules covering automated data validation, feature engineering, model training, rigorous testing, versioning, secure deployment, and continuous monitoring. Rules for automated retraining must define thresholds/schedules triggering model updates. Rules for version control and lineage tracking must ensure auditability.
* **Real-time Performance Monitoring & Alerting Rules:** Rules for real-time monitoring of AI model performance metrics must detect degradation, concept drift, and data drift. Rules for automated alerting must define thresholds, prompting timely human intervention.
* **Infrastructure Governance Rules:** Proposal must specify hardware infrastructure for IRMS, with rules ensuring high scalability and resilience for intensive AI/ML workloads.

**2.3. AI Ethics & Explainability (Core AI Governance Rules)**

**Objective:** Ensure transparent, fair, accountable, and interpretable AI-driven decisions, fostering trust and human oversight, consistent with global AI ethics standards.

**Key Conditions & AI Rules:**

* **Explainable AI (XAI) Integration & Rules for Justification:** IRMS must incorporate XAI techniques, governed by rules for human-understandable justifications of AI-driven risk scores, highlighting contributing features. Rules for preserving detailed audit trails and traceability records must explicitly document underlying data and model logic.
* **Algorithmic Fairness & Bias Mitigation Rules:** Robust mechanisms governed by rules to detect and proactively mitigate algorithmic bias within AI models must ensure equitable treatment. Rules for regular, systematic audits must identify and address unintended biases.
* **Human-in-the-Loop (HITL) Oversight Rules:** Rules for human intervention must define provisions for authorized JCD/OGBA officials to override AI-generated risk assessment statuses under specified circumstances. Rules for comprehensive logging of all human override decisions, including justifications, must be implemented as immutable audit trails.
* **Adherence to Legal & Regulatory Frameworks (AI Compliance Rules):** Rules for design and implementation must strictly comply with relevant Jordanian laws and international data privacy/security pertinent to AI. Rules for robust security features (e.g., encryption for data at rest/in motion) must safeguard sensitive customs information and ensure AI ecosystem data integrity.

**2.4. Data Quality Management & Governance (Rules for AI Data Foundation)**

**Objective:** Define and enforce rules ensuring continuous reliability, accuracy, completeness, and integrity of data consumed/generated by IRMS AI components, as foundational for effective and ethical AI.

**Key Conditions & AI Rules:**

* **Automated Data Validation & Error Handling Rules:** Rules for automated data validation checks ensure accuracy, completeness, consistency, and uniqueness for AI processing. Rules for systematically identifying, flagging, and managing data anomalies must be defined.
* **Data Cleansing & Standardization Pipeline Rules:** Rules govern automated/manual data cleansing for corrections. Rules for rigorous standardization ensure uniformity for AI consumption.
* **Comprehensive Data Lineage & Auditability Rules:** Rules establish comprehensive data lineage tracking for transparency and auditability. Rules for maintaining detailed audit trails for all data modifications within the IRMS must be implemented.
* **Robust Data Governance Framework Rules:** Rules support a data governance framework encompassing data ownership, stewardship, quality metrics, and reporting. Rules enforce stringent mechanisms for data privacy, security, and regulatory adherence throughout its lifecycle.

**2.5. Compliance and Auditability**

**Objective:** Ensure the AI Rules, Ethics, and Governance Framework facilitates rigorous compliance with internal policies and external regulations, and provides comprehensive auditability of all AI-driven processes and decisions.

**Key Conditions & AI Compliance Rules:**

* **Internal Compliance Rules:** Establish rules for internal audit mechanisms to regularly assess AI model/process compliance against the framework. Rules for documenting audit findings and corrective actions must be defined.
* **External Regulatory Compliance Rules:** The framework must adhere to and demonstrate compliance with relevant national legislation and international standards (e.g., GDPR principles where applicable), AI ethics, and automated decision-making. Rules for providing evidence of compliance during external audits must be included.
* **Audit Trail and Reporting Rules:** Rules for maintaining immutable, time-stamped audit trails for all AI model decisions, rule changes, data inputs, overrides, and performance monitoring results. Rules for generating comprehensive audit reports detailing AI system behavior, decision-making logic (XAI), and ethical adherence must be included. These rules ensure full transparency and accountability.

**2.6. Continuous Improvement and Evolution**

**Objective:** Establish mechanisms and rules for the ongoing adaptation and evolution of the AI Rules, Ethics, and Governance Framework, ensuring its sustained effectiveness in a dynamic environment.

**Key Conditions & AI Evolution Rules:**

* **Feedback Loop Integration:** Establish rules for a structured feedback loop from operational performance, audit findings, and emerging risk profiles directly back into AI model development and governance processes. Rules for periodic review and adjustment of AI rules and model parameters based on this feedback.
* **Research and Development Integration:** Rules to facilitate the integration of new AI technologies, methodologies, and ethical considerations identified through ongoing research. Define rules for a proof-of-concept (POC) and sandbox environment for testing new AI models and governance approaches without impacting live operations.

**3. Implementation and Training**

**Objective:** Ensure successful deployment and sustained operational effectiveness of the AI Rules, Ethics, and Governance Framework through structured implementation and comprehensive training.

**Key Requirements:**

* **Deployment & Integration Planning:** Bidder must provide a detailed plan for phased deployment and seamless integration of the AI governance framework with existing IRMS modules and JCD systems.
* **MLOps Pipeline Integration:** Proposal must demonstrate how AI governance rules embed into the MLOps pipeline, ensuring automated compliance and ethical safeguards at each AI model lifecycle stage.
* **Knowledge Transfer & Training Program:** Comprehensive training for JCD/OGBA personnel (Technical Staff, Risk Analysts/Decision-Makers, Legal/Compliance Officers) covering MLOps, AI interpretation, bias mitigation, human oversight, ethics, and compliance.
* **Documentation:** Detailed documentation of AI rules, governance policies, MLOps procedures, and framework technical specifications.

**4. Evaluation Criteria**

**Objective:** Define criteria for assessing proposals for the AI Rules, Ethics, and Governance Framework, ensuring fair and comprehensive evaluation.

**Key Evaluation Criteria:**

* **Technical Merit & Adherence to Rules (25%):** Understanding and proposed methodology for enforcing AI rules; robustness of MLOps framework; effectiveness of XAI/bias mitigation; architectural design.
* **Experience & Qualifications (25%):** Proven experience in AI governance, MLOps, ethical AI for critical systems; customs/regulatory expertise; team qualifications.
* **Implementation Plan & Training Program (20%):** Clarity, feasibility, and comprehensiveness of implementation/integration plans; quality of training; effectiveness of change management.
* **Cost-Effectiveness (30%):** Overall cost proposal, including licensing, development, deployment, training, and support.

**5. Conclusion & Proposal Submission**

This section outlines critical requirements for establishing a robust AI Rules, Ethics, and Governance Framework within the Jordan Customs IRMS. Bidders must submit comprehensive proposals detailing their approach to designing, implementing, and maintaining this framework, emphasizing adherence to global best practices in responsible AI development and deployment. The proposed solution must demonstrate a clear understanding of the regulatory landscape and ethical implications of AI in a sensitive customs environment. JCD anticipates a solution that enhances operational efficiency and upholds public trust through principled AI application

1. *Risk Management System Administrative Interface*

The system should have a strong administrative user interface (UI) that is easy to use and interpret.

1. The RMS Graphical User Interface (GUI) should be available in Arabic for easier operation for Jordan Customs and OGBA officers. In addition, availability in English may facilitate third party systems and coordination with International Data Sources.
2. Support Islamic calendar format, in addition to the Gregorian calendar.
3. The system must have data access and a control management mechanism. The levels and authorities of users should be identified according to roles and responsibilities.
4. The system must provide an administration interface for authorized JCD and OGBA Officials to configure the risk assessment module.
5. The IRMS should include a Rule Editor or Business Rules Manager to allow Customs / OGBAs to create, read, update, and delete rules against the database schema in an easy-to-use GUI. It should support a broad range of rule types to query data and quantitatively assign scores.
6. The IRMS should provide for the creation and visualization of configurable worklists or watch-lists.
7. An authorized officer can override the system risk assessment status under specified circumstances. All decisions made during examination and overrides are recorded as part of audit logs. Consulting services would include training and development for managers to effectively manage the system’s use and prevent abuse.
8. **Automatic Detection:**

The system should have the ability to automatically detect international trade risk. This can include using detecting patterns and smart analysis of data to identify possible risks.

1. Valuation analysis based on statistics such as minimum, maximum, average and total declared values (per weight and supplementary unit) and other advanced methodologies used for risk assessment that are automatically updated in the valuation database.
2. Classification analysis based upon trader historical patterns to determine commodities that are not within the trade commodity spectrum for importer / exporter.
3. Classification analysis based on the most common descriptors provided on declaration or on other data sources (e.g., incorrect words used to describe Harmonized System code used.).
4. Origin analysis based on historical trade patterns, COMTRADE data, country capacities and other information to help support risks of country of origin declared being incorrect or falsely claimed for country of export.
5. **Case management:**

The system should include a case management toolset with configurable workflows across multiple offices and officers that would be used, e.g., for cases related to Gold List accreditation and renewal, for Post Clearance Audit, and for cases related to referrals from one organizational unit to another.

Case Management may be supplied as a separate COTS product which should seamlessly integrate with the IRMS solution proposed.

1. The IRMS system will include mechanism that allows for the management of an electronic dossier of tasks, case files, activities, and findings relating to pre- and post-clearance controls, including but not limited to the following.
2. A case and workflow function to send and receive inspection referrals to a mobile handheld device.
   1. A mobile application must be provided to JCD inspection personnel with a flexible and easily configurable inspection reporting template. Including the capability to upload photos
   2. The data must be date and time stamped and will include GIS longitude and latitude positional information to log the exact location of the inspection.
   3. The date and time a seal number is broken can be recorded along with the duration of the inspection, including when it was completed.
   4. The data must be logged in to close the inspection referral case. It can be accessed historically as needed in the future.
3. A collection and recording of various events to be further defined, including inspection results, forfeiture, monetary penalty, cargo control violation or other enforcement action.
4. A Decision Support System. Implementing actionable functions to delineate the steps following a risk score, such as flagging a shipment or issuing an alert.
5. The IRMS will have a method of preserving a record of the traceability within the risk score system, detailing the elements that triggered specific risk scores for transactions, whether a red or yellow channel.
6. A notification function that facilitates the communication to stakeholders and related agencies regarding the inspection status of a shipment, including the initiation, progression, and conclusion of inspection procedures.
7. The IRMS will incorporate a Real-Time Internal Communication Section that incorporates a live communication channel to assist and support the inspection process, ensuring coordination and efficiency in response to dynamic risk scenarios.
8. The IRMS must provide a configurable capability to administer and manage workflow which will provide ability to quickly assign files to analysts, intelligence officers, inspection units, audit teams, etc.
9. The RMS must have the ability to assign, monitor and track PCA, field compliance audits, and investigations as necessary.
10. **Integration with Existing Systems***:*

The system should interface with ASYCUDA World, as and when required by the most efficient possible method and avoid duplication of inconsistences data   See additional databases available to JCD (Annex B)*.*

The system should have the following features:

1. Declaration and prearrival / manifest data submitted to ASYCUDA (original and any amended documents from the source) should be accessible by IRMS.
2. Declaration status in Asycuda World should be automatically updated based on the risk assessment outcome by IRRM .
3. Inspection and audit results should be recorded, assigned, and tracked in the system and applied to compliance status.
4. Solutions must avoid placing transactional or analytical load on the ASYCUDA production system.”Require bidders to use **non-invasive architecture**, e.g., via replicated datasets, asynchronous messaging, or separate staging layers.
5. The solution should have a **an API integration/communication layer** to connect with internal systems (ASYCUDA, Licensing Hub) and external OGAs with the following api general specifications
   1. RESTful or SOAP
   2. OpenAPI/Swagger documentation
   3. Authentication methods (e.g., OAuth 2.0, API keys)
   4. Rate limiting and throttling policies
   5. Versioning strategy
   6. JSON, XML support
   7. Field-level data validation
   8. Encryption in transit and at rest
   9. Role-based access control (RBAC)
   10. Secure logging and monitoring APIs
6. Ideally, the architecture would also be able to address revised risk assessments in the event of an adjustment to a SAD (e.g., for classification or valuation) during AW workflow processing.

A diagram of a diagram

AI-generated content may be incorrect.

1. The proposed solution should be capable of processing and understanding unstructured data, particularly documents such as invoices, bills, and customs declarations, with robust support for the Arabic language. This includes reading and extracting key information from scanned or digitally formatted text, even when it appears in complex layouts or contains handwritten elements. Given the linguistic and structural nuances of Arabic—including its script direction, diverse terminology, and document formatting—the solution must integrate advanced optical character recognition (OCR) and natural language processing (NLP) technologies specifically optimized for Arabic. This will ensure accurate data extraction and seamless automation of document handling workflows.
2. **Integrated Licensing Hub:**

The system should also integrate with the Licensing Hub (for processing applications for LCPs) in a similar manner. This will facilitate information exchange and enhance information flow during the processing of those applications.

1. ***Accuracy and Reliability:***

The system must be reliable and accurate in analyzing risks and decision-making. Accurate and reliable outputs must be provided to assist in making precise decisions.

1. System has function to simulate the impact (estimated proportion of declarations flagged) of risk parameter changes prior to implementation to avoid unintended impact when new risk rules are applied.
2. **Security, Privacy, Laws, and Regulations:**

The system should be designed and implemented in a manner that ensures the appropriate customs-risk data privacy and security.  The system should be consistent with the effective customs and the other border management agencies’ laws and regulations.

1. Strong security features. Data and sensitive information must be secured.

1. Use encryption technologies to protect sent and stored data to safeguard it.
2. Abide by the legal principles and criteria for risk assessment and decision making.
3. *Data Integration:*

The system shall utilize a dual data architecture that separates live operational data and historical analytical data.

Real-time or near real-time data shall be ingested from various internal and external sources through secure and standardized APIs and stored in a dedicated operational database optimized for high-throughput transactions and immediate responsiveness.

For historical data, advanced analytics, ML and AI, the system shall leverage either Jordan Customs Oracle Data Warehouse (Oracle DWH) technologies (if its ready during the implementation phase of the IRMS) or the bidder can use 2 years historical data provided by JCD. This environment will support robust advanced analytics capabilities, including advanced reporting with interactive dashboards and visualizations, and the integration of machine learning (ML) and artificial intelligence (AI) features to enable predictive analysis and data-driven decision-making

This may help consistency and integrity of the analysis and reports generated.  The system should be able to handle diverse data from various internal and external resources, including historical, geographical, and economic data, and sources such as news outlets and social media platforms. Data diversity helps in comprehensive and complete risk understanding and assessment.

1. the ability to analyze historical data to identify patterns, trends, anomalous supply chain behavior, anomaly detection techniques and perform predictive analysis and forecasting. Allow for the integration of additional targeting data, for example: Container Status Messages (CSM), Importer Security Filings, Bayplan, and Stow plans.
2. Allow for the integration of specific open-source data, e.g., as may be available for WCO, WTO, WHO, IPCC, and WOAH advisories.
3. *Reporting:*

The system should allow for configurable report generation, creating required reports, and configurable and user-friendly dashboards to effectively visualize data and information.

1. A configurable dashboard to visualize specified data, such as:
   1. Executive briefing
   2. Executive summary
   3. Summary of detailed risks in a concise format
2. A configurable reporting function will be required to assist in providing historical reports to assist in this activity. Suggested reports might include a review of the last 12 months of the following events:
   1. All transactions resulting in enforcement actions over the last 6 months.
   2. Total revenue collected via enforcement actions that otherwise would have been evaded.
   3. Comparison of fiscal threats vs non fiscal threats interdicted.
   4. Total enforcement actions obtained through lookouts vs. targeting.
   5. All transactions reported as red/high risk by the RMS and percentage overall.
   6. Average score overall.
   7. Average red/high risk score.
   8. Top 10 highest and lowest scored transactions.
   9. Top 10 commodities reported.
   10. 10 ten importers and relationships to commodities, carriers, brokers, shippers, consignees, and notify parties.
   11. Top 10 countries of export or origin
   12. Current catalogue of risk rules grouped by risk assessment module (RAM) for revenue evasion, narcotics, and security.
   13. Top 10 carriers.
   14. Enforcement outcome comparison (Random referrals vs. targeted referrals vs. lookout referrals). This can further be extended to include automated referrals vs. manual referrals.
   15. The bidder is expected to deliver at least 20 reports in collaboration with JCD.
3. **Data Quality Control:**

The system must ensure that data is reliable, updated, and accessible since data quality is a crucial factor in acquiring accurate and reliable analyses.  Data used in the risk management system must be of high quality and accurate.

1. Incorporate mechanisms to ensure data accuracy, completeness, consistency, precision, privacy, reasonableness, integrity, timeliness, uniqueness, and validity.
2. **System functions:**

The system must include the following system functions and capabilities.

1. Common good practice system functions and capabilities: Role based Access Control, Data encryption for data at rest and for data in motion, usage audit trails and corresponding, database backup and recovery functions, transactional integrity (all or nothing commitments to databases)
2. It’s the bidders responsibility to specify the required hardware infrastructure for the IRMS solution which will be provided by JCD a detailed design must be submitted as part of the proposal.
3. **Scope of Services, Tasks, and Expected Deliverables**

**5.1 Services**

1. Project management services  
   The Firm shall nominate a Project Lead as the primary day-to-day contact with the Client. The Project Lead will:

* Prepare and deliver an inception report including the project plan (refer to section 7),
* Prepare and deliver an inception period training: (1) project orientation; (2) foundation IRMS concepts; (3) functional and technical architecture of the proposed IRMS product
* Lead the team members,
* Maintain continuous vigilance over the timelines and deliverables,
* Ensure that the Client is informed at the earliest opportunity for actual or emerging difficulties that impede the project plan,
* Liaise continuously with the Client’s Authorized Representative concerning project progress, including weekly progress updates, and
* Prepare and deliver monthly progress reports and the final report.

1. Collaborating with JCD ICT and other stakeholders to define a recommended technical infrastructure needed to supplement existing assets for IRMS, including all environments: development, testing, training, production operation and production backup.
2. Collaborating with JCD and stakeholders, define the concept of operation of IRMS covering organization, business process, technology architecture and functions, and quality control and assurance.
3. Collaborating with JCD and stakeholders, define business operational procedures (standard operating procedures, SOPs) to implement the operational concepts.
4. Configuration and customization of the Firm’s proposed software product, version control and configuration management, and installation processes in JCD environments for development, testing, training, and production operation.
5. Assistance to JCD with quality control and acceptance of the configured and customized product for IRMS, including stress testing.
6. Support to the JCD by submitting test cases, suggesting a pilot project before going live and document and analyze all results with lessons learned and required amendments
7. Support to the JCD and the OGBA on risk management best practices including analytics, organizational structure, information sharing, targeting, and other core functions of an advanced IRMS being used at optimal level.
8. Training and capacity building services – refer to the minimum list of training types listed in Section 9.

**5.2 Products**

1. A configurable / customizable commercial product or application software (the base product) that provides the functional capabilities described in Section 4.  
   Refer also to Section 9 item 4.
2. An initial configuration of a functioning IRM Model based on the Firm’s offered base product.
3. An initial set of configured case management workflows for the Gold List program and for PCA.
4. Documentation
   1. Technical documentation: system design, configuration and customization, interoperation specifications, etc.).
   2. User administration / system administration documentation.
   3. User / usage documentation – system usage / exploitation.
   4. User / usage documentation.
   5. Training documentation for technical users, administration users, end-users.
5. **Team Composition & Qualification Requirements for the Key Experts**

**Key Professionals:**

The consulting firm is free to propose team and skill compositions appropriate to their proposed work plan. However, to ensure a high level of competence, at a minimum, staff will be required for the Firms as noted in table 1 below. The firms are encouraged to engage an editor to ensure all outputs are of high quality in terms of writing, structure, presentation, etc.

**Enterprise Architecture & Data Integration Expertise:**

* A national or international firm with software development, implementation and consulting services capacity having at least 10 years’ experience in border management/logistics-related IT projects. It must possess modern enterprise and data architecture experience, quality assurance experience with technology projects to include at least one complex nation-wide data integration implementation.
* The firms should be skilled in presenting complex technical and other issues to senior managers.
* The firms will have completed at least one successful project within the last 5 years that entails the implementation of an integrated risk management solution, similar to that required by this RFP, that also utilizes the application software solution that the Firm proposes for this RFP.
* The firms must be able to demonstrate consulting experience to work with clients to develop strategy frameworks, processes, organization designs, and technology architectures for integrated risk management.
* The firms must have proven experience developing, testing, and implementing complex automated systems involving regulatory and non-regulatory organizations.
* This role ensures that regular oversight is maintained over all change management and communications activities including all tasks pertaining to LPC Issuing Agency capacity building. It monitors the plans and progress of all change management and communications activities and ensures that appropriate methods and disciplines are being followed. It also periodically confirms the extent of readiness of target environments to ensure that these are truly ready to take on planned improvements in business procedures and/or automated systems.
* Considerable experience within the region would be considered preferable.
* Experience with integration of the proposed integrated risk management application software and AW is highly desirable.
* The firms should have significant experience in the implementation of automated systems, including testing, revisions and human resource capacity building necessary to provide organizational autonomy with respect to carrying out all functions associated with the automated system.

*Table 1- Qualification and Experiences for Key Experts*

Note: The roles to be performed by the Project Lead can be provided by one of the other key experts provided that the Project Lead preferred Qualifications and Criteria are also satisfied, and the level of engagement proposed in country and overall is adequate, as assessed by the Client.

Note also: The roles in the table are the Key Experts. It will be necessary for the Firm to engage other specialists and support personnel according to the proposed overall team make-up. The overall adequacy of the proposed team will be assessed by the Client.

Refer also to Section 9, item 7.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Key Professionals | Preferred Qualifications & Experience |
| Project Manager | * University degree in Management / Computer engineering / IT related discipline or relevant experience that demonstrates an acceptable level of skills and expertise to engage in a project with a heavy data-integration focus; * At least 10 years of international professional experience as Project Manager/Team Leader in projects of similar nature; * Knowledge of issues facing Jordan related to trade facilitation and cross-border management preferred; * Experience with the working procedures and policies of the Cross-Border Regulatory organizations, and other primary and ancillary organizations related to cross border trade in Jordan and other regional economies is preferable; * Knowledge of customs systems and automated systems of other trade related agencies is preferred; * Experience in projects utilizing the proposed toolset for the Jordan IRMS; * Excellent written and spoken English; * Excellent written and spoken Arabic preferred. [If not fluent in Arabic, the Firm shall provide translator(s) / interpreter(s).] |
| Customs - Risk Management / Trade Facilitation Specialist / PCA Specialist | * University degree in International Relations, public management, business administration or a related field, or equivalent education and work experience (i.e., at least 25 years, working in a Customs operational environment); * Experience working on trade facilitation, and or risk management with customs and other cross-border regulatory agencies (OGBA) in Jordan or other countries in the Region; * Significant experience with clearance systems, and National Single Windows (NSW); * Experience in projects utilizing the proposed toolset for the Jordan IRMS * Experience working with senior officials within government, inter-governmental, and non-governmental organizations; * Excellent written and spoken English; * Excellent written and spoken Arabic preferred. [If not fluent in Arabic, the Firm shall provide translator(s) / interpreter(s).] |
| IT Systems Architect (Trade related) | * University degree in Engineering, Computer Science, public management, business administration, or a related field; * Extensive enterprise architecture and data integration architecture expertise to support border management systems, including ASYCUDA; * In depth knowledge of the toolset proposed for the Jordan IRMS; * Experience working on enterprise IT solutions with government organizations in Jordan or the Region would be a plus; * Experience working with senior officials within government, inter-governmental, and non-governmental organizations; and * Excellent written and spoken English. [If not fluent in Arabic, the Firm shall provide translator(s) / interpreter(s).] |

1. **Reporting Requirements**

The Firm shall provide the following reports additionally to the deliverables described in Section 4:

1. Inception Report – within 4 weeks of the commencement of the contract.  
   The Inception Report will summarize:

* Activities and findings during the inception stage
* Updated project plan listing all key activities to be performed by the Firm, by JCD, and by other stakeholders
* Updated list of deliverables and attributes of each of these
* Updated quality control methods for each type of deliverable

1. Weekly meeting report – 1-pager not later than 1st working day each week.

* Brief summary of activities for the coming week, including the stakeholders to be engaged
* Brief summary of any divergence from plan that is expected to arise

1. Progress summary report – for each month starting at the end of month 2, no later than the 2nd working day of each following month

* Brief summary of progress during the preceding month
* Brief summary of progress since the start of the contract
* List of deliverables expected to be completed by the end of the month
* List if deliverables expected but not completed by the end of the month with explanations for the discrepancy
* Brief summaries of challenges are present or might arise to impede progress or threaten timelines

1. Project Final report – within one week following the completion of all technical deliverables

* Summary of project objectives and deliverables planned to be delivered under the contract
* Summary of the dates that deliverables were accepted by the Client and brief description of the deliverable
* Summary of any deliverables not fully completed and explanations for any discrepancy
* Descriptions of suggested next actions that the Client and stakeholders might consider for ongoing use of the deliverables or for new initiatives

The Firm shall deliver softcopy of all reports, one in English and one in Arabic.

The reports shall be submitted by email to the Authorized Representative of the Client, with the email copy list to also include other persons that will be nominated by the Authorized Representative.

1. **Client’s Input and Counterpart Personnel**

**8.1 Services, facilities, and property**

Services, facilities, and property to be made available to the Firm by the Client:

* Facilitation of contacts and meetings with stakeholder agencies for purposes of discovery and discussions about deliverables, documentary reviews and signoffs, testing, and acceptance
* Facilitation of contacts and meetings with business systems suppliers, in particular for AW and Licensing Hub, where modifications of these may become part of the overall design
* Implementation of agreed changes in business systems (through suppliers where necessary), in particular AW and Licensing Hub
* Provision of all data sources nominated by the Client for inclusion in the data models for IRMS
* Provision of interim technical infrastructure platform for discovery phase and for iterative development of an initial configuration of a functioning IRM model
* Provision (with procurement where necessary) of technical infrastructure (server(s), system software, Storage Area Network, data center facilities (fabric, security, access control, etc.), end-user hardware and system software, etc., and data communications goods and services, using advice to be provided to the Client for the specification of these and taking into account assets already available in JCD
* Implementation of revisions, where agreed and necessary, to regulation, organization, and procedures

**8.2 Professional counterpart personnel**

Professional counterpart personnel to be assigned by the Client to the Firm’s team:

* Authoritative, knowledgeable personnel from JCD and other stakeholders for purposes of discovery and discussions about deliverables, documentary reviews and signoffs, testing, and acceptance
* JCD ICT personnel (supported by suppliers where necessary) to settle the specifications for any technical infrastructure that may be needed
* Personnel to be made available for agreed training and other capacity building activities
* Personnel that will use and operate the new facilities

1. **Minimum content required in the technical responses**

The firm shall prepare technical responses to contain at a minimum the following sections and the content indicated for each. Sections 3, 5 and 6 are to be proposed with the understanding that the proposals will be discussed with JCD and other stakeholders prior to contract award and signing and may be varied as a result.

The technical response and the financial proposal should be structured to enable negotiated deliverables within the resource capacities of the Client.

1. Technical Response – Section 1: Overall summary of proposal  
   Overall summary of the bidder and its bid including the product it proposes to customize for IRMS for JCD and the services it proposes.
2. Technical Response – Section 2: Summary of technical and project management experience   
   A summary of the relevant technical and project management experience of the bidder and the proposed team in other completed projects for comparable assignments.
3. Technical Response – Section 3: Approach to these consulting services  
   Describe the bidder’s proposed approach to
   1. Project management  
      Include an inception period seminar to JCD and stakeholders to provide an overview of the project.
   2. Outline of an indicative concept of operation based on the vendor’s proposed covering organization, business process, quality control and assurance. This will take into account:
      1. The bidder shall include its approach to derive suggested selectivity criteria and advanced data analytics to study a wide range of data sources
      2. selection and targeting for JCD across all business transactions related to processing pre-arrival documentation, customs declarations, including for postal and courier services, passenger arrivals, and post-clearance audits, and for OGBAs involved in declaration processing
      3. selection and targeting for risk-based processing for OGBA international trade LPCO processes
      4. selection and targeting for post-clearance, marketplace activities of OGBAs
      5. selection for PCA and use of audit support tools
      6. interoperation between the IRMS and
         1. the declaration processing workflows in AW
         2. workflows for processing permit application requests lodged with the Licensing Hub (LH)
         3. PCA workflows
      7. data feedback to risk management derived from the results of relevant business processes, esp. results of declaration processing and audits  
         This feedback would also enable the monitoring of staff performance during inspection tasks.
   3. Collaborating with JCD and stakeholders to define the concept of operation of IRMS covering organization, business process, technology architecture and functions, and quality control and assurance
   4. Collaborating with JCD ICT and other stakeholders to define a recommended technical infrastructure needed to supplement existing assets for IRMS, including all environments: development, testing, training, production operation and production backup.
   5. Collaborating with JCD and stakeholders to define business operational procedures (standard operating procedures, SOPS) to implement the operational concepts
   6. Configuration and customization of its proposed software product, version control and configuration management, and installation processes in JCD environments for development, testing, training, and production operation
   7. Assurance that the data security and system overall security are guaranteed and that all required software and hardware protection measures are taken with at least 2 years support for any inquiry in this matter
   8. Assistance to JCD with quality control and acceptance of the configured and customized product for IRMS
   9. Training for
      1. Training module 1: (1) project orientation, (2) Fundamentals of modern IRMS concepts (3) functional and technical architecture of the proposed IRMS product (assume 20 people, duration to be defined by bidder, during the inception period)
      2. functional operation of IRMS when configured and customized ready for acceptance testing (max 20 people, duration to be defined by bidder)
      3. functional operation of IRMS when configured and customized and tested and accepted (max 20 people, duration to be defined by bidder)
      4. functional operation of revised business processes for declaration processing when IRMS implemented (max 20 people who would then promulgate training through JCD offices, duration to be defined by bidder)
      5. use of case management tool set
      6. technical product training for starting and stopping services, configuring, customizing, transporting versions through the system engineering environments, configuration management
      7. testing manuals and configuration training
   10. **Ongoing technical assistance**   
       The Client would like the option to have product maintenance and support and also technical / business domain advisory services.

technical assistance shall include the data and systems security aspect  
These services should be available for a minimum of five years.   
The services would be implemented under a separate contract that would be entered before the conclusion of the contract that is the subject of this RFP. However, in the proposal, include the costing for five years of these services with breakdowns by service type.

A Service Level Agreement shall be proposed by the proposer with specific requirement on having a 24/7 avaiablity and a categorization of solutions Vs. time needed to support depending on a risk based management approach.

1. Technical Response – Section 4: Software product proposed  
   For the software product that is proposed to be used for an IRMS tool for JCD, provide:
   1. Name of the software product
   2. Licensing arrangements proposed noting the Client’s preferences indicated in Section 4 (para 14 ii)  
      In the event that software is not opensource or if source code is not offered, the bidder shall propose commercial terms that protect the Client’s long-term use of the product being offered.
   3. Descriptions, in some detail, of the functional and technical architecture of that software product
   4. List and briefly describe pre-existing risk analysis and machine learning models configured and immediately available
   5. List and briefly describe pre-existing dashboards configured and immediately available
   6. List and briefly describe pre-existing reports configured and immediately available
   7. Description of role-based access control facilities
   8. Description of data security (access and safe storage) capabilities
   9. Description of the configurability features of that software product
   10. Brief descriptions of clients that are using the software product
   11. A Preliminary assessment hardware and system software needed for the Proposers’ proposed solution,  
       This will take into account the Client’s system preferences (see Section 4, paragraph 14 ii) and include all environments (development, testing/acceptance, training, production, production back-up)
   12. To substantiate the adequacy of the preliminary hardware and software assessment, provide specifications of an existing client site together with broad transaction volume statistics.
   13. Specification of end-user hardware typically needed for the proposed software product
   14. Brief assessment of product capabilities against requirements described in these Technical Requirements (1) functional requirements, (2) architectural preferences (see Section 4, paragraph 14 ii)
   15. Commitment to provide a product capabilities demonstration during the bidding period when invited by the Client that illustrates the capabilities of the product offered compared to the functional requirements
2. Technical Response – Section 5: Approach proposed for system interoperation  
   Describe the proposed project management (including working with other stakeholders, information providers and their suppliers) and technical approach for the integration of the proposed software product with
   1. ASYCUDA World as modified to provide the facilities of Jordan National Single Window, including
      1. For providing risk assessments to influence the declaration processing workflows for JCD and for those OGBA workflows (currently 4 OGBA Food and Drug Administration, Ministry of Agriculture, Jordan Standards and Metrology, and Ministry of Environment) that proceed in parallel under the NSW (the modified AW),
      2. for PCA selection,
      3. for feedback from declaration processing, including results and effectiveness of risk assessments,
      4. for feedback from PCA results
   2. NSW Licensing Hub (applications used to obtain international trade LPCOs from participating OGBAs, currently 6: Food and Drug Administration, Ministry of Agriculture, Ministry of Health, Jordan Standards and Metrology, Telecommunications Regulation Commission, and Ministry of Environment)
   3. Data sources – refer to Annex B to these Technical Requirements
3. Technical Response – Section 6: Approach implementation timeline  
   Define the proposed implementation timeline as a Gannt chart with brief supporting narrative.

Implementation shall include installation of the applications, which is required by the proposer in terms of hardware installation, software configuration and any required integration.

a test environment is required to be provided for the team at Customs Department to showcase and have a trial pilot, the proposer is required to give technical assistance to the technical team during pilot implementation  
Take into account the Client’s preferred implementation timeline as indicated in section 7.2.

1. Technical Response – Section 7: Key experts and staffing schedule  
   Table 1 indicates the key experts to be named in the proposal together with resumes that confirm the preferred qualifications and experience.

In addition, briefly describe other positions that the firm proposes for the execution of the project in terms of roles, minimum qualifications and experience for team members in the role, and duration and levels of effort per role.

The technical proposal shall also include a staffing chart indicating full-time and part-time (in which case the number of days per month) and whether in-country or remote.

* ***Background and Informational Materials***

Annex A: Selective overview of JCD related to risk management

The following descriptions were taken from the January 2023 report: *Diagnostic of the current risk management practices in Jordan Customs and other border regulatory agencies (BRAs)* and recommendations for a robust IRM prepared with the assistance of European Union and Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit by the International Trade Centre in its technical assistance to JCD.

Information from the JCD Annual Report 2021 is also included.

The descriptions have been updated for some recent developments.

Legal context

JCD ensures the control and application of import and export laws while simplifying customs procedures in accordance with the customs law in force and in line with international norms and standards. In its role, JCD leads the coordination between all agencies and stakeholders involved in the import and export of goods.

In 2018, the Customs Law was amended to introduce risk management as an effective approach and means in achieving the required balance between facilitating the movement of trade and effective customs control (Article 5 of the Customs Law).

The revised Customs Law also introduced the mechanism of pre-arrival processing, as well as the acceptance of electronic documents and electronic signatures (Articles 61 and 148 of the Customs Law). The Customs Law authorizes the Minister of Finance to take measures to facilitate procedures, in particular with regard to the fast release of goods.

In addition to the provisions of the Customs Law, JCD issued a number of circulars and notifications regulating risk management, the lanes (channels) and the degrees of risk of imported shipments.

The legal instruments for the operational implementation of the pre-arrival processing system have not been fully deployed. Moreover, provisions related to electronic exchange of information, guaranteeing among other things data handling, data confidentiality and information transparency, have not been covered by the legal framework.

The Customs law allows JCD to carry out controls based on post-clearance audit (PCA) techniques.

Selected performance data

Customs revenues totaled around 1.724 billion JDs in 2021. The revenues are composed of sales taxes at 63%, customs duties at 18%, OGBA fees at 7%, charges on imports at 7% and other charges at 5%.

The value of imports (IM4 - imports for local consumption), totaled around 15.583 billion JDs in 2023 (not including petroleum and derivatives thereof)

77.9% of customs revenue is generated by four customs offices: Aqaba Customs House (33%), Amman Customs House (18.8%), Al-Zarqa Free Zone Customs House/Vehicles (14.4%) and Airport Customs House (11.7%).

In 2022, the total number of declarations recorded is approximately 800,000 for all Customs procedures and regimes. IM type declarations stand at 53.5%, TR type stand at 24.6%, EX type stand at 18.6% and other types stand at 3.3%.

Organizational framework

JCD is headed by a Director General who reports directly to the Minister of Finance.

JCD operates under the Administrative Organization Decree No. (27) of 2011. Article 6 of this decree stipulates that the Risk Management Directorate is part of the central directorates of JCD and supervised by the Assistant of the JCD Director General for compliance and facilitation.

The Risk Management Directorate is headed by a Director assisted by a Deputy Director.

The powers and missions of the Risk Management Directorate are detailed in a manual of the missions of the JCD Directorates developed in 2018.

The Risk Management Directorate is responsible for:

* Assessing and targeting non-compliant companies and individuals
* Targeting dangerous shipments
* Increasing the general level of compliance in the trading environment
* Reducing the incidence of fraud in the trading environment
* Approving traders and privileges for the golden and silver trusted trader lists
* Post-clearance auditing of trade

The Directorate has 51 staff and is divided into five sections:

* Facilitations section – determines and approves the companies as trusted traders (Golden List – currently 131 companies, and Silver List – about 757 companies).
* Selectivity and Analysis Section – analyses the results of examinations and updates the risk criteria used in the ASYCUDA World (AW) selectivity module accordingly.
* Investigation and Control Section – eight personnel used for post-clearance audit of declarations. These officers conduct visits to traders suspected of having committed customs offenses.
* Post Clearance Audit Section: newly established
* Information evaluation Section: newly established.

Risk management vision and strategy

JCD has an ambitious vision “Smart Customs Enhances Security and Cross-Border Trade"

In order to achieve this vision, JDC has set the following strategic objectives for 2020-2022:

* Protect and enhance the customs revenues
* Promote environmental sustainability
* Increase the efficiency of performance and institutional capacity.
* Increase the satisfaction of service recipients and stakeholders and society
* Strengthen customs control operations.
* Increase the efficiency of customs clearance procedures.

JCD regularly publishes Annual Reports. Among the targets of the strategic plan, the Risk Management Directorate is set to achieve a detection rate of 28% of customs irregularities for all red lane declarations and 10.5% for all yellow lane declarations.

Human resources and capacity-building

In 2022 JCD employed 3050 personnel. In the Risk Management Directorate there are a total of twenty employees, of whom around 8 are responsible for PCA work.

With regards to capacity-building infrastructure, JCD established the Customs Training Center in early 1998. In 2015, the Center was accredited by WCO as a Regional Customs Training Center.

ITC assessed that the Risk Management Directorate is under-resourced and that personnel have had no or little training in analysis of statistical data, big data analysis, or in the evaluation and analysis of risks.

Moreover, an additional factor which hinders effectiveness is the policy of staff rotation, which entails that the Risk Management Directorate is frequently losing experienced staff.

IT infrastructure, interconnection with other agencies and use of databases

The IT directorate is comprised of the following staff members:

* 52 officers in charge of technical assistance, programming, and IT security.
* 88 officers in charge of technical assistance and preparation of reports from customs offices.
* 10 officers in charge of technical assistance and programming of the ASYCUDA system. Although small, this team has solid experience in software development.

JCD has a robust information and communications technology (ICT) primary site infrastructure (servers, switches, and other information technology infrastructure).

JCD has a strong wide area network (WAN) between the headquarters and each customs house. All 24 custom houses are connected to the ASYCUDA system. Moreover, JCD uses a disaster recovery system.

There is an electronic interconnection in the ASYCUDA system between JCD and the other border agencies. This interconnection is only used for customs clearance purposes. However, JCD does limited an interconnection between its electronic customs clearance system and the databases of other agencies:

* With MITS for import licenses and trader cards
* With a new Licensing Hub, since May 2023 – online facilities for traders to apply for LPCs and for selected OGBAs to process and issue a response to the application (either an LPC or a rejection notice)  
  This facility is hosted on JCD equipment with services used by traders and OGBAs (currently six).  
  Reference numbers for electronic LPCs cited on customs declarations are confirmed during the ASYCDA declaration processing workflow.
* With MOF for taxpayer identifiers
* With selected local government authorities for trade permits

An agreement has been concluded between JCD and its Saudi and Abu Dhabi counterparts aimed at electronic connectivity and exchange of customs declaration data.

JCD has also concluded a Memorandum of Understanding with countries of the Agadir Agreement (Egypt, Tunisia, and Morocco) aimed at electronic connectivity and exchange of customs declaration data.

The information exchanged through these electronic interconnections is considered by JCD to be very useful, particularly with regards to the control of the declared customs value; however, the current risk management system is unable to use this information for targeting purposes.

**8 Implementation Schedule**

**9 Indicative timeline**

The following timeline indicates the Client’s expectations. The bidder may propose an alternative timeline. However, note the evaluation of technical proposals will take into account the timeline proposed and extended timelines will be assessed negatively. Proposals should take good note of requirements for in-person presence in Amman and other locations in Jordan.

All times are listed as ‘not later than dates’, and as ‘+n’ weeks from the contract signing.

| **Time in weeks** | **Deliverable** |
| --- | --- |
| +0 | Contract signed |
| +1 | Training module 1 completed: (1) project orientation; (2) foundation IRMS concepts; (3) functional and technical architecture of the proposed IRMS product |
| +4 | Inception Report delivered |
| +6 | Inception Report finalized |
| +6 | Core software product installed on interim technical platform for discovery purposes |
| +6 | 1st workshop on indicative conceptual framework for IRMS covering at least objectives, key performance indicators (for IRMS), organization, processes, technologies including interoperation with AW and Licensing Hub, example simulations taking in a range of data sets |
| +6 | Recommended technical infrastructure upgrade / supplementation specifications agreed with Client (all environments: development, testing/acceptance, training, production, production back-up) |
| +12 | Final draft concept of operation delivered |
| +16 | Concept of operation deliverable finalized |
| +16 | Interoperation specifications (IRMS-side and other system side, esp. AW and Licensing Hub) including message protocols |
| +16 | Business model iterative development commences on an interim platform for the initial configuration of a functioning IRM model |
| +30 | Initial configuration of a functioning IRM Model completed and accepted |
| +30 | Training: functioning IRM model, completed |
| +30 | Sandbox activities start (interim platform) with Firm assistance |
| +44 | Technical infrastructure commissioned and operational |
| +45 | Training: technical product training, completed |
| +46 | Functional testing, stress testing, and vulnerability / penetration testing on the technical infrastructure |
| +52 | Completion of acceptance test period and all deliverables completed  Ongoing technical assistance continues |

* **System Inventory Tables**

1. **Annex B: Databases Available at JCD**

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Ref.** | **Database** | **Type of connection** |
| 1 | ASYCUDA database | Bidders responsibility to create api link |
| 2 | Cases Database |
| 3 | Financial Claims System |
| 4 | Foreign cars and trucks licensing database |
| 5 | Holdings Database |
| 6 | E-tracking database |
| 7 | Financial database (deposits) |
| **Electronic link with local bodies databases** | |  |
| 8 | Public Security Department Database | An API connection is already established there's no need to create a new one |
| 9 | Civil Status and Passports Department Database |
| 10 | Ministry of Industry, Trade and Supply (Commercial Register+ Importer Cards + Import Licenses + Trademarks + Customs Acquittal) |
| 11 | Income and Sales Tax Department (Customs Declarations + Tax numbers + Customs Acquittals) |
| 12 | Free Zones Corporations (Release statements…) |
| 13 | Aqaba Development Corporation (Exit permits + Transport documents) |
| 14 | Companies Control Department (Companies Register + Acquittal) |
| 15 | Jordan Post Databases (Postal package + e-payment) |
| 16 | Yard 4 operator database (trucks entry and exit data) |
| 17 | KADDB database customs declarations |
| **Electronic link with local bodies databases** | |  |
| 18 | Free Zones Database (purchase bills) | An API connection is already established there's no need to create a new one |
| 19 | Madarej Company Database (exit permits + customs data |
| 20 | Logistic Village Database / Aqaba (exit clearance…) |

PART 3 – Conditions of Contract and Contract Forms

Section VIII - General Conditions of Contract

## Table of Clauses

[A. Contract and Interpretation 173](#_Toc135638870)

[1. Definitions 173](#_Toc135638871)

[2. Contract Documents 181](#_Toc135638872)

[3. Interpretation 181](#_Toc135638873)

[4. Notices 183](#_Toc135638874)

[5. Governing Law 185](#_Toc135638875)

[6. Fraud and Corruption 185](#_Toc135638876)

[B. Subject Matter of Contract 185](#_Toc135638877)

[7. Scope of the System 185](#_Toc135638878)

[8. Time for Commencement and Operational Acceptance 186](#_Toc135638879)

[9. Supplier’s Responsibilities 187](#_Toc135638880)

[10. Purchaser’s Responsibilities 193](#_Toc135638881)

[C. Payment 195](#_Toc135638882)

[11. Contract Price 195](#_Toc135638883)

[12. Terms of Payment 196](#_Toc135638884)

[13. Securities 197](#_Toc135638885)

[14. Taxes and Duties 198](#_Toc135638886)

[D. Intellectual Property 199](#_Toc135638887)

[15. Copyright 199](#_Toc135638888)

[16. Software License Agreements 200](#_Toc135638889)

[17. Confidential Information 202](#_Toc135638890)

[E. Supply, Installation, Testing, Commissioning, and Acceptance of the System 203](#_Toc135638891)

[18. Representatives 203](#_Toc135638892)

[19. Project Plan 206](#_Toc135638893)

[20. Subcontracting 208](#_Toc135638894)

[21. Design and Engineering 209](#_Toc135638895)

[22. Procurement, Delivery, and Transport 212](#_Toc135638896)

[23. Product Upgrades 214](#_Toc135638897)

[24. Implementation, Installation, and Other Services 215](#_Toc135638898)

[25. Inspections and Tests 215](#_Toc135638899)

[26. Installation of the System 216](#_Toc135638900)

[27. Commissioning and Operational Acceptance 217](#_Toc135638901)

[F. Guarantees and Liabilities 221](#_Toc135638902)

[28. Operational Acceptance Time Guarantee 221](#_Toc135638903)

[29. Defect Liability 222](#_Toc135638904)

[30. Functional Guarantees 225](#_Toc135638905)

[31. Intellectual Property Rights Warranty 225](#_Toc135638906)

[32. Intellectual Property Rights Indemnity 226](#_Toc135638907)

[33. Limitation of Liability 229](#_Toc135638908)

[G. Risk Distribution 229](#_Toc135638909)

[34. Transfer of Ownership 229](#_Toc135638910)

[35. Care of the System 229](#_Toc135638911)

[36. Loss of or Damage to Property; Accident or Injury to Workers; Indemnification 231](#_Toc135638912)

[37. Insurances 232](#_Toc135638913)

[38. Force Majeure 234](#_Toc135638914)

[H. Change in Contract Elements 236](#_Toc135638915)

[39. Changes to the System 236](#_Toc135638916)

[40. Extension of Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance 241](#_Toc135638917)

[41. Termination 241](#_Toc135638918)

[42. Assignment 248](#_Toc135638919)

[I. Settlement of Disputes 248](#_Toc135638920)

[43. Settlement of Disputes 248](#_Toc135638921)

[J. Cyber Security 250](#_Toc135638922)

[44. Cyber Security 251](#_Toc135638923)

**General Conditions of Contract**

A. Contract and Interpretation

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1. Definitions | | 1.1 In this Contract, the following terms shall be interpreted as indicated below. |
|  | | (a) contract elements  (i) **“Contract”** means the Contract Agreement entered into between the Purchaser and the Supplier, together with the Contract Documents referred to therein. The Contract Agreement and the Contract Documents shall constitute the Contract, and the term “the Contract” shall in all such documents be construed accordingly.  (ii) **“Contract Documents”** means the documents specified in Article 1.1 (Contract Documents) of the Contract Agreement (including any amendments to these Documents).  (iii) **“Contract Agreement”** means the agreement entered into between the Purchaser and the Supplier using the form of Contract Agreement contained in the Sample Contractual Forms Section of the request for proposals documents and any modifications to this form agreed to by the Purchaser and the Supplier. The date of the Contract Agreement shall be recorded in the signed form.  (iv) **“GCC”** means the General Conditions of Contract.  (v) **“SCC”** means the Special Conditions of Contract.  (vi) **“Technical Requirements”** means the Technical Requirements in Section VII of the request for proposals documents.  (vii) **“Implementation Schedule”** means the Implementation Schedule in Section VII of the request for proposals documents.  (viii) **“Contract Price”** means the price or prices defined in Article 2 (Contract Price and Terms of Payment) of the Contract Agreement.  (ix) **“Procurement Regulations”** refers to the edition **specified in the SCC** of the World Bank “Procurement Regulations for IPF Borrowers”.  (x) **“**request for proposals **document”** refers to the document issued by the Purchaser on the subject procurement process.  (xi) “**Sexual Exploitation and Abuse” “(SEA)”** means the following:  **Sexual Exploitation** is defined as any actual or attempted abuse of position of vulnerability, differential power or trust, for sexual purposes, including, but not limited to, profiting monetarily, socially or politically from the sexual exploitation of another.  **Sexual Abuse** is defined as the actual or threatened physical intrusion of a sexual nature, whether by force or under unequal or coercive conditions.  (xii) **“Sexual Harassment” “(SH)”** is defined as unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature by the Supplier’s Personnel with other Supplier’s or Purchaser’s personnel. |
|  | | (b) entities   1. **“Purchaser”** means the entity purchasing the Information System, as **specified in the SCC.** 2. **“Purchaser’s Personnel”** meansall staff, labor and other employees of the Project Manager and of the Purchaserengaged in fulfilling the Purchaser’s obligations under the Contract; and any other personnel identified as Purchaser’s Personnel, by a notice from the Purchaser to the Supplier; 3. **“Project Manager”** means the person **named as such in the SCC** or otherwise appointed by the Purchaser in the manner provided in GCC Clause 18.1 (Project Manager) to perform the duties delegated by the Purchaser. 4. **“Supplier”** means the firm or Joint Venture whose proposal to **perform** the **Contract** has been accepted by the Purchaser and is named as such in the Contract Agreement. 5. **“Supplier’s Representative”** means any person **nominated** by the Supplier and named as such in the Contract Agreement or otherwise approved by the Purchaser in the manner provided in GCC Clause 18.2 (Supplier’s Representative) to perform the duties delegated by the Supplier. 6. **“Supplier’s Personnel”** means all personnel whom the Supplier utilizes in the execution of the Contract, including the staff, labor and other employees of the Supplier and each Subcontractor; and any other personnel assisting the Supplier in the execution of the Contract; 7. **“Subcontractor”** means any firm to whom any of the obligations of the Supplier, including preparation of any design or supply of any Information Technologies or other Goods or Services, is subcontracted directly or indirectly by the Supplier. 8. **“Adjudicator”** means the person named in Appendix 2 of the Contract Agreement, **appointed** by agreement between the Purchaser and the Supplier to make a decision on or to settle any dispute between the Purchaser and the Supplier referred to him or her by the parties, pursuant to GCC Clause 43.1 (Adjudication). 9. **“The World Bank”** (also called “The Bank”) means the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD) or the International Development Association (IDA). |
|  | | (c) scope  (i) “Information System,” also called “the System,” means all the Information Technologies, Materials, and other Goods to be supplied, installed, integrated, and made operational (exclusive of the Supplier’s Equipment), together with the Services to be carried out by the Supplier under the Contract.  (ii) “Subsystem” means any subset of the System identified as such in the Contract that may be supplied, installed, tested, and commissioned individually before Commissioning of the entire System.  (iii) “Information Technologies” means all information processing and communications-related hardware, Software, supplies, and consumable items that the Supplier is required to supply and install under the Contract.  (iv) “Goods” means all equipment, machinery, furnishings, Materials, and other tangible items that the Supplier is required to supply or supply and install under the Contract, including, without limitation, the Information Technologies and Materials, but excluding the Supplier’s Equipment.  (v) “Services” means all technical, logistical, management, and any other Services to be provided by the Supplier under the Contract to supply, install, customize, integrate, and make operational the System. Such Services may include, but are not restricted to, activity management and quality assurance, design, development, customization, documentation, transportation, insurance, inspection, expediting, site preparation, installation, integration, training, data migration, Pre-commissioning, Commissioning, maintenance, and technical support.  (vi) “The Project Plan” means the document to be developed by the Supplier and approved by the Purchaser, pursuant to GCC Clause 19, based on the requirements of the Contract and the Preliminary Project Plan included in the Supplier’s proposal. The “Agreed Project Plan” is the version of the Project Plan approved by the Purchaser, in accordance with GCC Clause 19.2. Should the Project Plan conflict with the Contract in any way, the relevant provisions of the Contract, including any amendments, shall prevail.  (vii) “Software” means that part of the System which are instructions that cause information processing Subsystems to perform in a specific manner or execute specific operations.  (viii) “System Software” means Software that provides the operating and management instructions for the underlying hardware and other components, and is identified as such in Appendix 4 of the Contract Agreement and such other Software as the parties may agree in writing to be Systems Software. Such System Software includes, but is not restricted to, micro-code embedded in hardware (i.e., “firmware”), operating systems, communications, system and network management, and utility software.  (ix) “General-Purpose Software” means Software that supports general-purpose office and software development activities and is identified as such in Appendix 4 of the Contract Agreement and such other Software as the parties may agree in writing to be General- Purpose Software. Such General-Purpose Software may include, but is not restricted to, word processing, spreadsheet, generic database management, and application development software.  (x) “Application Software” means Software formulated to perform specific business or technical functions and interface with the business or technical users of the System and is identified as such in Appendix 4 of the Contract Agreement and such other Software as the parties may agree in writing to be Application Software.  (xi) “Standard Software” means Software identified as such in Appendix 4 of the Contract Agreement and such other Software as the parties may agree in writing to be Standard Software.  (xii) “Custom Software” means Software identified as such in Appendix 4 of the Contract Agreement and such other Software as the parties may agree in writing to be Custom Software.  (xiii) “Source Code” means the database structures, dictionaries, definitions, program source files, and any other symbolic representations necessary for the compilation, execution, and subsequent maintenance of the Software (typically, but not exclusively, required for Custom Software).  (xiv) “Materials” means all documentation in printed or printable form and all instructional and informational aides in any form (including audio, video, and text) and on any medium, provided to the Purchaser under the Contract.  (xv) “Standard Materials” means all Materials not specified as Custom Materials.  (xvi) “Custom Materials” means Materials developed by the Supplier at the Purchaser’s expense under the Contract and identified as such in Appendix 5 of the Contract Agreement and such other Materials as the parties may agree in writing to be Custom Materials. Custom Materials includes Materials created from Standard Materials.  (xvii) “Intellectual Property Rights” means any and all copyright, moral rights, trademark, patent, and other intellectual and proprietary rights, title and interests worldwide, whether vested, contingent, or future, including without limitation all economic rights and all exclusive rights to reproduce, fix, adapt, modify, translate, create derivative works from, extract or re-utilize data from, manufacture, introduce into circulation, publish, distribute, sell, license, sublicense, transfer, rent, lease, transmit or provide access electronically, broadcast, display, enter into computer memory, or otherwise use any portion or copy, in whole or in part, in any form, directly or indirectly, or to authorize or assign others to do so.  (xviii) “Supplier’s Equipment” means all equipment, tools, apparatus, or things of every kind required in or for installation, completion and maintenance of the System that are to be provided by the Supplier, but excluding the Information Technologies, or other items forming part of the System. |
|  | | (d) activities  (i) “Delivery” means the transfer of the Goods from the Supplier to the Purchaser in accordance with the current edition Incoterms specified in the Contract.  (ii) “Installation” means that the System or a Subsystem as specified in the Contract is ready for Commissioning as provided in GCC Clause 26 (Installation).  (iii) “Pre-commissioning” means the testing, checking, and any other required activity that may be specified in the Technical Requirements that are to be carried out by the Supplier in preparation for Commissioning of the System as provided in GCC Clause 26 (Installation).  (iv) “Commissioning” means operation of the System or any Subsystem by the Supplier following Installation, which operation is to be carried out by the Supplier as provided in GCC Clause 27.1 (Commissioning), for the purpose of carrying out Operational Acceptance Test(s).  (v) “Operational Acceptance Tests” means the tests specified in the Technical Requirements and Agreed Project Plan to be carried out to ascertain whether the System, or a specified Subsystem, is able to attain the functional and performance requirements specified in the Technical Requirements and Agreed Project Plan, in accordance with the provisions of GCC Clause 27.2 (Operational Acceptance Test).  (vi) “Operational Acceptance” means the acceptance by the Purchaser of the System (or any Subsystem(s) where the Contract provides for acceptance of the System in parts), in accordance with GCC Clause 27.3 (Operational Acceptance). |
|  | | (e) place and time  (i) “Purchaser’s Country” is the **country named in the SCC.**  (ii) “Supplier’s Country” is the country in which the Supplier is legally organized, as named in the Contract Agreement.  (iii) **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC** “Project Site(s)” means the place(s) in the Site Table in the Technical Requirements Section for the supply and installation of the System.  (iv) “Eligible Country” means the countries and territories eligible for participation in procurements financed by the World Bank as defined in the Procurement Regulations.  (v) “Day” means calendar day of the Gregorian Calendar.  (vi) “Week” means seven (7) consecutive Days, beginning the day of the week as is customary in the Purchaser’s Country.  (vii) “Month” means calendar month of the Gregorian Calendar.  (viii) “Year” means twelve (12) consecutive Months.  (ix) “Effective Date” means the date of fulfillment of all conditions specified in Article 3 (Effective Date for Determining Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance) of the Contract Agreement, for the purpose of determining the Delivery, Installation, and Operational Acceptance dates for the System or Subsystem(s).  (x) “Contract Period” is the time period during which this Contract governs the relations and obligations of the Purchaser and Supplier in relation to the System, as **unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** the Contract shall continue in force until the Information System and all the Services have been provided, unless the Contract is terminated earlier in accordance with the terms set out in the Contract**.**  (xi) “Defect Liability Period” (also referred to as the “Warranty Period”) means the period of validity of the warranties given by the Supplier commencing at date of the Operational Acceptance Certificate of the System or Subsystem(s), during which the Supplier is responsible for defects with respect to the System (or the relevant Subsystem[s]) as provided in GCC Clause 29 (Defect Liability).  (xii) “The Coverage Period” means the Days of the Week and the hours of those Days during which maintenance, operational, and/or technical support services (if any) must be available.  (xiii) The Post-Warranty Services Period” means the number of years **defined in the SCC** (if any), following the expiration of the Warranty Period during which the Supplier may be obligated to provide Software licenses, maintenance, and/or technical support services for the System, either under this Contract or under separate contract(s). |
| 2. Contract Documents | | 2.1 Subject to Article 1.2 (Order of Precedence) of the Contract Agreement, all documents forming part of the Contract (and all parts of these documents) are intended to be correlative, complementary, and mutually explanatory. The Contract shall be read as a whole. |
| 3. Interpretation | | 3.1 Governing Language |
|  | | 3.1.1 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, all Contract Documents and related correspondence exchanged between Purchaser and Supplier shall be written in the language of the request for proposals document (English)**,** and the Contract shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with that language.  3.1.2 If any of the Contract Documents or related correspondence are prepared in a language other than the governing language under GCC Clause 3.1.1 above, the translation of such documents into the governing language shall prevail in matters of interpretation. The originating party, with respect to such documents shall bear the costs and risks of such translation.  3.2 Singular and Plural  The singular shall include the plural and the plural the singular, except where the context otherwise requires.  3.3 Headings  The headings and marginal notes in the GCC are included for ease of reference and shall neither constitute a part of the Contract nor affect its interpretation.  3.4 Persons  Words importing persons or parties shall include firms, corporations, and government entities.  3.5 Incoterms  Unless inconsistent with any provision of the Contract, the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of parties thereunder shall be as prescribed by the Incoterms  Incoterms means international rules for interpreting trade terms published by the International Chamber of Commerce (latest edition), 38 Cours Albert 1er, 75008 Paris, France.  3.6 Entire Agreement  The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Purchaser and Supplier with respect to the subject matter of Contract and supersedes all communications, negotiations, and agreements (whether written or oral) of parties with respect to the subject matter of the Contract made prior to the date of Contract.  3.7 Amendment  No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be effective unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by a duly authorized representative of each party to the Contract.  3.8 Independent Supplier  The Supplier shall be an independent contractor performing the Contract. The Contract does not create any agency, partnership, joint venture, or other joint relationship between the parties to the Contract.  Subject to the provisions of the Contract, the Supplier shall be solely responsible for the manner in which the Contract is performed. All employees, representatives, or Subcontractors engaged by the Supplier in connection with the performance of the Contract shall be under the complete control of the Supplier and shall not be deemed to be employees of the Purchaser, and nothing contained in the Contract or in any subcontract awarded by the Supplier shall be construed to create any contractual relationship between any such employees, representatives, or Subcontractors and the Purchaser.  3.9 Joint Venture  If the Supplier is a Joint Venture of two or more firms, all such firms shall be jointly and severally bound to the Purchaser for the fulfillment of the provisions of the Contract and shall designate one of such firms to act as a leader with authority to bind the Joint Venture. The composition or constitution of the Joint Venture shall not be altered without the prior consent of the Purchaser.  3.10 Nonwaiver  3.10.1 Subject to GCC Clause 3.10.2 below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay, or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect, or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, nor shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of Contract.  3.10.2 Any waiver of a party’s rights, powers, or remedies under the Contract must be in writing, must be dated and signed by an authorized representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.  3.11 Severability  If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered invalid or unenforceable, such prohibition, invalidity, or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.  3.12 Country of Origin  “Origin” means the place where the Information Technologies, Materials, and other Goods for the System were produced or from which the Services are supplied. Goods are produced when, through manufacturing, processing, Software development, or substantial and major assembly or integration of components, a commercially recognized product results that is substantially different in basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components. The Origin of Goods and Services is distinct from the nationality of the Supplier and may be different. |
| 4. Notices | | 4.1 Unless otherwise stated in the Contract, all notices to be given under the Contract shall be in writing and shall be sent, pursuant to GCC Clause 4.3 below, by personal delivery, airmail post, special courier, facsimile, electronic mail, or other electronic means, with the following provisions. |
|  | | 4.1.1 Any notice sent by facsimile, electronic mail, or EDI shall be confirmed within two (2) days after dispatch by notice sent by airmail post or special courier, except as otherwise specified in the Contract.  4.1.2 Any notice sent by airmail post or special courier shall be deemed (in the absence of evidence of earlier receipt) to have been delivered ten (10) days after dispatch. In proving the fact of dispatch, it shall be sufficient to show that the envelope containing such notice was properly addressed, stamped, and conveyed to the postal authorities or courier service for transmission by airmail or special courier.  4.1.3 Any notice delivered personally or sent by facsimile, electronic mail, or EDI shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date of its dispatch.  4.1.4 Either party may change its postal, facsimile, electronic mail, or EDI addresses for receipt of such notices by ten (10) days’ notice to the other party in writing.  4.2 Notices shall be deemed to include any approvals, consents, instructions, orders, certificates, information and other communication to be given under the Contract.  4.3 Pursuant to GCC Clause 18, notices from/to the Purchaser are normally given by, or addressed to, the Project Manager, while notices from/to the Supplier are normally given by, or addressed to, the Supplier's Representative, or in its absence its deputy if any. If there is no appointed Project Manager or Supplier's Representative (or deputy), or if their related authority is limited by the SCC for GCC Clauses 18.1 or 18.2.2, or for any other reason, the Purchaser or Supplier may give and receive notices at their fallback addresses. The address of the Project Manager and the fallback address of the Purchaser are as **specified in the SCC** or as subsequently established/amended. The address of the Supplier's Representative and the fallback address of the Supplier are as specified in Appendix 1 of the Contract Agreement or as subsequently established/amended. |
| 5. Governing Law | | 5.1 The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the country **specified in the SCC**.  5.2 Throughout the execution of the Contract, the Supplier shall comply with the import of goods and services prohibitions in the Purchaser’s Country when  (a) as a matter of law or official regulations, the Borrower’s country prohibits commercial relations with that country; or  (b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Borrower’s Country prohibits any import of goods from that country or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country. |
| 6. Fraud and Corruption | | 6.1 The Bank requires compliance with the Bank’s Anti-Corruption Guidelines and its prevailing sanctions policies and procedures as set forth in the WBG’s Sanctions Framework, as set forth in the Appendix 1 to the GCC.  6.2 The Purchaser requires the Suppliers to disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents or any other party with respect to the procurement process or execution of the Contract. The information disclosed must include at least the name and address of the agent or other party, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission, gratuity or fee. | | |

B. Subject Matter of Contract

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 7. Scope of the System | 7.1 Unless otherwise expressly **limited in the SCC** or Technical Requirements, the Supplier’s obligations cover the provision of all Information Technologies, Materials and other Goods as well as the performance of all Services required for the design, development, and implementation (including procurement, quality assurance, assembly, associated site preparation, Delivery, Pre-commissioning, Installation, Testing, and Commissioning) of the System, in accordance with the plans, procedures, specifications, drawings, codes, and any other documents specified in the Contract and the Agreed Project Plan. |
|  | 7.2 The Supplier shall, unless specifically excluded in the Contract, perform all such work and / or supply all such items and Materials not specifically mentioned in the Contract but that can be reasonably inferred from the Contract as being required for attaining Operational Acceptance of the System as if such work and / or items and Materials were expressly mentioned in the Contract.  7.3 The Supplier’s obligations (if any) to provide Goods and Services as implied by the Recurrent Cost tables of the Supplier’s proposal, such as consumables, spare parts, and technical services (e.g., maintenance, technical assistance, and operational support), are as **specified in the SCC,** including the relevant terms, characteristics, and timings. |
| 8. Time for Commencement and Operational Acceptance | 8.1 The Supplier shall commence work on the System within the period **specified in the SCC,** and without prejudice to GCC Clause 28.2, the Supplier shall thereafter proceed with the System in accordance with the time schedule specified in the Implementation Schedule and any refinements made in the Agreed Project Plan. |
|  | 8.2 The Supplier shall achieve Operational Acceptance of the System (or Subsystem(s) where a separate time for Operational Acceptance of such Subsystem(s) is specified in the Contract) in accordance with the time schedule specified in the Implementation Schedule and any refinements made in the Agreed Project Plan, or within such extended time to which the Supplier shall be entitled under GCC Clause 40 (Extension of Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance). |
| 9. Supplier’s Responsibilities | 9.1 The Supplier shall conduct all activities with due care and diligence, in accordance with the Contract and with the skill and care expected of a competent provider of information technologies, information systems, support, maintenance, training, and other related services, or in accordance with best industry practices. In particular, the Supplier shall provide and employ only technical personnel who are skilled and experienced in their respective callings and supervisory staff who are competent to adequately supervise the work at hand. The Supplier shall ensure that its Subcontractors carryout the work on the Information System in accordance with the Contract, including complying with relevant environmental and social requirements and the obligations set out in GCC Clause 9.9.  The Supplier shall at all times take all reasonable precautions to maintain the health and safety of the Supplier’s Personnel employed for the execution of the Contract at the Project Site/s in the Purchaser’s country where the Contract is executed.  If **required in the SCC**, the Supplier shall submit to the Purchaser for its approval a health and safety manual which has been specifically prepared for the Contract.  The health and safety manual shall be in addition to any other similar document required under applicable health and safety regulations and laws.  The health and safety manual shall set out any applicable health and safety requirement under the Contract,   1. which may include: 2. the procedures to establish and maintain a safe working environment; 3. the procedures for prevention, preparedness and response activities to be implemented in the case of an emergency event (i.e. an unanticipated incident, arising from natural or man-made hazards); 4. the measures to be taken to avoid or minimize the potential for community exposure to water-borne, water-based, water-related, and vector-borne diseases, 5. the measures to be implemented to avoid or minimize the spread of communicable diseases; and 6. any other requirements stated in the Purchaser’s Requirements. |
|  | 9.2 The Supplier confirms that it has entered into this Contract on the basis of a proper examination of the data relating to the System provided by the Purchaser and on the basis of information that the Supplier could have obtained from a visual inspection of the site (if access to the site was available) and of other data readily available to the Supplier relating to the System as at the date twenty-eight (28) days prior to proposal submission. The Supplier acknowledges that any failure to acquaint itself with all such data and information shall not relieve its responsibility for properly estimating the difficulty or cost of successfully performing the Contract.  9.3 The Supplier shall be responsible for timely provision of all resources, information, and decision making under its control that are necessary to reach a mutually Agreed Project Plan (pursuant to GCC Clause 19.2) within the time schedule specified in the Implementation Schedule. Failure to provide such resources, information, and decision-making may constitute grounds for termination pursuant to GCC Clause 41.2. |
|  | 9.4 The Supplier shall acquire in its name all permits, approvals, and/or licenses from all local, state, or national government authorities or public service undertakings in the Purchaser’s Country that are necessary for the performance of the Contract, including, without limitation, visas for the Supplier’s Personnel and entry permits for all imported Supplier’s Equipment. The Supplier shall acquire all other permits, approvals, and/or licenses that are not the responsibility of the Purchaser under GCC Clause 10.4 and that are necessary for the performance of the Contract.  9.5 The Supplier shall comply with all laws in force in the Purchaser’s Country. The laws will include all national, provincial, municipal, or other laws that affect the performance of the Contract and are binding upon the Supplier. The Supplier shall indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser from and against any and all liabilities, damages, claims, fines, penalties, and expenses of whatever nature arising or resulting from the violation of such laws by the Supplier or its personnel, including the Subcontractors and their personnel, but without prejudice to GCC Clause 10.1. The Supplier shall not indemnify the Purchaser to the extent that such liability, damage, claims, fines, penalties, and expenses were caused or contributed to by a fault of the Purchaser. |
|  | 9.6 Any Information Technologies or other Goods and Services that will be incorporated in or be required for the System and other supplies shall have their Origin, as defined in GCC Clause 3.12, in a country that shall be an Eligible Country, as defined in GCC Clause 1.1 (e) (iv).  9.7 Pursuant to paragraph 2.2 e. of the Appendix 1 to the General Conditions of Contract, the Supplier shall permit and shall cause its agents (where declared or not), subcontractors, subconsultants, service providers, suppliers, and personnel, to permit, the Bank and/or persons appointed by the Bank to inspect the site and/or the accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have such accounts, records and other documents audited by auditors appointed by the Bank. The Supplier’s and its Subcontractors’ and subconsultants’ attention is drawn to GCC Clause 6.1 (Fraud and Corruption) which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank’s inspection and audit rights constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Bank’s prevailing sanctions procedures).  9.8 The Supplier shall conform to the sustainable procurement contractual provisions, if and as **specified in the SCC.**  9.9 **Code of Conduct**  The Supplier shall have a Code of Conduct for the Supplier’s Personnel employed for the execution of the Contract at the Project Site/s.  The Supplier shall take all necessary measures to ensure that each such personnel is made aware of the Code of Conduct including specific behaviors that are prohibited, and understands the consequences of engaging in such prohibited behaviors.  These measures include providing instructions and documentation that can be understood by such personnel, and seeking to obtain that person’s signature acknowledging receipt of such instructions and/or documentation, as appropriate.  The Supplier shall also ensure that the Code of Conduct is visibly displayed in the Project Site/s as well as, as applicable, in areas outside the Project Site/s accessible to the local community and any project affected people. The posted Code of Conduct shall be provided in languages comprehensible to the Supplier’s Personnel, Purchaser’s Personnel and the local community.  The Supplier’s Management Strategy and Implementation Plans, if applicable, shall include appropriate processes for the Supplier to verify compliance with these obligations.  9.10 The Supplier shall, in all dealings with its labor and the labor of its Subcontractors currently employed on or connected with the Contract, pay due regard to all recognized festivals, official holidays, religious or other customs, and all local laws and regulations pertaining to the employment of labor.  9.11 The Supplier, including its Subcontractors, shall comply with all applicable safety obligations. The Supplier shall at all times take all reasonable precautions to maintain the health and safety of the Supplier’s Personnel employed for the execution of Contract at the Project Site/s.  9.12 Training of Supplier’s Personnel  The Supplier shall provide appropriate training to relevant Supplier’s Personnel on any applicable environmental and social aspect of the Contract, including appropriate sensitization on prohibition of SEA, health and safety.  As stated in the Purchaser’s Requirements or as instructed by the Project Manager, the Supplier shall also allow appropriate opportunities for the relevant personnel to be trained on any applicable environmental and social aspects of the Contract by the Purchaser’s Personnel and/or other personnel assigned by the Purchaser.  The Supplier shall provide training on SEA and SH, including its prevention, to any of its personnel who has a role to supervise other Supplier’s Personnel.  9.13 Stakeholder engagements  The Supplier shall provide relevant contract- related information, as the Purchaser and/or Project Manager may reasonably request to conduct contract stakeholder engagement. “Stakeholder” refers to individuals or groups who:   * + 1. are affected or likely to be affected by the Contract; and     2. may have an interest in the Contract.   The Supplier may also directly participate in contract stakeholder engagements, as the Purchaser and/or Project Manager may reasonably request.  9.14 Forced Labor  The Supplier, including its Subcontractors, shall not employ or engage forced labour. Forced labour consists of any work or service, not voluntarily performed, that is exacted from an individual under threat of force or penalty, and includes any kind of involuntary or compulsory labour, such as indentured labour, bonded labour or similar labour-contracting arrangements.  No persons shall be employed or engaged who have been subject to trafficking. Trafficking in persons is defined as the recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of persons by means of the threat or use of force or other forms of coercion, abduction, fraud, deception, abuse of power, or of a position of vulnerability, or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the consent of a person having control over another person, for the purposes of exploitation.  9.15 Child Labor  The Supplier, including its Subcontractors, shall not employ or engage a child under the age of 14 unless the national law specifies a higher age (the minimum age).  The Supplier, including its Subcontractors, shall not employ or engage a child between the minimum age and the age of 18 in a manner that is likely to be hazardous, or to interfere with, the child’s education, or to be harmful to the child’s health or physical, mental, spiritual, moral, or social development.  The Supplier, including its Subcontractors, shall only employ or engage children between the minimum age and the age of 18 after an appropriate risk assessment has been conducted by the Supplier with the Project Manager’s consent. The Supplier shall be subject to regular monitoring by the Project Manager that includes monitoring of health, working conditions and hours of work.  Work considered hazardous for children is work that, by its nature or the circumstances in which it is carried out, is likely to jeopardize the health, safety, or morals of children. Such work activities prohibited for children include work:   1. with exposure to physical, psychological or sexual abuse; 2. underground, underwater, working at heights or in confined spaces; 3. with dangerous machinery, equipment or tools, or involving handling or transport of heavy loads; 4. in unhealthy environments exposing children to hazardous substances, agents, or processes, or to temperatures, noise or vibration damaging to health; or 5. under difficult conditions such as work for long hours, during the night or in confinement on the premises of the employer.   9.16 Non-Discrimination and Equal Opportunity  The Supplier shall not make decisions relating to the employment or treatment of personnel for the execution of the Contract on the basis of personal characteristics unrelated to inherent job requirements. The Supplier shall base the employment of personnel for the execution of the Contract on the principle of equal opportunity and fair treatment, and shall not discriminate with respect to any aspects of the employment relationship, including recruitment and hiring, compensation (including wages and benefits), working conditions and terms of employment, access to training, job assignment, promotion, termination of employment or retirement, and disciplinary practices.  Special measures of protection or assistance to remedy past discrimination or selection for a particular job based on the inherent requirements of the job shall not be deemed discrimination. The Supplier shall provide protection and assistance as necessary to ensure non-discrimination and equal opportunity, including for specific groups such as women, people with disabilities, migrant workers and children (of working age in accordance with GCC Clause 9.15).  9.17 Personnel Grievance Mechanism  The Supplier shall have a grievance mechanism for personnel employed in the execution of the Contract to raise workplace concerns. The grievance mechanism shall be proportionate to the nature, scale, risks and impacts of the Contract. The grievance mechanism may utilize existing grievance mechanisms, provided that they are properly designed and implemented, address concerns promptly, and are readily accessible to such personnel.  9.18 Security of the Project Site  **If stated in the SCC**, the Supplier shall be responsible for the security at the Project Site/s including providing and maintaining at its own expense all lighting, fencing, and watching when and where necessary for the proper execution and the protection of the locations, or for the safety of the owners and occupiers of adjacent property and for the safety of the public.  In making security arrangements, the Supplier shall be guided by applicable laws and any other requirements that may be stated in the Purchaser’s Requirements.  The Supplier shall (i) conduct appropriate background checks on any personnel retained to provide security; (ii) train the security personnel adequately (or determine that they are properly trained) in the use of force (and where applicable, firearms), and appropriate conduct towards the Supplier’s Personnel, Purchaser’s Personnel and affected communities; and (iii) require the security personnel to act within the applicable Laws and any requirements set out in the Purchaser’s Requirements.  The Supplier shall not permit any use of force by security personnel in providing security except when used for preventive and defensive purposes in proportion to the nature and extent of the threat.  9.19 Recruitment of Persons  The Supplier shall not recruit, or attempt to recruit, either on limited time or `permanent basis or through any other contractual agreement, staff and labor from amongst the Purchaser’s Personnel. |
|  | 9.20 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC** the Supplier shall have no other Supplier responsibilities. |
| 10. Purchaser’s Responsibilities | 10.1 The Purchaser shall ensure the accuracy of all information and/or data to be supplied by the Purchaser to the Supplier, except when otherwise expressly stated in the Contract. |
|  | 10.2 The Purchaser shall be responsible for timely provision of all resources, information, and decision making under its control that are necessary to reach an Agreed Project Plan (pursuant to GCC Clause 19.2) within the time schedule specified in the Implementation Schedule. Failure to provide such resources, information, and decision making may constitute grounds for Termination pursuant to GCC Clause 41.3.1 (b).  10.3 The Purchaser shall be responsible for acquiring and providing legal and physical possession of the site and access to it, and for providing possession of and access to all other areas reasonably required for the proper execution of the Contract.  10.4 If requested by the Supplier, the Purchaser shall use its best endeavors to assist the Supplier in obtaining in a timely and expeditious manner all permits, approvals, and/or licenses necessary for the execution of the Contract from all local, state, or national government authorities or public service undertakings that such authorities or undertakings require the Supplier or Subcontractors or the Supplier’s Personnel, as the case may be, to obtain.  10.5 In such cases where the responsibilities of specifying and acquiring or upgrading telecommunications and/or electric power services falls to the Supplier, as specified in the Technical Requirements, SCC, Agreed Project Plan, or other parts of the Contract, the Purchaser shall use its best endeavors to assist the Supplier in obtaining such services in a timely and expeditious manner.  10.6 The Purchaser shall be responsible for timely provision of all resources, access, and information necessary for the Installation and Operational Acceptance of the System (including, but not limited to, any required telecommunications or electric power services), as identified in the Agreed Project Plan, except where provision of such items is explicitly identified in the Contract as being the responsibility of the Supplier. Delay by the Purchaser may result in an appropriate extension of the Time for Operational Acceptance, at the Supplier’s discretion.  10.7 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract or agreed upon by the Purchaser and the Supplier, the Purchaser shall provide sufficient, properly qualified operating and technical personnel, as required by the Supplier to properly carry out Delivery, Pre-commissioning, Installation, Commissioning, and Operational Acceptance, at or before the time specified in the Implementation Schedule and the Agreed Project Plan.  10.8 The Purchaser will designate appropriate staff for the training courses to be given by the Supplier and shall make all appropriate logistical arrangements for such training as specified in the Technical Requirements, SCC, the Agreed Project Plan, or other parts of the Contract.  10.9 The Purchaser assumes primary responsibility for the Operational Acceptance Test(s) for the System, in accordance with GCC Clause 27.2, and shall be responsible for the continued operation of the System after Operational Acceptance. However, this shall not limit in any way the Supplier’s responsibilities after the date of Operational Acceptance otherwise specified in the Contract.  10.10 The Purchaser is responsible for performing and safely storing timely and regular backups of its data and Software in accordance with accepted data management principles, except where such responsibility is clearly assigned to the Supplier elsewhere in the Contract.  10.11 All costs and expenses involved in the performance of the obligations under this GCC Clause 10 shall be the responsibility of the Purchaser, save those to be incurred by the Supplier with respect to the performance of the Operational Acceptance Test(s), in accordance with GCC Clause 27.2.  10.12 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC** the Purchaser shall have no other Purchaser responsibilities. |

C. Payment

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 11. Contract Price | 11.1 The Contract Price shall be as specified in Article 2 (Contract Price and Terms of Payment) of the Contract Agreement. |
|  | 11.2 Unless an adjustment clause is **provided for in the SCC,** the Contract Price shall be a firm lump sum not subject to any alteration, except in the event of a Change in the System pursuant to GCC Clause 39 or to other clauses in the Contract; |
|  | 11.3 The Supplier shall be deemed to have satisfied itself as to the correctness and sufficiency of the Contract Price, which shall, except as otherwise provided for in the Contract, cover all its obligations under the Contract. |
| 12. Terms of Payment | 12.1 The Supplier’s request for payment shall be made to the Purchaser in writing, accompanied by an invoice describing, as appropriate, the System or Subsystem(s), Delivered, Pre-commissioned, Installed, and Operationally Accepted, and by documents submitted pursuant to GCC Clause 22.5 and upon fulfillment of other obligations stipulated in the Contract.  The Contract Price shall be paid as **specified in the SCC.** |
|  | 12.2 No payment made by the Purchaser herein shall be deemed to constitute acceptance by the Purchaser of the System or any Subsystem(s).  12.3 Payments shall be made promptly by the Purchaser, but in no case later than forty five (45) days after submission of a valid invoice by the Supplier. In the event that the Purchaser fails to make any payment by its respective due date or within the period set forth in the Contract, the Purchaser shall pay to the Supplier interest on the amount of such delayed payment at the rate(s) **specified in the SCC** for the period of delay until payment has been made in full, whether before or after judgment or arbitration award.  12.4 Payments shall be made in the currency(ies) specified in the Contract Agreement, pursuant to GCC Clause 11. For Goods and Services supplied locally, payments shall be made **as specified in the SCC.**  12.5 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** payment of the foreign currency portion of the Contract Price for Goods supplied from outside the Purchaser’s Country shall be made to the Supplier through an irrevocable letter of credit opened by an authorized bank in the Supplier’s Country and will be payable on presentation of the appropriate documents. It is agreed that the letter of credit will be subject to Article 10 of the latest revision of *Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credits*, published by the International Chamber of Commerce, Paris.  12.6 **As specified in the SCC**, if the Supplier fails to perform its cyber security obligations under the Contract, an assessed amount, as determined by the Project Manager, may be withheld until the obligation has been performed. |
| 13. Securities | 13.1 Issuance of Securities  The Supplier shall provide the securities specified below in favor of the Purchaser at the times and in the amount, manner, and form specified below. |
|  | 13.2 Advance Payment Security  13.2.1 The Supplier shall provide within twenty-eight (28) days of the notification of Contract award an Advance Payment Security in the amount and currency of the Advance Payment specified in SCC for GCC Clause 12.1 above and valid until the System is Operationally Accepted.  13.2.2 The security shall be in the form provided in the request for proposal document or in another form acceptable to the Purchaser. The amount of the security shall be reduced in proportion to the value of the System executed by and paid to the Supplier from time to time and shall automatically become null and void when the full amount of the advance payment has been recovered by the Purchaser. **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** the reduction in value and expiration of the Advance Payment Security are calculated as follows:  P\*a/(100-a), where “P” is the sum of all payments effected so far to the Supplier (excluding the Advance Payment), and “a” is the Advance Payment expressed as a percentage of the Contract Price pursuant to the SCC for GCC Clause 12.1.  The security shall be returned to the Supplier immediately after its expiration. |
|  | 13.3 Performance Security  13.3.1 The Supplier shall, within twenty-eight (28) days of the notification of Contract award, provide a security for the due performance of the Contract in the amount and currency **specified in the SCC.**  13.3.2 The security shall be a bank guarantee in the form provided in the Sample Contractual Forms Section of the request for proposal document, or it shall be in another form acceptable to the Purchaser.  13.3.3 The security shall automatically become null and void once all the obligations of the Supplier under the Contract have been fulfilled, including, but not limited to, any obligations during the Warranty Period and any extensions to the period. The security shall be returned to the Supplier no later than twenty-eight (28) days after its expiration.  13.3.4 Upon Operational Acceptance of the entire System, the security shall be reduced to the amount **specified in the SCC,** on the date of the Operational Acceptance, so that the reduced security would only cover the remaining warranty obligations of the Supplier. |
| 14. Taxes and Duties | 14.1 For Goods or Services supplied from outside the Purchaser’s country, the Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, stamp duties, license fees, and other such levies imposed outside the Purchaser’s country. Any duties, such as importation or customs duties, and taxes and other levies, payable in the Purchaser’s country for the supply of Goods and Services from outside the Purchaser’s country are the responsibility of the Purchaser unless these duties or taxes have been made part of the Contract Price in Article 2 of the Contract Agreement and the Price Schedule it refers to, in which case the duties and taxes will be the Supplier’s responsibility. |
|  | 14.2 For Goods or Services supplied locally, the Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc., incurred until delivery of the contracted Goods or Services to the Purchaser. The only exception are taxes or duties, such as value-added or sales tax or stamp duty as apply to, or are clearly identifiable, on the invoices and provided they apply in the Purchaser’s country, and only if these taxes, levies and/or duties are also excluded from the Contract Price in Article 2 of the Contract Agreement and the Price Schedule it refers to.  14.3 If any tax exemptions, reductions, allowances, or privileges may be available to the Supplier in the Purchaser’s Country, the Purchaser shall use its best efforts to enable the Supplier to benefit from any such tax savings to the maximum allowable extent.  14.4 For the purpose of the Contract, it is agreed that the Contract Price specified in Article 2 (Contract Price and Terms of Payment) of the Contract Agreement is based on the taxes, duties, levies, and charges prevailing at the date twenty-eight (28) days prior to the date of proposal submission in the Purchaser’s Country (also called “Tax” in this GCC Clause 14.4). If any Tax rates are increased or decreased, a new Tax is introduced, an existing Tax is abolished, or any change in interpretation or application of any Tax occurs in the course of the performance of the Contract, which was or will be assessed on the Supplier, its Subcontractors, or their employees in connection with performance of the Contract, an equitable adjustment to the Contract Price shall be made to fully take into account any such change by addition to or reduction from the Contract Price, as the case may be. |

D. Intellectual Property

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 15. Copyright | 15.1 The Intellectual Property Rights in all Standard Software and Standard Materials shall remain vested in the owner of such rights. |
|  | 15.2 The Purchaser agrees to restrict use, copying, or duplication of the Standard Software and Standard Materials in accordance with GCC Clause 16, except that additional copies of Standard Materials may be made by the Purchaser for use within the scope of the project of which the System is a part, in the event that the Supplier does not deliver copies within thirty (30) days from receipt of a request for such Standard Materials.  15.3 The Purchaser’s contractual rights to use the Standard Software or elements of the Standard Software may not be assigned, licensed, or otherwise transferred voluntarily except in accordance with the relevant license agreement or **unless otherwise specified in the SCC** to a legally constituted successor organization (e.g., a reorganization of a public entity formally authorized by the government or through a merger or acquisition of a private entity)**.**  15.4 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** the Intellectual Property Rights in all Custom Software and Custom Materials specified in Appendices 4 and 5 of the Contract Agreement (if any) shall, at the date of this Contract or on creation of the rights (if later than the date of this Contract), vest in the Purchaser. The Supplier shall do and execute or arrange for the doing and executing of each necessary act, document, and thing (as legally sufficient) that the Purchaser may consider necessary or desirable to perfect the right, title, and interest of the Purchaser in and to those rights. In respect of such Custom Software and Custom Materials, the Supplier shall ensure that the holder of a moral right in such an item does not assert it, and the Supplier shall, if requested to do so by the Purchaser and where permitted by applicable law, ensure that the holder of such a moral right waives it. |
|  | 15.5 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, escrow arrangements shall NOT be required. |
| 16. Software License Agreements | 16.1 Except to the extent that the Intellectual Property Rights in the Software vest in the Purchaser, the Supplier hereby grants to the Purchaser license to access and use the Software, including all inventions, designs, and marks embodied in the Software. |
|  | Such license to access and use the Software shall:  (a) be:  (i) nonexclusive;  (ii) fully paid up and irrevocable (except that it shall terminate if the Contract terminates under GCC Clauses 41.1 or 41.3);  (iii) **unless otherwise specified in the SCC** valid throughout the territory of the Purchaser’s Country;  (iv) **unless otherwise specified in the SCC** subject to NO additional restrictions.  (b) permit the Software to be:  (i) used or copied for use on or with the computer(s) for which it was acquired (if specified in the Technical Requirements and/or the Supplier’s proposal), plus a backup computer(s) of the same or similar capacity, if the primary is(are) inoperative, and during a reasonable transitional period when use is being transferred between primary and backup;  (ii) used or copied for use on or transferred to a replacement computer(s), (and use on the original and replacement computer(s) may be simultaneous during a reasonable transitional period) provided that, if the Technical Requirements and/or the Supplier’s proposal specifies a class of computer to which the license is restricted, the replacement computer(s) is(are) within that class;  (iii) if the nature of the System is such as to permit such access, accessed from other computers connected to the primary and/or backup computer(s) by means of a local or wide-area network or similar arrangement, and used on or copied for use on those other computers to the extent necessary to that access;  (iv) reproduced for safekeeping or backup purposes;  (v) customized, adapted, or combined with other computer software for use by the Purchaser, provided that derivative software incorporating any substantial part of the delivered, restricted Software shall be subject to same restrictions as are set forth in this Contract;  (vi) **unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** disclosed to, and reproduced for use by, support service suppliers and their subcontractors, to the extent reasonably necessary to the performance of their support service contracts, subject to the same restrictions as are set forth in this Contract; and  (vii) **unless otherwise specified in the SCC** disclosed to, and reproduced for use by, NO other parties. |
|  | 16.2 The Supplier has the right to audit the Standard Software to verify compliance with the above license agreements. **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, the Purchaser will make available to the Supplier, within seven (7) days of a written request, accurate and up-to-date records of the number and location of copies, the number of authorized users, or any other relevant data required to demonstrate use of the Standard Software as per the license agreement. If and only if, expressly agreed in writing between the Purchaser and the Supplier, Purchaser will allow, under a pre-specified agreed procedure, the execution of embedded software functions under Supplier’s control, and unencumbered transmission of resulting information on software usage. |
| 17. Confidential Information | 17.1 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** the "Receiving Party" (either the Purchaser or the Supplier) shall keep confidential and shall not, without the written consent of the other party to this Contract (“the Disclosing Party”), divulge to any third party any documents, data, or other information of a confidential nature (“Confidential Information”) connected with this Contract, and furnished directly or indirectly by the Disclosing Party prior to or during performance, or following termination, of this Contract. |
|  | 17.2 For the purposes of GCC Clause 17.1, the Supplier is also deemed to be the Receiving Party of Confidential Information generated by the Supplier itself in the course of the performance of its obligations under the Contract and relating to the businesses, finances, suppliers, employees, or other contacts of the Purchaser or the Purchaser’s use of the System.  17.3 Notwithstanding GCC Clauses 17.1 and 17.2:  (a) the Supplier may furnish to its Subcontractor Confidential Information of the Purchaser to the extent reasonably required for the Subcontractor to perform its work under the Contract; and  (b) the Purchaser may furnish Confidential Information of the Supplier: (i) to its support service suppliers and their subcontractors to the extent reasonably required for them to perform their work under their support service contracts; and (ii) to its affiliates and subsidiaries,  in which event the Receiving Party shall ensure that the person to whom it furnishes Confidential Information of the Disclosing Party is aware of and abides by the Receiving Party’s obligations under this GCC Clause 17 as if that person were party to the Contract in place of the Receiving Party. |
|  | 17.4 The Purchaser shall not, without the Supplier’s prior written consent, use any Confidential Information received from the Supplier for any purpose other than the operation, maintenance and further development of the System. Similarly, the Supplier shall not, without the Purchaser’s prior written consent, use any Confidential Information received from the Purchaser for any purpose other than those that are required for the performance of the Contract.  17.5 The obligation of a party under GCC Clauses 17.1 through 17.4 above, however, shall not apply to that information which:  (a) now or hereafter enters the public domain through no fault of the Receiving Party;  (b) can be proven to have been possessed by the Receiving Party at the time of disclosure and that was not previously obtained, directly or indirectly, from the Disclosing Party;  (c) otherwise lawfully becomes available to the Receiving Party from a third party that has no obligation of confidentiality;  (d) is being provided to the Bank.  17.6 The above provisions of this GCC Clause 17 shall not in any way modify any undertaking of confidentiality given by either of the parties to this Contract prior to the date of the Contract in respect of the System or any part thereof.  17.7 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, the provisions of this GCC Clause 17 shall survive the termination, for whatever reason, of the Contract for three (3) years. |

E. Supply, Installation, Testing,  
Commissioning, and Acceptance of the System

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 18. Representatives | 18.1 Project Manager  If the Project Manager is not named in the Contract, then within fourteen (14) days of the Effective Date, the Purchaser shall appoint and notify the Supplier in writing of the name of the Project Manager. The Purchaser may from time to time appoint some other person as the Project Manager in place of the person previously so appointed and shall give a notice of the name of such other person to the Supplier without delay. No such appointment shall be made at such a time or in such a manner as to impede the progress of work on the System. Such appointment shall take effect only upon receipt of such notice by the Supplier. **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC** (if any), the Project Manager shall have the authority to represent the Purchaser on all day-to-day matters relating to the System or arising from the Contract, and shall normally be the person giving or receiving notices on behalf of the Purchaser pursuant to GCC Clause 4. |
|  | 18.2 Supplier’s Representative  18.2.1 If the Supplier’s Representative is not named in the Contract, then within fourteen (14) days of the Effective Date, the Supplier shall appoint the Supplier’s Representative and shall request the Purchaser in writing to approve the person so appointed. The request must be accompanied by a detailed curriculum vitae for the nominee, as well as a description of any other System or non-System responsibilities the nominee would retain while performing the duties of the Supplier’s Representative. If the Purchaser does not object to the appointment within fourteen (14) days, the Supplier’s Representative shall be deemed to have been approved. If the Purchaser objects to the appointment within fourteen (14) days giving the reason therefor, then the Supplier shall appoint a replacement within fourteen (14) days of such objection in accordance with this GCC Clause 18.2.1.  18.2.2 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC** (if any), the Supplier’s Representative shall have the authority to represent the Supplier on all day-to-day matters relating to the System or arising from the Contract, and shall normally be the person giving or receiving notices on behalf of the Supplier pursuant to GCC Clause 4.  18.2.3 The Supplier shall not revoke the appointment of the Supplier’s Representative without the Purchaser’s prior written consent, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. If the Purchaser consents to such an action, the Supplier shall appoint another person of equal or superior qualifications as the Supplier’s Representative, pursuant to the procedure set out in GCC Clause 18.2.1.  18.2.4 The Supplier’s Representative and staff are obliged to work closely with the Purchaser’s Project Manager and staff, act within their own authority, and abide by directives issued by the Purchaser that are consistent with the terms of the Contract. The Supplier’s Representative is responsible for managing the activities of the Supplier’s Personnel.  18.2.5 The Supplier’s Representative may, subject to the approval of the Purchaser (which shall not be unreasonably withheld), at any time delegate to any person any of the powers, functions, and authorities vested in him or her. Any such delegation may be revoked at any time. Any such delegation or revocation shall be subject to a prior notice signed by the Supplier’s Representative and shall specify the powers, functions, and authorities thereby delegated or revoked. No such delegation or revocation shall take effect unless and until the notice of it has been delivered.  18.2.6 Any act or exercise by any person of powers, functions and authorities so delegated to him or her in accordance with GCC Clause 18.2.5 shall be deemed to be an act or exercise by the Supplier’s Representative.  18.3 Removal of Supplier’s Personnel  18.3.1 The Project Manager may require the Supplier to remove (or cause to be removed) the Supplier’s Representative or any other person employed by the Supplier in the execution of the Contract, who:   1. persists in any misconduct or lack of care; 2. carries out duties incompetently or negligently; 3. fails to comply with any provision of the Contract; 4. persists in any conduct which is prejudicial to safety, health, or the protection of the environment; 5. based on reasonable evidence, is determined to have engaged in Fraud and Corruption during the execution of the Contract; 6. has been recruited from the Purchaser’s Personnel; 7. engages in any other behaviour which breaches the Code of Conduct, as applicable;   If appropriate, the Supplier shall then promptly appoint (or cause to be appointed) a suitable replacement with equivalent skills and experience.  Notwithstanding any requirement from the Project Manager to remove or cause to remove any person, the Supplier shall take immediate action as appropriate in response to any violation of (a) through (g) above. Such immediate action shall include removing (or causing to be removed) from work on the System, any person Employed by the Supplier in the execution of the Contract who engages in (a), (b), (c), (d), (e) or (g) above or has been recruited as stated in (f) above.  18.3.2 If any representative or person employed by the Supplier is removed in accordance with GCC Clause 18.3.1, the Supplier shall, where required, promptly appoint a suitable replacement with equivalent skills and experience. |
| 19. Project Plan | 19.1 In close cooperation with the Purchaser and based on the Preliminary Project Plan included in the Supplier’s proposal, the Supplier shall develop a Project Plan encompassing the activities specified in the Contract. The contents of the Project Plan shall be as **specified in the SCC** and/or Technical Requirements. |
|  | 19.2 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, within thirty (30) days from the Effective Date of the Contract, the Supplier shall present a Project Plan to the Purchaser. Such submission to the Purchaser shall include any applicable environmental and social management plan to manage environmental and social risks and impacts. The Purchaser shall, within fourteen (14)days of receipt of the Project Plan, notify the Supplier of any respects in which it considers that the Project Plan does not adequately ensure that the proposed program of work, proposed methods, and/or proposed Information Technologies will satisfy the Technical Requirements and/or the SCC (in this Clause 19.2 called “non-conformities” below). The Supplier shall, within five (5) days of receipt of such notification, correct the Project Plan and resubmit to the Purchaser. The Purchaser shall, within five (5) days of resubmission of the Project Plan, notify the Supplier of any remaining non-conformities. This procedure shall be repeated as necessary until the Project Plan is free from non-conformities. When the Project Plan is free from non-conformities, the Purchaser shall provide confirmation in writing to the Supplier. This approved Project Plan (“the Agreed Project Plan”) shall be contractually binding on the Purchaser and the Supplier.  19.3 If required, the impact on the Implementation Schedule of modifications agreed during finalization of the Agreed Project Plan shall be incorporated in the Contract by amendment, in accordance with GCC Clauses 39 and 40.  19.4 The Supplier shall undertake to supply, install, test, and commission the System in accordance with the Agreed Project Plan and the Contract.  19.5 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, the Supplier shall submit to the Purchaser Monthly Progress Reports summarizing:  (i) results accomplished during the prior period;  (ii) cumulative deviations to date from schedule of progress milestones as specified in the Agreed Project Plan;  (iii) corrective actions to be taken to return to planned schedule of progress; proposed revisions to planned schedule;  (iv) other issues and outstanding problems; proposed actions to be taken;  (v) resources that the Supplier expects to be provided by the Purchaser and/or actions to be taken by the Purchaser in the next reporting period;  (vi) status of compliance to environmental and social requirements, as applicable;  (vii) other issues or potential problems the Supplier foresees that could impact on project progress and/or effectiveness.  19.6 The Supplier shall submit to the Purchaser other (periodic) reports as specified in the SCC.  19.7 Immediate Reporting requirement  The Supplier shall inform the Project Manager immediately of any allegation, incident or accident in Project Site/s, which has or is likely to have a significant adverse effect on the environment, the affected communities, the public, Purchaser’s Personnel or Supplier’s Personnel. This includes, but is not limited to, any incident or accident causing fatality or serious injury; significant adverse effects or damage to private property; any cyber security incidents as **specified in the SCC**; or any allegation of SEA and/or SH. In case of SEA and/or SH, while maintaining confidentiality as appropriate, the type of allegation (sexual exploitation, sexual abuse or sexual harassment), gender and age of the person who experienced the alleged incident should be included in the information.  The Supplier, upon becoming aware of the allegation, incident or accident, shall also immediately inform the Purchaser of any such incident or accident on the Subcontractors’ or suppliers’ premises relating to the Contract which has or is likely to have a significant adverse effect on the environment, the affected communities, the public, Purchaser’s Personnel or Supplier’s Personnel. The notification shall provide sufficient detail regarding such incidents or accidents.  The Supplier shall provide full details of such incidents or accidents to the Project Manager within the timeframe agreed with the Purchaser.  The Purchaser shall require its Subcontractors to immediately notify it of any incidents or accidents referred to in this Sub- Clause. |
| 20. Subcontracting | 20.1 Appendix 3 (List of Approved Subcontractors) to the Contract Agreement specifies critical items of supply or services and a list of Subcontractors for each item that are considered acceptable by the Purchaser. If no Subcontractors are listed for an item, the Supplier shall prepare a list of Subcontractors it considers qualified and wishes to be added to the list for such items. The Supplier may from time to time propose additions to or deletions from any such list. The Supplier shall submit any such list or any modification to the list to the Purchaser for its approval in sufficient time so as not to impede the progress of work on the System. Submision by the Supplier, for addition of any Subcontractor not named in the Contract, shall also include the Subcontractor’s declaration in accordance with Appendix 2 to the GCC- Sexual exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment (SH) Performance Declaration. Approval by the Purchaser of a Subcontractor(s) shall not relieve the Supplier from any of its obligations, duties, or responsibilities under the Contract. |
|  | 20.2 The Supplier may, at its discretion, select and employ Subcontractors for such critical items from those Subcontractors listed pursuant to GCC Clause 20.1. If the Supplier wishes to employ a Subcontractor not so listed, or subcontract an item not so listed, it must seek the Purchaser’s prior approval under GCC Clause 20.3.  20.3 For items for which pre-approved Subcontractor lists have not been specified in Appendix 3 to the Contract Agreement, the Supplier may employ such Subcontractors as it may select, provided: (i) the Supplier notifies the Purchaser in writing at least twenty-eight (28) days prior to the proposed mobilization date for such Subcontractor, including by providing the Subcontractor’s declaration in accordance with Appendix 2 to the GCC- Sexual exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment (SH) Performance Declaration; and (ii) by the end of this period either the Purchaser has granted its approval in writing or fails to respond. The Supplier shall not engage any Subcontractor to which the Purchaser has objected in writing prior to the end of the notice period. The absence of a written objection by the Purchaser during the above specified period shall constitute formal acceptance of the proposed Subcontractor. Except to the extent that it permits the deemed approval of the Purchaser of Subcontractors not listed in the Contract Agreement, nothing in this Clause, however, shall limit the rights and obligations of either the Purchaser or Supplier as they are specified in GCC Clauses 20.1 and 20.2, or in Appendix 3 of the Contract Agreement.  20.4 The Supplier shall ensure that its Subcontractors comply with the relevant ES requirements and the obligations set out in GCC Clause 9.9. |
| 21. Design and Engineering | 21.1 Technical Specifications and Drawings  21.1.1 The Supplier shall execute the basic and detailed design and the implementation activities necessary for successful installation of the System in compliance with the provisions of the Contract or, where not so specified, in accordance with good industry practice. |
|  | The Supplier shall be responsible for any discrepancies, errors or omissions in the specifications, drawings, and other technical documents that it has prepared, whether such specifications, drawings, and other documents have been approved by the Project Manager or not, provided that such discrepancies, errors, or omissions are not because of inaccurate information furnished in writing to the Supplier by or on behalf of the Purchaser.  21.1.2 The Supplier shall be entitled to disclaim responsibility for any design, data, drawing, specification, or other document, or any modification of such design, drawings, specification, or other documents provided or designated by or on behalf of the Purchaser, by giving a notice of such disclaimer to the Project Manager.  21.2 Codes and Standards  Wherever references are made in the Contract to codes and standards in accordance with which the Contract shall be executed, the edition or the revised version of such codes and standards current at the date twenty-eight (28) days prior to date of proposal submission shall apply. During Contract execution, any changes in such codes and standards shall be applied after approval by the Purchaser and shall be treated in accordance with GCC Clause 39.3.  21.3 Approval/Review of Controlling Technical Documents by the Project Manager  21.3.1 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, there will NO Controlling Technical Documents required. However, **if the SCC specifies** Controlling Technical Documents, the Supplier shall prepare and furnish such documents for the Project Manager’s approval or review.  Any part of the System covered by or related to the documents to be approved by the Project Manager shall be executed only after the Project Manager’s approval of these documents.  GCC Clauses 21.3.2 through 21.3.7 shall apply to those documents requiring the Project Manager’s approval, but not to those furnished to the Project Manager for its review only.  21.3.2 Within fourteen (14) days after receipt by the Project Manager of any document requiring the Project Manager’s approval in accordance with GCC Clause 21.3.1, the Project Manager shall either return one copy of the document to the Supplier with its approval endorsed on the document or shall notify the Supplier in writing of its disapproval of the document and the reasons for disapproval and the modifications that the Project Manager proposes. If the Project Manager fails to take such action within the fourteen (14) days, then the document shall be deemed to have been approved by the Project Manager.  21.3.3 The Project Manager shall not disapprove any document except on the grounds that the document does not comply with some specified provision of the Contract or that it is contrary to good industry practice.  21.3.4 If the Project Manager disapproves the document, the Supplier shall modify the document and resubmit it for the Project Manager’s approval in accordance with GCC Clause 21.3.2. If the Project Manager approves the document subject to modification(s), the Supplier shall make the required modification(s), and the document shall then be deemed to have been approved, subject to GCC Clause 21.3.5. The procedure set out in GCC Clauses 21.3.2 through 21.3.4 shall be repeated, as appropriate, until the Project Manager approves such documents.  21.3.5 If any dispute occurs between the Purchaser and the Supplier in connection with or arising out of the disapproval by the Project Manager of any document and/or any modification(s) to a document that cannot be settled between the parties within a reasonable period, then, in case the Contract Agreement includes and names an Adjudicator, such dispute may be referred to the Adjudicator for determination in accordance with GCC Clause 43.1 (Adjudication). If such dispute is referred to an Adjudicator, the Project Manager shall give instructions as to whether and if so, how, performance of the Contract is to proceed. The Supplier shall proceed with the Contract in accordance with the Project Manager’s instructions, provided that if the Adjudicator upholds the Supplier’s view on the dispute and if the Purchaser has not given notice under GCC Clause 43.1.2, then the Supplier shall be reimbursed by the Purchaser for any additional costs incurred by reason of such instructions and shall be relieved of such responsibility or liability in connection with the dispute and the execution of the instructions as the Adjudicator shall decide, and the Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance shall be extended accordingly.  21.3.6 The Project Manager’s approval, with or without modification of the document furnished by the Supplier, shall not relieve the Supplier of any responsibility or liability imposed upon it by any provisions of the Contract except to the extent that any subsequent failure results from modifications required by the Project Manager or inaccurate information furnished in writing to the Supplier by or on behalf of the Purchaser.  21.3.7 The Supplier shall not depart from any approved document unless the Supplier has first submitted to the Project Manager an amended document and obtained the Project Manager’s approval of the document, pursuant to the provisions of this GCC Clause 21.3. If the Project Manager requests any change in any already approved document and/or in any document based on such an approved document, the provisions of GCC Clause 39 (Changes to the System) shall apply to such request. |
| 22. Procurement, Delivery, and Transport | 22.1 Subject to related Purchaser's responsibilities pursuant to GCC Clauses 10 and 14, the Supplier shall manufacture or procure and transport all the Information Technologies, Materials, and other Goods in an expeditious and orderly manner to the Project Site. |
|  | 22.2 Delivery of the Information Technologies, Materials, and other Goods shall be made by the Supplier in accordance with the Technical Requirements.  22.3 Early or partial deliveries require the explicit written consent of the Purchaser, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.  22.4 Transportation  22.4.1 The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during shipment. The packing, marking, and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with the Purchaser’s instructions to the Supplier.   * + 1. The Supplier will bear responsibility for and cost of transport to the Project Sites in accordance with the terms and conditions used in the specification of prices in the Price Schedules, including the terms and conditions of the associated Incoterms.     2. **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** the Supplier shall be free to use transportation through carriers registered in any eligible country and to obtain insurance from any eligible source country.   22.5 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** the Supplier will provide the Purchaser with shipping and other documents, as specified below:  22.5.1 For Goods supplied from outside the Purchaser’s Country:  Upon shipment, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser and the insurance company contracted by the Supplier to provide cargo insurance by cable, facsimile, electronic mail, or EDI with the full details of the shipment. The Supplier shall promptly send the following documents to the Purchaser by mail or courier, as appropriate, with a copy to the cargo insurance company:  (a) two copies of the Supplier’s invoice showing the description of the Goods, quantity, unit price, and total amount;  (b) usual transportation documents;  (c) insurance certificate;  (d) certificate(s) of origin; and  (e) estimated time and point of arrival in the Purchaser’s Country and at the site.  22.5.2 For Goods supplied locally (i.e., from within the Purchaser’s country):  Upon shipment, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser by cable, facsimile, electronic mail, or EDI with the full details of the shipment. The Supplier shall promptly send the following documents to the Purchaser by mail or courier, as appropriate:  (a) two copies of the Supplier’s invoice showing the Goods’ description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;  (b) delivery note, railway receipt, or truck receipt;  (c) certificate of insurance;  (d) certificate(s) of origin; and  (e) estimated time of arrival at the site.  22.6 Customs Clearance  (a) The Purchaser will bear responsibility for, and cost of, customs clearance into the Purchaser's country in accordance the particular Incoterm(s) used for Goods supplied from outside the Purchaser’s country in the Price Schedules referred to by Article 2 of the Contract Agreement.  (b) At the request of the Purchaser, the Supplier will make available a representative or agent during the process of customs clearance in the Purchaser's country for goods supplied from outside the Purchaser's country. In the event of delays in customs clearance that are not the fault of the Supplier:  (i) the Supplier shall be entitled to an extension in the Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance, pursuant to GCC Clause 40;  (ii) the Contract Price shall be adjusted to compensate the Supplier for any additional storage charges that the Supplier may incur as a result of the delay. |
| 23. Product Upgrades | 23.1 At any point during performance of the Contract, should technological advances be introduced by the Supplier for Information Technologies originally offered by the Supplier in its proposal and still to be delivered, the Supplier shall be obligated to offer to the Purchaser the latest versions of the available Information Technologies having equal or better performance or functionality at the same or lesser unit prices, pursuant to GCC Clause 39 (Changes to the System). |
|  | 23.2 At any point during performance of the Contract, for Information Technologies still to be delivered, the Supplier will also pass on to the Purchaser any cost reductions and additional and/or improved support and facilities that it offers to other clients of the Supplier in the Purchaser’s Country, pursuant to GCC Clause 39 (Changes to the System).  23.3 During performance of the Contract, the Supplier shall offer to the Purchaser all new versions, releases, and updates of Standard Software, as well as related documentation and technical support services, within thirty (30) days of their availability from the Supplier to other clients of the Supplier in the Purchaser’s Country, and no later than twelve (12) months after they are released in the country of origin. In no case will the prices for these Software exceed those quoted by the Supplier in the Recurrent Costs tables in its proposal.  23.4 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** during the Warranty Period, the Supplier will provide at no additional cost to the Purchaser all new versions, releases, and updates for all Standard Software that are used in the System, within thirty (30) days of their availability from the Supplier to other clients of the Supplier in the Purchaser’s country, and no later than twelve (12) months after they are released in the country of origin of the Software.  23.5 The Purchaser shall introduce all new versions, releases or updates of the Software within eighteen (18) months of receipt of a production-ready copy of the new version, release, or update, provided that the new version, release, or update does not adversely affect System operation or performance or require extensive reworking of the System. In cases where the new version, release, or update adversely affects System operation or performance, or requires extensive reworking of the System, the Supplier shall continue to support and maintain the version or release previously in operation for as long as necessary to allow introduction of the new version, release, or update. In no case shall the Supplier stop supporting or maintaining a version or release of the Software less than twenty four (24) months after the Purchaser receives a production-ready copy of a subsequent version, release, or update. The Purchaser shall use all reasonable endeavors to implement any new version, release, or update as soon as practicable, subject to the twenty-four-month-long stop date. |
| 24. Implementation, Installation, and Other Services | 24.1 The Supplier shall provide all Services specified in the Contract and Agreed Project Plan in accordance with the highest standards of professional competence and integrity. |
|  | 24.2 Prices charged by the Supplier for Services, if not included in the Contract, shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties (including, but not restricted to, any prices submitted by the Supplier in the Recurrent Cost Schedules of its proposal) and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged by the Supplier to other purchasers in the Purchaser’s Country for similar services. |
| 25. Inspections and Tests | 25.1 The Purchaser or its representative shall have the right to inspect and/or test any components of the System, as specified in the Technical Requirements, to confirm their good working order and/or conformity to the Contract at the point of delivery and/or at the Project Site. |
|  | 25.2 The Purchaser or its representative shall be entitled to attend any such inspections and/or tests of the components, provided that the Purchaser shall bear all costs and expenses incurred in connection with such attendance, including but not limited to all inspection agent fees, travel, and related expenses.  25.3 Should the inspected or tested components fail to conform to the Contract, the Purchaser may reject the component(s), and the Supplier shall either replace the rejected component(s), or make alterations as necessary so that it meets the Contract requirements free of cost to the Purchaser.  25.4 The Project Manager may require the Supplier to carry out any inspection and/or test not specified in the Contract, provided that the Supplier’s reasonable costs and expenses incurred in the carrying out of such inspection and/or test shall be added to the Contract Price. Further, if such inspection and/or test impedes the progress of work on the System and/or the Supplier’s performance of its other obligations under the Contract, due allowance will be made in respect of the Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance and the other obligations so affected.  25.5 If any dispute shall arise between the parties in connection with or caused by an inspection and/or with regard to any component to be incorporated in the System that cannot be settled amicably between the parties within a reasonable period of time, either party may invoke the process pursuant to GCC Clause 43 (Settlement of Disputes), starting with referral of the matter to the Adjudicator in case an Adjudicator is included and named in the Contract Agreement. |
| 26. Installation of the System | 26.1 As soon as the System, or any Subsystem, has, in the opinion of the Supplier, been delivered, Pre-commissioned, and made ready for Commissioning and Operational Acceptance Testing in accordance with the Technical Requirements, the SCC and the Agreed Project Plan, the Supplier shall so notify the Purchaser in writing. |
|  | 26.2 The Project Manager shall, within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Supplier’s notice under GCC Clause 26.1, either issue an Installation Certificate in the form specified in the Sample Contractual Forms Section in the request for proposals document, stating that the System, or major component or Subsystem (if Acceptance by major component or Subsystem is specified pursuant to the SCC for GCC Clause 27.2.1), has achieved Installation by the date of the Supplier’s notice under GCC Clause 26.1, or notify the Supplier in writing of any defects and/or deficiencies, including, but not limited to, defects or deficiencies in the interoperability or integration of the various components and/or Subsystems making up the System. The Supplier shall use all reasonable endeavors to promptly remedy any defect and/or deficiencies that the Project Manager has notified the Supplier of. The Supplier shall then promptly carry out retesting of the System or Subsystem and, when in the Supplier’s opinion the System or Subsystem is ready for Commissioning and Operational Acceptance Testing, notify the Purchaser in writing, in accordance with GCC Clause 26.1. The procedure set out in this GCC Clause 26.2 shall be repeated, as necessary, until an Installation Certificate is issued.  26.3 If the Project Manager fails to issue the Installation Certificate and fails to inform the Supplier of any defects and/or deficiencies within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Supplier’s notice under GCC Clause 26.1, or if the Purchaser puts the System or a Subsystem into production operation, then the System (or Subsystem) shall be deemed to have achieved successful Installation as of the date of the Supplier’s notice or repeated notice, or when the Purchaser put the System into production operation, as the case may be. |
| 27. Commissioning and Operational Acceptance | 27.1 Commissioning  27.1.1 Commissioning of the System (or Subsystem if specified pursuant to the SCC for GCC Clause 27.2.1) shall be commenced by the Supplier:  (a) immediately after the Installation Certificate is issued by the Project Manager, pursuant to GCC Clause 26.2; or  (b) as otherwise specified in the Technical Requirement or the Agreed Project Plan; or  (c) immediately after Installation is deemed to have occurred, under GCC Clause 26.3. |
|  | 27.1.2 The Purchaser shall supply the operating and technical personnel and all materials and information reasonably required to enable the Supplier to carry out its obligations with respect to Commissioning.  Production use of the System or Subsystem(s) shall not commence prior to the start of formal Operational Acceptance Testing.  27.2 Operational Acceptance Tests  27.2.1 The Operational Acceptance Tests (and repeats of such tests) shall be the primary responsibility of the Purchaser (in accordance with GCC Clause 10.9), but shall be conducted with the full cooperation of the Supplier during Commissioning of the System (or major components or Subsystem[s]), to ascertain whether the System (or major component or Subsystem[s]) conforms to the Technical Requirements and meets the standard of performance quoted in the Supplier’s proposal, including, but not restricted to, the functional and technical performance requirements. **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, the Operational Acceptance Tests during Commissioning will be conducted as specified in the Technical Requirements and/or the Agreed Project Plan.  At the Purchaser’s discretion, Operational Acceptance Tests may also be performed on replacement Goods, upgrades and new version releases, and Goods that are added or field-modified after Operational Acceptance of the System.  27.2.2 If for reasons attributable to the Purchaser, the Operational Acceptance Test of the System (or Subsystem[s] or major components, pursuant to the SCC for GCC Clause 27.2.1) cannot be successfully completed within ninety (90) days from the date of Installation or any other period agreed upon in writing by the Purchaser and the Supplier, the Supplier shall be deemed to have fulfilled its obligations with respect to the technical and functional aspects of the Technical Specifications, SCC and/or the Agreed Project Plan, and GCC Clause 28.2 and 28.3 shall not apply.  27.3 Operational Acceptance  27.3.1 Subject to GCC Clause 27.4 (Partial Acceptance) below, Operational Acceptance shall occur in respect of the System, when  (a) the Operational Acceptance Tests, as specified in the Technical Requirements, and/or SCC and/or the Agreed Project Plan have been successfully completed; or  (b) the Operational Acceptance Tests have not been successfully completed or have not been carried out for reasons that are attributable to the Purchaser within the period from the date of Installation or any other agreed-upon period as specified in GCC Clause 27.2.2 above; or  (c) the Purchaser has put the System into production or use for sixty (60) consecutive days. If the System is put into production or use in this manner, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser and document such use.  27.3.2 At any time after any of the events set out in GCC Clause 27.3.1 have occurred, the Supplier may give a notice to the Project Manager requesting the issue of an Operational Acceptance Certificate.  27.3.3 After consultation with the Purchaser, and within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Supplier’s notice, the Project Manager shall:  (a) issue an Operational Acceptance Certificate; or  (b) notify the Supplier in writing of any defect or deficiencies or other reason for the failure of the Operational Acceptance Tests; or  (c) issue the Operational Acceptance Certificate, if the situation covered by GCC Clause 27.3.1 (b) arises.  27.3.4 The Supplier shall use all reasonable endeavors to promptly remedy any defect and/or deficiencies and/or other reasons for the failure of the Operational Acceptance Test that the Project Manager has notified the Supplier of. Once such remedies have been made by the Supplier, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser, and the Purchaser, with the full cooperation of the Supplier, shall use all reasonable endeavors to promptly carry out retesting of the System or Subsystem. Upon the successful conclusion of the Operational Acceptance Tests, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser of its request for Operational Acceptance Certification, in accordance with GCC Clause 27.3.3. The Purchaser shall then issue to the Supplier the Operational Acceptance Certification in accordance with GCC Clause 27.3.3 (a), or shall notify the Supplier of further defects, deficiencies, or other reasons for the failure of the Operational Acceptance Test. The procedure set out in this GCC Clause 27.3.4 shall be repeated, as necessary, until an Operational Acceptance Certificate is issued.  27.3.5 If the System or Subsystem fails to pass the Operational Acceptance Test(s) in accordance with GCC Clause 27.2, then either:  (a) the Purchaser may consider terminating the Contract, pursuant to GCC Clause 41.2.2;  or  (b) if the failure to achieve Operational Acceptance within the specified time period is a result of the failure of the Purchaser to fulfill its obligations under the Contract, then the Supplier shall be deemed to have fulfilled its obligations with respect to the relevant technical and functional aspects of the Contract, and GCC Clauses 30.3 and 30.4 shall not apply.  27.3.6 If within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Supplier’s notice the Project Manager fails to issue the Operational Acceptance Certificate or fails to inform the Supplier in writing of the justifiable reasons why the Project Manager has not issued the Operational Acceptance Certificate, the System or Subsystem shall be deemed to have been accepted as of the date of the Supplier’s said notice.  27.4 Partial Acceptance  27.4.1 If so specified in the SCC for GCC Clause 27.2.1, Installation and Commissioning shall be carried out individually for each identified major component or Subsystem(s) of the System. In this event, the provisions in the Contract relating to Installation and Commissioning, including the Operational Acceptance Test, shall apply to each such major component or Subsystem individually, and Operational Acceptance Certificate(s) shall be issued accordingly for each such major component or Subsystem of the System, subject to the limitations contained in GCC Clause 27.4.2.  27.4.2 The issuance of Operational Acceptance Certificates for individual major components or Subsystems pursuant to GCC Clause 27.4.1 shall not relieve the Supplier of its obligation to obtain an Operational Acceptance Certificate for the System as an integrated whole (if so specified in the SCC for GCC Clauses 12.1 and 27.2.1) once all major components and Subsystems have been supplied, installed, tested, and commissioned.  27.4.3 In the case of minor components for the System that by their nature do not require Commissioning or an Operational Acceptance Test (e.g., minor fittings, furnishings or site works, etc.), the Project Manager shall issue an Operational Acceptance Certificate within fourteen (14) days after the fittings and/or furnishings have been delivered and/or installed or the site works have been completed. The Supplier shall, however, use all reasonable endeavors to promptly remedy any defects or deficiencies in such minor components detected by the Purchaser or Supplier. |

F. Guarantees and Liabilities

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 28. Operational Acceptance Time Guarantee | 28.1 The Supplier guarantees that it shall complete the supply, Installation, Commissioning, and achieve Operational Acceptance of the System (or Subsystems, pursuant to the SCC for GCC Clause 27.2.1) within the time periods specified in the Implementation Schedule and/or the Agreed Project Plan pursuant to GCC Clause 8.2, or within such extended time to which the Supplier shall be entitled under GCC Clause 40 (Extension of Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance). |
|  | 28.2 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, if the Supplier fails to supply, install, commission, and achieve Operational Acceptance of the System (or Subsystems pursuant to the SCC for GCC Clause 27.2.1) within the time for achieving Operational Acceptance specified in the Implementation Schedule or the Agreed Project Plan, or any extension of the time for achieving Operational Acceptance previously granted under GCC Clause 40 (Extension of Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance), the Supplier shall pay to the Purchaser liquidated damages at the rate of one half of one percent per week as a percentage of the Contract Price (exclusive of Recurrent Costs if any), or the relevant part of the Contract Price if a Subsystem has not achieved Operational Acceptance. The aggregate amount of such liquidated damages shall in no event exceed the amount of ten (10) percent of the Contract Price (exclusive of Recurrent Costs if any). Once the Maximum is reached, the Purchaser may consider termination of the Contract, pursuant to GCC Clause 41.2.2.  28.3 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** liquidated damages payable under GCC Clause 28.2 shall apply only to the failure to achieve Operational Acceptance of the System (and Subsystems) as specified in the Implementation Schedule and/or Agreed Project Plan. This Clause 28.3 shall not limit, however, any other rights or remedies the Purchaser may have under the Contract for other delays.  28.4 If liquidated damages are claimed by the Purchaser for the System (or Subsystem), the Supplier shall have no further liability whatsoever to the Purchaser in respect to the Operational Acceptance time guarantee for the System (or Subsystem). However, the payment of liquidated damages shall not in any way relieve the Supplier from any of its obligations to complete the System or from any other of its obligations and liabilities under the Contract. |
| 29. Defect Liability | 29.1 The Supplier warrants that the System, including all Information Technologies, Materials, and other Goods supplied and Services provided, shall be free from defects in the design, engineering, Materials, and workmanship that prevent the System and/or any of its components from fulfilling the Technical Requirements or that limit in a material fashion the performance, reliability, or extensibility of the System and/or Subsystems. **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, there will be NO exceptions and/or limitations to this warranty with respect to Software (or categories of Software). Commercial warranty provisions of products supplied under the Contract shall apply to the extent that they do not conflict with the provisions of this Contract. |
|  | 29.2 The Supplier also warrants that the Information Technologies, Materials, and other Goods supplied under the Contract are new, unused, and incorporate all recent improvements in design that materially affect the System’s or Subsystem’s ability to fulfill the Technical Requirements.  29.3 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC,** the Supplier warrants that: (i) all Goods components to be incorporated into the System form part of the Supplier’s and/or Subcontractor’s current product lines, and (ii) they have been previously released to the market.  29.4 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, the Warranty Period shall commence from the date of Operational Acceptance of the System (or of any major component or Subsystem for which separate Operational Acceptance is provided for in the Contract) and shall extend for thirty-six (36) months.  29.5 If during the Warranty Period any defect as described in GCC Clause 29.1 should be found in the design, engineering, Materials, and workmanship of the Information Technologies and other Goods supplied or of the Services provided by the Supplier, the Supplier shall promptly, in consultation and agreement with the Purchaser regarding appropriate remedying of the defects, and at its sole cost, repair, replace, or otherwise make good (as the Supplier shall, at its discretion, determine) such defect as well as any damage to the System caused by such defect. Any defective Information Technologies or other Goods that have been replaced by the Supplier shall remain the property of the Supplier.  29.6 The Supplier shall not be responsible for the repair, replacement, or making good of any defect, or of any damage to the System arising out of or resulting from any of the following causes:  (a) improper operation or maintenance of the System by the Purchaser;  (b) normal wear and tear;  (c) use of the System with items not supplied by the Supplier, unless otherwise identified in the Technical Requirements, or approved by the Supplier; or  (d) modifications made to the System by the Purchaser, or a third party, not approved by the Supplier.  29.7 The Supplier’s obligations under this GCC Clause 29 shall not apply to:  (a) any materials that are normally consumed in operation or have a normal life shorter than the Warranty Period; or  (b) any designs, specifications, or other data designed, supplied, or specified by or on behalf of the Purchaser or any matters for which the Supplier has disclaimed responsibility, in accordance with GCC Clause 21.1.2.  29.8 The Purchaser shall give the Supplier a notice promptly following the discovery of such defect, stating the nature of any such defect together with all available evidence. The Purchaser shall afford all reasonable opportunity for the Supplier to inspect any such defect. The Purchaser shall afford the Supplier all necessary access to the System and the site to enable the Supplier to perform its obligations under this GCC Clause 29.  29.9 The Supplier may, with the consent of the Purchaser, remove from the site any Information Technologies and other Goods that are defective, if the nature of the defect, and/or any damage to the System caused by the defect, is such that repairs cannot be expeditiously carried out at the site. If the repair, replacement, or making good is of such a character that it may affect the efficiency of the System, the Purchaser may give the Supplier notice requiring that tests of the defective part be made by the Supplier immediately upon completion of such remedial work, whereupon the Supplier shall carry out such tests.  If such part fails the tests, the Supplier shall carry out further repair, replacement, or making good (as the case may be) until that part of the System passes such tests. The tests shall be agreed upon by the Purchaser and the Supplier.  29.10 **Unless otherwise specified in the SCC**, the response times and repair/replacement times for Warranty Defect Repair are specified in the Technical Requirements. Nevertheless, if the Supplier fails to commence the work necessary to remedy such defect or any damage to the System caused by such defect within two weeks the Purchaser may, following notice to the Supplier, proceed to do such work or contract a third party (or parties) to do such work, and the reasonable costs incurred by the Purchaser in connection with such work shall be paid to the Purchaser by the Supplier or may be deducted by the Purchaser from any monies due the Supplier or claimed under the Performance Security.  29.11 If the System or Subsystem cannot be used by reason of such defect and/or making good of such defect, the Warranty Period for the System shall be extended by a period equal to the period during which the System or Subsystem could not be used by the Purchaser because of such defect and/or making good of such defect.  29.12 Items substituted for defective parts of the System during the Warranty Period shall be covered by the Defect Liability Warranty for the remainder of the Warranty Period applicable for the part replaced or three (3) months, whichever is greater. For reasons of information security, the Purchaser may choose to retain physical possession of any replaced defective information storage devices.  29.13 At the request of the Purchaser and without prejudice to any other rights and remedies that the Purchaser may have against the Supplier under the Contract, the Supplier will offer all possible assistance to the Purchaser to seek warranty services or remedial action from any subcontracted third-party producers or licensor of Goods included in the System, including without limitation assignment or transfer in favor of the Purchaser of the benefit of any warranties given by such producers or licensors to the Supplier. |
| 30. Functional Guarantees | 30.1 The Supplier guarantees that, once the Operational Acceptance Certificate(s) has been issued, the System represents a complete, integrated solution to the Purchaser’s requirements set forth in the Technical Requirements and it conforms to all other aspects of the Contract. The Supplier acknowledges that GCC Clause 27 regarding Commissioning and Operational Acceptance governs how technical conformance of the System to the Contract requirements will be determined. |
|  | 30.2 If, for reasons attributable to the Supplier, the System does not conform to the Technical Requirements or does not conform to all other aspects of the Contract, the Supplier shall at its cost and expense make such changes, modifications, and/or additions to the System as may be necessary to conform to the Technical Requirements and meet all functional and performance standards. The Supplier shall notify the Purchaser upon completion of the necessary changes, modifications, and/or additions and shall request the Purchaser to repeat the Operational Acceptance Tests until the System achieves Operational Acceptance.  30.3 If the System (or Subsystem[s]) fails to achieve Operational Acceptance, the Purchaser may consider termination of the Contract, pursuant to GCC Clause 41.2.2, and forfeiture of the Supplier’s Performance Security in accordance with GCC Clause 13.3 in compensation for the extra costs and delays likely to result from this failure. |
| 31. Intellectual Property Rights Warranty | 31.1 The Supplier hereby represents and warrants that:  (a) the System as supplied, installed, tested, and accepted;  (b) use of the System in accordance with the Contract; and  (c) copying of the Software and Materials provided to the Purchaser in accordance with the Contract  do not and will not infringe any Intellectual Property Rights held by any third party and that it has all necessary rights or at its sole expense shall have secured in writing all transfers of rights and other consents necessary to make the assignments, licenses, and other transfers of Intellectual Property Rights and the warranties set forth in the Contract, and for the Purchaser to own or exercise all Intellectual Property Rights as provided in the Contract. Without limitation, the Supplier shall secure all necessary written agreements, consents, and transfers of rights from its employees and other persons or entities whose services are used for development of the System. |
| 32. Intellectual Property Rights Indemnity | 32.1 The Supplier shall indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser and its employees and officers from and against any and all losses, liabilities, and costs (including losses, liabilities, and costs incurred in defending a claim alleging such a liability), that the Purchaser or its employees or officers may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Rights by reason of:  (a) installation of the System by the Supplier or the use of the System, including the Materials, in the country where the site is located;  (b) copying of the Software and Materials provided the Supplier in accordance with the Agreement; and |
|  | (c) sale of the products produced by the System in any country, except to the extent that such losses, liabilities, and costs arise as a result of the Purchaser’s breach of GCC Clause 32.2. |
|  | 32.2 Such indemnity shall not cover any use of the System, including the Materials, other than for the purpose indicated by or to be reasonably inferred from the Contract, any infringement resulting from the use of the System, or any products of the System produced thereby in association or combination with any other goods or services not supplied by the Supplier, where the infringement arises because of such association or combination and not because of use of the System in its own right.  32.3 Such indemnities shall also not apply if any claim of infringement:  (a) is asserted by a parent, subsidiary, or affiliate of the Purchaser’s organization;  (b) is a direct result of a design mandated by the Purchaser’s Technical Requirements and the possibility of such infringement was duly noted in the Supplier’s Proposal; or  (c) results from the alteration of the System, including the Materials, by the Purchaser or any persons other than the Supplier or a person authorized by the Supplier. |
|  | 32.4 If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Purchaser arising out of the matters referred to in GCC Clause 32.1, the Purchaser shall promptly give the Supplier notice of such proceedings or claims, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in the Purchaser’s name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim.  If the Supplier fails to notify the Purchaser within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Purchaser shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf. Unless the Supplier has so failed to notify the Purchaser within the twenty-eight (28) days, the Purchaser shall make no admission that may be prejudicial to the defense of any such proceedings or claim. The Purchaser shall, at the Supplier’s request, afford all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing. |
|  | 32.5 The Purchaser shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers, and Subcontractors from and against any and all losses, liabilities, and costs (including losses, liabilities, and costs incurred in defending a claim alleging such a liability) that the Supplier or its employees, officers, or Subcontractors may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Rights arising out of or in connection with any design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials provided to the Supplier in connection with this Contract by the Purchaser or any persons (other than the Supplier) contracted by the Purchaser, except to the extent that such losses, liabilities, and costs arise as a result of the Supplier’s breach of GCC Clause 32.8. |
|  | 32.6 Such indemnity shall not cover  (a) any use of the design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials, other than for the purpose indicated by or to be reasonably inferred from the Contract;  (b) any infringement resulting from the use of the design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials, or any products produced thereby, in association or combination with any other Goods or Services not provided by the Purchaser or any other person contracted by the Purchaser, where the infringement arises because of such association or combination and not because of the use of the design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials in its own right.  32.7 Such indemnities shall also not apply:  (a) if any claim of infringement is asserted by a parent, subsidiary, or affiliate of the Supplier’s organization;  (b) to the extent that any claim of infringement is caused by the alteration, by the Supplier, or any persons contracted by the Supplier, of the design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials provided to the Supplier by the Purchaser or any persons contracted by the Purchaser.  32.8 If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Supplier arising out of the matters referred to in GCC Clause 32.5, the Supplier shall promptly give the Purchaser notice of such proceedings or claims, and the Purchaser may at its own expense and in the Supplier’s name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim. If the Purchaser fails to notify the Supplier within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Supplier shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf. Unless the Purchaser has so failed to notify the Supplier within the twenty-eight (28) days, the Supplier shall make no admission that may be prejudicial to the defense of any such proceedings or claim. The Supplier shall, at the Purchaser’s request, afford all available assistance to the Purchaser in conducting such proceedings or claim and shall be reimbursed by the Purchaser for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing. |
| 33. Limitation of Liability | 33.1 Provided the following does not exclude or limit any liabilities of either party in ways not permitted by applicable law: |
|  | (a) the Supplier shall not be liable to the Purchaser, whether in contract, tort, or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the Supplier to pay liquidated damages to the Purchaser; and  (b) the aggregate liability of the Supplier to the Purchaser, whether under the Contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total Contract Price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to any obligation of the Supplier to indemnify the Purchaser with respect to intellectual property rights infringement. |

G. Risk Distribution

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 34. Transfer of Ownership | 34.1 With the exception of Software and Materials, the ownership of the Information Technologies and other Goods shall be transferred to the Purchaser at the time of Delivery or otherwise under terms that may be agreed upon and specified in the Contract Agreement. |
|  | 34.2 Ownership and the terms of usage of the Software and Materials supplied under the Contract shall be governed by GCC Clause 15 (Copyright) Clause 16 (Software License Agreements), and any elaboration in the Technical Requirements.  34.3 Ownership of the Supplier’s Equipment used by the Supplier and its Subcontractors in connection with the Contract shall remain with the Supplier or its Subcontractors. |
| 35. Care of the System | 35.1 The Purchaser shall become responsible for the care and custody of the System or Subsystems upon their Delivery. The Purchaser shall make good at its own cost any loss or damage that may occur to the System or Subsystems from any cause from the date of Delivery until the date of Operational Acceptance of the System or Subsystems, pursuant to GCC Clause 27 (Commissioning and Operational Acceptance), excepting such loss or damage arising from acts or omissions of the Supplier, its employees, or subcontractors.  35.2 If any loss or damage occurs to the System or any part of the System by reason of:  (a) (insofar as they relate to the country where the Project Site is located) nuclear reaction, nuclear radiation, radioactive contamination, a pressure wave caused by aircraft or other aerial objects, or any other occurrences that an experienced Supplier could not reasonably foresee, or if reasonably foreseeable could not reasonably make provision for or insure against, insofar as such risks are not normally insurable on the insurance market and are mentioned in the general exclusions of the policy of insurance taken out under GCC Clause 37;  (b) any use not in accordance with the Contract, by the Purchaser or any third party;  (c) any use of or reliance upon any design, data, or specification provided or designated by or on behalf of the Purchaser, or any such matter for which the Supplier has disclaimed responsibility in accordance with GCC Clause 21.1.2,  the Purchaser shall pay to the Supplier all sums payable in respect of the System or Subsystems that have achieved Operational Acceptance, notwithstanding that the same be lost, destroyed, or damaged. If the Purchaser requests the Supplier in writing to make good any loss or damage to the System thereby occasioned, the Supplier shall make good the same at the cost of the Purchaser in accordance with GCC Clause 39. If the Purchaser does not request the Supplier in writing to make good any loss or damage to the System thereby occasioned, the Purchaser shall either request a change in accordance with GCC Clause 39, excluding the performance of that part of the System thereby lost, destroyed, or damaged, or, where the loss or damage affects a substantial part of the System, the Purchaser shall terminate the Contract pursuant to GCC Clause 41.1.  35.3 The Purchaser shall be liable for any loss of or damage to any Supplier’s Equipment which the Purchaser has authorized to locate within the Purchaser's premises for use in fulfillment of Supplier's obligations under the Contract, except where such loss or damage arises from acts or omissions of the Supplier, its employees, or subcontractors. |
| 36. Loss of or Damage to Property; Accident or Injury to Workers; Indemnification | 36.1 The Supplier and each and every Subcontractor shall abide by the job safety, insurance, customs, and immigration measures prevalent and laws in force in the Purchaser’s Country.  36.2 Subject to GCC Clause 36.3, the Supplier shall indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser and its employees and officers from and against any and all losses, liabilities and costs (including losses, liabilities, and costs incurred in defending a claim alleging such a liability) that the Purchaser or its employees or officers may suffer as a result of the death or injury of any person or loss of or damage to any property (other than the System, whether accepted or not) arising in connection with the supply, installation, testing, and Commissioning of the System and by reason of the negligence of the Supplier or its Subcontractors, or their employees, officers or agents, except any injury, death, or property damage caused by the negligence of the Purchaser, its contractors, employees, officers, or agents. |
|  | 36.3 If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Purchaser that might subject the Supplier to liability under GCC Clause 36.2, the Purchaser shall promptly give the Supplier notice of such proceedings or claims, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in the Purchaser’s name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim. If the Supplier fails to notify the Purchaser within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Purchaser shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf. Unless the Supplier has so failed to notify the Purchaser within the twenty-eight (28) day period, the Purchaser shall make no admission that may be prejudicial to the defense of any such proceedings or claim. The Purchaser shall, at the Supplier’s request, afford all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing.  36.4 The Purchaser shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers, and Subcontractors from any and all losses, liabilities, and costs (including losses, liabilities, and costs incurred in defending a claim alleging such a liability) that the Supplier or its employees, officers, or Subcontractors may suffer as a result of the death or personal injury of any person or loss of or damage to property of the Purchaser, other than the System not yet achieving Operational Acceptance, that is caused by fire, explosion, or any other perils, in excess of the amount recoverable from insurances procured under GCC Clause 37 (Insurances), provided that such fire, explosion, or other perils were not caused by any act or failure of the Supplier. |
|  | 36.5 If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Supplier that might subject the Purchaser to liability under GCC Clause 36.4, the Supplier shall promptly give the Purchaser notice of such proceedings or claims, and the Purchaser may at its own expense and in the Supplier’s name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim. If the Purchaser fails to notify the Supplier within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Supplier shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf. Unless the Purchaser has so failed to notify the Supplier within the twenty-eight (28) days, the Supplier shall make no admission that may be prejudicial to the defense of any such proceedings or claim. The Supplier shall, at the Purchaser’s request, afford all available assistance to the Purchaser in conducting such proceedings or claim and shall be reimbursed by the Purchaser for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing. |
|  | 36.6 The party entitled to the benefit of an indemnity under this GCC Clause 36 shall take all reasonable measures to mitigate any loss or damage that has occurred. If the party fails to take such measures, the other party’s liabilities shall be correspondingly reduced. |
| 37. Insurances | 37.1 The Supplier shall at its expense take out and maintain in effect, or cause to be taken out and maintained in effect, during the performance of the Contract, the insurance set forth below. The identity of the insurers and the form of the policies shall be subject to the approval of the Purchaser, who should not unreasonably withhold such approval. |
|  | (a) Cargo Insurance During Transport  as applicable, 110 percent of the price of the Information Technologies and other Goods in a freely convertible currency, covering the Goods from physical loss or damage during shipment through receipt at the Project Site.  (b) Installation “All Risks” Insurance  as applicable, 110 percent of the price of the Information Technologies and other Goods covering the Goods at the site from all risks of physical loss or damage (excluding only perils commonly excluded under “all risks” insurance policies of this type by reputable insurers) occurring prior to Operational Acceptance of the System.  (c) Third-Party Liability Insurance  On terms as **specified in the SCC,** covering bodily injury or death suffered by third parties (including the Purchaser’s personnel) and loss of or damage to property (including the Purchaser’s property and any Subsystems that have been accepted by the Purchaser) occurring in connection with the supply and installation of the Information System.  (d) Automobile Liability Insurance  In accordance with the statutory requirements prevailing in the Purchaser’s Country, covering use of all vehicles used by the Supplier or its Subcontractors (whether or not owned by them) in connection with the execution of the Contract.  (e) Other Insurance (if any), as **specified in the SCC.**  37.2 The Purchaser shall be named as co-insured under all insurance policies taken out by the Supplier pursuant to GCC Clause 37.1, except for the Third-Party Liability, and the Supplier’s Subcontractors shall be named as co-insured under all insurance policies taken out by the Supplier pursuant to GCC Clause 37.1 except for Cargo Insurance During Transport. All insurer’s rights of subrogation against such co-insured for losses or claims arising out of the performance of the Contract shall be waived under such policies.  37.3 The Supplier shall deliver to the Purchaser certificates of insurance (or copies of the insurance policies) as evidence that the required policies are in full force and effect.  37.4 The Supplier shall ensure that, where applicable, its Subcontractor(s) shall take out and maintain in effect adequate insurance policies for their personnel and vehicles and for work executed by them under the Contract, unless such Subcontractors are covered by the policies taken out by the Supplier.  37.5 If the Supplier fails to take out and/or maintain in effect the insurance referred to in GCC Clause 37.1, the Purchaser may take out and maintain in effect any such insurance and may from time to time deduct from any amount due the Supplier under the Contract any premium that the Purchaser shall have paid to the insurer or may otherwise recover such amount as a debt due from the Supplier.  37.6 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract, the Supplier shall prepare and conduct all and any claims made under the policies affected by it pursuant to this GCC Clause 37, and all monies payable by any insurers shall be paid to the Supplier. The Purchaser shall give to the Supplier all such reasonable assistance as may be required by the Supplier in connection with any claim under the relevant insurance policies. With respect to insurance claims in which the Purchaser’s interest is involved, the Supplier shall not give any release or make any compromise with the insurer without the prior written consent of the Purchaser. With respect to insurance claims in which the Supplier’s interest is involved, the Purchaser shall not give any release or make any compromise with the insurer without the prior written consent of the Supplier. |
| 38. Force Majeure | 38.1 “Force Majeure” shall mean any event beyond the reasonable control of the Purchaser or of the Supplier, as the case may be, and which is unavoidable notwithstanding the reasonable care of the party affected and shall include, without limitation, the following: |
|  | (a) war, hostilities, or warlike operations (whether a state of war be declared or not), invasion, act of foreign enemy, and civil war;  (b) rebellion, revolution, insurrection, mutiny, usurpation of civil or military government, conspiracy, riot, civil commotion, and terrorist acts;  (c) confiscation, nationalization, mobilization, commandeering or requisition by or under the order of any government or de jure or de facto authority or ruler, or any other act or failure to act of any local state or national government authority;  (d) strike, sabotage, lockout, embargo, import restriction, port congestion, lack of usual means of public transportation and communication, industrial dispute, shipwreck, shortage or restriction of power supply, epidemics, quarantine, and plague;  (e) earthquake, landslide, volcanic activity, fire, flood or inundation, tidal wave, typhoon or cyclone, hurricane, storm, lightning, or other inclement weather condition, nuclear and pressure waves, or other natural or physical disaster;  (f) failure, by the Supplier, to obtain the necessary export permit(s) from the governments of the Country(s) of Origin of the Information Technologies or other Goods, or Supplier’s Equipment provided that the Supplier has made all reasonable efforts to obtain the required export permit(s), including the exercise of due diligence in determining the eligibility of the System and all of its components for receipt of the necessary export permits.  38.2 If either party is prevented, hindered, or delayed from or in performing any of its obligations under the Contract by an event of Force Majeure, then it shall notify the other in writing of the occurrence of such event and the circumstances of the event of Force Majeure within fourteen (14) days after the occurrence of such event.  38.3 The party who has given such notice shall be excused from the performance or punctual performance of its obligations under the Contract for so long as the relevant event of Force Majeure continues and to the extent that such party’s performance is prevented, hindered, or delayed. The Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance shall be extended in accordance with GCC Clause 40 (Extension of Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance).  38.4 The party or parties affected by the event of Force Majeure shall use reasonable efforts to mitigate the effect of the event of Force Majeure upon its or their performance of the Contract and to fulfill its or their obligations under the Contract, but without prejudice to either party’s right to terminate the Contract under GCC Clause 38.6.  38.5 No delay or nonperformance by either party to this Contract caused by the occurrence of any event of Force Majeure shall:  (a) constitute a default or breach of the Contract;  (b) (subject to GCC Clauses 35.2, 38.3, and 38.4) give rise to any claim for damages or additional cost or expense occasioned by the delay or nonperformance,  if, and to the extent that, such delay or nonperformance is caused by the occurrence of an event of Force Majeure.  38.6 If the performance of the Contract is substantially prevented, hindered, or delayed for a single period of more than sixty (60) days or an aggregate period of more than one hundred and twenty (120) days on account of one or more events of Force Majeure during the time period covered by the Contract, the parties will attempt to develop a mutually satisfactory solution, failing which, either party may terminate the Contract by giving a notice to the other.  38.7 In the event of termination pursuant to GCC Clause 38.6, the rights and obligations of the Purchaser and the Supplier shall be as specified in GCC Clauses 41.1.2 and 41.1.3.  38.8 Notwithstanding GCC Clause 38.5, Force Majeure shall not apply to any obligation of the Purchaser to make payments to the Supplier under this Contract. |

H. Change in Contract Elements

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 39. Changes to the System | 39.1 Introducing a Change  39.1.1 Subject to GCC Clauses 39.2.5 and 39.2.7, the Purchaser shall have the right to propose, and subsequently require, the Project Manager to order the Supplier from time to time during the performance of the Contract to make any change, modification, addition, or deletion to, in, or from the System (interchangeably called “Change”), provided that such Change falls within the general scope of the System, does not constitute unrelated work, and is technically practicable, taking into account both the state of advancement of the System and the technical compatibility of the Change envisaged with the nature of the System as originally specified in the Contract. |
|  | A Change may involve, but is not restricted to, the substitution of updated Information Technologies and related Services in accordance with GCC Clause 23 (Product Upgrades). |
|  | 39.1.2 The Supplier may from time to time during its performance of the Contract propose to the Purchaser (with a copy to the Project Manager) any Change that the Supplier considers necessary or desirable to improve the quality or efficiency of the System. The Purchaser may at its discretion approve or reject any Change proposed by the Supplier.  39.1.3 Notwithstanding GCC Clauses 39.1.1 and 39.1.2, no change made necessary because of any default of the Supplier in the performance of its obligations under the Contract shall be deemed to be a Change, and such change shall not result in any adjustment of the Contract Price or the Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance.  39.1.4 The procedure on how to proceed with and execute Changes is specified in GCC Clauses 39.2 and 39.3, and further details and sample forms are provided in the Sample Contractual Forms Section in the request for proposals document.  39.1.5 Moreover, the Purchaser and Supplier will agree, during development of the Project Plan, to a date prior to the scheduled date for Operational Acceptance, after which the Technical Requirements for the System shall be “frozen.” Any Change initiated after this time will be dealt with after Operational Acceptance.  39.2 Changes Originating from Purchaser  39.2.1 If the Purchaser proposes a Change pursuant to GCC Clauses 39.1.1, it shall send to the Supplier a “Request for Change Proposal,” requiring the Supplier to prepare and furnish to the Project Manager as soon as reasonably practicable a “Change Proposal,” which shall include the following:  (a) brief description of the Change;  (b) impact on the Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance;  (c) detailed estimated cost of the Change;  (d) effect on Functional Guarantees (if any);  (e) effect on any other provisions of the Contract; and  (f) any additional documents as **specified in the SCC**.  39.2.2 Prior to preparing and submitting the “Change Proposal,” the Supplier shall submit to the Project Manager a “Change Estimate Proposal,” which shall be an estimate of the cost of preparing the Change Proposal, plus a first approximation of the suggested approach and cost for implementing the changes. Upon receipt of the Supplier’s Change Estimate Proposal, the Purchaser shall do one of the following:  (a) accept the Supplier’s estimate with instructions to the Supplier to proceed with the preparation of the Change Proposal;  (b) advise the Supplier of any part of its Change Estimate Proposal that is unacceptable and request the Supplier to review its estimate;  (c) advise the Supplier that the Purchaser does not intend to proceed with the Change.  39.2.3 Upon receipt of the Purchaser’s instruction to proceed under GCC Clause 39.2.2 (a), the Supplier shall, with proper expedition, proceed with the preparation of the Change Proposal, in accordance with GCC Clause 39.2.1. The Supplier, at its discretion, may specify a validity period for the Change Proposal, after which if the Purchaser and Supplier has not reached agreement in accordance with GCC Clause 39.2.6, then GCC Clause 39.2.7 shall apply.  39.2.4 The pricing of any Change shall, as far as practicable, be calculated in accordance with the rates and prices included in the Contract. If the nature of the Change is such that the Contract rates and prices are inequitable, the parties to the Contract shall agree on other specific rates to be used for valuing the Change.  39.2.5 If before or during the preparation of the Change Proposal it becomes apparent that the aggregate impact of compliance with the Request for Change Proposal and with all other Change Orders that have already become binding upon the Supplier under this GCC Clause 39 would be to increase or decrease the Contract Price as originally set forth in Article 2 (Contract Price) of the Contract Agreement by more than fifteen (15) percent, the Supplier may give a written notice of objection to this Request for Change Proposal prior to furnishing the Change Proposal. If the Purchaser accepts the Supplier’s objection, the Purchaser shall withdraw the proposed Change and shall notify the Supplier in writing of its acceptance.  The Supplier’s failure to so object to a Request for Change Proposal shall neither affect its right to object to any subsequent requested Changes or Change Orders, nor affect its right to take into account, when making such subsequent objection, the percentage increase or decrease in the Contract Price that any Change not objected to by the Supplier represents.  39.2.6 Upon receipt of the Change Proposal, the Purchaser and the Supplier shall mutually agree upon all matters contained in the Change Proposal. Within fourteen (14) days after such agreement, the Purchaser shall, if it intends to proceed with the Change, issue the Supplier a Change Order. If the Purchaser is unable to reach a decision within fourteen (14) days, it shall notify the Supplier with details of when the Supplier can expect a decision. If the Purchaser decides not to proceed with the Change for whatever reason, it shall, within the said period of fourteen (14) days, notify the Supplier accordingly. Under such circumstances, the Supplier shall be entitled to reimbursement of all costs reasonably incurred by it in the preparation of the Change Proposal, provided that these do not exceed the amount given by the Supplier in its Change Estimate Proposal submitted in accordance with GCC Clause 39.2.2.  39.2.7 If the Purchaser and the Supplier cannot reach agreement on the price for the Change, an equitable adjustment to the Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance, or any other matters identified in the Change Proposal, the Change will not be implemented. However, this provision does not limit the rights of either party under GCC Clause 6 (Settlement of Disputes).  39.3 Changes Originating from Supplier  If the Supplier proposes a Change pursuant to GCC Clause 39.1.2, the Supplier shall submit to the Project Manager a written “Application for Change Proposal,” giving reasons for the proposed Change and including the information specified in GCC Clause 39.2.1. Upon receipt of the Application for Change Proposal, the parties shall follow the procedures outlined in GCC Clauses 39.2.6 and 39.2.7. However, should the Purchaser choose not to proceed or the Purchaser and the Supplier cannot come to agreement on the change during any validity period that the Supplier may specify in its Application for Change Proposal, the Supplier shall not be entitled to recover the costs of preparing the Application for Change Proposal, unless subject to an agreement between the Purchaser and the Supplier to the contrary.  39.4 Value engineering. The Supplier may prepare, at its own cost, a value engineering proposal at any time during the performance of the Contract. The value engineering proposal shall, at a minimum, include the following;  (a) the proposed change(s), and a description of the difference to the existing Contract requirements;  (b) a full cost/benefit analysis of the proposed change(s) including a description and estimate of costs (including life cycle costs) the Purchaser may incur in implementing the value engineering proposal; and  (c) a description of any effect(s) of the change on performance/functionality.  The Purchaser may accept the value engineering proposal if the proposal demonstrates benefits that:  (a) accelerates the delivery period; or  (b) reduces the Contract Price or the life cycle costs to the Purchaser; or  (c) improves the quality, efficiency, safety or sustainability of the systems; or  (d) yields any other benefits to the Purchaser,  without compromising the necessary functions of the systems.  If the value engineering proposal is approved by the Purchaser and results in:  (a) a reduction of the Contract Price; the amount to be paid to the Supplier shall be the percentage specified in the SCC of the reduction in the Contract Price; or  (b) an increase in the Contract Price; but results in a reduction in life cycle costs due to any benefit described in (a) to (d) above,  the amount to be paid to the Supplier shall be the full increase in the Contract Price. |
| 40. Extension of Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance | 40.1 The time(s) for achieving Operational Acceptance specified in the Schedule of Implementation shall be extended if the Supplier is delayed or impeded in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract by reason of any of the following: |
|  | (a) any Change in the System as provided in GCC Clause 39 (Change in the Information System);  (b) any occurrence of Force Majeure as provided in GCC Clause 38 (Force Majeure);  (c) default of the Purchaser; or  (d) any other matter specifically mentioned in the Contract;  by such period as shall be fair and reasonable in all the circumstances and as shall fairly reflect the delay or impediment sustained by the Supplier.  40.2 Except where otherwise specifically provided in the Contract, the Supplier shall submit to the Project Manager a notice of a claim for an extension of the time for achieving Operational Acceptance, together with particulars of the event or circumstance justifying such extension as soon as reasonably practicable after the commencement of such event or circumstance. As soon as reasonably practicable after receipt of such notice and supporting particulars of the claim, the Purchaser and the Supplier shall agree upon the period of such extension. In the event that the Supplier does not accept the Purchaser’s estimate of a fair and reasonable time extension, the Supplier shall be entitled to refer the matter to the provisions for the Settlement of Disputes pursuant to GCC Clause 43.  40.3 The Supplier shall at all times use its reasonable efforts to minimize any delay in the performance of its obligations under the Contract. |
| 41. Termination | 41.1 Termination for Purchaser’s Convenience |
|  | 41.1.1 The Purchaser may at any time terminate the Contract for any reason by giving the Supplier a notice of termination that refers to this GCC Clause 41.1.  41.1.2 Upon receipt of the notice of termination under GCC Clause 41.1.1, the Supplier shall either as soon as reasonably practical or upon the date specified in the notice of termination  (a) cease all further work, except for such work as the Purchaser may specify in the notice of termination for the sole purpose of protecting that part of the System already executed, or any work required to leave the site in a clean and safe condition;  (b) terminate all subcontracts, except those to be assigned to the Purchaser pursuant to GCC Clause 41.1.2 (d) (ii) below;  (c) remove all Supplier’s Equipment from the site, repatriate the Supplier’s Personnel from the site, remove from the site any wreckage, rubbish, and debris of any kind;  (d) in addition, the Supplier, subject to the payment specified in GCC Clause 41.1.3, shall  (i) deliver to the Purchaser the parts of the System executed by the Supplier up to the date of termination;  (ii) to the extent legally possible, assign to the Purchaser all right, title, and benefit of the Supplier to the System, or Subsystem, as at the date of termination, and, as may be required by the Purchaser, in any subcontracts concluded between the Supplier and its Subcontractors;  (iii) deliver to the Purchaser all nonproprietary drawings, specifications, and other documents prepared by the Supplier or its Subcontractors as of the date of termination in connection with the System.  41.1.3 In the event of termination of the Contract under GCC Clause 41.1.1, the Purchaser shall pay to the Supplier the following amounts:  (a) the Contract Price, properly attributable to the parts of the System executed by the Supplier as of the date of termination;  (b) the costs reasonably incurred by the Supplier in the removal of the Supplier’s Equipment from the site and in the repatriation of the Supplier’s Personnel;  (c) any amount to be paid by the Supplier to its Subcontractors in connection with the termination of any subcontracts, including any cancellation charges;  (d) costs incurred by the Supplier in protecting the System and leaving the site in a clean and safe condition pursuant to GCC Clause 41.1.2 (a); and  (e) the cost of satisfying all other obligations, commitments, and claims that the Supplier may in good faith have undertaken with third parties in connection with the Contract and that are not covered by GCC Clauses 41.1.3 (a) through (d) above.  41.2 Termination for Supplier’s Default  41.2.1 The Purchaser, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies it may possess, may terminate the Contract forthwith in the following circumstances by giving a notice of termination and its reasons therefore to the Supplier, referring to this GCC Clause 41.2:  (a) if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or insolvent, has a receiving order issued against it, compounds with its creditors, or, if the Supplier is a corporation, a resolution is passed or order is made for its winding up (other than a voluntary liquidation for the purposes of amalgamation or reconstruction), a receiver is appointed over any part of its undertaking or assets, or if the Supplier takes or suffers any other analogous action in consequence of debt;  (b) if the Supplier assigns or transfers the Contract or any right or interest therein in violation of the provision of GCC Clause 42 (Assignment); or  (c) if the Supplier, in the judgment of the Purchaser has engaged in Fraud and Corruption, as defined in paragraph 2.2 a. of the Appendix 1 to the GCC, in competing for or in executing the Contract, including but not limited to willful misrepresentation of facts concerning ownership of Intellectual Property Rights in, or proper authorization and/or licenses from the owner to offer, the hardware, software, or materials provided under this Contract.  41.2.2 If the Supplier:  (a) has abandoned or repudiated the Contract;  (b) has without valid reason failed to commence work on the System promptly;  (c) persistently fails to execute the Contract in accordance with the Contract or persistently neglects to carry out its obligations under the Contract without just cause;  (d) refuses or is unable to provide sufficient Materials, Services, or labor to execute and complete the System in the manner specified in the Agreed Project Plan furnished under GCC Clause 19 at rates of progress that give reasonable assurance to the Purchaser that the Supplier can attain Operational Acceptance of the System by the Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance as extended;  then the Purchaser may, without prejudice to any other rights it may possess under the Contract, give a notice to the Supplier stating the nature of the default and requiring the Supplier to remedy the same. If the Supplier fails to remedy or to take steps to remedy the same within thirty (30) days of its receipt of such notice, then the Purchaser may terminate the Contract forthwith by giving a notice of termination to the Supplier that refers to this GCC Clause 41.2.  41.2.3 Upon receipt of the notice of termination under GCC Clauses 41.2.1 or 41.2.2, the Supplier shall, either immediately or upon such date as is specified in the notice of termination:  (a) cease all further work, except for such work as the Purchaser may specify in the notice of termination for the sole purpose of protecting that part of the System already executed or any work required to leave the site in a clean and safe condition;  (b) terminate all subcontracts, except those to be assigned to the Purchaser pursuant to GCC Clause 41.2.3 (d) below;  (c) deliver to the Purchaser the parts of the System executed by the Supplier up to the date of termination;  (d) to the extent legally possible, assign to the Purchaser all right, title and benefit of the Supplier to the System or Subsystems as at the date of termination, and, as may be required by the Purchaser, in any subcontracts concluded between the Supplier and its Subcontractors;  (e) deliver to the Purchaser all drawings, specifications, and other documents prepared by the Supplier or its Subcontractors as at the date of termination in connection with the System.  41.2.4 The Purchaser may enter upon the site, expel the Supplier, and complete the System itself or by employing any third party. Upon completion of the System or at such earlier date as the Purchaser thinks appropriate, the Purchaser shall give notice to the Supplier that such Supplier’s Equipment will be returned to the Supplier at or near the site and shall return such Supplier’s Equipment to the Supplier in accordance with such notice. The Supplier shall thereafter without delay and at its cost remove or arrange removal of the same from the site.  41.2.5 Subject to GCC Clause 41.2.6, the Supplier shall be entitled to be paid the Contract Price attributable to the portion of the System executed as at the date of termination and the costs, if any, incurred in protecting the System and in leaving the site in a clean and safe condition pursuant to GCC Clause 41.2.3 (a). Any sums due the Purchaser from the Supplier accruing prior to the date of termination shall be deducted from the amount to be paid to the Supplier under this Contract.  41.2.6 If the Purchaser completes the System, the cost of completing the System by the Purchaser shall be determined. If the sum that the Supplier is entitled to be paid, pursuant to GCC Clause 41.2.5, plus the reasonable costs incurred by the Purchaser in completing the System, exceeds the Contract Price, the Supplier shall be liable for such excess. If such excess is greater than the sums due the Supplier under GCC Clause 41.2.5, the Supplier shall pay the balance to the Purchaser, and if such excess is less than the sums due the Supplier under GCC Clause 41.2.5, the Purchaser shall pay the balance to the Supplier. The Purchaser and the Supplier shall agree, in writing, on the computation described above and the manner in which any sums shall be paid.  41.3 Termination by Supplier  41.3.1 If:  (a) the Purchaser has failed to pay the Supplier any sum due under the Contract within the specified period, has failed to approve any invoice or supporting documents without just cause **pursuant to the SCC,** or commits a substantial breach of the Contract, the Supplier may give a notice to the Purchaser that requires payment of such sum, with interest on this sum as stipulated in GCC Clause 12.3, requires approval of such invoice or supporting documents, or specifies the breach and requires the Purchaser to remedy the same, as the case may be. If the Purchaser fails to pay such sum together with such interest, fails to approve such invoice or supporting documents or give its reasons for withholding such approval, fails to remedy the breach or take steps to remedy the breach within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Supplier’s notice; or  (b) the Supplier is unable to carry out any of its obligations under the Contract for any reason attributable to the Purchaser, including but not limited to the Purchaser’s failure to provide possession of or access to the site or other areas or failure to obtain any governmental permit necessary for the execution and/or completion of the System;  then the Supplier may give a notice to the Purchaser of such events, and if the Purchaser has failed to pay the outstanding sum, to approve the invoice or supporting documents, to give its reasons for withholding such approval, or to remedy the breach within twenty-eight (28) days of such notice, or if the Supplier is still unable to carry out any of its obligations under the Contract for any reason attributable to the Purchaser within twenty-eight (28) days of the said notice, the Supplier may by a further notice to the Purchaser referring to this GCC Clause 41.3.1, forthwith terminate the Contract.  41.3.2 The Supplier may terminate the Contract immediately by giving a notice to the Purchaser to that effect, referring to this GCC Clause 41.3.2, if the Purchaser becomes bankrupt or insolvent, has a receiving order issued against it, compounds with its creditors, or, being a corporation, if a resolution is passed or order is made for its winding up (other than a voluntary liquidation for the purposes of amalgamation or reconstruction), a receiver is appointed over any part of its undertaking or assets, or if the Purchaser takes or suffers any other analogous action in consequence of debt.  41.3.3 If the Contract is terminated under GCC Clauses 41.3.1 or 41.3.2, then the Supplier shall immediately:  (a) cease all further work, except for such work as may be necessary for the purpose of protecting that part of the System already executed, or any work required to leave the site in a clean and safe condition;  (b) terminate all subcontracts, except those to be assigned to the Purchaser pursuant to Clause 41.3.3 (d) (ii);  (c) remove all Supplier’s Equipment from the site and repatriate the Supplier’s Personnel from the site.  (d) In addition, the Supplier, subject to the payment specified in GCC Clause 41.3.4, shall:  (i) deliver to the Purchaser the parts of the System executed by the Supplier up to the date of termination;  (ii) to the extent legally possible, assign to the Purchaser all right, title, and benefit of the Supplier to the System, or Subsystems, as of the date of termination, and, as may be required by the Purchaser, in any subcontracts concluded between the Supplier and its Subcontractors;  (iii) to the extent legally possible, deliver to the Purchaser all drawings, specifications, and other documents prepared by the Supplier or its Subcontractors as of the date of termination in connection with the System.  41.3.4 If the Contract is terminated under GCC Clauses 41.3.1 or 41.3.2, the Purchaser shall pay to the Supplier all payments specified in GCC Clause 41.1.3 and reasonable compensation for all loss, except for loss of profit, or damage sustained by the Supplier arising out of, in connection with, or in consequence of such termination.  41.3.5 Termination by the Supplier pursuant to this GCC Clause 41.3 is without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of the Supplier that may be exercised in lieu of or in addition to rights conferred by GCC Clause 41.3.  41.4 In this GCC Clause 41, the expression “portion of the System executed” shall include all work executed, Services provided, and all Information Technologies, or other Goods acquired (or subject to a legally binding obligation to purchase) by the Supplier and used or intended to be used for the purpose of the System, up to and including the date of termination.  41.5 In this GCC Clause 41, in calculating any monies due from the Purchaser to the Supplier, account shall be taken of any sum previously paid by the Purchaser to the Supplier under the Contract, including any advance payment paid **pursuant to the SCC.** |
| 42. Assignment | 42.l Neither the Purchaser nor the Supplier shall, without the express prior written consent of the other, assign to any third party the Contract or any part thereof, or any right, benefit, obligation, or interest therein or thereunder, except that the Supplier shall be entitled to assign either absolutely or by way of charge any monies due and payable to it or that may become due and payable to it under the Contract. |

I. Settlement of Disputes

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 43. Settlement of Disputes | 43.1 Adjudication |
|  | 43.1.1 If any dispute of any kind whatsoever shall arise between the Purchaser and the Supplier in connection with or arising out of the Contract, including without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, any question regarding its existence, validity, or termination, or the operation of the System (whether during the progress of implementation or after its achieving Operational Acceptance and whether before or after the termination, abandonment, or breach of the Contract), the parties shall seek to resolve any such dispute by mutual consultation. If the parties fail to resolve such a dispute by mutual consultation within fourteen (14) days after one party has notified the other in writing of the dispute, then, if the Contract Agreement in Appendix 2 includes and names an Adjudicator, the dispute shall, within another fourteen (14) days, be referred in writing by either party to the Adjudicator, with a copy to the other party. If there is no Adjudicator specified in the Contract Agreement, the mutual consultation period stated above shall last twenty-eight (28) days (instead of fourteen), upon expiry of which either party may move to the notification of arbitration pursuant to GCC Clause 43.2.1. |
|  | 43.1.2 The Adjudicator shall give his or her decision in writing to both parties within twenty-eight (28) days of the dispute being referred to the Adjudicator. If the Adjudicator has done so, and no notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given by either the Purchaser or the Supplier within fifty-six (56) days of such reference, the decision shall become final and binding upon the Purchaser and the Supplier. Any decision that has become final and binding shall be implemented by the parties forthwith.  43.1.3 The Adjudicator shall be paid an hourly fee at the rate specified in the Contract Agreement plus reasonable expenditures incurred in the execution of duties as Adjudicator, and these costs shall be divided equally between the Purchaser and the Supplier.  43.1.4 Should the Adjudicator resign or die, or should the Purchaser and the Supplier agree that the Adjudicator is not fulfilling his or her functions in accordance with the provisions of the Contract, a new Adjudicator shall be jointly appointed by the Purchaser and the Supplier. Failing agreement between the two within twenty-eight (28) days, the new Adjudicator shall be appointed at the request of either party by the Appointing Authority **specified in the SCC,** or, if no Appointing Authority is **specified in SCC,** the Contract shall, from this point onward and until the parties may otherwise agree on an Adjudicator or an Appointing Authority, be implemented as if there is no Adjudicator.  43.2 Arbitration  43.2.1 If  (a) the Purchaser or the Supplier is dissatisfied with the Adjudicator’s decision and acts before this decision has become final and binding pursuant to GCC Clause 43.1.2, or  (b) the Adjudicator fails to give a decision within the allotted time from referral of the dispute pursuant to GCC Clause 43.1.2, and the Purchaser or the Supplier acts within the following fourteen (14) days, or  (c) in the absence of an Adjudicator from the Contract Agreement, the mutual consultation pursuant to GCC Clause 43.1.1 expires without resolution of the dispute and the Purchaser or the Supplier acts within the following fourteen (14) days,  then either the Purchaser or the Supplier may act to give notice to the other party, with a copy for information to the Adjudicator in case an Adjudicator had been involved, of its intention to commence arbitration, as provided below, as to the matter in dispute, and no arbitration in respect of this matter may be commenced unless such notice is given.  43.2.2 Any dispute in respect of which a notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given, in accordance with GCC Clause 43.2.1, shall be finally settled by arbitration. Arbitration may be commenced prior to or after Installation of the Information System.  43.2.3 Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of procedure **specified in the SCC.**  43.3 Notwithstanding any reference to the Adjudicator or arbitration in this clause,  (a) the parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under the Contract unless they otherwise agree;  (b) the Purchaser shall pay the Supplier any monies due the Supplier. |

J. Cyber Security

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 44. Cyber Security | 44.1 **Pursuant to the SCC**, the Supplier, including its Subcontractors/ suppliers/ manufacturers shall take all technical and organizational measures necessary to protect the information technology systems and data used in connection with the Contract. Without limiting the foregoing, the Supplier, including its Subcontractors/ suppliers/ manufacturers, shall use all reasonable efforts to establish, maintain, implement and comply with, reasonable information technology, information security, cyber security and data protection controls, policies and procedures, including oversight, access controls, encryption, technological and physical safeguards and business continuity/disaster recovery and security plans that are designed to protect against and prevent breach, destruction, loss, unauthorized distribution, use, access, disablement, misappropriation or modification, or other compromise or misuse of or relating to any information technology system or data used in connection with the Contract. |

**APPENDIX 1**

**Fraud and Corruption**

***(Text in this Appendix shall not be modified)***

1. **Purpose**
   1. The Bank’s Anti-Corruption Guidelines and this annex apply with respect to procurement under Bank Investment Project Financing operations.
2. **Requirements**
3. The Bank requires that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank financing); bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors and suppliers; any sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers; any agents (whether declared or not); and any of their personnel, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement process, selection and contract execution of Bank-financed contracts, and refrain from Fraud and Corruption.
4. To this end, the Bank:
5. Defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
6. “corrupt practice” is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
7. “fraudulent practice” is any act or omission, including misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
8. “collusive practice” is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
9. “coercive practice” is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
10. “obstructive practice” is:
11. deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive, or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation; or
12. acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank’s inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 2.2 e. below.
13. Rejects a proposal for award if the Bank determines that the firm or individual recommended for award, any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/ or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
14. In addition to the legal remedies set out in the relevant Legal Agreement, may take other appropriate actions, including declaring misprocurement, if the Bank determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement process, selection and/or execution of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;
15. Pursuant to the Bank’s Anti-Corruption Guidelines, and in accordance with the Bank’s prevailing sanctions policies and procedures, may sanction a firm or individual, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible (i) to be awarded or otherwise benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or in any other manner;[[15]](#footnote-16) (ii) to be a nominated[[16]](#footnote-17) sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider of an otherwise eligible firm being awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (iii) to receive the proceeds of any loan made by the Bank or otherwise to participate further in the preparation or implementation of any Bank-financed project;
16. Requires that a clause be included in bidding/request for proposals documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring (i) bidders (applicants/proposers), consultants, contractors, and suppliers, and their sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers, suppliers, agents, personnel, permit the Bank to inspect[[17]](#footnote-18) all accounts, records and other documents relating to the procurement process, selection and/or contract execution, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank.

**APPENDIX 2**

**Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) and/or Sexual Harassment (SH) Performance Declaration for Subcontractors**

*[The following table shall be filled in by each subcontractor proposed by the Supplier, that was not named in the Contract]*

Subcontractor’s Name: *[insert full name]*

Date: *[insert day, month, year]*Contract reference *[insert contract reference]*Page *[insert page number]* of *[insert total number]* pages

|  |
| --- |
| **SEA and/or SH Declaration** |
| We:  🞎 (a) have not been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations.  🞎 (b) are subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations.  🞎 (c) had been subject to disqualification by the Bank for non-compliance with SEA/ SH obligations, and were removed from the disqualification list. An arbitral award on the disqualification case has been made in our favor. |
| **[*If (c) above is applicable*, *attach evidence of an arbitral award reversing the findings on the issues underlying the disqualification.]*** |
|  |
| Period of disqualification: From: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ To: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ |

Name of the Subcontractor

Name of the person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Subcontractor \_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Title of the person signing on behalf of the Subcontractor \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature of the person named above \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date signed \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_\_

Countersignature of authorized representative of the Supplier:

Signature: \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date signed \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_\_

Section IX - Special Conditions of Contract

## Table of Clauses

[A. Contract and Interpretation 259](#_Toc135823806)

[Definitions (GCC Clause 1) 259](#_Toc135823807)

[Notices ( GCC Clause 4) 259](#_Toc135823808)

[B. Subject Matter of Contract 260](#_Toc135823809)

[Scope of the System ( GCC Clause 7) 260](#_Toc135823810)

[Time for Commencement and Operational Acceptance ( GCC Clause 8) 261](#_Toc135823811)

[Supplier’s Responsibilities ( GCC Clause 9) 261](#_Toc135823812)

[C. Payment 261](#_Toc135823813)

[Contract Price ( GCC Clause 11) 261](#_Toc135823814)

[Terms of Payment ( GCC Clause 12) 262](#_Toc135823815)

[Securities ( GCC Clause 13) 264](#_Toc135823816)

[D. Intellectual Property 265](#_Toc135823817)

[Copyright ( GCC Clause 15) 265](#_Toc135823818)

[Software License Agreements ( GCC Clause 16) 268](#_Toc135823819)

[Confidential Information ( GCC Clause 17) 269](#_Toc135823820)

[E. Supply, Installation, Testing, Commissioning, and Acceptance of the System 270](#_Toc135823821)

[Representatives ( GCC Clause 18) 270](#_Toc135823822)

[Project Plan ( GCC Clause 19) 270](#_Toc135823823)

[Design and Engineering ( GCC Clause 21) 271](#_Toc135823824)

[Product Upgrades ( GCC Clause 23) 272](#_Toc135823825)

[Inspections and Tests ( GCC Clause 25) 273](#_Toc135823826)

[Commissioning and Operational Acceptance ( GCC Clause 27) 273](#_Toc135823827)

[F. Guarantees and Liabilities 274](#_Toc135823828)

[Operational Acceptance Time Guarantee ( GCC Clause 28) 274](#_Toc135823829)

[Defect Liability ( GCC Clause 29) 274](#_Toc135823830)

[Functional Guarantees ( GCC Clause 30) 275](#_Toc135823831)

[G. Risk Distribution 276](#_Toc135823832)

[Insurances ( GCC Clause 37) 276](#_Toc135823833)

[H. Change in Contract Elements 277](#_Toc135823834)

[Changes to the System ( GCC Clause 39) 277](#_Toc135823835)

[I. Settlement of Disputes 277](#_Toc135823836)

[Settlement of Disputes (GCC Clause 43) 277](#_Toc135823837)

[J. Cyber Security 278](#_Toc135823838)

[Cyber Security (GCC Clause 44) 278](#_Toc135823839)

**Special Conditions of Contract**

The following Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) shall supplement or amend the General Conditions of Contract (GCC). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions of the SCC shall prevail over those in the General Conditions of Contract. For the purposes of clarity, any referenced GCC clause numbers are indicated in the left column of the SCC.

A. Contract and Interpretation

Definitions (GCC Clause 1)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 1.1 (a) (ix) | The applicable edition of the Procurement Regulation is dated: “Procurement Regulations for IPF Borrowers” (“Procurement Regulations”), February 2025. |
| GCC 1.1 (b) (i) | The Purchaser is: Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation. |
| GCC 1.1 (b) (ii) | The Project Manager is: will be stated before signing the contract |
| GCC 1.1 (e) (i) | The Purchaser’s Country is: the Hashemite kingdom of Jordan. |
| GCC 1.1 (e) (x) | There are no Special Conditions associated with GCC 1.1 (e) (x). |
| GCC 1.1 (e) (xiii) | The Post warranty period for the provided Risk Management system is 5 years |

Notices ( GCC Clause 4)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 4.3 | Address of the Project Manager: [ as appropriate, insert: personal delivery, postal, facsimile, email, and/or EDI addresses. ]  Fallback address of the Purchaser: [ as appropriate, insert: personal delivery, postal, facsimile, email,] |

B. Subject Matter of Contract

Scope of the System ( GCC Clause 7)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 7.3 | The Supplier’s obligations under the Contract will include the following recurrent cost items, as identified in the Recurrent Cost tables in the Supplier’s Proposal:  [specify: the recurrent cost items/services that are included in the Contract; also provide cross reference to the place in the Technical Requirements where each item/service is specified in detail.]  As mentioned in table 3.5 Recurrent Cost Sub-Table |

Time for Commencement and Operational Acceptance ( GCC Clause 8)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 8.1 | The Supplier shall commence work on the System within: 14 days from the Effective Date of the Contract. |

Supplier’s Responsibilities ( GCC Clause 9)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 9.1 | health and safety manual is not required*.* |
| GCC 9.8 | ***none.*** |
| GCC 9.18 | The Supplier ***“not required”*** to make security arrangements for the Project Site/s. |

C. Payment

Contract Price ( GCC Clause 11)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 11.2 | Adjustments to the Contract Price shall be as follows: “not applicable” |

Terms of Payment ( GCC Clause 12)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 12.1 | Subject to the provisions of GCC Clause 12 (Terms of Payment), the Purchaser shall pay the Contract Price to the Supplier according to the categories and in the manner specified below. Only the categories Advance Payment and Complete System Integration relate to the entire Contract Price. In other payment categories, the term "total Contract Price" means the total cost of goods or services under the specific payment category. Within each such category, the Contract Implementation Schedule may trigger pro-rata payments for the portion of the total Contract Price for the category corresponding to the goods or services actually Delivered, Installed, or Operationally Accepted, at unit prices and in the currencies specified in the Price Schedules of the Contract Agreement.  (a) Advance Payment:  ten percent (10%) of the entire Contract Price, exclusive of all Recurrent Costs, shall be paid against receipt of a claim accompanied by the Advance Payment Security specified in GCC Clause 13.2 and will be released upon completion and acceptance of 50% of the requirements.   1. Inception Report Finalization:   Five percent (5%) of the total contract price, exclusive of all Recurrent Costs  (C) Concept of operation deliverable finalized:  fifteen percent (15%) of the total contract price, exclusive of all Recurrent Costs  (D) Integrated Risk Management System (IRMS) installed and operational:  Thirty Percent (30%) of the total contract price, exclusive of all Recurrent Costs  (E) Completion of acceptance test period and all deliverables completed  Thirty Percent (30%) of the total contract price, exclusive of all Recurrent Costs  (F) Completion of Training and issuance of acceptance letter of all deliverables by JCD:.  Ten percent (10%) of the total contract price, exclusive of all Recurrent Costs. after completion of the required Training and issuance of acceptance letter of all deliverables by JCD. |
| GCC 12.3 | The Purchaser shall pay to the Supplier interest on the delayed payments at a rate of: 0.05% per annum |
| GCC 12.4 | The Supplier will invoice the Purchaser in the currency used in the Contract Agreement and the Price Schedules it refers to, for Goods and Services supplied locally, and the conversion between this currency and **Jordanian Dinar**for payment purposes - in case the two currencies are different - will be made as of the actual payment date using the exchange rate found in **the Central Bank of Jordan publications***.* |
| GCC 12.6 | “There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 12.6”. |

Securities ( GCC Clause 13)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 13.3.1 | The Performance Security shall be denominated in ***United States Dollar (US$)*** for an amount equal to ***Ten* Percent (10%)** of the Contract Price, excluding any Recurrent Costs. |
| GCC 13.3.4 | During the Warranty Period (i.e., after Operational Acceptance of the System), the Performance Security shall be reduced to ***Five*****Percent (5%)** of the Contract Price, excluding any Recurrent Costs. |

D. Intellectual Property

Copyright ( GCC Clause 15)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 15.3 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 15.3 |
| GCC 15.5 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 15.5. ***However, this requirement will be discussed and agreed with the successful bidder during contract negotiations*** |

Software License Agreements ( GCC Clause 16)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 16.1 (b) (vi) | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 16.1 (b) (vi) |
| GCC 16.1 (b) (vii) | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 16.1 (b) (vii)  *[****Note****: The Purchaser may, for example, wish to specify the members of the Purchaser’s business group that are not direct competitors of the Supplier and that the Purchaser must obtain and provide the Supplier written evidence from such parties that such parties will abide by the terms of the Contract as if they were party to the Contract.]* |
| GCC 16.2 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 16.2 |

Confidential Information ( GCC Clause 17)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 17.1 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 17.1 |

E. Supply, Installation, Testing, Commissioning, and Acceptance of the System

Representatives ( GCC Clause 18)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 18.1 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 18. However, ***To be discuss and agreed during contract negotiations.*** |
| GCC 18.2.2 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 18.2.2 |

Project Plan ( GCC Clause 19)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 19.1 | Chapters in the Project Plan shall address the following subject**:**  (a) **Project Organization and Management Plan, including quality assurance, configuration management, problem escalation and resolution, etc.**  **(b) Risk assessment methodology creation subplan**  **(c) implementation sub-plan**  **(d) Training and capacity building sub-plan**  **(e) Testing and capacity building sub-plan**  **(f) Installation plan**  **(g) Data input and system setup plan**  **(h) Warranty Defect Repair and Technical Support Service Sub-plan**  **Systems Development Methodology Plan**  **(c) Delivery and Installation Plan**  **(d) Integration and Data Migration Plan**  **(e) Training Plan**  **(f) Documentation Plan**  **(g) Verification, Validation and Testing Plan**  **(h) Technical Support Plan, including Warranty Services**  **(i) Task, Time, and Resource Schedules;**  Further details regarding the required contents of each of the above chapters are contained in the Technical Requirements. |
| GCC 19.6 | ***The Supplier shall submit to the Purchaser:***  **(i) monthly inspection and quality assurance reports**  **(ii) monthly training participants test results**   * 1. **monthly log of service calls and problem resolutions** |
| GCC 19.7 | *There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 19.7*”. |

Design and Engineering ( GCC Clause 21)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 21.3.1 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 21.3.1. |

Product Upgrades ( GCC Clause 23)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 23.4 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 23.4. |

Inspections and Tests ( GCC Clause 25)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 25 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 25. |

Commissioning and Operational Acceptance ( GCC Clause 27)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 27.2.1 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 27.2.1 |

F. Guarantees and Liabilities

Operational Acceptance Time Guarantee ( GCC Clause 28)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 28.2 | ***The Purchaser will apply liquidated damages on any late milestone as per the project plan. This will be* respectively, one half of one percent (0.5%) per week up to ten percent (10%) of the Contract price.** |
| GCC 28.3 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 28.3. |

Defect Liability ( GCC Clause 29)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 29.1 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 29.1. |
| GCC 29.4 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 29.4. |
| GCC 29.10 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 29.10 |

Functional Guarantees ( GCC Clause 30)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 30 | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 30. |
| GCC 32 | ***There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 32.*** |

G. Risk Distribution

Insurances ( GCC Clause 37)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 37.1 (c) | The Supplier shall obtain Third-Party Liability Insurance in the amount of **115% of** ***Contract Amount*** with deductible limits of no more than ***1,000 US$.*** The insured Parties shall be ***The Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation as representative of the Government of Jordan.*** The Insurance shall cover the period from ***Contract Commencement*** until ***Contract Completion.*** |
| GCC 37.1 (e) | There are no Special Conditions of Contract applicable to GCC Clause 37.1 (e). |

H. Change in Contract Elements

Changes to the System ( GCC Clause 39)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 39.4 | Value Engineering  The Purchaser ***will*** consider a Value Engineering Proposal.  When the Purchaser will consider a Value Engineering Proposal and if the value engineering proposal is approved by the Purchaser the amount to be paid to the Supplier shall be *[up to 50%]* percent of the reduction in the Contract Price. |

I. Settlement of Disputes

Settlement of Disputes (GCC Clause 43)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| GCC 43.1.4 | ***The Court in Jordan.*** |
| GCC 43.2.3 | If the Supplier is from outside the Purchaser’s Country arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of arbitration of***UNCITRAL****.* These rules, in the version in force at the time of the request for arbitration, will be deemed to form part of this Contract.  If the Supplier is a national of the Purchaser’s Country, any dispute between the Purchaser and a Supplier arising in connection with the present Contract shall be referred to arbitration in accordance with the laws of the Purchaser’s country. |
| J. Cyber Security  Cyber Security (GCC Clause 44) | |
| GCC 44.1 | Cyber Security applies |

Section X - Contract Forms

## Notes to the Purchaser on preparing the Contract Forms

Performance Security: Pursuant to GCC Clause 13.3, the successful Proposer is required to provide the Performance Security within twenty-eight (28) days of notification of Contract award.

Advance Payment Security: Pursuant to Clause 13.2, the successful Proposer is required to provide a bank guarantee securing the Advance Payment, if the SCC related to GCC Clause 12.1 provides for an Advance Payment.

Installation and Operational Acceptance Certificates: Recommended formats for these certificates are included in this SPD. Unless the Purchaser has good reason to require procedures that differ from those recommended, or to require different wording in the certificates, the procedures and forms shall be included unchanged. If the Purchaser wishes to amend the recommended procedures and/or certificates, it may propose alternatives for the approval of the World Bank before release of the request for proposals document to potential Proposers.

Change Order Procedures and Forms: Similar to the Installation and Operational Acceptance Certificates, the Change Estimate Proposal, Estimate Acceptance, Change Proposal, Change Order, and related Forms should be included in the request for proposals document unaltered. If the Purchaser wishes to amend the recommended procedures and/or certificates, it may propose alternatives for the approval of the World Bank before release of the request for proposals document.

## Notes to Proposers on working with the Sample Contractual Forms

The following forms are to be completed and submitted by the successful Proposer following receipt of the Letter of Acceptance from the Purchaser: (i) Contract Agreement, with all Appendices; (ii) Performance Security; and (iii) Advance Payment Security.

• Contract Agreement: In addition to specifying the parties and the Contract Price, the Contract Agreement is where the: (i) Supplier Representative; (ii) if applicable, agreed Adjudicator and his/her compensation; and (iii) the List of Approved Subcontractors are specified. In addition, modifications to the successful Proposer’s Proposal Price Schedules are attached to the Agreement. These contain corrections and adjustments to the Supplier’s Proposal prices to correct errors, adjust the Contract Price to reflect – if applicable - any extensions to Proposal validity beyond the last day of original Proposal validity plus 56 days, etc.

• Performance Security: Pursuant to GCC Clause 13.3, the successful Proposer is required to provide the Performance Security in the form contained in this section of this request for proposals document and in the amount specified in accordance with the SCC.

• Advance Payment Security: Pursuant to GCC Clause 13.2, the successful Proposer is required to provide a bank guarantee for the full amount of the Advance Payment - if an Advance Payment is specified in the SCC for GCC Clause 12.1 - in the form contained in this section of this request for proposals document or another form acceptable to the Purchaser. If a Proposer wishes to propose a different Advance Payment Security form, it should submit a copy to the Purchaser promptly for review and confirmation of acceptability before the proposal submission deadline.

The Purchaser and Supplier will use the following additional forms during Contract implementation to formalize or certify important Contract events: (i) the Installation and Operational Acceptance Certificates; and (ii) the various Change Order forms. These and the procedures for their use during performance of the Contract are included in the request for proposals document for the information of Proposers.

Table of Contract Forms

[Notification of Intention to Award 282](#_Toc135823781)

[Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form 286](#_Toc135823782)

[Letter of Acceptance 288](#_Toc135823783)

[1. Contract Agreement 289](#_Toc135823784)

[Appendix 1. Supplier’s Representative 293](#_Toc135823785)

[Appendix 2. Adjudicator 294](#_Toc135823786)

[Appendix 3. List of Approved Subcontractors 295](#_Toc135823787)

[Appendix 4. Categories of Software 296](#_Toc135823788)

[Appendix 5. Custom Materials 297](#_Toc135823789)

[Appendix 6. Revised Price Schedules 298](#_Toc135823790)

[Appendix 7. Minutes of Contract Finalization Discussions and Agreed-to Contract Amendments 299](#_Toc135823791)

[2. Performance and Advance Payment Security Forms 300](#_Toc135823792)

[2.1 Performance Security Form (Bank Guarantee) 301](#_Toc135823793)

[2.2 Advance Payment Security Bank Guarantee 303](#_Toc135823794)

[3. Installation and Acceptance Certificates 305](#_Toc135823795)

[3. Installation and Acceptance Certificates 305](#_Toc135823796)

[3.1 Installation Certificate 306](#_Toc135823797)

[3.2 Operational Acceptance Certificate 307](#_Toc135823798)

[4. Change Order Procedures and Forms 308](#_Toc135823799)

[4.1 Request for Change Proposal Form 309](#_Toc135823800)

[4.2 Change Estimate Proposal Form 311](#_Toc135823801)

[4.3 Estimate Acceptance Form 312](#_Toc135823802)

[4.4 Change Proposal Form 313](#_Toc135823803)

[4.5 Change Order Form 315](#_Toc135823804)

[4.6 Application for Change Proposal Form 317](#_Toc135823805)

Notification of Intention to Award

*[****This Notification of Intention to Award shall be sent to each Proposer that submitted a Proposal, unless the Proposer has previously received notice of exclusion from the process*** *Proposer.]*

*[Send this Notification to the Proposer’s Authorized Representative named in the Proposer Information Form]*

For the attention of Proposer’s Authorized Representative

Name: *[insert* ***Authorized Representative’s name****]*

Address: *[insert* ***Authorized Representative’s Address****]*

Telephone/Fax numbers: *[insert* ***Authorized Representative’s telephone/fax numbers****]*

Email Address: *[insert* ***Authorized Representative’s email addres****s]*

*[IMPORTANT: insert the date that this Notification is transmitted to all participating Proposers. The Notification must be sent to all Proposers simultaneously. This means on the same date and as close to the same time as possible.]*

DATE OF TRANSMISSION: This Notification is sent by: *[specify* ***email*** */* ***fax****]* on *[specify* ***date****]* (local time)

**Notification of Intention to Award**

Purchaser:*[insert* ***the name of the Purchaser****]*

Project:*[insert* ***name of project****]*

Contract title:*[insert the* ***name of the contract****]*

Country:*[insert* ***country where RFP is issued****]*

Loan No. /Credit No. / Grant No.: *[insert* ***reference number for loan/credit/grant****]*

RFP No:*[insert RFP* ***reference number from Procurement Plan****]*

This Notification of Intention to Award (Notification) notifies you of our decision to award the above contract. The transmission of this Notification begins the Standstill Period. During the Standstill Period you may:

1. request a debriefing in relation to the evaluation of your Proposal, and/or
2. submit a Procurement-related Complaint in relation to the decision to award the contract.
3. **The successful Proposer**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Name: | [*insert name* *of successful Proposer*] |
| Address: | [*insert address* *of the successful Proposer*] |
| Contract price: | [*insert contract price* *of the successful Proposer*] |
| Total combined score: | [*insert the total combined score of the successful Proposer*] |

1. **Other Proposers** *[INSTRUCTIONS: insert names of all Proposers that submitted a Proposal,* *Proposal prices* *as read out and evaluated, technical scores and combined scores.]*

|  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Name of Proposer | Technical Score  (If applicable) | Proposal price | Evaluated Proposal Cost | Combined Score |
| [*insert name*] | [*insert Technical score*] | [*insert Proposal price*] | [*insert evaluated cost*] | [*insert combined score*] |
| [*insert name*] | [*insert Technical score*] | [*insert Proposal price*] | [*insert evaluated cost*] | [*insert combined score*] |
| [*insert name*] | [*insert Technical score*] | [*insert Proposal price*] | [*insert evaluated cost*] | [*insert combined score*] |

1. **Reason/s why your Proposal was unsuccessful** *[Delete if the combined score already reveals the reason]*

|  |
| --- |
| *[INSTRUCTIONS; State the reason/s why this Proposer’s Proposal was unsuccessful. Do NOT include: (a) a point by point comparison with another Proposer’s Proposal or (b) information that is marked confidential by the Proposer in its Proposal.]* |

1. **How to request a debriefing**

|  |
| --- |
| DEADLINE: The deadline to request a debriefing expires at midnight on *[insert date]* (local time).  You may request a debriefing in relation to the results of the evaluation of your Proposal. If you decide to request a debriefing your written request must be made within three (3) Business Days of receipt of this Notification of Intention to Award.  Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Proposer, contact details; and address the request for debriefing as follows:  Attention: [*insert full name of person, if applicable*]  Title/position: [*insert title/position*]  Agency: [*insert name of Purchaser*]  Email address: [*insert email address*]  Fax number: [*insert fax number or state “not applicable”*]  If your request for a debriefing is received within the 3 Business Days deadline, we will provide the debriefing within five (5) Business Days of receipt of your request. If we are unable to provide the debriefing within this period, the Standstill Period shall be extended by five (5) Business Days after the date that the debriefing is provided. If this happens, we will notify you and confirm the date that the extended Standstill Period will end.  The debriefing may be in writing, by phone, video conference call or in person. We shall promptly advise you in writing how the debriefing will take place and confirm the date and time.  If the deadline to request a debriefing has expired, you may still request a debriefing. In this case, we will provide the debriefing as soon as practicable, and normally no later than fifteen (15) Business Days from the date of publication of the Contract Award Notice. |

1. **How to make a complaint**

|  |
| --- |
| DEADLINE: The deadline for submitting a Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award the contract expires on midnight, *[insert date]* (local time).  Provide the contract name, reference number, name of the Proposer, contact details; and address the Procurement-related Complaint as follows:  Attention: [*insert full name of person, if applicable*]  Title/position: [*insert title/position*]  Agency: [*insert name of Purchaser*]  Email address: [*insert email address*]  Fax number: [*insert fax number or state “not applicable”*]  At this point in the procurement process, you may submit a Procurement-related Complaint challenging the decision to award the contract. You do not need to have requested, or received, a debriefing before making this complaint. Your complaint must be submitted within the Standstill Period and received by us before the Standstill Period ends.  For more information see the “[Procurement Regulations for IPF Borrowers](https://policies.worldbank.org/sites/ppf3/PPFDocuments/Forms/DispPage.aspx?docid=4005) (Procurement Regulations) (Annex III).” You should read these provisions before preparing and submitting your complaint. In addition, the World Bank’s Guidance “[How to make a Procurement-related Complaint](file:///F:/2.%20%20World%20Bank%202017/17.%20Tools%20and%20Templates/NIA/get%20the%20address%20once%20it%20is%20published)” provides a useful explanation of the process, as well as a sample letter of complaint.  In summary, there are four essential requirements:   1. You must be an ‘interested party’. In this case, that means a Proposer who submitted a Proposal in this procurement, and is the recipient of a Notification of Intention to Award. 2. The complaint can only challenge the decision to award the contract. 3. You must submit the complaint within the deadline stated above. 4. You must include, in your complaint, all of the information required by the Procurement Regulations (as described in Annex III). |

1. **Standstill Period**

|  |
| --- |
| DEADLINE: The Standstill Period is due to end at midnight on *[insert date]* (local time).  The Standstill Period lasts ten (10) Business Days after the date of transmission of this Notification of Intention to Award.  The Standstill Period may be extended. This may happen where we are unable to provide a debriefing within the five (5) Business Day deadline. If this happens we will notify you of the extension. |

If you have any questions regarding this Notification please do not hesitate to contact us.

On behalf of the Purchaser:

**Signature:** \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Title/position: [*insert* ***title/position***]

Agency: [*insert* ***name of Purchaser***]

Email address: [*insert* ***email address***]

Telephone number: [insert ***telephone number****]*

Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form

*INSTRUCTIONS TO PROPOSERS: DELETE THIS BOX ONCE YOU HAVE COMPLETED THE FORM*

*This Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form (“Form”) is to be completed by the successful Proposer. In case of joint venture, the Proposer must submit a separate Form for each member. The beneficial ownership information to be submitted in this Form shall be current as of the date of its submission.*

*For the purposes of this Form, a Beneficial Owner of a Proposer is any natural person who ultimately owns or controls the Proposer by meeting one or more of the following conditions:*

* *directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the shares*
* *directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the voting rights*
* *directly or indirectly having the right to appoint a majority of the board of directors or equivalent governing body of the Proposer*

RFP No.: *[insert number of RFP process]*

Request for Proposals No.: *[insert* ***identification****]*

To: **[***insert* ***complete name of Purchaser*]**

In response to your request in the Letter of Acceptance *dated [insert date of letter of Acceptance]* to furnish additional information on beneficial ownership: *[select one option as applicable and delete the options that are not applicable]*

(i) we hereby provide the following beneficial ownership information.

Details of beneficial ownership

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Identity of Beneficial Owner | Directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the shares  (Yes / No) | Directly or indirectly holding 25 % or more of the Voting Rights  (Yes / No) | Directly or indirectly having the right to appoint a majority of the board of the directors or an equivalent governing body of the Proposer  (Yes / No) |
| *[include full name (last, middle, first), nationality, country of residence]* |  |  |  |

***OR***

(ii) *We declare that there is no Beneficial Owner meeting one or more of the following conditions:*

* directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the shares
* directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the voting rights
* directly or indirectly having the right to appoint a majority of the board of directors or equivalent governing body of the Proposer

**OR**

*(iii) We declare that we are unable to identify any Beneficial Owner meeting one or more of the following conditions. [If this option is selected, the Proposer shall provide explanation on why it is unable to identify any Beneficial Owner]*

* directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the shares
* directly or indirectly holding 25% or more of the voting rights
* directly or indirectly having the right to appoint a majority of the board of directors or equivalent governing body of the Proposer]”

Name of the Proposer: \*[*insert* ***complete name of the Proposer***]

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Proposal on behalf of the Proposer: \*\**[insert* ***complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Proposal****]*

Title of the person signing the Proposal: [*insert* ***complete title of the person signing the Proposal***]

Signature of the person named above:

Date signed *[insert* ***ordinal number****]* day of *[insert* ***month****]*, *[insert* ***year****]*

\* In the case of the Proposal submitted by a Joint Venture specify the name of the Joint Venture as Proposer. In the event that the Proposer is a joint venture, each reference to “Proposer” in the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form (including this Introduction thereto) shall be read to refer to the joint venture member.

\*\* Person signing the Proposal shall have the power of attorney given by the Proposer. The power of attorney shall be attached with the Proposal Schedules.

Letter of Acceptance

Purchaser:*[insert* ***the name of the Purchaser****]*

Project:*[insert* ***name of project****]*

Contract title:*[insert the* ***name of the contract****]*

Country:*[insert* ***country where RFP is issued****]*

Loan No. /Credit No. / Grant No.: *[insert* ***reference number for loan/credit/grant****]*

RFP No:*[insert RFP* ***reference number from Procurement Plan****]*

Date: *[insert* ***Date****]*

To: *[insert* ***Name of Proposer****]*

This is to notify you that your Proposal dated *[insert* ***Date****]* for execution of the *[insert* ***brief description of the Information System****]* for the Contract Price in the aggregate of *[insert* ***amount in figures]*** (*[insert* ***amount in words****]*), as corrected and modified in accordance with the Instructions to Proposers is hereby accepted by our Agency.

You are requested to furnish (i) the Performance Security within 28 days in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, using for that purpose one of the Performance Security Form*s* and (ii) the additional information on beneficial ownership in accordance with ITP 47.1 within eight (8) Business days using the Beneficial Ownership Disclosure Form, included in Section X, - Contract Forms, of the request for proposals document.

Authorized Signature:

Name and Title of Signatory: *[insert* ***Name and Title****]*

Name of Agency: *[insert* ***Purchaser Name****]*

Attachment: Contract Agreement

1. Contract Agreement

THIS CONTRACT AGREEMENT is made

the [ insert: ordinal number ] day of [ insert: month ], [ insert: year ].

BETWEEN

(1) [ insert: Name of Purchaser ],a[ insert: description of type of legal entity, for example, an agency of the Ministry of . . . ] of the Government of [ insert: country of Purchaser ], or corporation incorporated under the laws of [ insert: country of Purchaser ] and having its principal place of business at [ insert: address of Purchaser ] (hereinafter called “the Purchaser”), and

(2) [ insert: name of Supplier], a corporation incorporated under the laws of [ insert: country of Supplier] and having its principal place of business at [ insert: address of Supplier ] (hereinafter called “the Supplier”).

WHEREAS the Purchaser desires to engage the Supplier to supply, install, achieve Operational Acceptance of, and support the following Information System [ insert: brief description of the Information System ](“the System”), and the Supplier has agreed to such engagement upon and subject to the terms and conditions appearing below in this Contract Agreement.

NOW IT IS HEREBY AGREED as follows:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Article 1.   Contract Documents | 1.1 Contract Documents (Reference GCC Clause 1.1 (a) (ii))  The following documents shall constitute the Contract between the Purchaser and the Supplier, and each shall be read and construed as an integral part of the Contract: |
|  | (a) This Contract Agreement and the Appendices attached to the Contract Agreement  (b) Special Conditions of Contract  (c) General Conditions of Contract  (d) Technical Requirements (including Implementation Schedule)  (e) The Supplier’s proposal and original Price Schedules  (f) Code of Conduct for Supplier’s Personnel  (g) [ Add here: any other documents ] |
|  | 1.2 Order of Precedence (Reference GCC Clause 2)  In the event of any ambiguity or conflict between the Contract Documents listed above, the order of precedence shall be the order in which the Contract Documents are listed in Article 1.1 (Contract Documents) above, provided that Appendix 7 shall prevail over all provisions of the Contract Agreement and the other Appendices attached to the Contract Agreement and all the other Contract Documents listed in Article 1.1 above.  1.3 Definitions (Reference GCC Clause 1)  Capitalized words and phrases used in this Contract Agreement shall have the same meanings as are ascribed to them in the General Conditions of Contract. |
| Article 2.   Contract Price and Terms of Payment | 2.1 Contract Price (Reference GCC Clause 1.1(a)(viii) and GCC Clause 11)  The Purchaser hereby agrees to pay to the Supplier the Contract Price in consideration of the performance by the Supplier of its obligations under the Contract. The Contract Price shall be the aggregate of: [ insert: amount of foreign currency A in words ],[insert: amount in figures ],plus[ insert: amount of foreign currency B in words ],[insert: amount in figures ], plus [ insert: amount of foreign currency C in words ], [insert: amount in figures ], [ insert: amount of local currency in words ], [ insert: amount in figures ], as specified in the Grand Summary Price Schedule.  The Contract Price shall be understood to reflect the terms and conditions used in the specification of prices in the detailed price schedules, including the terms and conditions of the associated Incoterms, and the taxes, duties and related levies if and as identified. |
| Article 3.   Effective Date for Determining Time for Operational Acceptance | 3.1 Effective Date (Reference GCC Clause 1.1 (e) (ix))  The time allowed for supply, installation, and achieving Operational Acceptance of the System shall be determined from the date when all of the following conditions have been fulfilled:  (a) This Contract Agreement has been duly executed for and on behalf of the Purchaser and the Supplier;  (b) The Supplier has submitted to the Purchaser the performance security and the advance payment security, in accordance with GCC Clause 13.2 and GCC Clause 13.3; |
|  | (c) The Purchaser has paid the Supplier the advance payment, in accordance with GCC Clause 12;  Each party shall use its best efforts to fulfill the above conditions for which it is responsible as soon as practicable.  3.2 If the conditions listed under 3.1 are not fulfilled within two (2) months from the date of this Contract Agreement because of reasons not attributable to the Supplier, the parties shall discuss and agree on an equitable adjustment to the Contract Price and the Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance and/or other relevant conditions of the Contract. |
| Article 4.   Appendixes | 4.1 The Appendixes listed below shall be deemed to form an integral part of this Contract Agreement. |
|  | 4.2 Reference in the Contract to any Appendix shall mean the Appendixes listed below and attached to this Contract Agreement, and the Contract shall be read and construed accordingly. |

APPENDIXES

Appendix 1. Supplier’s Representative

Appendix 2. Adjudicator *[if there is no Adjudicator, state* ***“not applicable”****]*

Appendix 3. List of Approved Subcontractors

Appendix 4. Categories of Software

Appendix 5. Custom Materials

Appendix 6. Revised Price Schedules (if any)

Appendix 7. Minutes of Contract Finalization Discussions and Agreed-to Contract Amendments

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Purchaser and the Supplier have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized representatives the day and year first above written.

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed:

in the capacity of [ insert: title or other appropriate designation ]

in the presence of

For and on behalf of the Supplier

Signed:

in the capacity of [ insert: title or other appropriate designation ]

in the presence of

CONTRACT AGREEMENT

dated the [ insert: number ]day of [ insert: month ], [ insert: year ]

BETWEEN

[ insert: name of Purchaser ],“the Purchaser”

and

[ insert: name of Supplier ], “the Supplier”

Appendix 1. Supplier’s Representative

In accordance with GCC Clause 1.1 (b) (iv), the Supplier’s Representative is:

Name: [ insert: name and provide title and address further below, or state “to be nominated within fourteen (14) days of the Effective Date” ]

Title: [ if appropriate, insert: title ]

In accordance with GCC Clause 4.3, the Supplier's addresses for notices under the Contract are:

Address of the Supplier's Representative: [ as appropriate, insert: personal delivery, postal, cable, facsimile, electronic mail, and/or EDI addresses. ]

Fallback address of the Supplier: [ as appropriate, insert: personal delivery, postal, cable, facsimile, electronic mail, and/or EDI addresses. ]

Appendix 2. Adjudicator

NOT APPLICABLE.Appendix 3. List of Approved Subcontractors

The Purchaser has approved use of the following Subcontractors nominated by the Supplier for carrying out the item or component of the System indicated. Where more than one Subcontractor is listed, the Supplier is free to choose between them, but it must notify the Purchaser of its choice sufficiently in advance of the time when the subcontracted work needs to commence to give the Purchaser reasonable time for review. In accordance with GCC Clause 20.1, the Supplier is free to submit proposals for Subcontractors for additional items from time to time. No subcontracts shall be placed with any such Subcontractors for additional items until the Subcontractors have been approved in writing by the Purchaser and their names have been added to this list of Approved Subcontractors, subject to GCC Clause 20.3.

[ specify: item, approved Subcontractors, and their place of registration that the Supplier proposed in the corresponding attachment to its proposal and that the Purchaser approves that the Supplier engage during the performance of the Contract. Add additional pages as necessary. ]

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Item | Approved Subcontractors | Place of Registration |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |

Appendix 4. Categories of Software

The following table assigns each item of Software supplied and installed under the Contract to one of the three categories: (i) System Software, (ii) General-Purpose Software, or (iii) Application Software; and to one of the two categories: (i) Standard Software or (ii) Custom Software and to one of the two categories: (i) Proprietary or (ii) Open Source.

|  | (select one per title) | | | (select one per title) | | (select one per title) | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Title | System | General-Purpose | Application | Standard | Custom | Proprietary | Open Source |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| [insert Title] |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

Appendix 5. Custom Materials

The follow table specifies the Custom Materials the Supplier will provide under the Contract.

|  |
| --- |
| Custom Materials |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
| *[insert* ***Title and description****]* |
|  |

Appendix 6. Revised Price Schedules

The attached Revised Price Schedules (if any) shall form part of this Contract Agreement and, where differences exist, shall supersede the Price Schedules contained in the Supplier’s Proposal. These Revised Price Schedules reflect any corrections or adjustments to the Supplier’s proposal price, pursuant to the ITP Clauses 30.3 and 38.2.

Appendix 7. Minutes of Contract Finalization Discussions and Agreed-to Contract Amendments

The attached Contract amendments (if any) shall form part of this Contract Agreement and, where differences exist, shall supersede the relevant clauses in the GCC, SCC, Technical Requirements, or other parts of this Contract as defined in GCC Clause 1.1 (a) (ii).

2. Performance and Advance Payment Security Forms

2.1 Performance Security Form (Bank Guarantee)

**(Bank Guarantee)**

*[The bank, as requested by the successful Proposer, shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]*

*[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]*

*[insert:* ***Bank’s Name, and Address of Issuing Branch or Office****]*

Beneficiary: *[insert:* ***Name and Address of Purchaser****]*

Date: *[insert:* ***date****]*

PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE No.: *[insert:* ***Performance Guarantee Number****]*

Guarantor: *[Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]*

We have been informed that on *[insert:* ***date of award****]* you awarded Contract No. *[insert:* ***Contract number****]* for *[insert:* ***title and/or brief description of the Contract****]* (hereinafter called "the Contract") to *[insert:* ***complete name of Supplier which in the case of a joint venture shall be in the name of the joint venture****]* (hereinafter called "the Applicant"). Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, a performance guarantee is required.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor hereby irrevocably undertake to pay you any sum(s) not exceeding *[insert:* ***amount(s)****[[18]](#footnote-19)* ***in figures and words****]* such sum being payable in the types and proportions of currencies which the Contract Price is payableupon receipt by us of the Beneficiary’s statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating that the Applicant is in breach of its obligation(s) under the contract without the Beneficiary needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for their demand or the sum specified therein.

On the date of your issuing, to the Supplier, the Operational Acceptance Certificate for the System, the value of this guarantee will be reduced to any sum(s) not exceeding *[insert:* ***amount(s) in figures and words****].* This remaining guarantee shall expire no later than *[insert:* ***number*** *and select:* ***of months/of years*** *(of the Warranty Period that needs to be covered by the remaining guarantee)]* from the date of the Operational Acceptance Certificate for the System,*[[19]](#footnote-20)* and any demand for payment under it must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees, (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No. 758, except that the supporting statement under 15 (a) is hereby excluded.

*\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_*

*[Signature(s)]*

*[****Note****: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.]*

2.2 Advance Payment Security  
Bank Guarantee

*[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]*

Beneficiary: *[insert:* ***Name and Address of Purchaser****]*

Date: *[****insert date of issue****]*

ADVANCE PAYMENT GUARANTEE No.: *[insert:* ***Advance Payment Guarantee Number****]*

Guarantor:  *[Insert name and address of place of issue, unless indicated in the letterhead]*

We have been informed that on *[insert:* ***date of award****]* you awarded Contract No. *[insert:* ***Contract number****]* for *[insert:* ***title and/or brief description of the Contract****]* (hereinafter called "the Contract") to *[insert:* ***complete name of Supplier, which in the case of a joint venture shall be the name of the joint venture****]* (hereinafter called "the Applicant").

Furthermore, we understand that, according to the conditions of the Contract, an advance payment in the sum of [insert: amount in numbers and words, for each currency of the advance payment] is to be made to the Supplier against an advance payment guarantee.

At the request of the Applicant, we as Guarantor, hereby irrevocably undertake to pay the Beneficiary any sum or sums not exceeding in total an amount of *[insert* ***amount in figures****]   
([insert* ***amount in words****])[[20]](#footnote-21)1* upon receipt by us of the Beneficiary’s complying demand supported by the Beneficiary’s statement, whether in the demand itself or in a separate signed document accompanying or identifying the demand, stating either that the Applicant:

* + 1. has used the advance payment for purposes other than toward delivery of Goods; or
    2. has failed to repay the advance payment in accordance with the Contract conditions, specifying the amount which the Applicant has failed to repay.

A demand under this guarantee may be presented as from the presentation to the Guarantor of a certificate from the Beneficiary’s bank stating that the advance payment referred to above has been credited to the Applicant on its account number *[insert* ***number****]* at *[insert* ***name and address of Applicant’s bank****]*.

The maximum amount of this guarantee shall be progressively reduced by the amount of the advance payment repaid by the Applicant as specified in copies of interim statements or payment certificates which shall be presented to us. This guarantee shall expire, at the latest, upon our receipt of a copy of the interim payment certificate indicating that ninety (90) percent of the Accepted Contract Amount, has been certified for payment, or on the *[insert* ***day****]* day of *[insert* ***month****]*, *[insert* ***year****]*, whichever is earlier. Consequently, any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date.

This guarantee is subject to the Uniform Rules for Demand Guarantees (URDG) 2010 Revision, ICC Publication No.758, except that the supporting statement under Article 15(a) is hereby excluded.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_   
*[signature(s)]*

*[****Note****: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.]*

3. Installation and Acceptance Certificates

3. Installation and Acceptance Certificates

3.1 Installation Certificate

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name and number of Contract ]

To: [ insert: name and address of Supplier ]

Dear Sir or Madam:

Pursuant to GCC Clause 26 (Installation of the System) of the Contract entered into between yourselves and the [ insert: name of Purchaser ](hereinafter the “Purchaser”) dated [ insert: date of Contract ], relating to the [ insert: brief description of the Information System ], we hereby notify you that the System (or a Subsystem or major component thereof) was deemed to have been correctly installed on the date specified below.

1. Description of the System (or relevant Subsystem or major component: [ insert: description ]

2. Date of Installation: [ insert: date ]

Notwithstanding the above, you are required to complete the outstanding items listed in the attachment to this certificate as soon as practicable. This letter shall not relieve you of your obligation to achieve Operational Acceptance of the System in accordance with the Contract nor of your obligations during the Warranty Period.

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed:

Date:

in the capacity of: [ state: “Project Manager” or specify a higher level authority in the Purchaser’s organization ]

3.2 Operational Acceptance Certificate

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name of System or Subsystem and number of Contract ]

To: [ insert: name and address of Supplier ]

Dear Sir or Madam:

Pursuant to GCC Clause 27 (Commissioning and Operational Acceptance) of the Contract entered into between yourselves and the [ insert: name of Purchaser ](hereinafter the “Purchaser”) dated [ insert: date of Contract ], relating to the [ insert: brief description of the Information System ],we hereby notify you the System (or the Subsystem or major component identified below) successfully completed the Operational Acceptance Tests specified in the Contract. In accordance with the terms of the Contract, the Purchaser hereby takes over the System (or the Subsystem or major component identified below), together with the responsibility for care and custody and the risk of loss thereof on the date mentioned below.

1. Description of the System (or Subsystem or major component): [ insert: description ]

2. Date of Operational Acceptance: [ insert: date ]

This letter shall not relieve you of your remaining performance obligations under the Contract nor of your obligations during the Warranty Period.

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed:

Date: *[ insert:* ***date*** *]*

in the capacity of: [ state: “Project Manager” or specify a higher level authority in the Purchaser’s organization ]

4. Change Order Procedures and Forms

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name or System or Subsystem and number of Contract ]

**General**

This section provides samples of procedures and forms for carrying out changes to the System during the performance of the Contract in accordance with GCC Clause 39 (Changes to the System) of the Contract.

**Change Order Log**

The Supplier shall keep an up-to-date Change Order Log to show the current status of Requests for Change and Change Orders authorized or pending. Changes shall be entered regularly in the Change Order Log to ensure that the log is kept up-to-date. The Supplier shall attach a copy of the current Change Order Log in the monthly progress report to be submitted to the Purchaser.

**References to Changes**

(1) Request for Change Proposals (including Application for Change Proposals) shall be serially numbered CR-nnn.

(2) Change Estimate Proposals shall be numbered CN-nnn.

(3) Estimate Acceptances shall be numbered CA-nnn.

(4) Change Proposals shall be numbered CP-nnn.

(5) Change Orders shall be numbered CO-nnn.

On all forms, the numbering shall be determined by the original CR-nnn.

**Annexes**

4.1 Request for Change Proposal Form

4.2 Change Estimate Proposal Form

4.3 Estimate Acceptance Form

4.4 Change Proposal Form

4.5 Change Order Form

4.6 Application for Change Proposal Form

4.1 Request for Change Proposal Form

(Purchaser’s Letterhead)

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name of System or Subsystem or number of Contract ]

To: [ insert: name of Supplier and address ]

Attention: [ insert: name and title ]

Dear Sir or Madam:

With reference to the above-referenced Contract, you are requested to prepare and submit a Change Proposal for the Change noted below in accordance with the following instructions within [ insert: number ] days of the date of this letter.

1. Title of Change: [ insert: title ]

2. Request for Change No./Rev.: [ insert: number ]

3. Originator of Change: [ select Purchaser / Supplier (by Application for Change Proposal), and add: name of originator ]

4. Brief Description of Change: [ insert: description ]

5. System (or Subsystem or major component affected by requested Change): [ insert: description ]

6. Technical documents and/or drawings for the request of Change:

Document or Drawing No. Description

7. Detailed conditions or special requirements of the requested Change: [ insert: description ]

8. Procedures to be followed:

(a) Your Change Proposal will have to show what effect the requested Change will have on the Contract Price.

(b) Your Change Proposal shall explain the time it will take to complete the requested Change and the impact, if any, it will have on the date when Operational Acceptance of the entire System agreed in the Contract.

(c) If you believe implementation of the requested Change will have a negative impact on the quality, operability, or integrity of the System, please provide a detailed explanation, including other approaches that might achieve the same impact as the requested Change.

(d) You should also indicate what impact the Change will have on the number and mix of staff needed by the Supplier to perform the Contract.

(e) You shall not proceed with the execution of work related to the requested Change until we have accepted and confirmed the impact it will have on the Contract Price and the Implementation Schedule in writing.

9. As next step, please respond using the Change Estimate Proposal form, indicating how much it will cost you to prepare a concrete Change Proposal that will describe the proposed approach for implementing the Change, all its elements, and will also address the points in paragraph 8 above pursuant to GCC Clause 39.2.1. Your Change Estimate Proposal should contain a first approximation of the proposed approach, and implications for schedule and cost, of the Change.

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed:

Date:

in the capacity of: [ state: “Project Manager” or specify a higher level authority in the Purchaser’s organization  ]

4.2 Change Estimate Proposal Form

(Supplier’s Letterhead)

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name of System or Subsystem and number of Contract ]

To: [ insert: name of Purchaser and address ]

Attention: [ insert: name and title ]

Dear Sir or Madam:

With reference to your Request for Change Proposal, we are pleased to notify you of the approximate cost of preparing the below-referenced Change in accordance with GCC Clause 39.2.1 of the Contract. We acknowledge that your agreement to the cost of preparing the Change Proposal, in accordance with GCC Clause 39.2.2, is required before we proceed to prepare the actual Change Proposal including a detailed estimate of the cost of implementing the Change itself.

1. Title of Change: [ insert: title ]

2. Request for Change No./Rev.: [ insert: number ]

3. Brief Description of Change (including proposed implementation approach): [ insert: description ]

4. Schedule Impact of Change (initial estimate): [ insert: description ]

5. Initial Cost Estimate for Implementing the Change: *[insert:* ***initial cost estimate****]*

6. Cost for Preparation of Change Proposal: [ insert: cost in the currencies of the Contract ], as detailed below in the breakdown of prices, rates, and quantities.

For and on behalf of the Supplier

Signed:

Date:

in the capacity of: [ state: “Supplier’s Representative” or specify a other higher level authority in the Supplier’s organization ]

4.3 Estimate Acceptance Form

(Purchaser’s Letterhead)

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name of System or Subsystem and number of Contract ]

To: [ insert: name of Supplier and address ]

Attention:[ insert: name and title ]

Dear Sir or Madam:

We hereby accept your Change Estimate and agree that you should proceed with the preparation of a formal Change Proposal.

1. Title of Change: [ insert: title ]

2. Request for Change No./Rev.: [ insert: request number / revision ]

3. Change Estimate Proposal No./Rev.: [ insert: proposal number / revision ]

4. Estimate Acceptance No./Rev.: [ insert: estimate number / revision ]

5. Brief Description of Change: [ insert: description ]

6. Other Terms and Conditions: [ insert: other terms and conditions ]

In the event that we decide not to order the Change referenced above, you shall be entitled to compensation for the cost of preparing the Change Proposal up to the amount estimated for this purpose in the Change Estimate Proposal, in accordance with GCC Clause 39 of the General Conditions of Contract.

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed:

Date:

in the capacity of: [ state: “Project Manager” or specify a higher level authority in the Purchaser’s organization ]

4.4 Change Proposal Form

(Supplier’s Letterhead)

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name of System or Subsystem and number of Contract ]

To: [ insert: name of Purchaser and address ]

Attention: [ insert: name and title ]

Dear Sir or Madam:

In response to your Request for Change Proposal No. [ insert: number ],we hereby submit our proposal as follows:

1. Title of Change: [ insert: name ]

2. Change Proposal No./Rev.: [ insert: proposal number/revision ]

3. Originator of Change: [ select: Purchaser / Supplier; and add: name]

4. Brief Description of Change: [ insert: description ]

5. Reasons for Change: [ insert: reason ]

6. The System Subsystem, major component, or equipment that will be affected by the requested Change: [ insert: description ]

7. Technical documents and/or drawings for the requested Change:

Document or Drawing No. Description

8. Estimate of the increase/decrease to the Contract Price resulting from the proposed Change: [ insert: amount in currencies of Contract ], as detailed below in the breakdown of prices, rates, and quantities.

Total lump sum cost of the Change:

Cost to prepare this Change Proposal (i.e., the amount payable if the Change is not accepted, limited as provided by GCC Clause 39.2.6):

9. Additional Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance required due to the Change: [ insert: amount in days / weeks ]

10. Effect on the Functional Guarantees: [ insert: description ]

11. Effect on the other terms and conditions of the Contract: [ insert: description ]

12. Validity of this Proposal: for a period of [ insert: number ] days after receipt of this Proposal by the Purchaser

13. Procedures to be followed:

(a) You are requested to notify us of your acceptance, comments, or rejection of this detailed Change Proposal within [ insert: number ] days from your receipt of this Proposal.

(b) The amount of any increase and/or decrease shall be taken into account in the adjustment of the Contract Price.

For and on behalf of the Supplier

Signed:

Date:

in the capacity of: [ state: “Supplier’s Representative” or specify a other higher level authority in the Supplier’s organization ]

4.5 Change Order Form

(Purchaser’s Letterhead)

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name of System or Subsystem and number of Contract ]

To: [ insert: name of Supplier and address ]

Attention: [ insert: name and title ]

Dear Sir or Madam:

We hereby approve the Change Order for the work specified in Change Proposal No. [ insert: number ], and agree to adjust the Contract Price, Time for Completion, and/or other conditions of the Contract in accordance with GCC Clause 39 of the Contract.

1. Title of Change: [ insert: name ]

2. Request for Change No./Rev.: [ insert: request number / revision ]

3. Change Order No./Rev.: [ insert: order number / revision ]

4. Originator of Change: [ select: Purchaser / Supplier; and add: name ]

5. Authorized Price for the Change:

Ref. No.: [ insert: number ] Date: [ insert: date ]

[ insert: amount in foreign currency A ] plus [ insert: amount in foreign currency B ] plus [ insert: amount in foreign currency C ] plus [ insert: amount in local currency ]

6. Adjustment of Time for Achieving Operational Acceptance: [ insert: amount and description of adjustment ]

7. Other effects, if any: [ state: “none” or insert description ]

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed:

Date*: [ insert* ***date*** *]*

in the capacity of: [ state: “Project Manager” or higher level authority in the Purchaser’s organization ]

For and on behalf of the Supplier

Signed:

Date:  *[ insert* ***date*** *]*

in the capacity of: [ state “Supplier’s Representative” or specify a higher level authority in the Supplier’s organization ]

4.6 Application for Change Proposal Form

(Supplier’s Letterhead)

Date: [ insert: date ]

Loan/Credit Number: [ insert: loan or credit number from RFP ]

RFP: [ insert: title and number of RFP ]

Contract: [ insert: name of System or Subsystem and number of Contract ]

To: [ insert: name of Purchaser and address ]

Attention**:** [ insert: name and title]

Dear Sir or Madam:

We hereby propose that the below-mentioned work be treated as a Change to the System.

1. Title of Change: [ insert: name ]

2. Application for Change Proposal No./Rev.: [ insert: number / revision] dated: [ insert: date ]

3. Brief Description of Change: [ insert: description ]

4. Reasons for Change: [insert: description]

5. Order of Magnitude Estimation: [ insert: amount in currencies of the Contract ]

6. Schedule Impact of Change: [ insert: description ]

7. Effect on Functional Guarantees, if any: [ insert: description]

8. Appendix: [ insert: titles (if any); otherwise state “none”]

For and on behalf of the Supplier

Signed:

Date:

in the capacity of: [ state: “Supplier’s Representative” or specify a higher level authority in the Supplier’s organization ]

1. Substitute “contracts” where Proposals are called concurrently for multiple contracts. Add a new para. 3 and renumber paras 3 - 8 as follows: “Proposers may propose for one or several contracts, as further defined in the request for proposals document. Proposers wishing to offer discounts in case they are awarded more than one contract will be allowed to do so, provided those discounts are included in the Letter of Proposal.” [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. Insert if applicable: “This contract will be jointly financed by [insert name of cofinancing agency]. Procurement process will be governed by the World Bank’s Procurement Regulations.” [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. Nonperformance, as decided by the Purchaser, shall include all contracts where (a) nonperformance was not challenged by the contractor, including through referral to the dispute resolution mechanism under the respective contract, and (b) contracts that were so challenged but fully settled against the contractor. Nonperformance shall not include contracts where Purchaser decision was overruled by the dispute resolution mechanism. Nonperformance must be based on all information on fully settled disputes or litigation, i.e. dispute or litigation that has been resolved in accordance with the dispute resolution mechanism under the respective contract and where all appeal instances available to the applicant have been exhausted. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
4. This requirement also applies to contracts executed by the Applicant as JV member. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
5. The Proposer shall provide accurate information on the related Letter of Proposal about any litigation or arbitration resulting from contracts completed or ongoing under its execution over the last five years. A consistent history of awards against the Proposer or any member of a joint venture may result in failure of the Proposal. [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
6. [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
7. For contracts under which the Proposer participated as a joint venture member or sub-contractor, only the Proposer’s share, by value, and role and responsibilities shall be considered to meet this requirement. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
8. The amount of the Bond shall be denominated in the currency of the *Purchaser*’s Country or the equivalent amount in a freely convertible currency. [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
9. For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party’s ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract. [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
10. A nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has been: (i) included by the bidder in its pre-qualification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower. [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
11. Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Bank or persons appointed by the Bank to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information. [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
12. Jordan Strategic Plan 2023-2025 – Retrieved September 15, 2023, at [Strategic Plan 2023-2025.pdf (customs.gov.jo)](https://www.customs.gov.jo/en/about_customs/StrategicPlan2020-2022.pdf) [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
13. [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
14. [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
15. For the avoidance of doubt, a sanctioned party’s ineligibility to be awarded a contract shall include, without limitation, (i) applying for pre-qualification, expressing interest in a consultancy, and bidding, either directly or as a nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider, in respect of such contract, and (ii) entering into an addendum or amendment introducing a material modification to any existing contract. [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
16. A nominated sub-contractor, nominated consultant, nominated manufacturer or supplier, or nominated service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has been: (i) included by the bidder in its pre-qualification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower. [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
17. Inspections in this context usually are investigative (i.e., forensic) in nature. They involve fact-finding activities undertaken by the Bank or persons appointed by the Bank to address specific matters related to investigations/audits, such as evaluating the veracity of an allegation of possible Fraud and Corruption, through the appropriate mechanisms. Such activity includes but is not limited to: accessing and examining a firm's or individual's financial records and information, and making copies thereof as relevant; accessing and examining any other documents, data and information (whether in hard copy or electronic format) deemed relevant for the investigation/audit, and making copies thereof as relevant; interviewing staff and other relevant individuals; performing physical inspections and site visits; and obtaining third party verification of information. [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
18. *The bank shall insert the amount(s) specified and denominated in the SCC for GCC Clauses 13.3.1 and 13.3.4 respectively, either in the currency(ies) of the Contract or a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Purchaser.* [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
19. *In this sample form, the formulation of this paragraph reflects the usual SCC provisions for GCC Clause 13.3. However, if the SCC for GCC Clauses 13.3.1 and 13.3.4 varies from the usual provisions, the paragraph, and possibly the previous paragraph, need to be adjusted to precisely reflect the provisions specified in the SCC.* [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
20. 1 *The Guarantor shall insert an amount representing the amount of the advance payment and denominated either in the currency(ies) of the advance payment as specified in the Contract, or in a freely convertible currency acceptable to the Purchaser.* [↑](#footnote-ref-21)